

## Expositions agrégées aux composés organiques semi-volatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés Maud Pelletier

#### ▶ To cite this version:

Maud Pelletier. Expositions agrégées aux composés organiques semi-volatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. Santé publique et épidémiologie. Université de Rennes, 2017. Français. NNT : 2017REN1B028 . tel-01787085

## HAL Id: tel-01787085 https://theses.hal.science/tel-01787085v1

Submitted on 7 May 2018

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

**ANNÉE 2017** 





## THÈSE / UNIVERSITÉ DE RENNES 1

sous le sceau de l'Université Bretagne Loire

pour le grade de

## **DOCTEUR DE L'UNIVERSITÉ DE RENNES 1**

Mention : Biologie

Ecole doctorale Biologie-Santé

présentée par

# Maud PELLETIER

Préparée à l'unité de recherche INSERM U1085 - IRSET Institut de Recherche en Santé, Environnement et Travail École des Hautes Études en Santé Publique UFR Médecine

Expositions agrégées aux composés organiques semivolatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés

#### Thèse soutenue à Rennes le 2 novembre 2017

devant le jury composé de :

Luc BELZUNCES Directeur de recherche, INRA-Laboratoire de Toxicologie Environnementale / rapporteur

Claude EMOND Professeur, Université de Montréal / rapporteur

Natalie VON GÖTZ Senior scientist and lecturer, Swiss Federal Institute of Technology / *examinateur* 

**Remy SLAMA** Directeur de recherche, Inserm -Institute of Advanced Biosciences / *examinateur* 

Philippe GLORENNEC Enseignant chercheur, École des Hautes Études en Santé Publique / directeur de thèse

Nathalie BONVALLOT Enseignant chercheur, École des Hautes Études en Santé Publique / co-directeur de thèse

Thèse financée par :

L'Agence de l'Environnement et de la Maîtrise de l'Energie (TEZ14-36)



Fondation de France (2014-00053331)



Thèse en partenariat avec :

L'Observatoire de la qualité de l'air intérieur



Le laboratoire d'études et de recherche en environnement et santé



Thèse préparée dans le cadre du Réseau doctoral en santé publique animé par l'École des hautes études en santé publique :





#### REMERCIEMENTS

Mes remerciements vont de prime abord à Philippe Glorennec et Nathalie Bonvallot en tant que directeur et co-directrice de thèse. Avant de commencer cette thèse, outre le sujet qui m'intéressait évidemment, c'était surtout l'envie de continuer à travailler avec vous qui m'interpelait. En effet, je pressentais déjà qu'une collaboration de plusieurs années, sur un travail approfondi, m'apporterait beaucoup. J'ai bénéficié grâce à vous d'un encadrement exceptionnel tout au long de mon stage de master 2 puis de ma thèse, autant sur le plan professionnel que personnel. Vous avez été présents dans les moments difficiles pour me rappeler de prendre du recul, de croire en mon travail et en moi. Votre disponibilité sans failles, associée à votre écoute et à vos conseils précieux m'ont permis de conduire cette thèse dans les meilleures conditions. J'ai fait de votre intelligence un exemple pour la suite de mon avenir professionnel. Alors tout simplement mais très sincèrement merci encore.

Je remercie également les membres du jury pour avoir accepté d'évaluer les travaux conduits durant ces trois années de thèse. Merci à Claude Emond et à Luc Belzunces d'avoir accepté d'être rapporteurs pour l'évaluation de ce manuscrit ainsi qu'à Natalie Von Götz et Rémy Slama en tant qu'examinateurs de mon travail.

Ensuite, je tiens à remercier Barbara Le Bot, Souad Bouallala, Hélène Desqueyroux, Pascal Sanders, Alain-Claude Roudot et Jean-Ulrich Mullot, membres de mon comité de thèse, pour leurs conseils avisés et leur bienveillance. Nos réunions étaient à chaque fois un moment attendu et agréable, où vos remarques toujours constructives permettaient de remettre en question mon travail et ainsi de le faire avancer et de l'améliorer.

Un travail qui, par ailleurs, n'aurait pu être conduit sans les précédents travaux menés par : Corinne Mandin, Barbara Le Bot, Florence Zeman, Wenjuan Wei, Gaëlle Raffy, Fabien Mercier, Olivier Ramalho, Jean-Paul Lucas, Olivier Blanchard et Kévin Fournier, membres du comité de pilotage du projet de recherche ECOS-Habitat. J'ai eu un grand plaisir à échanger et à travailler avec vous et je vous remercie pour vos conseils, votre disponibilité et l'intérêt que vous avez porté à mon travail tout au long de mon stage de master 2 puis de ma thèse.

Mes remerciements vont également à toute l'équipe de recherche du Département Santé Environnement et Travail de l'Ehesp, au sein de laquelle j'ai réalisé ma thèse. Je ne peux tous vous citer mais je pense à l'ensemble de mes collègues, au personnel administratif, aux autres doctorants de l'école et à l'ensemble des stagiaires qui ont réalisé leurs stages ici. Je pense particulièrement à Delphine Gourves que j'ai eu le plaisir d'encadrer pour son stage de Master 1, lors de ma dernière année de thèse. Je te remercie encore pour la qualité du travail que tu as su fournir en seulement deux mois. Il n'est pas aisé de déléguer ses recherches et avec toi j'ai appris qu'il était au contraire nécessaire et plaisant de le faire.

Enfin, je souhaite remercier tout particulièrement Lise et Manu. Vous êtes mon alter égo, au travail et dans la vie ! Sans vous rien n'aurait été pareil. Je vous ai déjà tout dis mais encore une fois merci pour votre amitié et pour tout le reste !

À ma famille et à mes amis, pour votre soutien sans faille, vos regards différents sur les choses, vos énergies, vos rires, vos idées, vos folies... merci ! C'est vous qui donnez tout le sens à ma vie.

#### SOMMAIRE

LISTE DES SIGLES ET ACRONYMES	7
LISTE DES TABLEAUX	11
LISTE DES FIGURES	12
INTRODUCTION	13
Chapitre 1 : Contexte scientifique	19
1.1. Les composés organiques semi-volatils	21
1.1.1. Définition	21
1.1.2. Usages	21
1.2. COSV dans l'habitat	24
1.2.1. Sources et comportement des COSV	24
1.2.2. Contaminations de l'habitat	25
1.3. Expositions, effets sanitaires et aspects règlementaires	28
1.3.1. Voies d'exposition	28
1.3.2. Usages, effets sanitaires et règlementations relatifs aux principales familles chimiques de COSV	29
1.3.2.1. Les hydrocarbures aromatiques polycycliques	29
1.3.2.2. Les muscs de synthèse	30
1.3.2.3. Les pesticides	31
1.3.2.4. Les phtalates	34
1.3.2.5. Les retardateurs de flamme bromés	35
1.3.2.6. Les polychlorobiphényles	38
1.3.2.7. Les bisphénols	40
1.4. Présentation du sujet de thèse	43
Chapitre 2 : État de l'art des méthodes d'agrégation des expositions et de cumul des risques pour les COSV	47
Chapitre 3 : Estimation des expositions agrégées aux COSV présents dans le logements français	<b>:s</b> 63
3.1. Cas particulier de la voie cutanée	65

3.2.	Choix des composés pour l'estimation des expositions	3
3.3.	Estimation des expositions agrégées 8	6
Chapit aux CC	re 4 : Évaluation des risques sanitaires liés aux expositions cumulées DSV présents dans les logements français1	51
Chapit	re 5 : Discussion générale 2	211
5.1.	Principaux résultats et apports de ce travail de thèse 21	3
5.1.1	. Apports de la démarche probabiliste pour l'évaluation des expositions 21	6
5.1.2	Apports de la démarche par paliers pour l'évaluation des risques 22	20
5.2.	Limites de ce travail de thèse 22	23
5.2.1	Disponibilité des données de contamination 22	25
5.2.2	Disponibilité des données toxicologiques 22	28
5.2.3	Limites liée à la formulation du problème 23	51
Chapit	re 6 : Conclusion générale et perspectives 23	3
Référe	nces bibliographiques	9
Annex	e 1 : Valorisation du travail de thèse25	55

#### LISTE DES SIGLES ET ACRONYMES

AhR : Récepteur aux hydrocarbures aromatiques

AMM : Autorisation de mise sur le marché

Anses : Agence nationale de sécurité sanitaire de l'alimentation, de l'environnement et du travail

- BADGE : Diglycidyl ether de bisphénol-A
- BBP : Phtalate de butyle et de benzyle
- BDE : Bromodiphényléther
- CG : Chromatographie gazeuse
- CIRC : Centre international de recherche sur le cancer

CLP : Règlement relatif à la classification, à l'étiquetage et à l'emballage des substances chimiques et des mélanges

- CMR : Cancérogène, mutagène et toxique pour la reproduction
- COSV : Composé organique semi-volatil
- COV : Composé organique volatil
- CSTB : Centre scientifique et technique du bâtiment
- DBP : Phtalate de dibutyle
- DEHP : Phtalate de bis (2-éthylhexyle)
- DEP : Phtalate de diéthyle
- DiBP : Phtalate de di-isobutyle
- DiNP : Phtalate de di-isononyle
- DJE : Dose journalière d'exposition
- DOHaD : Developmental origins of human adult diseases
- DT : Désorption thermique
- ECHA : Agence européenne des produits chimiques

ECOS-Habitat : Expositions cumulées aux composés organiques semi-volatils dans l'habitat

EHESP : École des hautes études en santé publique

ERI : Excès de risque individuel

- ERS : Évaluation des risques sanitaires
- ERSC : Évaluation des risques sanitaires cumulés
- ERU : Excès de risque unitaire
- HAP : Hydrocarbures aromatiques polycycliques
- HBCD : Hexabromocyclododécane

HI : Hazard index

- Ineris : Institut national de l'environnement industriel et des risques
- Irset : Institut de recherche sur la santé, l'environnement et le travail
- Koa : Coefficient de partage entre l'octanol et l'air
- Kow : Coefficient de partage entre l'octanol et l'eau
- LD : Limite de détection
- LQ : Limite de quantification
- LERES : Laboratoire d'études et de recherche en environnement et santé
- OC : Organochlorés
- OMS : Organisation mondiale de la santé
- **OP**: Organophosphorés
- OQAI : Observatoire de la qualité de l'air intérieur
- PBDE : Polybromodiphényléthers
- PBPK : Physiologically based pharmacokinetic
- PBT : Persistante, bioaccumulable et toxique
- PCB : Polychlorobiphényles
- $PM_{10}$ : Particules en suspension dans l'air d'un diamètre médian inférieur à 10  $\mu$ m

PVC : Polychlorure de vinyle

QD : Quotient de danger

REACH : Règlement sur l'enregistrement, l'évaluation, l'autorisation et les restrictions des substances chimiques.

RFB : Retardateurs de flamme bromés

RoHS : Restriction of hazardous substances

- **RPF** : Relative potency factors
- SM : Spectrométrie de masse
- TBP : Tributylphosphate
- TBBPA : Tétrabromobisphénol-A
- TEF : Toxic equivalency factor
- UF : Facteur d'incertitude
- US EPA : United States Environmental protection agency
- VTR : Valeurs toxicologique de référence

#### LISTE DES TABLEAUX

**Tableau 2 :** Comparaison des concentrations médianes mesurées dans les poussières et la phase particulaire de l'air pour une sélection de COSV ayant des données disponibles dans les autres pays (d'après le Bulletin n°9 de l'OQAI)......27

#### LISTE DES FIGURES

Figure 1 : Exposition environnementale aux composés chimiques issus de sources
externes et internes (d'après Rappaport 2011)14
Figure 2 : Deux approches d'étude de l'exposome (d'après Rappaport 2011)15
Figure 3 : Sources d'émission et voies d'exposition des COSV dans l'environnement   intérieur
Figure 4: Évolutions des publications sur les COSV depuis 2003 par milieu
considéré (d'après Mandin 2015)26
Figure 5 : Les principales étapes du projet ECOS-Habitat44
Figure 6 : Sélection des COSV étudiés pour l'estimation des expositions83
Figure 7 : Synthèse des principaux résultats de l'évaluation des risques215
Figure 8: Comparaison des résultats obtenus pour l'estimation des expositions
agrégées pour 32 COSV chez l'enfant de 2-3 ans par une approche probabiliste et
par une approche déterministe pour une exposition moyenne et une forte
exposition

#### INTRODUCTION

Le 20<sup>ème</sup> siècle a connu le développement de l'industrie chimique avec l'emploi de composés de synthèse dans de nombreux domaines (énergie, construction, alimentation, santé, etc.). Cela a permis des avancées techniques et technologiques notables mais a également conduit à la contamination des milieux naturels (eau, air et sol) et des organismes vivants. Les substances chimiques organiques et inorganiques répertoriées par le *Chemical Abstract Service* représentent plus de 130 millions de composés au niveau mondial.<sup>1</sup> Au niveau européen, 145 000 substances chimiques produites à plus d'une tonne par an ont été préenregistrées en 2009 dans le cadre du règlement sur l'enregistrement, l'évaluation, l'autorisation et les restrictions des substances chimiques (REACH).

Certaines de ces substances chimiques ont des effets avérés ou suspectés sur la santé humaine à différents niveaux, allant de troubles du métabolisme à la perturbation de systèmes entiers du corps humain. L'augmentation de la présence des contaminants chimiques dans notre quotidien pourrait expliquer en partie l'augmentation des maladies chroniques telles que le diabète de type 2, l'obésité, les cancers, les maladies cardio-vasculaires, les stérilités, etc. Si la survenue d'une maladie chronique est également imputable à des facteurs « génétiques » individuels, ceux-ci ne représenteraient que 10% des causes (Manolio et al., 2009). La très grande majorité des causes (90 %) de ces maladies chroniques sont donc des facteurs environnementaux au sens large ou autrement dit « non-génétiques ». Ces derniers englobent les expositions aux divers contaminants environnementaux (chimiques, physiques et biologiques) mais aussi le mode de vie via l'alimentation, le

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> CAS REGISTRY, https://www.cas.org/content/chemical-substances

physique, surpoids, l'inactivité tabagisme, d'alcool, le la consommation l'environnement social. etc. Ces facteurs environnementaux affectent « l'environnement chimique interne » phénomènes endogènes par des d'inflammations, de stress oxydant, d'infections, de perturbation endocriniennes ou encore en raison de maladies antérieures (Figure 1).



Figure 1 : Exposition environnementale aux composés chimiques issus de sources externes et internes (d'après Rappaport 2011).

Cette notion d'environnement chimique interne a été introduite par Rappaport et Smith (2010), et est reliée au concept « d'exposome » lui-même défini par Christopher Wild comme l'ensemble des expositions environnementales d'un organisme de sa période prénatale à la fin de sa vie (Wild 2005).

Dans le domaine des sciences de l'exposition, la caractérisation des exposomes peut se faire suivant deux approches dites « bottom-up » et « top-down » (Rappaport et Smith 2010). L'approche bottom-up estime la dose interne d'une substance à partir de données de contamination externes (concentration de la substance dans les environnements extérieurs) (Figure 2). Cette approche permet de renseigner sur la contribution des sources et des voies d'exposition externes. A contrario, l'approche top-down se base sur des données de biomonitoring (concentrations dans les fluides corporels de la substance et/ou de ses métabolites) et permet ainsi de quantifier l'environnement chimique interne représentatif de l'ensemble (sources et voies) des expositions exo- et endogènes (Figure 2). Cependant cette approche ne permet pas, ou seulement dans de rares cas, de renseigner la contribution des différentes sources et voies d'exposition.



Measure chemicals in air, water & food

Identify all important exposures

#### Figure 2 : Deux approches d'étude de l'exposome (d'après Rappaport 2011).

Si la notion de dose a longtemps été considérée comme le principal critère dans la survenue d'effets toxicologiques, la notion de fenêtre d'exposition, notamment illustrée par les effets toxiques des perturbateurs endocriniens, témoigne que des faibles doses peuvent être, selon la période d'exposition, plus délétères que des fortes doses. En effet, des expositions pré- et postnatales à certains polluants seraient susceptibles d'engendrer l'apparition de troubles ou de maladies pendant

l'enfance, l'adolescence et/ou l'âge adulte. Barker et al. (1989) ont ainsi introduit le concept du « DOHaD », *developmental origins of human adult diseases*, reposant sur le principe que le développement et la progression de maladies multifactorielles, comme les maladies cardiovasculaires, neurodégénératives (notamment les maladies d'Alzheimer, de Parkinson, de Huntington et la sclérose latérale amyotrophique) et métaboliques (notamment le diabète de type 2 et l'obésité) seraient entre autres expliqués par des phénomènes épigénétiques, induits par l'environnement et correspondant à des changements dans l'activité des gènes n'impliquant pas de modification de la séquence d'ADN et pouvant être transmis lors de divisions cellulaires.<sup>2</sup>

Les composés organiques peuvent être d'origine naturelle ou anthropique et sont constitués au moins de l'élément carbone et d'un ou plusieurs des éléments suivants : hydrogène, halogènes, oxygène, souffre, phosphore, silicium ou azote. Un classement selon leur degré de volatilité distingue les composés organiques volatils (COV), des semi-volatils (COSV) et des non volatils à température ambiante. Les COSV regroupent de nombreux contaminants issus de familles chimiques variées et utilisés pour leur propriétés de plastifiants, de retardateurs de flamme, de pesticides, etc. dans de nombreux matériaux de construction et de consommation. On les retrouve notamment dans les environnements intérieurs où ils sont détectés en très faibles concentrations depuis une quinzaine d'année du fait des progrès de la chimie analytique. Dans les habitats, l'Homme est exposé aux COSV par inhalation, ingestion et contact cutané. Des effets sanitaires néfastes sont rapportés pour certains d'entre eux ce qui en fait une préoccupation de santé publique.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Dossier Inserm, février 2015, *https://www.inserm.fr/thematiques/genetique-genomique-et-bioinformatique/dossiers-d-information/epigenetique* 

Se pose alors la question de l'impact de ces expositions aux multiples COSV sur la santé publique et, le cas échéant, de l'identification de priorités de prévention : quel(s) composé(s), quelle(s) source(s), quelle(s) voie(s) et quel(s) média(s) d'exposition considérer ?

Pour répondre à cette question, une démarche d'évaluation des risques sanitaires pour l'Homme a été initiée, reposant sur une approche « bottom-up » d'évaluation des expositions. Pour les COSV les plus préoccupants présents dans l'habitat français, le travail support de cette thèse visait dans un premier temps à en évaluer l'exposition en agrégeant les voies orale, respiratoire et cutanée ; et dans un second temps, à en évaluer les risques pour la santé humaine en considérant chaque composé individuellement mais également les risques cumulés liés à l'exposition simultanée à plusieurs composés.

Ce travail est la dernière partie du programme de recherche ECOS-Habitat « Exposition cumulées aux composés organiques semi-volatils dans l'habitat » initié en 2008 par l'École des hautes études en santé publiques (EHESP) et le Centre scientifique et technique du bâtiment (CSTB) en collaboration avec l'Institut national de l'environnement industriel et des risques (Ineris) (Glorennec et al., 2011). Il a ainsi bénéficié des résultats des travaux antérieurs ayant permis de caractériser :

les expositions : avec la sélection des composés étudiés (Bonvallot et al., 2010), le développement de méthodes d'analyses multi-résidus (Mercier et al., 2012, 2014) et la quantification des COSV dans différents compartiments des logements français (Mandin et al., 2014, 2016; Blanchard et al., 2014);

17

la toxicité : par le regroupement des composés selon leurs effets toxiques ainsi que la construction d'indicateurs de toxicité cumulée pour des effets neurotoxiques et reprotoxiques (Fournier et al., 2014, 2016, 2017).

Dans la suite de ce manuscrit sur publication sont présentés au chapitre 1 : le contexte scientifique et la présentation du sujet de thèse. Le chapitre 2 est consacré au travail de recherche bibliographique (Pelletier et al., 2017a) réalisé en amont des étapes d'évaluation des expositions et des risques. Dans le cadre spécifique de l'étude des COSV, ce travail a permis l'analyse critique des méthodes et des paramètres employés i) pour étudier l'exposition agrégée via différentes voies et ii) pour en évaluer les risques lors d'une exposition à plusieurs composés. Le chapitre 3 est consacré aux travaux menés pour évaluer les expositions agrégées aux COSV de l'habitat français (Pelletier et al., 2017b), incluant une étape préalable d'évaluation de l'exposition par voie cutanée (Pelletier et al., 2017c). Le chapitre 4 est consacré à l'évaluation des risques sanitaires, pour les expositions aux substances prises individuellement puis pour des expositions cumulées (soumis à *Environmental Health Perspectives*). Enfin, les chapitres 5 et 6 sont respectivement consacrés à la discussion générale de ce travail et aux perspectives qui s'en dégagent.

### 1.1. Les composés organiques semi-volatils

#### 1.1.1.Définition

La définition d'un COSV repose à la fois sur des critères chimiques et physiques. Selon la Directive européenne n°1999/13/CE<sup>3</sup>, un composé organique est une molécule contenant au moins l'élément carbone et un ou plusieurs des éléments suivants : hydrogène, halogènes, oxygène, soufre, phosphore, silicium ou azote. La norme NF ISO 16000-6 quant à elle, définit les composés organiques selon leur température d'ébullition et distingue, d'après la classification adoptée par l'organisation mondiale de la santé (OMS) en 1989, les composés organiques très volatils, volatils et semi-volatils. Ainsi les composés organiques ayant un point d'ébullition compris entre 240 et 400 °C sont dit semi-volatils.<sup>4</sup> Cette définition, parfois imprécise pour certains composés, peut être complétée par celle de la norme NF EN 13936, qui définit les COSV selon leur pression de vapeur saturante, comprise entre 0.001 et 100 Pa.<sup>5</sup>

#### 1.1.2.Usages

Cette classification des composés organiques selon leurs paramètres physicochimiques engendre une grande diversité chimique au sein des groupes formés. Ainsi les COSV englobent de nombreux composés issus de familles chimiques

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Directive n° 1999/13/CE du Conseil européen du 11 mars 1999 relative à la réduction des émissions de composés organiques volatils dues à l'utilisation de solvants organiques dans certaines activités et installations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Environmental Protection Agency. Technical overview of volatile organic compounds, *https://www.epa.gov/indoor-air-quality-iaq/technical-overview-volatile-organic-compounds* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Exposition sur les lieux de travail. Mesurage de l'agent chimique sous forme de mélange de particules aériennes et de vapeur. Exigences et méthodes d'essai. Norme NF EN 13936. La Plaine Saint Denis : AFNOR, (2014)

variées dont les phtalates, les retardateurs de flamme bromés (RFB) (comprenant notamment les polybromodiphényléthers (PBDE), le tétrabromobisphénol-A (TBBPA) et l'hexabromocyclododécane (HBCD)), les polychlorobiphényles (PCB), les organochlorés (OC), les organophosphorés (OP), les hydrocarbures aromatiques polycycliques (HAP), les pyréthrinoïdes, les muscs de synthèse, les bisphénols, les oxadiazolones, les parabènes, les organoétains, les perfluorés ou encore les dioxines (Weschler et Nazaroff, 2008 ; Mercier et al., 2011, 2012). Depuis les années 1950 les COSV sont utilisés pour leurs propriétés variées de plastifiants, de retardateurs de flamme, d'imperméabilisants, de surfactants, de désinfectants, de pesticides et biocides ou de conservateurs (Rudel et al., 2009 ; Mercier et al., 2011) (Tableau 1). Bien que de nombreuses molécules aient été interdites de production ou d'utilisation en France et en Europe (ex : les PCB, certains PBDE, pesticides, phtalates ou encore le bisphénol-A) elles peuvent être encore présentes du fait d'une « pseudo-persistance » liée au stock encore disponible (ex : les PBDE dans certains ordinateurs et les phtalates dans les matériaux en PVC), mais aussi du fait d'une biodégradation très lente (ex : les pesticides OC pour le traitement du bois et les PCB). De plus, les restrictions de mise sur le marché ont également engendré l'arrivée de nouvelles molécules de substitution (ex : les pyréthrinoïdes ont remplacé les pesticides OC et OP). À ceux-là s'ajoutent également des COSV issus des phénomènes de combustion comme les dioxines ou les HAP qui, entre autres, contaminent l'habitat.

# Tableau 1 : Propriétés et usages des principaux COSV retrouvés dans lesenvironnements intérieurs (adapté de Mercier et al. 2011).

Familles chimiques						
Propriétés	Usages /Sources					
Alkylphénols						
Surfactants non ioniques	I Itiliada dana las produits détargants at las produits d'antration					
(substitut des surfactants	ounses dans les produits détergents et les produits d'entretien					
ioniques)						
Hydrocarbures	lecue de la cuisson des aliments, du tabagisme, des fumées de l'encons					
aromatiques	et des bougies, du chauffage au bois ou au charbon, des feux de forêt, etc. Issus des émissions provenant du trafic, des industries.					
polycyliques (HAP)						
Résidus de combustion	d'incinérateurs etc					
des matières organiques						
Muscs de synthèse	Utilisés dans les produits de soin et cosmétiques, les parfums, les produits de nettovage					
Parfums (substitut des						
muscs naturels)						
	Produits insecticides et biocides utilisés dans les domaines de					
Pesticides	l'agriculture, forestier et de santé publique (antiparasitaires). Egalement					
organophosphorés (OP)	utilisés dans les constructions, les entrepôts et pour un usage					
et organochlorés (OC)	domestiques (lutte contre les insectes, les parasites, protection des					
Pesticides et biocides	textiles etc.) (interdiction de nombreux produits pesticides OP et OC en					
	France)					
Duwáth via a Vala a	Produits insecticides et biocides utilises dans les domaines de					
Pyrethrinoides	l'agriculture, forestier et de sante publique (antiparasitaires). Egalement					
Pesticides (substitut des	demostigues (lutte centre les insectes, les parecites, pretection des					
pesticides OC et OP)	toxtiles etc.)					
Phtalatos	Litilisés dans les produits de soin et cosmétiques, les PVC souples					
Plastifiants et agents	(rideaux de douche matériels médicaux, câbles électriques, etc.) les					
fivatour	revêtements de sols ou des murs, les boîtiers et circuits imprimés					
Retardateurs de flamme	Itilisés dans les textiles, les mobiliers rembourrés (coussins, canapés					
hromés (BFR) <sup>1</sup>	matelas etc.) les plastiques les matériaux électroniques (ordinateurs					
Betardateurs de flamme	télévisions etc.)					
	Anciennement utilisés en France dans les câbles électriques comme					
Polychlorobiphényles	isolant, dans les fluides caloporteurs des transformateurs et des					
(PCB)	condensateurs, dans les mobiliers rembourrés (coussins, canapés,					
Retardateurs de flamme,	matelas, etc.), les revêtements des sols et des murs (ioints d'étanchéité.					
stabilisateurs, isolant	peintures, etc.)					
Bisphénols						
Révélateurs chimique,	Utilisés dans les papiers thermiques, les plastiques (jouets, biberons,					
synthèse de polymères,	etc.), les contenants alimentaires (interdiction récente de l'utilisation du					
synthèse de résines	bisphénol-A en France)					
époxydes						
<sup>1</sup> Comprennent les polybromodiphényléthers (PBDE), le tétrabromobisphénol-A (TBBPA) et						

' Comprennent les polybromodiphényléthers (PBDE), le tétrabromobisphénol-A (TBBPA) et l'hexabromocyclododécane (HBCD).

#### 1.2. COSV dans l'habitat

#### **1.2.1.** Sources et comportement des COSV

Les propriétés variées des COSV amènent à les utiliser dans de nombreux matériaux ou produits (Tableau 1). Dans les logements on peut les retrouver dans les matériaux de construction (revêtements des sols et des murs), dans les matériaux électroniques (câbles électriques, ordinateurs), dans le mobilier (canapés, matelas), mais aussi dans des produits de consommation (cosmétiques, produits de nettoyage, désodorisants, emballages, textiles). La contamination de l'environnement intérieur se fait principalement par émission des COSV de leurs matériaux d'origine dans l'air intérieur. Ce phénomène de décharge est fonction des propriétés physico-chimiques des COSV mais aussi des conditions d'ambiance du logement (température, humidité). Les molécules émises par les multiples sources présentes dans l'habitat vont plus précisément se retrouver dans la phase gazeuse de l'air et être ainsi disponibles à la contamination d'autres milieux par des processus de sorption (adsorption et absorption) sur les différentes surfaces intérieures, incluant les particules en suspension dans l'air, les poussières sédimentées, les sols, le mobilier, les occupants ou encore leurs vêtements (Figure 3) (Xu et Little 2005 ; Weschler et Nazaroff, 2012). La sollicitation des matériaux, notamment par abrasion, va également enrichir les poussières. Les équilibres et répartitions entre la phase gazeuse et les différentes surfaces dans un environnement intérieur sont fonction des coefficients de partage spécifiques des composés (notamment le coefficient de partage entre l'octanol et l'air (Koa)) et des différents compartiments d'absorption cités ci-dessus, tels que les particules, les différentes surfaces, la peau, etc. (Finizio et al., 1997; Pankow, 1998; Weschler et Nazaroff, 2008). Ces phénomènes de

répartition des COSV associés à la persistance de certains contaminants, du fait d'une longue demi-vie (pouvant aller jusqu'à plusieurs années) et/ou d'un réservoir d'émission important, rendent les COSV pérennes dans l'habitat et pour certains même longtemps après que leurs matériaux d'origine aient été supprimés ou que leurs produits d'origine aient cessé d'être utilisés.



Figure 3 : Sources d'émission et voies d'exposition des COSV dans l'environnement intérieur.

#### 1.2.2. Contaminations de l'habitat

La contamination des environnements intérieurs par les COSV fait l'objet de recherches scientifiques dans de nombreux pays d'Europe, d'Amérique du Nord et d'Asie principalement (Figure 4). Les PBDE et les pesticides sont les plus étudiés, viennent ensuite les phtalates, les HAP, les PCB et les perfluorés (Mercier et al., 2011). Les publications concernant leur quantification dans les milieux intérieurs est

en augmentation constante depuis plusieurs années : passant de 5 publications en 2003 à plus de 30 en 2014 (Mandin 2015). Ces publications concernent principalement les contaminations des poussières et des surfaces, devant la contamination de l'air intérieur, et se sont le plus souvent intéressées à l'habitat, devant les écoles, les bureaux et les voitures.



Figure 4 : Évolutions des publications sur les COSV depuis 2003 par milieu considéré (n=216) (d'après Mandin 2015).

Les taux de contaminations en COSV retrouvées dans l'habitat peuvent varier de plusieurs ordres de grandeur selon les pays du fait des usages, des périodes (changement de composition des produits, substitution), des règlementations mises en place et dans une moindre mesure selon les techniques analytiques utilisées pour les prélèvements, la préparation des échantillons et leurs analyses. Le tableau 2 présente les concentrations mesurées en France lors de deux campagnes de

mesures d'envergures nationales dans la phase particulaire de l'air et les poussières (Mandin et al., 2014, 2016) et celles mesurées dans d'autres pays pour les mêmes composés et par des techniques analytiques similaires. La contamination de la phase particulaire de l'air en France est comparable à celle quantifiée dans les autres pays, alors que la contamination des poussières au sol apparaît supérieure pour le DiBP, le bisphénol-A et la perméthrine.

Tableau 2 : Comparaison des concentrations médianes mesurées dans les poussières et la phase particulaire de l'air pour une sélection de COSV ayant des données disponibles dans les autres pays (d'après le Bulletin n°9 de l'OQAI)<sup>6</sup>.

	Concentrations médianes dans les poussières au sol (µg/g)		Concentrations m phase particulaire PM <sub>10</sub> ) (n	édianes dans la de l'air (fraction g/m <sup>3</sup> )
	France	Autres pays	France	Autres pays <sup>1</sup>
DEHP	337	183 - 1050	46,2	12 (68 - 200)
DiBP	17	1,9 - 9,4	0,86	(75 - 270)
Benzo[a]pyrène	0,1	0,009 - 0,71	0,14	0,09 - 0,27
Bisphénol-A	4,2	0,24 - 3,7	< 1	(< 0,8 - 1,82)
Perméthrine	2,6	0,09 - 1,2	0,056	(< 0,4)
Galaxolide	1,1	0,04 - 0,99	< 0,042	(143 - 1130)
BDE 209	0.76	0.06 - 10	Non recherché	(0.001 - 0.29)

<sup>1</sup> Les chiffres entre parenthèses correspondent à des concentrations totales dans l'air (phase gazeuse et particulaire).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Bulletin n°9 de l'Observatoire de la Qualité de l'Air Intérieur (OQAI) : Premier état de la contamination des logements français en composés organiques semi-volatils : pesticides, phtalates, retardateurs de flamme, etc. (2015)

## 1.3. Expositions, effets sanitaires et aspects

## règlementaires

#### 1.3.1.Voies d'exposition

Lorsque l'on s'intéresse aux contaminations environnementales, il existe trois voies d'exposition humaine majoritaires : la voie respiratoire, la voie orale et la voie cutanée. Outre l'alimentation et le contact direct avec les matériaux et produits, l'Homme est en permanence exposé dans les logements à deux milieux contaminés : l'air intérieur et les poussières (au sol et sur le mobilier). Dans le cas des COSV, les expositions sont donc l'inhalation d'air, l'ingestion de poussières et le contact cutané avec les COSV présent dans l'air et sur les poussières (Figure 1). L'air est composé de deux phases : la phase gazeuse où les COSV sont directement disponibles à l'absorption et la phase particulaire où les COSV ne sont disponibles qu'après un phénomène de désorption des particules (Weschler et Nazaroff 2010). Si l'ingestion de poussières et l'inhalation d'air (phase gazeuse et phase particulaire) sont des voies d'exposition aux contaminants chimiques clairement identifiées et documentées dans la littérature, la voie cutanée, pour les COSV, l'était beaucoup moins. Cependant des travaux récents ont démontré que le contact cutané avec la phase gazeuse de l'air aurait une part non négligeable dans l'exposition totale à certains COSV présents dans l'habitat (Weschler et Nazaroff, 2014). Ces résultats ont ensuite été confirmés par des études expérimentales menée chez l'Homme pour certains phtalates (Weschler et al., 2015; Morrison et al., 2016).

## 1.3.2. Usages, effets sanitaires et règlementations relatifs aux principales familles chimiques de COSV

La toxicité et les effets sanitaires des COSV ont fait l'objet de nombreuses recherches toxicologiques et épidémiologiques. Des effets sur différents systèmes ont été rapportés, notamment sur les systèmes nerveux et reproducteur (Fournier et al., 2014), l'appareil respiratoire (asthme, bronchite, etc.) ou encore le système immunitaire (Inserm 2013 ; Bamai et al., 2014). De par leur capacité à interagir avec les fonctions endocriniennes de l'organisme et à en perturber les fonctions métaboliques, reproductrices ou encore neurologiques, un grand nombre de COSV sont également considérés comme perturbateurs endocriniens (Inserm 2008).<sup>7,8,9</sup> De plus le centre international de recherche sur le cancer (CIRC) a documenté et classé cancérigènes plusieurs COSV selon leur niveau de danger.<sup>10</sup>

#### 1.3.2.1. Les hydrocarbures aromatiques polycycliques

La famille des HAP regroupe plusieurs centaines de molécules organiques constituées d'au moins deux cycles aromatiques benzéniques. Ils sont générés lors d'une combustion incomplète de la matière organique par des phénomènes naturels (feux de forêt, éruptions volcaniques) ou plus majoritairement anthropiques (émissions domestiques et industrielles) (voir Tableau 1). Seulement certains HAP

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Towards the establishment of a priority list of substances for further evaluation of their role in endocrine disruption. Commission Européenne (2000) http://ec.europa.eu/environment/archives/docum/pdf/bkh main.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Communication sur la mise en œuvre de la stratégie communautaire concernant les perturbateurs endocriniens. Commission des communautés européennes (2001)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Defining criteria for identifying endocrine disruptors in the context of the implementation of the plant protection products regulation and biocidal products regulation. Commission Européenne (2016), *https://ec.europa.eu/health/sites/health/files/endocrine\_disruptors/docs/2016\_impact\_assessment\_en. pdf* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Monographies du CIRC, volumes 1-119 (2017), http://monographs.iarc.fr/FR/Classification/

ont fait l'objet d'études toxicologiques chez l'animal. Ces études ont rapporté des effets systémiques hématopoïétiques, hépatiques, immunologiques et pulmonaires, ainsi que des effets cancérigènes après exposition orale, pulmonaire et cutanée. Chez les rongeurs des effets sur la reproduction sont rapportés pour le benzo[a]pyrène (ATSDR 1995). Le benzo[a]pyrène est également classé comme cancérogène avéré (groupe 1) par le CIRC, trois autres HAP sont classés cancérogènes probables (groupe 2a) et onze autres sont classés cancérogènes possibles (groupe 2b).

D'un point de vue réglementaire, seul le benzo[a]pyrène est classé comme CMR de catégorie 1b (règlement relatif à la classification, à l'étiquetage et à l'emballage des substances chimiques et des mélanges (CLP)), pour ses effets suspectés cancérigènes, mutagènes et toxiques pour la reproduction chez l'homme. Le règlement CLP a été mis en place par l'Union européenne afin que les dangers soient clairement communiqués aux travailleurs et aux consommateurs.

#### 1.3.2.2. Les muscs de synthèse

Les muscs de synthèse se substituent aux muscs naturels et sont utilisés pour leurs propriétés odorantes dans les produits cosmétiques, les parfums et les produits ménagers (voir Tableau 1). Ils se divisent en plusieurs catégories selon leur structure chimiques : 1) les nitrés dont la production et l'utilisation ont fortement diminué en Europe en raison de leur lente biodégradation dans l'environnement et d'effets neurotoxiques et phototoxiques de certains composés; 2) les polycycliques qui sont majoritairement utilisés aujourd'hui bien que des effets sur la santé humaine soient suspectés; et 3) les macrocycliques dont l'utilisation est limitée du fait d'un coût élevé de production. En termes de production européenne, 95 % du marché est représenté par deux muscs nitrés (xylène et cétone) et deux muscs polycycliques (le galaxolide et le tonalide) (OSPAR 2004). Concernant les muscs xylène et cétone, des associations entre des effets gynécologiques et leurs présences dans le sang de femmes ont été rapportés bien qu'aucune relation de causalité définitive n'ait encore été établie (Eisenhardt et al., 2001).

Les muscs nitrés sont reconnus comme substances dangereuses et ont été évalués dans le cadre de la règlementation REACH. Ils ont été identifiés par la Commission européenne en 2011<sup>11</sup> comme substances très persistantes et bioaccumulables (substances « vPvB »). Depuis leur production a été progressivement remplacée par les muscs polycycliques. Ces derniers ont été enregistrés dans le cadre de REACH. Depuis, la Commission européenne a conclu à un risque négligeable pour la santé humaine pour le galaxolide et le tonalide. En effet, des études *in vitro* sur cellules humaines rapportent une faible activité œstrogénique pour ces deux composés (Seinen et al., 1999 ; Schreurs et al., 2004).

#### 1.3.2.3. Les pesticides

Les pesticides peuvent être regroupés selon leurs usages et notamment selon l'organisme nuisible à éliminer. On retrouve principalement les insecticides, qui ciblent les insectes, les herbicides, qui ciblent les végétaux, et les fongicides, qui ciblent les moisissures et les microchampignons. Il existe aussi les rodonticides,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Règlement (CE) n°143/2011

contre les rongeurs, les acaricides, contre les acariens, les nématicides, contre les vers, et les molluscicides, contre les mollusques. On peut également distinguer les produits phytosanitaires (pour le traitement des végétaux), des biocides (pour la désinfection des surfaces et environnements) et des produits antiparasitaires humains et vétérinaires. Par ailleurs, les usages non agricoles représentent 10 % de la consommation annuelle des pesticides en France<sup>12</sup>, avec entre autres les usages domestiques d'insecticides. Les insecticides regroupent différentes familles chimiques, dont les OC, les OP, les carbamates et les pyrethrinoïdes.

Ces insecticides ont des propriétés neurotoxiques à « fortes » doses largement documentées, à la fois chez l'animal et chez l'Homme, et notamment par inhibition de l'activité de l'acétylcholinestérase pour les OP et les carbamates et par perturbation des canaux sodiques pour les OC et les pyréthrinoïdes (He 2000 ; Thany et al., 2013). Leurs effets sur les fonctions cognitives, après une exposition chronique, engendrent des troubles neurocomportementaux du type troubles de l'attention sélective, de la concentration, de la mémoire associative et de la parole, ainsi qu'une diminution du quotient intellectuel et des difficultés scolaires chez l'enfant (Kamel et Hoppin 2004 ; González-Alzaga et al., 2014 ; Quirós-Alcalá et al., 2014). Dans le cas des maladies neurodégénératives, les OC seraient impliqués dans l'induction de la maladie de Parkinson (Weisskopf et al., 2010 ; Moisan et al., 2015) et les OP semblent l'être dans l'induction de la maladie d'Alzheimer (Zaganas et al., 2013). Le développement des OP est en partie lié à l'interdiction des OC du fait leur bioaccumulation dans les graisses de l'organisme. Cependant, du fait de leur lente biodégradabilité, les OC sont encore retrouvés dans les environnements extérieurs et

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Rapport parlementaire sur Pesticides et Santé de l'Opecst, Claude Gatignol et Jean-Claude Étienne, 29 avril 2010

intérieurs. Il est à noter que les OP ne sont pas bioaccumulables, de même que les pyréthrinoïdes (insecticides de troisième génération) qui entrent notamment dans la composition des produits vétérinaires et domestiques (ATSDR 2003). De nombreux insecticides ont des effets de perturbation endocrinienne (McKinlay et al., 2008) entraînant des troubles de la reproduction et de la fertilité (Radwan et al., 2014 ; Chiu et al., 2015 ; Guo et al., 2017), mais aussi des troubles métaboliques favorisant la survenue de pathologies métaboliques, notamment l'obésité, le syndrome métabolique, voire le diabète (Montgomery et al., 2008 ; Inserm 2013).

De nombreuses pathologies cancéreuses sont également plus ou moins associées à l'exposition aux pesticides : des lymphomes non hodgkiniens, des myélomes multiples, les tumeurs cérébrales chez l'enfant, le cancer de la prostate, le cancer du testicule, les mélanomes malins, des leucémies et la maladie de Hodgkin (Inserm 2013). Le CIRC a notamment classé le lindane comme cancérogène avéré (groupe 1), le diazinon, le 4,4-DDT et la dieldrine comme cancérogènes probables (groupe 2a), le dichlorvos comme cancérogène possible (groupe 2b) et la perméthrine comme probablement non cancérogène (groupe 3).

La réglementation française concernant les produits phytosanitaires visait à diminuer de moitié leur utilisation à l'horizon 2018 via le plan « Ecophyto I » établit en 2008, suite au Grenelle de l'environnement de 2007. Le plan « Ecophyto II » remplace le précédent depuis octobre 2015. Il vise toujours une réduction de moitié de l'utilisation des produits phytosanitaires bien que cet objectif ait été reculé à l'horizon 2025 et soit dorénavant organisé en deux temps : 25 % d'ici à 2020 (par la généralisation et l'optimisation des techniques actuellement disponibles) et 25 % supplémentaire d'ici
à 2025 (par des mutations profondes des systèmes de production)<sup>13</sup>. Les objectifs de ce plan s'inscrivent dans le cadre Européen de 2009<sup>14</sup>. Concernant les usages non agricoles, la « loi Labbé » n° 2014-110 vise à mieux encadrer l'utilisation des produits phytosanitaires au niveau national. Elle est complétée par la loi n°2015-992 relative à la transition énergétique pour la croissance verte. Cette dernière interdit l'utilisation des pesticides de synthèse depuis le 1<sup>er</sup> janvier 2017 dans les espaces verts appartenant à l'État, aux collectivités locales et aux établissements publics. Elle prévoit leur interdiction de vente, d'usage et de détention par les particuliers au 1<sup>er</sup> janvier 2019.

Concernant les biocides, le règlement européen n°528-2012 est appliqué et vise à harmoniser la mise sur le marché et l'utilisation de ces produits en Europe. En France, depuis 2016, c'est l'Agence nationale de sécurité sanitaire de l'alimentation, de l'environnement et du travail (Anses) qui est chargée de coordonner l'évaluation des dangers, des risques et de l'efficacité des substances actives et des produits biocides en vue de délivrer ou non leurs autorisations de mise sur le marché (AMM).<sup>15</sup>

## 1.3.2.4. Les phtalates

Les phtalates sont majoritairement utilisés dans les plastiques afin de les rendre souples et flexibles, et dans les cosmétiques comme agents fixateurs (Tableau 1). Les effets sur la santé humaine varient d'un composé à l'autre et touchent pour certains la reproduction et le développement (Heudorf et al., 2007 ; Sharpe and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> « Plan Ecophyto II », http://agriculture.gouv.fr/plan-ecophyto-2015

<sup>14</sup> Directive 2009/128/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Lignes directrices pour la délivrance des décisions relatives à la mise à disposition sur le marché des produits biocides, *https://www.anses.fr/fr/system/files/LIGNES-DIRECTRICES-Biocides.pdf* 

Skakkebaek 2008 ; Dodson et al., 2012 ; Le Moal et al., 2015 ). Des effets immunotoxiques entraînant des allergies ou de l'asthme ont également été observés (Braun et al., 2013 ; Hoppin et al., 2013 ; Bamai et al., 2014), ainsi que des corrélations entre l'exposition aux phtalates et l'incidence du diabète et de l'obésité (Stahlhut et al., 2007 ; Buser et al., 2014).

Certains phtalates ont été classés reprotoxiques selon la classification CLP, pour leurs effets sur la fertilité et sur le développement. Cela a conduit à l'introduction progressive de mesures de prévention et de restriction. Ainsi pour les jouets ou les articles de puériculture destinés aux enfants de moins de 3 ans, la limite supérieure a été fixée à 0,1 % de la masse de matière plastifiée pour le DEHP, le BBP, le DBP, le DiNP, le DiBP ou le DnOP.<sup>16</sup> De même pour les matériaux et objet réutilisables en contact avec les aliments non gras pour le DEHP, le BBP et le DBP.<sup>17</sup> L'utilisation de certains phtalates est même interdite dans les matériaux et objet réutilisables en contact avec les aliments gras (DEHP et DBP)<sup>3</sup> et dans la composition des cosmétiques (DEHP, DBP et DMEP)<sup>18</sup>.

## 1.3.2.5. Les retardateurs de flamme bromés

Les RFB sont utilisés pour ignifuger une grande variété de produits (Tableau 1). De par leurs propriétés physico-chimiques ils sont également lipophiles et bioaccumulables. D'un point de vue commercial les plus utilisés sont : le TBBPA, les

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Directive 2005/84/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Directive 2007/19/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Directive 2004/93/CE

PBDE, et l'HBCD.<sup>19</sup> Le TBBPA est produit par bromation du bisphénol-A, et est utilisé en tant que réactif ou additif dans les matériaux. La famille des PBDE regroupe 209 congénères que l'on peut classer selon le nombre d'atome de brome portés par la molécule (mono-, di-, tri-, tétra-, penta-, hexa-, hepta-, octa-, nona- et déca-BDE), mais aussi selon leur position sur les cycles benzéniques (BDE 1 à BDE 209). On les retrouve principalement sous la forme de 3 mélanges commerciaux : le penta-BDE (ou mélange DE-71), l'octa-BDE et le déca-BDE (BDE 209) (en fonction du type de congénère majoritaire). L'HBCD est utilisé sous forme d'un mélange de trois diastéréoisomères  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  et  $\gamma$ .

Si certains congénères des PBDE ont fait l'objet de plusieurs études chez l'animal et chez l'Homme (Martin et al., 2017), il est à noter un manque d'informations scientifiques concernant les potentiels toxiques du TBPPA et de l'HBCD. Des effets neurologiques (changement neurocomportementaux, hyperactivité, etc.) ont été observés chez l'animal adulte après des expositions pré- et post-natales aux PBDE (EFSA 2011; ATSDR 2017). Chez l'Homme, des études épidémiologiques ont démontré une diminution du quotient intellectuel et des troubles de l'apprentissage chez les enfants nés de mères ayant une charge plus élevée en PBDE pendant leur grossesse (Eskenazi et al., 2013). De nombreuses études ont démontré que les PBDE pouvaient interagir avec le système endocrinien, bien que les effets en résultant ne soient pas cohérents (ATSDR 2017). Les résultats de la plupart des études épidémiologiques sur l'homéostasie thyroïdienne suggèrent une association entre l'exposition aux PBDE et une modification de la régulation de la fonction thyroïdienne (Kim et al., 2014). Des effets indirects pourraient avoir un impact sur les

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Les retardateurs de flammes bromés, EFSA, *https://www.efsa.europa.eu/fr/topics/topic/brominated-flame-retardants* 

fonctions de la reproduction (notamment la maturation sexuelle), les fonctions neurocomportementales, sur le développement embryonnaire et sur le développement cognitif des jeunes enfants (EFSA 2011). Le déca-BDE a été classé comme possiblement cancérigène pour l'Homme (classe C) par l'US EPA sur la base d'une augmentation significative du nombre de nodules, et des carcinomes ou adénomes hépatiques chez les rongeurs (US EPA 2006).

En raison de leurs effets sanitaires et de leurs propriétés de bioaccumulation et de persistance dans l'environnement, le penta-BDE et l'octa-BDE ont été interdits en Europe en 2003<sup>20</sup>. En 2005, un amendement de la directive « RoHS »<sup>21</sup>, *restriction of hazardous substances*, sur la restriction des substances chimiques dangereuses dans les équipements électriques et électroniques limitait la concentration maximale des PBDE à 0,1 % en masse. Le déca-BDE, enregistré dans le cadre du règlement REACH en 2010, a été récemment ajouté à l'annexe XVII dudit règlement en 2017<sup>22</sup>. Cette nouvelle restriction entrainera à compter du 2 mars 2019 une interdiction de fabrication ou de mise sur le marché du déca-BDE en tant que tel et une interdiction d'utilisation pour la production ou la mise sur le marché comme constituant d'autres produits dans une concentration égale ou supérieure à 0,1 % en masse. Cependant des exceptions sont prévues pour certaines utilisations et notamment dans les équipements électriques et électroniques.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Directive 2003/11/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Directive 2005/747/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Règlement (UE) 2017/227 de la Commission du 9 février 2017

L'HBCD a été enregistré comme substance persistante, bioaccumulable et toxique (PBT) extrêmement préoccupante dans le cadre de la règlementation REACH (ECHA 2008). Il a ensuite été inclus dans la liste des substances soumises à autorisation (Annexe XIV du règlement REACH) en 2011, entrainant son interdiction d'utilisation pour la production ou la mise sur le marché après août 2015 dans l'ensemble de l'Union européenne. Contrairement à l'HBCD, le TBBPA n'est pas produit en Europe, mais il est importé à hauteur de 1 000 à 10 000 tonnes par an et a été préenregistré en 2010 dans le cadre de la règlementation REACH.

Face à ces restrictions d'usage des nouveaux RFB (NRFB) ont été produits et une dizaine de substances ont été mises sur le marché (Covaci et al., 2011). D'autres substances chimiques sont également utilisées pour leur propriétés ignifuges, et notamment un composé organophosphoré : le tributylphosphate (TBP), classé comme CMR de catégorie 2 (règlement CLP), pour ses effets suspectés cancérigènes.

### 1.3.2.6. Les polychlorobiphényles

La famille des PCB regroupe 209 congénères dérivés du biphényle que l'on peut classer selon leur degré de chloration (allant du monochloro- au décachlorobiphényle), mais aussi selon leur position sur les cycles phényliques (PCB 1 à PCB 209). Leurs propriétés d'isolant électrique et d'ininflammabilité ont conduit à les utiliser en mélange dans de nombreux produits en tant que fluide caloporteur ou d'additifs (Tableau 1). De par leurs propriétés physico-chimiques, les PCB sont des composés peu biodégradables et très lipophiles. Ces propriétés les rendent bioaccumulables et persistants dans l'environnement, mais aussi dans les tissus gras humains, dont le lait maternel et les lipides sanguins. Les PCB ont été massivement utilisés en France des années 1930 à 1980. Bien qu'ils aient été interdits et que leurs émissions dans l'environnement aient beaucoup diminué, les PCB sont encore présents dans les environnements extérieurs (notamment les sédiments marins ou de rivières) et intérieurs, même longtemps après que leurs sources d'origine aient été supprimées. On les retrouve encore également dans les tissus humains (Fréry et al., 2013) en raison de leur accumulation au fur et à mesure de la chaîne alimentaire et notamment dans les poissons gras (Anses 2016).

Les principaux effets des PCB sur la santé humaine sont neurotoxiques. De nombreuses études, chez le jeune enfant exposé durant la grossesse et l'allaitement, ont rapportés des effets neurocomportementaux (ATSDR 2000 ; Ribas-Fito et al., 2001 ; Gray et al., 2005 ). Les PCB sont également connus pour affecter le système endocrinien. Ces effets peuvent ensuite entraîner des altérations du développement neurologique, de la reproduction et induire des tumeurs hormono-dépendantes (ATSDR 2000). Les PCB sont classés comme cancérogène avéré (groupe 1) par le CIRC.

En France, leur fabrication et la mise sur le marché de produits ou d'appareils les contenant est totalement interdite depuis 1987. Depuis 2001, un inventaire national des appareils contenant des PCB a été constitué afin de les décontaminer et de les éliminer. Au niveau international, la convention de Stockholm de 2011 sur les polluants organiques persistants, vise à interdire la production et l'utilisation des PCB par tous les pays signataires d'ici 2025.

### 1.3.2.7. Les bisphénols

Les bisphénols regroupent plusieurs molécules ayant une structure chimique commune portant deux groupes phénol. Ils sont utilisés pour la fabrication de plastique et de résines mais aussi comme révélateurs dans l'impression thermique (Tableau 1). Le bisphénol-A est le plus étudié et règlementé d'entre eux. Le rapport d'expertise collective publié par l'Anses en 2011<sup>23</sup>, relatif aux effets sanitaires du bisphénol-A, rapporte des effets confirmés chez l'animal sur le développement cérébral et sur la glande mammaire, ainsi que des effets suspectés sur la thyroïde. Chez l'Homme, des effets sont suspectés sur le système cardiovasculaire et sur le système métabolique (diabète) (Melzer et al., 2010).

Le bisphénol-A a été classé « présumé toxique pour la reproduction » (catégorie 1B) par l'Europe en juillet 2016, et a été identifié comme substance extrêmement préoccupante par l'Anses et par l'agence européenne des produits chimiques (ECHA) pour ses propriétés reprotoxiques en décembre 2016, et pour ses propriétés de perturbateur endocrinien en juin 2017. Ces effets concernent des perturbations du cycle menstruel, du développement pubertaire, de la croissance et du maintien ultérieur des caractères physiques féminins.

L'utilisation du bisphénol-A fait l'objet d'un encadrement juridique croissant en France. Il est interdit dans les biberons depuis juin 2010 et dans les conditionnements, contenants ou ustensiles destinés à entrer en contact avec les aliments depuis décembre 2012. Au niveau Européen, une limite de migration dans

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Connaissances relatives aux usages du bisphénol A (Anses, septembre 2011)

les jouets sera applicable à partir de 2018<sup>24</sup> et son utilisation sera limitée à 0,02 % en masse dans les papiers thermiques en 2020.<sup>25</sup>

L'Anses recommande également de porter une attention particulière lors de l'utilisation du bisphénol-M, du bisphénol-B et du diglycidyl ether de bisphénol-A (BADGE). Les travaux de l'agence, relatifs à l'utilisation des potentiels substituts du bisphénol-A (les bisphénols-S, -F, -AF et -AP), concluent sur le fait qu'une évaluation des risques sanitaires ne peut être conduite au vu de l'insuffisance des données toxicologiques disponibles et des données de contaminations environnementales potentielles.<sup>26</sup>

En conclusion de cette revue des principales familles chimiques de COSV, il est important de rappeler que l'exposition aux composés présents dans l'habitat est chronique et multiple, et que la population peut être considérée comme particulièrement vulnérable à certain moment de la vie, en particulier lors de la grossesse (femmes enceintes, fœtus) et lors de l'enfance. En effet, l'exposition de la femme enceinte même à des faibles doses de contaminants chimiques pourrait être responsable d'effets à long terme sur le développement du fœtus et de l'enfant (Grandjean et al., 2008). Le jeune enfant, de par son comportement (évolution au sol, contacts plus fréquents avec les poussières déposées, portage des mains et objets à la bouche) est plus exposé que le reste de la population aux COSV, mais également plus vulnérable en terme d'effet compte tenu du développement des

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Directive 2009/48/CE

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Modification par la Commission Européenne de l'Annexe XVII du Règlement REACH (12 décembre 2016)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Substances reprotoxiques et perturbateurs endocriniens. Composés de la famille des bisphénols : bisphénols M, S, B, AP, AF, F et BADGE (Anses, mars 2013)

systèmes neurologique, reproducteur, pulmonaire et immunitaire qui se poursuit après la naissance.

## 1.4. Présentation du sujet de thèse

C'est dans ce contexte général de contamination de l'environnement intérieur par les COSV, associée à des effets sanitaires suspectés ou avérés pour certains, que le projet ECOS-Habitat a été initié en 2008. L'objectif du projet était d'apprécier l'importance du problème de santé publique posé par les diverses expositions aux COSV présents dans l'habitat français (Glorennec et al., 2011, 2014). Pour y répondre, de nombreux travaux ont été menés en amont de cette thèse afin d'améliorer la connaissance de la contamination de l'habitat français. Ces travaux, représentés dans la Figure 5, ont permis dans l'ordre de :

 1) hiérarchiser les COSV sur la base de données toxicologiques et de données de contamination rapportées dans les environnements intérieurs (Bonvallot et al., 2010);

2) mettre au point des méthodes d'analyse multi résidus de certains de ces composés dans les environnements intérieurs (Mercier et al., 2012, 2014) ;

3) mesurer ces composés dans la phase particulaire de l'air et les poussières (Mandin et al., 2014, 2016) pour une estimation représentative de la contamination des logements en France ;

4) mesurer simultanément ces composés dans les phases gazeuse et particulaire de l'air, et les poussières, afin de modéliser la concentration en phase gazeuse à partir de données de contaminations de la phase particulaire ou des poussières (Blanchard et al., 2014 ; Wei et al., 2017) ;

43

et 5) construire des indicateurs de toxicité cumulée pour des groupes de COSV ayant des effets neuro- ou reprotoxiques communs (Fournier et al., 2014, 2016, 2017).

La dernière étape du projet, constituant ce travail de thèse, est l'évaluation des expositions et des risques sanitaires cumulés (ERSC) aux COSV présents dans l'habitat français.



Figure 5 : Les principales étapes du projet ECOS-Habitat.

Ce travail de thèse clôture ainsi le projet ECOS-Habitat et a pour objectif de répondre à la question de recherche posée initialement : « Les expositions cumulées aux multiples COSV présents dans les logements français posent-elles un problème de santé publique ? ». Dans une perspective d'aide à la décision, une démarche d'ERSC a été conduite en plus d'une ERS classique, afin de cerner l'importance du problème de santé publique que peuvent représenter ces expositions, et d'identifier les composés, médias et voies d'exposition les plus contributifs aux risques. L'hypothèse de recherche est que les expositions cumulées aux COSV présents dans l'environnement intérieur, même à faibles doses ou à des doses non toxiques individuellement, pourraient conduire à un impact sanitaire.

Une approche « bottom-up », ou indirecte, a été privilégiée pour identifier les voies et sources les plus contributives à l'exposition et au risque. La méthode a été établie sur la base des résultats obtenus par une analyse de l'état de l'art des méthodes d'agrégation des expositions et de cumul des risques pour les COSV, présentée sous forme d'article dans le chapitre 2 (Pelletier et al., 2017a).

La première étape (chapitre 3) a consisté à évaluer l'exposition agrégée de la population française aux COSV détectés dans les trois compartiments étudiés : les phases gazeuse et particulaire de l'air, et les poussières. Les doses d'exposition ont été estimées pour chaque voie d'absorption (inhalation, ingestion et voie cutanée) avant d'être agrégées par sommation. Une démarche probabiliste par simulations de Monte Carlo en deux dimensions a été conduite afin de tenir compte de l'incertitude et de la variabilité associées aux paramètres d'entrée et ainsi aboutir à une distribution des doses par composé. Ce travail a été conduit pour 11 tranches d'âge allant de la naissance à 30 ans et est présenté sous forme d'article (Pelletier et al., 2017b). Un travail préalable sur la modélisation de l'exposition par voie cutanée a été mené, notamment pour identifier les paramètres importants. Il est présenté sous forme d'article (Pelletier et al., 2017c).

45

La deuxième étape (chapitre 4) a consisté à évaluer quantitativement les risques sanitaires sur la base des expositions agrégées estimées préalablement. Les risques ont été évalués pour chaque composé de manière individuelle, puis pour des mélanges de COSV ayant des effets toxiques communs, à une échelle biologique plus ou moins fine (organes/systèmes cibles puis mécanismes d'action ou conséquences cellulaire). Le travail est présenté sous forme d'un dernier article (soumis à *Environmental Health Perspectives*).

La discussion générale des principales limites de ce travail et des perspectives qui s'en dégagent font l'objet des chapitres 5 et 6 respectivement.

## Chapitre 2 : État de l'art des méthodes d'agrégation des expositions et de cumul des risques pour les COSV

Afin d'analyser les méthodes employées pour évaluer les risques liés aux expositions multiples aux COSV, une revue de la littérature a été conduite. Celle-ci a permis de recenser les méthodes et les paramètres employés i) pour étudier l'exposition agrégée via différentes voies par une approche « bottom-up » et ii) pour en évaluer les risques cumulés d'une exposition à plusieurs composés.

Vingt-deux études relatives à l'exposition à un ou plusieurs COSV et agrégeant au minimum deux voies d'expositions ont été recensées. L'agrégation des expositions est fondée sur l'addition de doses externes ou internes. L'estimation des doses externes est majoritairement conduite par l'emploi d'équations de doses journalières d'exposition (DJE). Dans certains cas, l'emploi de modèles pharmacocinétiques a permis d'estimer les doses internes des contaminants, voire de leurs métabolites, et de prendre en compte les phénomènes d'absorption, de métabolisme et de dégradation. Cependant ces modèles ne sont disponibles que pour certaines familles chimiques et ne sont donc pas systématiquement utilisés. Dans la plupart des cas, l'exposition est dominée par une seule voie ou une seule source. On retrouve fréquemment la voie orale comme majoritaire, que ce soit pour des expositions alimentaires et non alimentaires (ingestion de poussière). Cette prédominance n'est pas systématique et cela confirme donc l'intérêt d'une approche agrégée.

Concernant l'ERSC, 31 études se sont intéressées à évaluer les risques liés aux expositions à plus d'un COSV. L'estimation de « Hazard Indexes » (HI) et l'emploi de « Relative Potency Factors » (RPF) sont les méthodes les plus employées. L'estimation de HI apparaît comme l'approche la plus simple à conduire et permet de prendre en compte un plus grand nombre de composés. La construction et l'emploi de RPF nécessite de disposer d'un niveau d'informations toxicologiques plus précis

49

pour chaque composé, ce qui peut en limiter le nombre pouvant être étudiés simultanément.

En conclusion, les approches d'agrégation des expositions et d'ERSC reposent sur des hypothèses simples d'additivités, mais permettent néanmoins de réduire l'incertitude en comparaison des approches composé par composé ou encore source par source, qui *de facto* reposent sur des hypothèses de voies d'expositions négligeables et d'absence d'effets communs.

Environmental Research 158 (2017) 649-659

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Environmental Research

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/envres

# Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk for semivolatile organic compounds: A review



CrossMark

## Maud Pelletier<sup>a,b</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>a,b</sup>, Philippe Glorennec<sup>a,b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>b</sup> INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

#### ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Mixture Contaminants Environmental exposure Health Exposure pathway Cumulative risk assessment Chemical

#### ABSTRACT

Increasingly, health risk assessment is addressing multiple pathway exposures to multiple contaminants. We reviewed aggregated exposure and cumulative risk approaches for contemporary and ubiquitous semivolatile organic compounds (SVOC). We identified 22 studies aggregating exposure pathways, and 31 cumulating risk. Exposure aggregation is based on the addition of pathway-specific doses, using kinetic modeling where it exists, and classic external dose equations otherwise. In most cases, exposure is dominated by a single route or source of exposure - mainly the oral pathway - via dietary or non-dietary exposure. Preferential routes and sources of exposure are influenced by SVOC physical-chemical properties such as vapor pressure. The cumulative risk approach for contaminants is based on dose addition. Simple sum of hazard quotient (Hazard Index: HI) is the most commonly used cumulative risk assessment approach, while Relative Potency Factor (RPF) appeared to the best suited – although this calls for a level of toxicological information that limits the number of compounds that can be studied simultaneously. Where both were performed, moving from HI to more refined approach produced similar results. In conclusion, both approaches - exposure aggregation and cumulative risk - rely on simple assumptions. Nevertheless, they allow uncertainty to be reduced, in comparison with source-by-source or chemical-by-chemical approaches.

#### 1. Introduction

People are continuously and increasingly exposed to a multitude of organic chemicals (NHANES, 2015) from various sources (e.g. food, dust, cosmetics and personal care products (C & PCPs), textiles and materials) and media (e.g. air, water and soil), and by different routes of exposure such as inhalation, ingestion or dermal contact. Organic chemicals include a high number of compounds having various physical-chemical properties, and can be classified as volatile, semivolatile or non-volatile compounds. Semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) are defined as having a boiling point temperature of between 240 -and 400 °C (NF ISO 16000-6, 2006). This group includes a high number of organic molecules from different chemical families (e.g. phthalates, bisphenols, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), organophosphorus (OPs), organochlorines (OCs), synthetic musks, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), polybromodiphenylethers (PBDEs)). The scientific community's growing interest in studying exposure to SVOCs is motivated by a rise in their use in consumer products as well as by improved analytical techniques that have shown their ubiquity, for example, in dwellings (Rudel et al., 2003; Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008). Moreover most are reprotoxic (Peretz et al., 2014; Kay et al., 2014), neurotoxic (Muñoz-Quezada et al., 2013; Costa et al., 2014), or carcinogenic compounds (Armstrong et al., 2004; IARC, 2015, 2015b), and have been found in human biological fluids (blood and urine).

When evaluating the impact of SVOC exposure on human health, exposures may be assessed using either external or internal doses. External dose is estimated from contamination data and human parameters such as body weight, inhalation and dust ingestion rate... Using a pharmacokinetic model or absorption factors, it can be converted to internal dose. Internal dose is preferentially assessed by biomonitoring. Biomonitoring data directly reflect internal aggregate exposures and could, with back calculation using pharmacokinetics models, inform as to the external dose attributable to each exposure pathway. However, using biomonitoring data does not inform on the source of exposure that is so useful for prevention strategies. Once exposure is assessed, the risk may be assessed by comparing exposures to a toxicological reference value. This value may be expressed as an external dose for a unique route of exposure, i.e. a reference dose or acceptable daily intake for ingestion (or a reference concentration for inhalation). They are usually estimated from an indicator of the dose-response

\* Corresponding author at: INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France. EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.

E-mail address: philippe.glorennec@ehesp.fr (P. Glorennec).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.06.022

Received 13 April 2017; Received in revised form 19 June 2017; Accepted 20 June 2017 0013-9351/ © 2017 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Table 1 Publications including e	xposure aggregation on se	emivolatile organic compou	nds.							
References (year of	Chemical class (nb. of mublications)	Expos	sure pathways		Exposure	modeling		Aggregation		Comparison with hiomonitoring data
publication	or publications)	Source	Media	Route	Source-to- external dose	External-to- internal dose	Approach	Type of aggregated dose	Aggregation level	
Ginsberg and Foos (2016)	Phthalates (1)	Dietary Residential	Food Breast milk Drinking water Indoor air Indoor dust Indoor objects	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Absorption factors	Deterministic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Mitro et al. (2016)	Musks (1) Parabens (3) PFAAs (11) Phenols (7) Phthalaes (8)	Residential	Clothing Indoor air Indoor dust	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factors	Deterministic	External (ingestion, inhalation) Internal (dermal)	Average individual	No
Gosens et al. (2014)	Parabens (4)	Personal care products	Personal care products	Dermal Ingestion	External dose equation and pactom	Absorption factors	Deterministic Probabilistic	Internal	Individual	No
Gaspar et al. (2014)	Phthalates (2)	Residential	Indoor air Indoor dust	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factors	Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	No
Poet et al. (2014)	OPs (1)	Residential	Indoor air Indoor surface (cannet treated)	Dermal Inhalation	PBPK/PD model		Deterministic	Internal	Individual	Yes
Ortiz et al. (2014)	PAHs (1)	Occupational	Indoor air	Dermal Inhalation	PBPK model and sin	iple one- del	Deterministic	Internal	Individual	Yes
Xue et al. (2014)	Pyrethroids (7)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	SHEDS-Multimedia	PK model	Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Beko et al. (2013)	Phthalates (5)	Residential	Gas phase Particle phase Indoor dust	Dermal Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factor	Probabilistic	External (ingestion, inhalation) Internal (dermal)	Average individual	Yes
Wei et al. (2013)	Pyrethroids (1)	Occupational (aircraft disinfection)	Indoor air	Dermal Ingestion Inhalarion	PBPK model		Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Wason et al. (2013)	Pyrethroids (3) OPs (2)	Residential	Indoor dust Indoor surfaces Soil	Dermal	SHEDS-Multimedia		Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	No
Beamer et al. (2012)	OPs (2)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air Indoor dust Indoor surfaces	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	PBPK model		Probabilistic	Internal	Individual	Yes
Zartarian et al. (2012)	Pyrethroids (1)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air	Dermal Ingestion Inheletion	SHEDS-Multimedia	PK model	Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Trudel et al. (2011)	PBDEs (8)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air Indoor dust Indoor surfaces Soil	Dermal Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Absorption factors	Probabilistic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Roosens et al. (2010)	PBDEs (6)	Dietary Residential	Food Breast milk	Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	No	Probabilistic	External	Average individual	No

(continued on next page)

(continued)	
Table 1	

References (year of	Chemical class (nb.	Expo	sure pathways		Exposure	modeling		Aggregation		Comparison with
publication	or publications)	Source	Media	Route	Source-to- external dose	External-to- internal dose	Approach	Type of aggregated dose	Aggregation level	
Von Goetz et al. (2010)	Phenols (1)	Dietary Residential	Indoor air Indoor dust Soil Food Breast milk Indoor air Indoor dust	Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Absorption factors	Deterministic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Linares et al. (2010)	PAHs (16) PCBs (7) PCNs (5)	Dietary Occupational (petrochemistry)	Food Drinking water Air Soil	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factor	Probabilistic	External (ingestion, inhalation) Internal (dermal)	Average individual	No
Lu et al. (2010)	OPs (1)	Dietary Residential	Food Drinking water Indoor air Indoor dust Toy surfaces Soil	Ingestion Inhalation	PBPK model		Deterministic	Internal	Individual	Yes
Lorber (2007)	PBDEs (9)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air Indoor dust Soil	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	Simple one-compar	tment PK model	Deterministic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Womuth et al. (2006)	Phthalates (8)	Dietary Residential Personal care products	Food Indoor air Outdoor air Indoor dust Clothing Personal care	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Absorption factors	Deterministic	Internal	Average individual	Yes
Duggan et al. (2003)	OPs (31)	Dietary Residential	Food Drinking water Non-dietary	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factor	Deterministic	External (ingestion, inhalation) Internal (dermal)	Average individual	Yes
Wilson et al. (2003)	OCs (9) OPs (2) PAHs (20) PCBs (18) Phenols (3) Phithalates (2)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air Outdoor air Indoor dust Soil	Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	No	Deterministic	External	Individual	Yes
Shurdut et al. (1998)	OPs (1)	Dietary Residential	Food Indoor air Indoor surfaces	Dermal Ingestion Inhalation	External dose equation	Dermal absorption factor	Probabilistic	External (ingestion, inhalation) Internal (dermal)	Average individual	Yes
OCs = Organochlorines; Polvchlorinated nanhtha	OPs = Organophosphoru lenes: PFAAs = Perfluor	us; PACEM = Probabilistic a oalkvl acids: RFRs = Replac	ggregate consumer ( rement flame retard	exposure model; ants: SHEDS-mi	PAHs = Polycyclic au Itimedia = Stochasti	romatic hydrocarbons; c human exposure and	PBDEs = Polyb A dose simulation	rominated diphenyl et n model for multimed	hers; PCBs = Polycl ia.	lorinated biphenyls; PCNs =

relationship in laboratory mammals to which uncertainty factors are applied to take into account inter/intra-species differences (Dybing et al., 2002). For some chemicals, internal reference dose are proposed such as biomonitoring equivalent which are estimates of the concentration of the substance (or a metabolite) in blood or urine that is consistent with the reference dose (Hays and Aylward, 2009).

In the case of indoor SVOCs, exposure occurs via different sources and media and concerns many compounds simultaneously. Multiple exposure to mixtures is now widely recognized and addressed, notably by international and national institutions in charge of risk assessment. In the WHO/IPCS Framework for Risk Assessment of Combined Exposures to Multiple Chemicals, aggregate exposure is defined as exposure to the same substance from multiple sources, via multiple pathways, and routes (Meek et al., 2011). Cumulative risk assessment linked to co-exposure to different substances is also recommended when feasible (Meek et al., 2011).

The objective of this study is to review the methods employed in the literature regarding (1) exposure aggregation to an SVOC excluding biomonitoring and (2) cumulative risk assessment for a mixture of SVOCs.

#### 2. Methods

The search covered the period from 1985 until 2016. Publications were selected in line with the following criteria: addressing SVOC human exposure, aggregating at least two routes of exposure for one SVOC or assessing cumulative risk to at least two SVOCs. Because they do not provide methods for the aggregation of several routes of exposure; publications that considered exposures to an SVOC from different sources (e.g. foodstuff) but via a single exposure route (e.g. ingestion) were discarded, even though aggregation was the mentioned terminology. Using the Web Of Knowledge™ website (Thomson Reuters, www.webofknowledge.com), publications were selected primarily by searching in the field "topic" (title, abstract and key words): ((exposure AND (assessment OR evaluation) AND (cumulat\* OR aggregat\*) AND (chemicals OR products OR substances OR compounds OR pollutants) AND health) OR (PBPK AND (SVOC OR pesticide OR phthalate OR flame retardant OR plasticizer OR PCB OR musk OR PAH OR organochlor\* OR organophosph\* OR pyrethroid) NOT (rat\* OR mice OR mouse OR bear). Secondly, selected publications were screened on the basis of the subject-title match. Thirdly, those publications remaining were subjected to an exhaustive abstract reading in order to remove those which did not address the research subject and to separate publications performing exposure aggregation from those dealing with cumulative risk assessment (CRA). Publications identified in the reference list of others were added. Since the objective was to review methods, publications' results are presented only where they allow the comparison of different methods.

Regarding publications that aggregated exposure, the following items were retrieved: references, chemical class, exposure characteristics (source, media, and route of exposure), exposure modeling (type of approach: deterministic or probabilistic, type of aggregated dose, and the doses aggregation level: external or internal), and whether comparison with biomonitoring data was made. Regarding publications that cumulated risks, the following items were retrieved: references, number of chemical cumulated, SVOC selection criteria (related to occurrence and toxicity), CRA characteristics (grouping by chemical class or not, the dose calculation basis, and the method employed), and toxicity indicators characteristics (type, source, point of departure, and type of toxicological endpoint).

#### 3. Results and discussion

This search identified 22 publications that carried out an exposure aggregation from at least two routes of exposure to an SVOC and 31 publications that carried out a CRA to at least two SVOCs.

Twenty-two publications carrying out SVOC exposure aggregation were identified, and these are presented in Table 1. This may seem few, given the high number of compounds concerned, yet assessments are often focused on exposure to a compound from various sources but via a single exposure route. The oldest dates back to 1998 and from 2010 to 2016, one to five publications per year were retrieved from the literature.

3.1. Aggregate exposure assessment

Seven publications aggregated exposure to OPs, six to phthalates, four to pyrethroids, three to PAHs, three to PBDEs, three to phenols, two to PCBs, two to parabens, one to musks, one to OCs, one to polychlorinated naphthalenes (PCNs), one to perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) and one to replacement flame retardants (RFRs). Residential exposure was studied most (18 publications), addressing exposure to air (n = 16), dust (n = 13), surfaces (n = 7), soil (n = 6) and dental sealing (n = 1). Fourteen of the publications addressed dietary exposure: all were interested in solid food exposure, four took drinking water into account and three were also interested in breast milk exposure. Three publications addressed occupational source with exposures to air (n = 2) or to air and soil (n = 1). Two publications addressed exposure to C & PCPs.

Human exposure to these various sources and media could occur via three pathways: inhalation, ingestion or dermal contact. Of the 22 publications selected, a majority (n = 14) aggregated exposure by three pathways, whereas the rest did so by two pathways. As an example, Gosens et al. (2014) aggregated exposure to four parabens contained in C & PCPs by dermal and ingestion pathways. The reason put forward for not studying exposure by inhalation was that none of the investigated C & PCPs applied by spray contained parabens. Another reason for not studying a route of exposure is negligible absorption, in comparison with the other pathway. For instance, Wilson et al. (2003) assessed the aggregated exposure by ingestion and inhalation of 37 SVOCs present in several media (indoor and outdoor air, indoor dust, soil and food) rather than by dermal absorption because this was considered negligible in comparison. Because of recent advances in dermal exposure importance (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012) and modeling (Gong et al., 2014; Shi and Zhao, 2014; Morrison et al., 2016), this pathway is expected to be more systematically considered in the future. Indeed human experiments with exposure to phthalates have proven this pathway to be significant for some SVOCs (Weschler et al., 2015).

Aggregation of exposure was always conducted by estimating exposure for each route individually, then summing them. These exposures were often assessed by employing classic external dose equations (e.g. U.S. EPA, 1992) combining human parameters (such as weight, body surface area, inhalation rate, amount of ingested dust and frequency of use) with media or product contamination (e.g. SVOC concentration in the media or product). Thirteen publications have used this method. An alternative could be the employment of pharmacokinetic (PK) and/or pharmacodynamics (PD) models to aggregate exposure to individual SVOCs by several routes, and provide an absorbed dose. The physiologically-based pharmacokinetic model (PBPK), describes the physiological, biochemical, and physical-chemical processes governing the absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion of a xenobiotic in the body. It consists of a series of compartments receiving the xenobiotic via systemic circulation. These models could also incorporate a pharmacodynamic dimension (PBPK/PD) relating to processes leading to a critical health outcome (e.g. acetylcholinesterase inhibition). PK and PD models require the same parameters as for external dose equations, with the addition of physiological, physiochemical (e.g. partition coefficient) and biochemical (e.g. metabolic rate constant) parameters. Eight publications have used PK models: four used a PBPK model, two a one-compartment PK model and one a PBPK/ PD model. The four PBPK models were developed for three different chemical families (PAHs, pyrethroids and OPs), the two one-compartment PK models for PBDE compounds and for PAH compounds, whereas the PBPK/PD model was only developed for OP compounds -

chlorpyrifos, to be precise. When PK and/or PD models were available these appeared to be the preferred method for assessment of overall exposure to an SVOC. However, because these are available only for certain specific SVOCs, and because their construction entails high consumption of both data and resources, they are not systematically used. In order to estimate and aggregate exposures to an SVOC, some publications have also used specific exposure models, which include PK modeling components, such as the Stochastic Human Exposure and Dose Simulation model for multimedia (SHEDS-Multimedia) which was developed by the U.S. EPA's Office of Research and Development to simulate aggregate exposure via dietary and residential routes (inhalation and dermal contact) to a variety of environmental chemicals such as pesticides, metals and persistent organic pollutants <https:// www.epa.gov/chemical-research/stochastic-human-exposure-and-

dose-simulation-sheds-estimate-human-exposure>. Three publications used SHEDS-Multimedia to assess exposure to pyrethroid and OP compounds. Another specific model is the Probabilistic Aggregate Consumer Exposure Model (PACEM), first used by Gosens et al. (2014) to facilitate aggregate exposure assessment of parabens compounds present in C & PCPs. However, though these are more adaptable to various SVOCs than are PK and/or PD models, they could be limited by the use of predefined scenarios (e.g. residential pesticide use scenarios using SHEDS-Multimedia, such as indoor flying insect killer, pet treatment, vegetable patch, etc.) or data (e.g. Dutch C & PCPs use data for PACEM). Compared to classical external dose modeling, most of the time achieved with a deterministic approach, these models use distributions for the human parameters inputs and contamination data in order to allow a probabilistic approach.

Exposure assessment to a contaminant could be expressed as an external or internal dose, the latter reflecting contaminant uptake after crossing absorption barriers. Only Wilson et al. (2003) and Roosens et al. (2010) expressed results as external doses for each route of exposure. Fifteen other publications estimated internal doses for each route of exposure, and five estimated internal dose only for the dermal pathway. Of these, nine publications used a PK approach to convert external exposure into organ, tissue or fluid concentrations. Eleven other publications converted external exposure into internal exposure by applying absorption factors retrieved from the literature or considered a default value of 100%. For the dermal pathway the authors used dermal absorption fraction (Shurdut et al., 1998; Duggan et al., 2003; Linares et al., 2010; Gosens et al., 2014) or a transdermal permeability coefficient (Beko et al., 2013). Transdermal permeability coefficients are more precise, because they take into account partition through the different layers of the skin to the dermal capillaries, and these were recently available in the literature for several SVOCs (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012). This explains why their use has increased since 2013 (in comparison with 1998) for dermal absorption factors. Internal dose appears as the logical metric when considering aggregation of exposure. The most sophisticated approach is PBPK modeling, followed by PK modeling, use of absorption factor, or default 100% absorption. Using external doses (most often observed for inhalation and ingestion) actually consists in considering that there is no differential absorption between exposure routes. This should at least deserve an uncertainty analysis with reported values for bioavailability.

Both external and internal exposure assessments require input parameters (such as human parameters, media or product contamination data and specific parameters of SVOCs). With regard to these parameters, single values could be used to conduct a deterministic approach. A conservative choice of parameters is considered as a lower tier approach by several authors (Delmaar and van Engelen, 2006; Sarigiannis et al., 2013), and was indeed employed in ten publications. A higher tier approach could be conducted by probabilistic analyses with Monte Carlo simulation by introducing distributions rather than single values, and this was employed by twelve authors. Both approaches were used and compared by Gosens et al. (2014) to estimate aggregate exposure, by ingestion and dermal contact, to four parabens. Although exposure assessment results were comparable in both approaches, internal exposures estimated by the higher tier approach were always below those estimated by the lower tier approach for each paraben. This result confirmed that a deterministic approach gave a good conservative starting point for exposure assessment but that a probabilistic approach gave a more realistic and more informative exposure assessment where enough data were available (by, for example, allowing estimation of the proportion of population above the reference dose, and enabling sensitivity analysis).

Most of the studies (n = 16) aggregated exposures for an average individual using representative data from a population, e.g. a specific age group. Six studies aggregated exposures for specific individuals with their own data.

Most studies (n = 16) compared their estimations of aggregate exposure to human biomonitoring data (e.g. NHANES), and eleven of these found consistent results. A reason for the discrepancies could be for instance the non-inclusion of a major pathway, such as diet for phthalates (Beko et al., 2013).

It is noteworthy that the authors discussed the contribution made to exposure by each pathway, source or media. The major route of exposure depends on: the studied compounds; the conditions of exposure to these compounds (e.g. residential or occupational), the routes of exposure assessed, and whether the population of interest included children more susceptible to dust ingestion (Beamer et al., 2012; Wason et al., 2012; Gaspar et al., 2014; Mitro et al., 2016). Some authors investigated influent parameters such as SVOC physical-chemical parameters with molecular weight (Beko et al., 2013), and vapor pressure (Wilson et al., 2003), which are related to their partitioning among various media (e.g. indoor air, dust), leading to a preferential route of exposure. As an example, Beko et al. (2013) found the dermal pathway to be the major route of exposure for two phthalates (DnBP and DiBP). Xue et al. (2014) studied exposure to seven pyrethroids when using, or not using, pesticide at home. These authors found ingestion to be the major route of exposure in both cases, with dietary exposure being the most contributive for the population not using pesticides, and nondietary exposure for the population that does use them. Zartarian et al. (2012) found the same results regarding children's aggregate (dietary and non-dietary) residential exposure to permethrin. The circumstance of exposure also has an influence. For example Wei et al. (2013) studied global exposure to a pyrethroid during and after aircraft disinfection treatments, finding inhalation to be the major route of exposure during the pre-flight spray, and dermal pathway to be the major route of exposure for the residual treatment scenario. The dominant pathway may change depending on exposure level. For example Trudel et al. (2011) found ingestion of food to be the dominant pathway for several PBDEs up to about the 60th quantile of the total dose, while oral and dermal uptake of dust dominated above the 60th quantile, because of a larger variability of concentration and dust ingestion rate. Because few studies (n = 6) addressed global exposure to SVOCs via ingestion, inhalation and dermal contact to at least food, air, dust or soil and objects (such as toys, clothing or indoor surfaces), it is difficult to determine a general dominant pathway trend in global exposure assessment to SVOC. However, as observed by Wilson et al. (2003), on the basis of 54 SVOCs, ingestion was found to be the main route of exposure for the less volatile compounds, whereas inhalation was the most significant for the more volatile compounds.

To summarize, choice of method depends strongly on research objectives. A PK and/or PD model seemed preferential when assessing total exposure to an SVOC. However, because they are available only for certain SVOCs, and because their construction involves high data and resource consumption, a lower tier approach - such as employing external dose equation - appeared to be more adequate (at least as a first step) and provided consistent estimations. Inclusion of an uncertainty analysis in exposure assessment appears essential in this situation.

Lastly, even where exposure to an SVOC is governed by a major

Publications performin,	g cumulative risk asse	ssment (CRA) on semivolatile or	rganic compounds.							
References (year of mublication)	Number of chamicals	SVOCs selection c	criteria		CRA			Toxici	ty indicators	
or publication)	cumulated	Occurrence	Toxicity	Grouping by chemical class	Dose calculation basis	Method	Type	Source	Type of toxicological endpoint	POD
Li et al. (2016)	Pyrethroids (7)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	Η	ADI RfD	па	na	na
Lozowicka et al. (2016)	CBs (1) OPs (3)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors Sodium channel	Yes	Contamination data	Η	ADI	EFSA	па	na
Quijano et al. (2016)	Pyrethroids (3) CBs (7) OPs (12) Dresothard (7)	Dietary contamination	modulators AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	RPF ADI	RPF	U.S. EPA	AChE activity	NOAEL BMD
Zentai et al. (2016)	ryteurous (7) OPs (24)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF	Boon et al. (2008) Caldas et al. (2006)	AChE activity	NOAEL BMD <sub>10</sub>
Gao et al. (2016)	Phthalates (3)	Urinary measurement	Multiple Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	H	UIN IQI QJN	EFSA Ersa Kortenkamp and Faust	Effects on reproduction and development Anti-Androgenic	NOAEL LOAEL BMD
Ogbeide et al.	OCs (13)	Water, sediment		Yes	Contamination data	Ш	RfD	(2010) U.S. EPA	па	na
(2015) Jensen et al. (2015)	Different classes of pesticides (20)	and blota contamination Dietary contamination	Multiple	No	Contamination data	Η	ADI	EC EFSA	па	na
Blaznik et al. (2015)	CBs (4) OPs (10)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors	No	Contamination data	RPF	RPF RfD	JMPR Boon et al. (2008) European commission	AChE activity	NOAEL LOAEL BMD
Kranich et al. (2014)	Phthalates (5)		Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Н	TDI	EFSA Kortenkamp and Faust	Effects on reproduction and development Anti-Androgenic	NOAEL LOAEL BMD
Peluso et al. (2014)	OCs (9)	Water	Multiple	Yes	Contamination data	Η	RfD	(2010) U.S. EPA	na	na
Xue et al. (2014)	Pyrethroids (7)	contamination Residential (consumer use) Urinary measurement	·	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF RfD	IRIS U.S. EPA	па	na
Chang et al. (2014)	Phthalates (7)		Anti-androgenic	Yes	Contamination data	Ш	IQL	EFSA	Hepatotoxicity	na
Dewalque et al. (2014)	Phthalates (4)	Urinary measurement	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Η	RfD TDI	U.S. EPA EFSA	Anti-Androgenic Effects on reproduction and development	NOAEL LOAEL
-	1		-	:	-	1	RfD	Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Anti-Androgenic	BMD
Christensen et al. (2014)	Phthalates (5)	Dictary contamination Urinary	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Ħ	ICI (JJ	EFSA Denmark EPA	Effects on reproduction and development Anti-Androgenic	NOAEL LOAEL
Jardim et al. (2014)	OPs (7) Pyrethroids (4)	Dietary contamination	Multiple	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF RfD	Caldas et al. (2006) U.S. EPA JMPR	AChE activity	NOAEL BMD
Leeman et al. (2013)	CBs (7) OPs (26) Phthalates (6)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors AChE inhibitors Anti-androgenic	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF ADIRfD	U.S. EFA Calculated EU Pesticide Database	ла	na
Borg et al. (2013)	PFASs (17)	Dietary contamination Urinary measurement	Multiple	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Ħ	RfD	Calculated	Hepatotoxicity Reproductive toxicity (contin	NOAEL LOAEL ted on next page)

Environmental Research 158 (2017) 649–659

Table 2 (continued)										
References (year	Number of	SVOCs selection	criteria		CRA			Toxicit	y indicators	
or publication)	cumulated	Occurrence	Toxicity	Grouping by chemical class	Dose calculation basis	Method	Type	Source	Type of toxicological endpoint	POD
Beko et al. (2013)	Phthalates (3)	Residential (dust contamination)	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data Contamination data	Η	IUT	EFSA	Effects on reproduction and development	BMD NOAEL LOAEL
Kalantari et al.	PCBs (5)	Urinary measurement Dietary	Reduction of	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF	Kalantari et al. (2012)	Hepatic retinoids	na
(2013)		contamination	hepatic retinoid	:		CombinedMOE	RfD	Calculated	Body/liver weights	BMD <sub>05</sub>
Beamer et al. (2012)	OPs (2)	Dictary contamination Residential (media contamination)	AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	HI	RPF RfD	U.S. EPA	ChE inhibition (plasma, RBC) ChE inhibition (brain)	BMD <sub>10</sub> NOAEL
Søeborg et al. (2012)	Phthalates (4)	Urinary Drinary measurement	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Н	IdT	EFSA	Effects on reproduction and development	NOAEL LOAEL
							RfD	Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Anti-Androgenic	
Ragas et al. (2011)	CBs (1) Neonicotinoids (1) OCs (1) OPs (2)	Dietary contamination	Nervous system Liver	Yes	Contamination data	IH	ADI	EC WHO	па	na
Koch et al. (2011)	Pyrethroids (1) Phthalates (3)	Urinary	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	Ш	IDI	EFSA	Effects on reproduction	NOAEL
Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	OCs (1) OPs (1)	measurement -	Anti-androgenic	No	Contamination data	Η	RfD ADI	Calculated EFSA	and development Anti-androgenic	LOAEL NOAEL LOAEL BMDL
	Parabens (2) Phenols (1) Phthalates (5) PBDEs (1)									
Linares et al. (2010)	Other classes of pesticides (4) PAHs (3)	Chemical and petrochemical industries		Yes	Contamination data	IH	RfD	U.S. EPA	ца	па
Bosgra et al. (2009)	OPs (31)	emissions Dietary	AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	RPF Combine d MOF	RPF	Calculated	AChE activity	$BMD_{20}$
Benson (2009)	Phthalates (5)	-	Anti-androgenic	Yes	Biomonitoring data	RPF HI	RfD	Calculated	Anti-Androgenic	NOAEL LOAEL
Boon et al. (2008)	OPs (26) CBs (8)	Dietary contamination	AChE inhibitors	Yes	Contamination data	RPF	RPF RfD	Calculated .IMPR	AChE activity	NOAEL
Durmusoglu et al.	Phenols (1)	Tire industries	Respiratory	No	Contamination data	IH	RfD	U.S. EPA	Not specific	na
(2007) Caldas et al. (2006)	PAHs (4) OPs (22)	emissions Dietary	irritation AChE inhibitors	No	Contamination data	RPF	RPF	Calculated	AChE activity	NOAEL
Controling of al	CBs (3)	contamination	A ChE inhihitan	Voo	Diamonitoning data	30.0	RfD	JMPR	A ChE anti-the	BMD <sub>10</sub>
(2003)		connection applied that metabolize dialkyl compounds		3		Combined MOE				01
AChE = acetylcholinest	terase; ADI = Acceptab	ole daily intake; CBs = Carbam	ates; DNEL = Derived	no effect level; EC = DAUs – Dolum	<ul> <li>European Commission; I</li> </ul>	H = Hazard index;	HQ = Haz	ard quotient; JMPR = Join	it FAO/WHO Meeting on Pe	sticide Residues;
MOE = margin of expc POPs = Persistent orga	osure; na = not availal inic pollutants; RBC =	ole; OCs = Organochlorines; O Red blood cell; RfD = Refere	Ps = Organophosphoi nce dose.	us; PAHs = Polycy	clic aromatic hydrocarboı	ns; PCBs = Polychl	orinated bi	phenyls;	alkoxy alkanes; POD = Po	int of departure;

Environmental Research 158 (2017) 649-659

57

route, aggregating exposure provides useful information regarding exposure characteristics such as influent media, or variation between compounds of the same chemical family. Aggregation of all routes of exposure to an SVOC appears essential, especially when performing a risk assessment in a second step.

#### 3.2. Cumulative risk assessment

Thirty-one publications conducting SVOC CRA were identified for inclusion in this review, and these are presented in Table 2. The oldest dates back to 2003, and since 2009, from one to seven publications per year were retrieved from the literature.

For each study, SVOCs were included in a CRA on the basis of their occurrence and/or a similar pattern of toxicity. Firstly, regarding occurrence, dietary contamination was the most used criterion (n = 16), followed by the occurrence of SVOC metabolites in humans (n = 8). In addition, two studies chose on the basis of their presence in industrial emissions, three on their presence in the residential environment, one on their presence in drinking water, one on their presence in the water, sediment and biota of a specific river and lastly, four studies provided no explanation regarding occurrence for the selection of compounds. Secondly, regarding toxicity patterns for compound selection, having an anti-androgenic mechanism of action (n = 11), or inhibiting the acetylcholinesterase (AChE) mechanism (n = 11) were the most studied effects. In addition, sodium channel modulators, toxic effects on the nervous system, toxic effects on the liver, the reduction of hepatic retinoid, and respiratory irritation were also studied. Finally, five publications based their compound selection on multiple toxic effects. Chemical classes investigated were: carbamates (CBs), OPs, OCs, PAHs, parabens, PBDEs, PCBs, phenols, phthalates, polyfluoroalkylated substances (PFASs) and pyrethroids. In fact, 12 publications studied OP compounds, 11 phthalate compounds, 7 carbamate compounds and 6 pyrethroid compounds. The scientific community's growing interest in OPs and phthalates is driven by suspicion of toxic health effects, such as the anti-androgenic effects of some phthalates on the male reproductive system (Joensen et al., 2012), or the neurotoxic effects of some OPs (Mileson et al., 1998), their ubiquitous occurrence in various media (Rudel et al., 2003; Blanchard et al., 2014), and the acknowledged presence of these compounds and their metabolites in human biological fluids (NHANES, 2015), as well as - specifically for OPs - the availability of relative potency factors (RPF) published by governmental agencies (U.S. EPA 2006). Finally the review reveals that a majority of the publications (n = 26) performed CRA for SVOCs coming from the same chemical class and only five encompassed compounds from different families.

A CRA can be performed using several methods that have been developed and used for decades now, notably for regulatory purposes on polluted sites (U.S. EPA, 1989). Most of these are based on the following additivity assumptions, notably with the "Incremental Lifetime Cancer Risk", a sum of cancer risks commonly used in regulatory risk assessment. "Dose additivity" assumes that each compound of a mixture is supposed to contribute to the overall observed effect in proportion to its concentration (dose), with the assumption that "toxicants in a mixture act upon similar biological systems and contribute to a common response in proportion to their respective potencies" (Calabrese, 1990). On the other hand, "response additivity" assumes that each compound of a mixture is supposed to contribute to the overall observed effect in proportion to its effect (response), with the assumption that "toxicants in a mixture act upon dissimilar biological systems and act independently" (Calabrese, 1990). This notion does not take into account the possibility of such toxicological interaction as antagonism or potentiation and could lead to biased estimation of the risk. For example, Boon et al. (2008) have highlighted an overestimation when conducting a CRA to OPs and carbamates exposures. Even though these are known for their common AChE inhibiting activity, their specific mechanisms of action are different - indeed AChE receptor binding is mostly

irreversible regarding OPs whereas it is reversible regarding carbamates. However, toxicological interaction (i.e. antagonism or potentiation) is mostly based on the saturation phenomena of metabolic systems, which can be considered as never being achieved regarding low, even sometimes very low (e.g. up to ng/m3 in indoor air regarding several SVOCs) (Blanchard et al., 2014) compound concentrations in the exposure media (ATSDR 2004). Nevertheless, an empirical analysis of low-dose synergy, by Boobis et al. (2011) revealed results of low magnitude 1.5–3.5). Furthermore, the principal purpose of risk assessments is to help regulatory or policy-making organizations make decisions and to develop operative strategies regarding the control of human exposure to environmental, residential and occupational pollutants, leading to consideration of the additivity assumptions as operational.

Several CRA methods exist and the most commonly used in the literature are, from the lowest to the highest tier, the Hazard Index (HI) method, the Point of Departure Index (PODI) and the RPF approaches, described extensively elsewhere (U.S. EPA, 2000; Sarigiannis and Hansen, 2012; Fournier et al., 2014a). Briefly, the HI method is based on the sum of hazard quotients (HQ) for substances affecting the same target organ or system. For each substance involved, the HQ is calculated by dividing exposure by reference dose (i.e. the level at which no adverse effects are expected in humans) (U.S. EPA, 2000). This method was used in 20 publications. Although it provides a transparent and comprehensive result (HI < 1 indicates that there is little likelihood that an adverse effect might be observed from chronic exposure) this method is also a lower tier approach, because the reference doses are not necessarily constructed with regard to the same target organ, and can sometimes be imprecise with regard to the compounds' mechanism of action. However, it does allow the study of compounds from different chemical classes, but affecting the same target organ or system. Four publications are concerned in this review; all the others studied compounds from a single class (n = 16). In order to quantify interaction effects in a mixture, Ragas et al. (2011) followed the interaction-based HI approach developed by the U.S. EPA (2000). This method assumes that interactions among compounds in a complex mixture are dependent on those of all possible binary combinations of the individual mixture components. The HI is multiplied by a weight factor reflecting the significance of these interactions. The authors observed interaction effects in two groups (with, for instance, four and two pesticides respectively) and found that the interaction-based HI was always higher than the conventional one. However, because of weak scientific evidence regarding the calculation procedure, and a weak empirical basis regarding parameter values, the authors have warned that these interaction-based HIs should be used with caution (Ragas et al., 2011).

The PODI approach differs from the HI in that the sum of exposures to each compound is expressed as a fraction of its respective and comparable point of departure (POD) for effects of toxicological relevance (for example, a benchmark dose) rather than a fraction of the reference dose – inducing less uncertainty. The reciprocal of the PODI is the combined margin of exposure (MOE) based on the sum of individual MOEs. For each compound involved, the MOE is calculated by dividing its POD to human exposure (EFSA, 2008). Three of the publications used a combined MOE approach.

The RPF approach assumes similarity of mechanisms of action between individual compounds and uses toxicity data for an index compound to normalize the potencies of each other compound in a mixture. Usually the potencies are POD derived from dose-response curves. The combined toxicity of the mixture corresponds to the sum of the potency normalized doses to yield total equivalent exposure, expressed as index compound equivalents, which is then compared to the reference dose of the index compound (EFSA, 2008). This method was used in 13 publications. Seven publications studied compounds from the same chemical class - mostly OPs (n = 4) - whereas the others studied compounds from different classes (n = 6). Four of them applied a RPF approach class by class, whereas Caldas et al. (2006) and Blaznik et al.

(2015) performed a RPF approach to OP and CB compounds having the same mechanism of action.

Several publications compared CRA methods. Three publications used both a RPF and a combined MOE approach. One of these is interested in cumulating risks linked to exposure to five PCBs, and although the authors found similar results with respect to estimates of median MOE values, they pointed out that the advantage of the RPF approach is that it is more easily implemented in practice, and accounts quantitatively for both variability and the various uncertainties involved (Kalantari et al., 2013). Furthermore, RPF data published by the U.S. EPA are available for the OPs (U.S. EPA 2006), CBs (U.S. EPA 2007), and pyrethroids (U.S. EPA 2011). Benson (2009) and Beamer et al. (2012) found similar results when using both a RPF and an HI approach. Beamer et al. (2012) did not assess the potential added value of a RPF approach to an HI approach, yet Benson (2009) suggested using the less complex HI approach for future CRA to simultaneous phthalates.

The reference doses employed by the authors could differ for a single SVOC according to: the toxicological endpoint studied and the type of POD chosen (no observed adverse effect level (NOAEL), lowest observed adverse effect level (LOAEL) or Benchmark Dose (BMD)); the value of the uncertainty factor applied, and the date of construction, depending on the organization producing these values (e.g. acceptable/ tolerable daily intakes (A/TDI) from EFSA or WHO, and reference doses (RfD) from U.S. EPA). Dewalque et al. (2014) and Gao et al. (2016) both calculated HI to several phthalates using two different reference values, (1) TDI from EFSA based on effects on reproduction and development and (2) reference dose from Kortenkamp and Faust (2010) based on anti-androgenic effects. Each author found different results, attesting to the fact that cumulative assessment is dependent on the reference value taken into account.

Dose calculation for exposure estimation was based on contamination data alone in 21 publications and on both contamination and biomonitoring data in 9. Only Beko et al. (2013) estimated daily intakes from both media phthalates compound contaminations (with the exception of foodstuffs) and urinary concentrations of their metabolites before conducting a CRA using an HI approach. The authors found an HI from urinary concentrations to be twice as high as from media contaminations.

Following a tiered approach when conducting a CRA is now recognized by institutions such as the EFSA's Scientific Panel on Plant Protection products and their Residues (PPR) which recommends the use of tiered approaches when assessing risks of chronic exposure to pesticide residues (EFSA, 2008). Several authors of this review have confirmed the pertinence of this recommendation for conducting a CRA on SVOC exposure. A lower tier method (such as the HI approach) could be used as a first step, with recourse to a higher tier method (such as the RPF approach) being justified where the outcome suggests further refinement is called for.

#### 4. Conclusions and perspectives

Aggregate exposures and cumulative risks need to be taken into consideration in addressing total SVOC exposure and the overall risk they pose. In particular, the dermal pathway has proven to be significant in the recent years. This literature review has revealed that relatively simple approaches based on the sum of exposures, doses or effects can be useful, at least in a first tier. However, these first-tier approaches carry their own uncertainties and should be accompanied by an uncertainty analysis of simplifying assumptions. It is however important to keep in mind that not choosing to aggregate exposures or cumulate risks creates more uncertainty because of the implicit assumption of independence of exposures and effects.

This review has highlighted that, because they consider differential absorption rates related to the different routes of exposure, as well as metabolism phenomena, pharmacokinetic models are useful tools for aggregating exposure. Because these are currently available only for certain SVOCs, there is a need for development of generic models for those SVOCs sharing common toxicological effects (e.g. a PBPK model for reprotoxic SVOC). They could also be used for reverse dosimetry using biomonitoring data.

When assessing cumulative risks to several compounds (e.g. in order to build a RPF), a compromise needs to be reached between the exhaustiveness of the compounds list and the required precision of the toxicity estimates for each substance involved in the mixture. A great progress towards putting cumulative risk assessment into practice would be to generate comparable toxicity data in order to build RPF. This may be achieved, for instance, with the use of standardized highthroughput assays as developed last years by the US EPA (Kavlock et al., 2012), associated with the development of omics strategies (i.e. proteomics or transcriptomics). Recent works in these topics are very promising (Hannas et al., 2011; Thomas et al., 2010, 2012; Van Ravenzwaay et al., 2014; Chauhan et al., 2016; Labib et al., 2016).

Both PBPK building and toxicity testing is time and resources consuming and a proposal would be to focus efforts on ubiquitous compounds sharing, or suspected to share, the same mechanism of action. A next step would be to identify compounds the populations are frequently exposed to, and then define corresponding cumulative assessment groups, such it has already be done for certain environments (Fournier et al., 2014b), or regulatory processes (Boobis et al., 2008).

#### Acknowledgments

Maud Pelletier's work was funded with a doctoral grant from the Fondation de France (grant No. 2014-00053331) and the Agence de l'Environnement et de la maîtrise de l'énergie (Ademe) (Grant No. TEZ14-36).

#### References

- Armstrong, B., Hutchinson, E., Unwin, J., Fletcher, T., 2004. Lung cancer risk after exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review and meta-analysis. Environ. Health Perspect. 112 (9), 970–978.
- Beamer, P.I., Canales, R.A., Ferguson, A.C., Leckie, J.O., Bradman, A., 2012. Relative pesticide and exposure route contribution to aggregate and cumulative dose in young farmworker children. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health 9 (1), 73–96.
- Beko, G., Weschler, C.J., Langer, S., Callesen, M., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2013. Children's phthalate intakes and resultant cumulative exposures estimated from urine compared with estimates from dust ingestion, inhalation and dermal absorption in their homes and daycare centers. Plos One 8 (4), e62442.
- Benson, R., 2009. Hazard to the developing male reproductive system from cumulative exposure to phthalate esters—dibutyl phthalate, diisobutyl phthalate, butylbenzyl phthalate, diethylhexyl phthalate, dipentyl phthalate, and diisononyl phthalate. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 53 (2), 90–101.
- Blanchard, O., Glorennec, P., Mercier, F., Bonvallot, N., Chevrier, C., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., 2014. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor air and settled dust in 30 French dwellings. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (7), 3959–3969.
- Blaznik, U., Yngve, A., Eržen, I., Ribič, C.H., 2015. Consumption of fruits and vegetables and probabilistic assessment of the cumulative acute exposure to organophosphorus and carbamate pesticides of schoolchildren in Slovenia. Public Health Nutr. 19 (3), 557–563.
- Boobis, A.R., Ossendorp, B.C., Banasiak, U., Hamey, P.Y., Sebestyen, I., Moretto, A., 2008. Cumulative risk assessment of pesticide residues in food. Toxicol. Lett. 180 (2), 137–150.
- Boobis, A., Budinsky, R., Collie, S., Crofton, K., Embry, M., Felter, S., Hertzberg, R., Kopp, D., Mihlan, G., Mumtaz, M., Price, P., Solomon, K., Teuschler, L., Yang, R., Zaleski, R., 2011. Critical analysis of literature on low-dose synergy for use in screening chemical mixtures for risk assessment. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 41 (5), 369–383.
- Boon, P.E., Van der Voet, H., Van Raaij, M.T.M., Van Klaveren, J.D., 2008. Cumulative risk assessment of the exposure to organophosphorus and carbamate insecticides in the Dutch diet. Food Chem. Toxicol. 46 (9), 3090–3098.
- Borg, D., Lund, B.O., Lindquist, N.G., Håkansson, H., 2013. Cumulative health risk assessment of 17 perfluoroalkylated and polyfluoroalkylated substances (PFASs) in the Swedish population. Environ. Int. 59, 112–123.
- Bosgra, S., Voet, H., van der; Boon, P.E., Slob, W., 2009. An integrated probabilistic framework for cumulative risk assessment of common mechanism chemicals in food: an example with organophosphorus pesticides. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 54 (2), 124–133.

Calabrese, E.J., 1990. Multiple Chemical Interactions. CRC Press.

Caldas, E.D., Boon, P.E., Tressou, J., 2006. Probabilistic assessment of the cumulative acute exposure to organophosphorus and carbamate insecticides in the Brazilian diet.

Toxicology 222 (1-2), 132-142.

- Castorina, R., Bradman, A., McKone, T.E., Barr, D.B., Harnly, M.E., Eskenazi, B., 2003. Cumulative organophosphate pesticide exposure and risk assessment among pregnant women living in an agricultural community: a case study from the CHAMACOS cohort. Environ. Health Perspect. 111 (13), 1640–1648.
- Chang, J.W., Yan, B.R., Chang, M.H., Tseng, S.H., Kao, Y.M., Chen, J.C., Lee, C.C., 2014. Cumulative risk assessment for plasticizer-contaminated food using the hazard index approach. Environ. Pollut. 189, 77–84.
- Chauhan, V., Kuo, B., McNamee, J.P., Wilkins, R.C., Yauk, C.L., 2016. Transcriptional benchmark dose modeling: exploring how advances in chemical risk assessment may be applied to the radiation field. Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 57 (8), 589–604.
- Christensen, K.L.Y., Makris, S.L., Lorber, M., 2014. Generation of hazard indices for cumulative exposure to phthalates for use in cumulative risk assessment. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 69 (3), 380–389.
- Costa, L.G., de Laat, R., Tagliaferri, S., Pellacani, C., 2014. A mechanistic view of polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) developmental neurotoxicity. Toxicol. Lett. 230 (2), 282–294.
- Delmaar, J. E., van Engelen, J. G. M., 2006. Aggregating human exposure to chemicals: An overview of tools and methodologies. The Netherlands: National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM). Report no. 630700001/2006.
- Dewalque, L., Charlier, C., Pirard, C., 2014. Estimated daily intake and cumulative risk assessment of phthalate diesters in a Belgian general population. Toxicol. Lett. 231 (2), 161–168.
- Duggan, A., Charnley, G., Chen, W., Chukwudebe, A., Hawk, R., Krieger, R.I., Ross, J., Yarborough, C., 2003. Di-alkyl phosphate biomonitoring data: assessing cumulative exposure to organophosphate pesticides. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 37 (3), 382–395. Durmusoglu, E., Aslan, S., Can, E., Bulut, Z., 2007. Health risk assessment of workers'
- exposure to organic compounds in a tire factory. Hum. Ecol. Risk Assess. Int. J. 13 (1), 209–222.
- Dybing, E., Doe, J., Groten, J., Kleiner, J., O'brien, J., Renwick, A.G., Schlatter, J., Steinberg, P., Tritscher, A., Walker, R., Younes, M., 2002. Hazard characterisation of chemicals in food and diet: dose response, mechanisms and extrapolation issues. Food Chem. Toxicol. 40 (2), 237–282.
- EFSA, 2008. Panel on plant protection products and their residues (PPR) Scientific Opinion on a request from the EFSA evaluate the suitability of existing methodologies and, if appropriate, the identification of new approaches to assess cumulative and synergic risks from pesticides to human health with a view to set MRLs for those pesticides in the frame of regulation (EC) 396/2005. EFSA J. 704, 1–85. <a href="https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/705">https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/705</a>.
- Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., Bonvallot, N., 2014a. Construction de valeurs toxicologiques de référence adaptées à la prise en compte des mélanges en évaluation des risques sanitaires: méthodes existantes et applications récentes. Environ. Risqu-. St. 13 (3), 203–221.
- Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., Bonvallot, N., 2014b. An exposure-based framework for grouping pollutants for a cumulative risk assessment approach: case study of indoor semi-volatile organic compounds. Environ. Res. 130, 20–28.
- Gao, C.-J., Liu, L.-Y., Ma, W.-L., Ren, N.-Q., Guo, Y., Zhu, N.-Z., Jiang, L., Li, Y.-F., Kannan, K., 2016. Phthalate metabolites in urine of Chinese young adults: concentration, profile, exposure and cumulative risk assessment. Sci. Total Environ. 543, 19–27.
- Gaspar, F.W., Castorina, R., Maddalena, R.L., Nishioka, M.G., McKone, T.E., Bradman, A., 2014. Phthalate exposure and risk assessment in California child care facilities. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (13), 7593–7601.
- Ginsberg, G., Ginsberg, J., Foos, B., 2016. Approaches to children's ExposureAssessment: case study with Diethylhexylphthalate (DEHP). Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health 13 (7), 670.
- Gong, M., Zhang, Y., Weschler, C.J., 2014. Predicting dermal absorption of gas-phase chemicals: transient model development, evaluation, and application. Indoor Air 24 (3), 292–306.
- Gosens, I., Delmaar, C.J.E., ter Burg, W., de Heer, C., Schuur, A.G., 2014. Aggregate exposure approaches for parabens in personal care products: a case assessment for children between 0 and 3 years old. J. Expo. Sci. Env. *Epidemiol.* 24 (2), 208–214.
- Hannas, B.R., Lambright, C.S., Furr, J., Evans, N., Foster, P.M., Gray, L.E., Wilson, V.S., 2011. Genomic biomarkers of phthalate-induced male reproductive developmental toxicity: a targeted rtPCR array approach for defining relative potency. Toxicol. Sci (kfr315).
- Hays, S.M., Aylward, L.L., 2009. Using biomonitoring equivalents to interpret human biomonitoring data in a public health risk context. J. Appl. Toxicol. 29 (4), 275–288.
- IARC, 2015. Polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated biphenyls. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog; Risk Chem. Hum., p. 107.
- Jardim, A.N.O., Mello, D.C., Goes, F.C.S., Frota Junior, E.F., Caldas, E.D., 2014. Pesticide residues in cashew apple, guava, kaki and peach: gc-µecd, GC-FPD and LC-MS/MS multiresidue method validation, analysis and cumulative acute risk assessment. Food Chem. 164, 195–204.
- Jensen, B.H., Petersen, A., Nielsen, E., Christensen, T., Poulsen, M.E., Andersen, J.H., 2015. Cumulative dietary exposure of the population of Denmark to pesticides. Food Chem. Toxicol. 83, 300–307.
- Joensen, U.N., Frederiksen, H., Jensen, M.B., Lauritsen, M.P., Olesen, I.A., Lassen, T.H., Andersson, A.-M., Jørgensen, N., 2012. Phthalate excretion pattern and testicular function: a study of 881 healthy Danish men. Environ. Health Perspect. 120 (10), 1397.
- Kalantari, F., Westerholm, E., Fattore, E., Öberg, M., Sand, S., Hakansson, H., 2012. Estimation of relative potency values for polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) congeners based on hepatic endpoints of toxicity. Manuscript in Thesis at Karolinska Institutet. ISBN, pp. 978–991.
- Kalantari, F., Bergkvist, C., Berglund, M., Fattore, E., Glynn, A., Håkansson, H., Sand, S.,

2013. Establishment of the cumulative margin of exposure for a group of polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) congeners using an improved approach that accounts for both variability and uncertainty. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 65 (3), 325–333.

- Kavlock, R., Chandler, K., Houck, K., Hunter, S., Judson, R., Kleinstreuer, N., Knudsent, T., Richard, A., Martin, M., Padilla, S., Reif, D., Richard, A., Rotroff, D., Sipes, N., Dix, D., 2012. Update on EPA's ToxCast program: providing high throughput decision support tools for chemical risk management. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 25 (7), 1287–1302. Kay, V.R., Bloom, M.S., Foster, W.G., 2014. Reproductive and developmental effects of
- phthalate diesters in males. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 44 (6), 467–498.
- Koch, H.M., Wittassek, M., Brüning, T., Angerer, J., Heudorf, U., 2011. Exposure to phthalates in 5–6 years old primary school starters in Germany—A human biomonitoring study and a cumulative risk assessment. Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health 214 (3), 188–195.
- Kortenkamp, A., Faust, M., 2010. Combined exposures to anti-androgenic chemicals: steps towards cumulative risk assessment. Int. J. Androl. 33 (2), 463–474.
- Kranich, S.K., Frederiksen, H., Andersson, A.-M., Jørgensen, N., 2014. Estimated daily intake and hazard quotients and indices of phthtalate diesters for young Danish men. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (1), 706–712.
- Labib, S., Williams, A., Kuo, B., Yauk, C.L., White, P.A., Halappanavar, S., 2016. A framework for the use of single-chemical transcriptomics data in predicting the hazards associated with complex mixtures of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. Arch. Toxicol. 1–18.
- Leeman, W.R., Krul, L., Houben, G.F., 2013. Complex mixtures: relevance of combined exposure to substances at low dose levels. Food Chem. Toxicol. 58, 141–148.
- Li, Z., Nie, J., Lu, Z., Xie, H., Kang, L., Chen, Q., Li, A., Zhao, X., Xu, G., Yan, Z., 2016. Cumulative risk assessment of the exposure to pyrethroids through fruits consumption in China – Based on a 3-year investigation. Food Chem. Toxicol. 96, 234–243.
- Linares, V., Perelló, G., Nadal, M., Gómez-Catalán, J., Llobet, J.M., Domingo, J.L., 2010. Environmental versus dietary exposure to POPs and metals: a probabilistic assessment of human health risks. J. Environ. Monit. 12 (3), 681–688.
- Lorber, M., 2007. Exposure of Americans to polybrominated diphenyl ethers. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 18 (1), 2–19.
- Lozowicka, B., Mojsak, P., Jankowska, M., Kaczynski, P., Hrynko, I., Rutkowska, E., Szabunko, J., Borusiewicz, A., 2016. Toxicological studies for adults and children of insecticide residues with common mode of action (MoA) in pome, stone, berries and other small fruit. Sci. Total Environ. 566–567, 144–156.
- Lu, C., Holbrook, C.M., Andres, L.M., 2010. The implications of using a physiologically based pharmacokinetic (PBPK) model for pesticide risk assessment. Environ. Health Perspect. 125–130.
- Meek, M.E., Boobis, A.R., Crofton, K.M., Heinemeyer, G., Van Raaij, M., Vickers, C., 2011. Risk assessment of combined exposure to multiple chemicals: AWHO/IPCS framework. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 60 (2suppl 1), S1–S14.
- Mileson, B.E., Chambers, J.E., Chen, W.L., Dettbarn, W., Ehrich, M., Eldefrawi, A.T., Gaylor, D.W., Hamernik, K., Hodgson, E., Karczmar, A.G., et al., 1998. Common mechanism of toxicity: a case study of organophosphorus pesticides. Toxicol. Sci. 41 (1), 8–20.
- Mitro, S.D., Dodson, R.E., Singla, V., Adamkiewicz, G., Elmi, A.F., Tilly, M.K., Zota, A.R., 2016. Consumer product chemicals in indoor dust: a quantitative meta-analysis of U.S. studies. Environ. Sci. Technol. 50 (19), 10661–10672.
- Morrison, G.C., Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., 2016. Dermal uptake directly from air under transient conditions: advances in modeling and comparisons with experimental results for human subjects. Indoor Air 26, 913–924.
- Muñoz-Quezada, M.T., Lucero, B.A., Barr, D.B., Steenland, K., Levy, K., Ryan, P.B., Iglesias, V., Alvarado, S., Concha, C., Rojas, E., Vega, C., 2013. Neurodevelopmental effects in children associated with exposure to organophosphate pesticides: a systematic review. Neurotoxicology 39, 158–168.
- NHANES, 2015. Fourth National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals. US Department of Health and Human and Service.
- Ogbeide, O., Tongo, I., Enuneku, A., Ogbomida, E., Ezemonye, L., 2016. Human health risk associated with dietary and non-dietary intake of organochlorine pesticide residues from rice fields in Edo State Nigeria. Expo. Health 8 (1), 53–66.Ortiz, R.H., Maître, A., Barbeau, D., Lafontaine, M., Bouchard, M., 2014. Use of physio-
- Ortiz, R.H., Maître, A., Barbeau, D., Lafontaine, M., Bouchard, M., 2014. Use of physiologically-based pharmacokinetic modeling to simulate the profiles of 3-hydroxybenzo (a) pyrene in workers exposed to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. PloS One 9 (7), e102570.
- Peluso, F., Othax, N., Castelain, J.G., Dubny, S., 2014. Applying health risk analysis to assess the chemical quality of water for Recreational Bathing: the case of Tres Arroyos Creek, Buenos Aires, Argentina. Hum. Ecol. Risk Assess. Int. J. 20 (1), 45–68.
- Peretz, J., Vrooman, L., Ricke, W.A., Hunt, P.A., Ehrlich, S., Hauser, R., Padmanabhan, V., Taylor, H.S., Swan, S.H., VandeVoort, C.A., et al., 2014. Bisphenol a and reproductive health: update of experimental and human evidence, 2007–2013. Environ. Health Perspect. Online 122 (8), 775.
- Poet, T.S., Timchalk, C., Hotchkiss, J.A., Bartels, M.J., 2014. Chlorpyrifos PBPK/PD model for multiple routes of exposure. Xenobiotica 44 (10), 868–881.
- Quijano, L., Yusà, V., Font, G., Pardo, O., 2016. Chronic cumulative risk assessment of the exposure to organophosphorus, carbamate and pyrethroid and pyrethrin pesticides through fruit and vegetables consumption in the region of Valencia (Spain). Food Chem. Toxicol.
- Ragas, A.M.J., Oldenkamp, R., Preeker, N.L., Wernicke, J., Schlink, U., 2011. Cumulative risk assessment of chemical exposures in urban environments. Environ. Int. 37 (5), 872–881.
- Van Ravenzwaay, B., Montoya, G.A., Fabian, E., Herold, M., Krennrich, G., Looser, R., Mellert, W., Peter, E., Strauss, V., Walk, T., Kamp, H., 2014. The sensitivity of metabolomics versus classical regulatory toxicology from a NOAEL perspective. Toxicol. Lett. 227 (1), 20–28.
- Roosens, L., Cornelis, C., D'Hollander, W., Bervoets, L., Reynders, H., Van Campenhout,

K., Van Den Heuvel, R., Neels, H., Covaci, A., 2010. Exposure of the Flemish population to brominated flame retardants: model and risk assessment. Environ. Int. 36 (4), 368–376.

- Rudel, R.A., Camann, D.E., Spengler, J.D., Korn, L.R., Brody, J.G., 2003. Phthalates, Alkylphenols, Pesticides, Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers, and Other Endocrine-Disrupting Compounds in Indoor Air and Dust. Environ. Sci. Technol. 37 (20), 4543–4553.
- Sarigiannis, D.A., Hansen, U., 2012. Considering the cumulative risk of mixtures of chemicals–A challenge for policy makers. Environ. Health 11 (Suppl 1), S18.
- Sarigiannis, D. A., Karakitsios, S. P., Gotti, A., 2013. A tiered approach for aggregate exposure assessment—the case of bisphenol-A. In: Proceedings of the 9th Panhellenic Conference in Chemical Engineering, Athens, Greece.
- Shi, S., Zhao, B., 2014. Modeled exposure assessment via inhalation and dermal pathways to airborne semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) in residences. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (10), 5691–5699.
- Shurdut, B.A., Barraj, L., Francis, M., 1998. Aggregate exposures under the Food Quality Protection Act: an approach using chlorpyrifos. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 28 (2), 165–177.
- Søeborg, T., Frederiksen, H., Andersson, A.M., 2012. Cumulative risk assessment of phthalate exposure of Danish children and adolescents using the hazard index approach. Int. J. Androl. 35 (3), 245–252.
- Thomas, R.S., Clewell, H.J., Allen, B.C., Wesselkamper, S.C., Wang, N.C.Y., Lambert, J.C., Hess-Wilson, J.K., Jay Zhao, Q., Andersen, M.E., 2010. Application of transcriptional benchmark dose values in quantitative cancer and noncancer risk assessment. Toxicol. Sci (kfq355).
- Thomas, R.S., Clewell, H.J., Allen, B.C., Yang, L., Healy, E., Andersen, M.E., 2012. Integrating pathway-based transcriptomic data into quantitative chemical risk assessment: a five chemical case study. Mut. Res. /Gen. Toxicol. EN 746 (2), 135–143.
- Trudel, D., Scheringer, M., von Goetz, N., Hungerbühler, K., 2011. Total Consumer Exposure to Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers in North America and Europe. Environ. Sci. Technol. 45 (6), 2391–2397.
- U.S. EPA, 1989. Risk Assessment Guidance for Superfund Volume 1 Human Health Evaluation Manual (Part A). US EPA, Washington, DC (EPA/540/1-89/002).
- U.S. EPA, 1992. Guidelines for Exposure Assessment. Risk AssessmentForum. US EPA, Washington, DC (EPA/600/Z-92/001).
   U.S. EPA, 2000. Supplementary Guidance for Conducting Health Risk Assessment of
- Chemical Mixtures. US EPA, Washington, DC (EPA/630/R-00/002). U.S. EPA, 2006. Organophosphorus Cumulative Risk Assessment. US EPA, Washington,

#### Environmental Research 158 (2017) 649-659

- DC. <a href="https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-science-and-assessing-pesticide-risks/cumulative-assessment-risk-pesticides">https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-science-and-assessing-pesticide-risks/cumulative-assessment-risk-pesticides</a>.
- U.S. EPA, 2007. Revised N-methyl Carbamate Cumulative Risk Assessment. US EPA, Washington, DC.
- U.S. EPA, 2011. Pyrethrins/pyrethroid Cumulative Risk Assessment. US EPA, Washington, DC.
- Von Goetz, N., Wormuth, M., Scheringer, M., Hungerbühler, K., 2010. Bisphenol A: how the most relevant exposure sources contribute to total consumer exposure. Risk Anal. 30 (3), 473–487.
- Wason, S.C., Julien, R., Perry, M.J., Smith, T.J., Levy, J.I., 2013. Modeling exposures to organophosphates and pyrethroids for children living in an urban low-income environment. Environ. res. 124, 13–22.
- Wei, B., Isukapalli, S.S., Weisel, C.P., 2013. Studying permethrin exposure in flight attendants using a physiologically based pharmacokinetic model. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 23 (4), 416–427.
- Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2008. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor environments. Atmos. Environ. 42 (40), 9018–9040.
- Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2012. SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal pathways. Indoor Air 22 (5), 356–377.
- Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., Koch, H.M., Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2015. Transdermal uptake of diethyl phthalate and di (n-butyl) phthalate directly from air: experimental verification. (2015) Environ. Health Perspect. 123 (10), 928.
- Wilson, N.K., Chuang, J.C., Lyu, C., Menton, R., Morgan, M.K., 2003. Aggregate exposures of nine preschool children to persistent organic pollutants at day care and at home. J. Expo. Anal. Environ. Epidemiol. 13 (3), 187–202.
- Wormuth, M., Scheringer, M., Vollenweider, M., Hungerbühler, K., 2006. What Are the Sources of Exposure to Eight Frequently Used Phthalic Acid Esters in Europeans? Risk Anal. 26 (3), 803–824.
- Xue, J., Zartarian, V., Tornero-Velez, R., Tulve, N.S., 2014. EPA's SHEDS-multimedia model: children's cumulative pyrethroid exposure estimates and evaluation against NHANES biomarker data. Environ. Int. 73, 304–311.
- Zartarian, V., Xue, J., Glen, G., Smith, L., Tulve, N., Tornero-Velez, R., 2012. Quantifying children's aggregate (dietary and residential) exposure and dose to permethrin: application and evaluation of EPA's probabilistic SHEDS-Multimedia model. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol 22 (3), 267–273.
- Zentai, A., Szabó, I.J., Kerekes, K., Ambrus, Á., 2016. Risk assessment of the cumulative acute exposure of Hungarian population to organophosphorus pesticide residues with regard to consumers of plant based foods. Food Chem. Toxicol.

## Chapitre 3 : Estimation des expositions agrégées aux COSV présents dans les logements français

## 3.1. Cas particulier de la voie cutanée

La voie cutanée a longtemps été considérée comme négligeable dans l'exposition totale aux contaminants environnementaux (hormis les contacts cutanés avec les liquides en milieux professionnels et les contacts cutanés avec les crèmes et les liquides pour les usages médicaux et cosmétiques). Depuis plusieurs années de nombreuses études se sont intéressées au passage transcutané et à la modélisation de son absorption, notamment concernant l'exposition aux COSV présents dans les environnements intérieurs (Weschler et Nazaroff 2012 ; Gong et al., 2014). Plusieurs études ont par la suite démontré l'importance de l'exposition par contact cutané, notamment aux COSV présents dans la phase gazeuse de l'air intérieur, dans l'exposition globale (Bekö et al., 2013 ; Weschler et Nazaroff 2014 ; Weschler et al., 2015 ; Morrison et al., 2016). L'exposition par contact cutané avec les poussières est quant à elle la plupart du temps négligée (Mitro et al., 2016), notamment en raison d'une contribution minime quand elle est prise en compte dans l'estimation de l'exposition totale (Bekö et al., 2013).

Les modèles à l'équilibre, adaptés aux COSV par Weschler et Nazaroff (2012), permettent d'estimer l'absorption cutanée et requièrent, entre autres, l'estimation d'un coefficient de perméabilité, le k<sub>p-g</sub>, représentant l'absorption d'un COSV à partir de la phase gazeuse de l'air jusqu'aux capillaires dermiques et ainsi à son passage dans la circulation sanguine générale. Ce coefficient est ensuite retrouvé dans les équations de DJE afin d'estimer une dose interne.

Au total, de nombreux paramètres sont requis pour l'estimation de l'exposition par passage cutané : des données de contamination de la phase gazeuse et de l'air total (phases gazeuse et particulaire), des paramètres physico-chimiques (la constante de Henry, les coefficients de partage octanol-eau et octanol-air), des variables humaines d'exposition (le poids, la surface cutanée, le temps passé dans le logement) et des paramètres d'exposition (le transfert de masse d'un COSV de l'air intérieur à la couche d'air superficielle de la peau, la concentration des particules totales en suspension, la fraction volumique de matière organique associée aux particules en suspension et la densité particulaire). La variabilité et l'incertitude associées à ces paramètres d'entrée peuvent entraîner des variations non négligeables sur les estimations des expositions et Salthammer et Schripp (2015) recommandent leur prise en compte dans les modèles de prédiction.

Afin d'évaluer et de quantifier l'impact de l'incertitude et de la variabilité de ces paramètres d'entrée, une analyse de sensibilité probabiliste, par simulations de Monte Carlo, a été conduite pour évaluer les modèles à l'équilibre d'estimation du  $k_{p-g}$ , de la contamination en phase gazeuse et pour finir de la DJE. Cette analyse de sensibilité a été conduite pour 8 COSV, de volatilités variables, et issues de 8 familles chimiques différentes : phtalates, bisphénols, HAP, OP, OC, muscs polycycliques, PCB et PBDE. La méthodologie mise en place ainsi que les résultats obtenus ont fait l'objet d'une publication dans *Environment International* et sont présentés sous forme d'article dans la suite de ce chapitre 3.1.

L'analyse de sensibilité a révélé que la variation des résultats de DJE obtenus été majoritairement influencée par la variabilité des données de contaminations de l'air intérieur, dans un premier temps, puis par l'incertitude associée aux paramètres physico-chimiques dans un second temps. L'incertitude et la variabilité associées aux

66

variables humaines et aux paramètres d'exposition ont quant à elles une influence négligeable, voire nulle, sur la variation des résultats pour une tranche d'âge donnée.

Environment International 102 (2017) 106-113



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

## **Environment International**



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/envint

## Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas phase: Sensitivity of exposure assessment by steady state modeling to key parameters



Maud Pelletier <sup>a,b</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot <sup>a,b</sup>, Olivier Ramalho <sup>c</sup>, Olivier Blanchard <sup>a,b</sup>, Fabien Mercier <sup>a,b,d</sup>, Corinne Mandin <sup>b,c,d</sup>, Barbara Le Bot <sup>a,b,d</sup>, Philippe Glorennec <sup>a,b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>b</sup> INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

<sup>c</sup> University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue Jean Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France

<sup>d</sup> LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic Platform), Rennes, France

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 30 November 2016 Received in revised form 10 February 2017 Accepted 13 February 2017 Available online 27 February 2017

Keywords: Percutaneous Indoor air Chemical Contact Sensitivity analysis Monte Carlo

#### ABSTRACT

Recent research has demonstrated the importance of dermal exposure for some semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) present in the gas phase of indoor air. Though models for estimating dermal intake from gaseous SVOCs exist, their predictions can be subject to variations in input parameters, which can lead to large variation in exposure estimations. In this sensitivity analysis for a steady state model, we aimed to assess these variations and their determinants using probabilistic Monte Carlo sampling for 8 SVOCs from different chemical families: phthalates, bisphenols, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), organophosphorus (OPs), organochlorines (OCs), synthetic musks, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybromodiphenylethers (PBDEs). Indoor SVOC concentrations were found to be the most influential parameters. Both Henry's law constant (H) and octanol/water partition coefficient ( $K_{ow}$ ) uncertainty also had significant influence. While exposure media properties such as volume fraction of organic matter in the particle phase ( $f_{om-part}$ ), particle density ( $\rho_{part}$ ), concentration ([TSP]) and transport coefficient ( $\chi_d$ ) had a slight influence for some compounds, human parameters such as body weight (W), body surface area (A) and daily exposure (t) make a marginal or null contribution to the variance of dermal intake for a given age group. Inclusion of a parameter sensitivity analysis appears essential to reporting uncertainties in dermal exposure assessment.

© 2017 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

#### 1. Introduction

Abbreviations: A, Body surface area (m<sup>2</sup>); C<sub>a</sub>, SVOC total concentration in indoor air  $(C_g + F) (ng/m^3)$ ;  $C_g$ , SVOC concentration in the gas phase  $(ng/m^3)$ ;  $DI_{dermal-gas}$ , Daily intake by dermal exposure through the gas phase (micrograms per kilogram of body weight per day, µg/kg-bw/d); F, SVOC concentration in the particulate phase (ng/m<sup>3</sup> of air); fom-part, Volume fraction of organic matter associated with airborne particles; H, Henry's law constant (Pa·m<sup>3</sup>/mol); K<sub>oa</sub>, Octanol/air partition coefficient; K<sub>ow</sub>, Octanol/water partition coefficient; K<sub>p</sub>, Gas/particle distribution coefficient (m<sup>3</sup>/µg); k<sub>p-g</sub>, Indoor air transdermal permeability coefficient, describing the transport of a gas phase SVOC from bulk indoor air to dermal capillaries, through the boundary laver adjacent to skin, the stratum corneum and viable epidermis composite (m/h); MW, SVOC molecular weight (g/mol); P<sub>s</sub>, SVOC vapor pressure (Pa); R, Ideal gas constant (= $8.314 \text{ Pa} \cdot \text{m}^3/\text{mol} \cdot \text{K}$ );  $\rho_{part}$ , Density of airborne particles (g/m<sup>3</sup>); SVOC, Semivolatile organic compound; t, Daily exposure duration (h/d); T, Temperature (K); [TSP], Total suspended particle concentration ( $\mu g/m^3$ ); W, Body weight (kg);  $\chi_d$ , Coefficient describing the external transport of a gas phase SVOC from the bulk indoor air to the boundary layer adjacent to the skin (m/h).

\* Corresponding author at: INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France, EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.

*E-mail address:* philippe.glorennec@ehesp.fr (P. Glorennec).

People spend >80% of their time in enclosed spaces, largely in dwellings in which they are exposed to an increasing number of chemicals from various sources and via different exposure routes. In addition to other pollutants found in indoor environments (radon, carbon monoxide, formaldehyde and other volatile organic compounds), semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) have received a great deal of attention, due to a rise in their use in consumer products as well as improved analytical techniques that have shown their ubiquity in dwellings (Rudel et al., 2003; Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008).

SVOCs include organic molecules from many different chemical families (phthalates, bisphenols, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), organophosphorus (OPs), organochlorines (OCs), synthetic musks, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), polybromodiphenylethers (PBDEs), etc.). They are emitted from multiple household sources: flooring and wall materials, furniture, cosmetics, cleaning products, combustion products, packaging, etc. Due to their physical-chemical properties, they are able to migrate to, and partition between, different indoor
compartments, including gas phase and airborne particles and settled dust (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008), as well as other available surfaces such as walls, ceiling and flooring materials – or human skin and clothing. The scientific community's growing interest in studying exposure to these compounds is motivated by suspicion of reprotoxic, (Rubin, 2011; Moreau-Guigon and Chevreuil, 2014), neurotoxic (Baldi et al., 2001; Elbaz et al., 2009; Blanc-Lapierre et al., 2012; Zaganas et al., 2013) and carcinogenic (Armstrong et al., 2004; IARC, 2015a, b) health effects, as well as the acknowledged presence of these compounds and their metabolites in human biological fluids (blood and urine) (NHANES, 2015). This interest is even more pronounced with regard to pregnant women and young children, considered more sensitive to these toxic effects (Grandjean et al., 2008).

At home, in addition to food ingestion (the main exposure pathway for many SVOCs), people are exposed through a variety of pathways: direct contact with the SVOC source, inhalation and contact with indoor air (gaseous and particulate phases), ingestion and contact with settled dust (on floor and furniture). Young children are more exposed than the rest of the population due to their more frequent contact with the ground and deposited dust, carrying objects in their mouths, etc. Though dust ingestion and inhalation of gaseous and particulate phases are the two best-documented exposure pathways in the literature, dermal absorption is rarely assessed in the course of environmental exposure assessments, because it is presumed to be negligible. Nevertheless, recent research has hypothesized the significance of dermal exposure (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012; Gong et al. 2014) and more recently Weschler et al. (2015) and Morrison et al. (2016a) have corroborated these findings via experimental human dermal exposure to two gaseous phthalates: diethyl phthalate (DEP) and di-n-butyl phthalate (DnBP). The results confirm that transdermal uptake directly from air can be a meaningful exposure pathway for DEP and DnBP, and that direct dermal absorption from air is also expected to be significant for other SVOCs, where the molecular weight and K<sub>ow</sub> are in a similar range. Beko et al. (2013) estimated daily intakes resulting from four different indoor exposure pathways: dust ingestion, inhalation and dermal exposure through gas phase and through dust adhering to skin, based on phthalates' metabolites levels in urine samples of DEP, DnBP, di(isobutyl) phthalate (DiBP), butyl benzyl phthalate (BBzP) and di(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) and their concentration in dust samples collected at the same time. They found that gas phase dermal absorption was the major exposure pathway for the more volatile compounds, in comparison with the other pathways involved. They also found that intake through dermal contact with dust contributed only very slightly to total intake for all studied phthalates. In order to assess SVOC gas phase dermal exposure, some authors have adapted and used a model based on mass-transfer resistance to calculate an indoor air transdermal permeability coefficient  $k_{p-g}$  (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012; Beko et al., 2013). This mass-transfer model describes the transport of a gas phase SVOC from bulk indoor air to dermal capillaries, through the boundary layer adjacent to skin, the stratum corneum and the viable epidermis composite.

At equilibrium and due to their physical-chemical properties, especially  $K_{oa}$ , SVOCs partition between the gas and particle phases of indoor air (Finizio et al., 1997; Pankow, 1998; Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008). When assessing gaseous SVOC dermal exposure, concentration in the gas phase ( $C_g$ ) is required and could be either measured or modeled from total concentration in indoor air ( $C_a$ ) - which is the sum of gas and particulate (F) phases ( $C_g + F = C_a$ ). Salthammer and Schripp (2015) have highlighted the importance of taking parameter uncertainty and variability into account when assessing SVOC partitioning and exposure. Weschler and Nazaroff (2014) have already assessed the sensitivity of  $k_{p - g}$  and other partition coefficient calculations, such as  $K_p$ , to the octanol/water partition coefficient ( $K_{ow}$ ), the octanol/air partition coefficient ( $K_{oa}$ ) and Henry's law constant (H) uncertainties. We would like to continue this work here by evaluating the sensitivity of dermal intake, i.e. the mass of pollutant entering the body per kg of body weight and unit of time, to these parameters using a steady-state model.

The objective of this sensitivity analysis is to evaluate dermal intake variation caused by the uncertainty and variability of input parameters when using the model described by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012) for dermal absorption of gas phase SVOCs. We chose the study by Blanchard et al. (2014), in which 57 indoor SVOCs of health interest (Bonvallot et al., 2010) were measured with separation of their gas phase and airborne particle concentrations, as a starting study. We selected eight compounds from different chemical families having varied K<sub>oa</sub> and volatility to represent contrasting situations: dimethyl phthalate (DMP), phenanthrene, galaxolide (HHCB), PCB 105, diazinon, permethrin, bisphenol A (BPA) and BDE 154.

# 2. Methods

## 2.1. Equation tested for dermal intake modeling

For a given human, chronic daily intake of gas phase SVOC via the dermal pathway,  $DI_{dermal - gas}$ , can be estimated in steady-state conditions using the following equation adapted by Beko et al. (2013).

$$DI_{dermal-gas} = \frac{\frac{C_{g} \times k_{p-g} \times A \times t}{1000}}{W}$$
(1)

where C<sub>g</sub> is the SVOC gas phase concentration (ng/m<sup>3</sup>), A is the body surface area (m<sup>2</sup>), t is the daily duration of exposure (h/d), W is the body weight (kg), k<sub>p</sub> – g is the SVOC transdermal permeability coefficient (m/h) and DI<sub>dermal</sub> – gas is expressed in µg/kg-bw/d.

The indoor air transdermal permeability coefficient  $(k_{p-g})$  can be estimated using the steady-state model adapted by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012, 2014), (see supplementary material for the intermediate equations used to derive Eq. (2)):

$$k_{p-g} = 1 / \left( \frac{1}{Y_d} + \left( \frac{H}{RT} / \frac{10^{(0.7 \times \log(K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times 3600 \times 10^{-2}}{1 + \left( 10^{(0.7 \times \log(K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times MW^{0.5} \times 3600/2.6 \right)} \right) \right)$$
(2)

where  $K_{ow}$  is the SVOC octanol-water partition coefficient, MW is the SVOC molecular weight (g/mol), H is the Henry's law constant (Pa·m<sup>3</sup>/mol), R is the ideal gas constant (8.314 Pa·m<sup>3</sup>/mol·K), T is the air temperature (K) and  $\chi_d$  is the coefficient that describes the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin (m/h).

When estimating dermal intake from the gas phase (see Eqs. (1) and (2)), exposure assessors may face two situations which can be distinguished in terms of availability of the  $C_g$  value: A)  $C_g$  is measured experimentally or B)  $C_g$  is calculated from total indoor air concentration ( $C_a$ ). Assuming that SVOCs are in equilibrium between gas and particulate phases,  $C_g$  can be estimated from  $C_a$  using the partitioning model proposed by Weschler and Nazaroff (2010) and can be expressed as follows (see supplementary material for the detailed calculation):

$$C_{g} = \frac{C_{a}}{1 + \left([TSP] \times \frac{f_{om-part} \times K_{ow} \times R \times T}{\rho_{part} \times 10^{6} \times H}\right)}$$
(3)

where [TSP] is the total suspended particle concentration ( $\mu g/m^3$ ),  $f_{om-part}$  is the volume fraction of organic matter associated with airborne particles and  $\rho_{part}$  is the density of airborne particles.

#### 2.2. Parameter estimation

The impact of uncertainty or variability of equation parameters on  $DI_{dermal}$  –  $_{gas}$  variability was assessed. Parameter distributions were

Parameter D	MP	Phenanthrene	HHCB	Permethrin	Diazinon	PCB105	BPA	BDE154	Sources
Log (K <sub>ow</sub> ) <sup>a</sup> L µ 0.	og-normal nin = 1.35 = $1.65 \sigma =$ .14	Logistic µ= 4.50 scale = 0.09	Triangular min = $3.42$ $\mu = 5.23$ max = $6.26$	Minimum extreme likeliest = 6.51 scale = 0.73	Minimum extreme likeliest = 3.74 scale = 0.37	Minimum extreme likeliest $= 6.72$ scale $= 0.35$	Triangular min = $3.32$ $\mu = 3.48$ max = $4.04$	Triangular min = 6.86 $\mu$ = 7.89 max = 8.83	Internet databases <sup>c</sup> , Chemexper, ACD/Labs calculators, EPI Suite software (US EPA, v4.1), Mackay et al., 2010a, b, c, d.
H <sup>a</sup> (Pa·m <sup>3</sup> /mol) T n µ rr	riangular nin = 6.20E-3 .= 3.60E-2 nax = 1.11E-1	Triangular min = 2.38 $\mu$ = 3.74 max = 5.55	Uniform min = $7.66E-2$ max = $1.34E + 1$	Triangular min = $2.33E-6$ $\mu = 5.3E-2$ max = $1.89E-1$	Triangular min = 7.00E-3 $\mu$ = 4.25E-2 max = 1.44E-1	Triangular min = 2.43 $\mu$ = 2.24E + 1 max = 8.36E + 1	Triangular min = $9.28E-7$ $\mu = 2.49E-6$ max = $4.05E-6$	Triangular min = $4.77E-2$ $\mu = 1.46E-1$ max = 2.40F-1	
С <sub>g</sub> (ng/m <sup>3</sup> ) L н, 2.	og-normal nin = 0 $_{g} = 8.57 \sigma_{g} =$ .23	Log-normal min = 4.16 $\mu_g = 3.88$ $\sigma_g = 2.98$	Log-normal min = 0 $\mu_g = 6.67E + 1$ $\sigma_g = 2.57$	Uniform [0-0.6(LOQ)]	Discrete (p = 0.03) 2.45 Uniform (p = 0.97) [0-0.6(L0Q)]	Discrete (p = 0.03) 0.4 Uniform (p = 0.97) [0-0.25(LOQ)]	Uniform [0-0.6(LOQ)]	Uniform [0-0.6(LOQ)]	Blanchard et al., 2014.
С <sub>a</sub> (ng/m <sup>3</sup> ) L µ µ р:	og-normal t = 1.18E + 3 50 = 4.36E + 2 95 = 4.65E + 3	Log-normal $\mu = 6.1$ $\mu = 5.1$ p50 = 1.10E + 1 p95 = 2.90E + 1	Log-normal $\mu = 1.19E + 2$ $p50 = 1.01E + 2$ $p95 = 2.45E + 2$	Uniform $(p = 0.92)$ [0-0.3(LOQ)] Uniform $(p = 0.08)$ [0.3(LOQ)-2]	Uniform $(p = 0.98)$ [0-0.3 (LOQ)] Uniform $(p = 0.02)$ [0.3(LOQ)-3.1E + 1]	Uniform (p = 0.88) [0-0.3 (LOQ)] Uniform (p = 0.12) [0.3(LOQ)-1.2]	$\begin{array}{l} Uniform (p = 0.84) \\ [0-0.8(LOQ)] \\ Uniform (p = 0.16) \\ [0.8(LOQ)-2.2E+1] \end{array}$	Triangular min = 0 $\mu$ = 6.20E-4 max = 1.09E-2	Rudel et al., 2010 (phen, per, dia: PCB105, BPA), Fromme et al., 200 (DMP, HHCB), Fromme et al., 200 (BDE154).
γ <sub>d</sub> (m/h) T [TSP] (μg/m <sup>3</sup> ) L <sub>d</sub>	riangular min = $og$ -normal, $\mu_g = 3$	5, likeliest = 6, må $37.34$ , $\sigma_{g} = 2.17$ , p:	x = 10 35 = 182						Tamas et al., 2006; Pandrangi and Morrison, 2008; Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008. Ramalho et al. (2012).
	Vormal, $\mu = 0.35$ , Vormal, $\mu = 1.6E \cdot$ og-normal, $\mu m z = -$ og-normal, $\mu = -$ lormal, $\mu = 17.17$ ,	$\sigma = 0.2$ + 6, $\sigma = 0.5E + 6$ = 2.68, $\sigma = 0.12$ , pc -0.28, $\sigma = 0.12$ , pc , $\sigma = 0.63$	$2^{,}$ p95 = 22.0 5 = 0.94						Salthammer and Schripp, 2015. Pitz et al., 2003. Tanguy et al., 2007. Sabaterie et al., 2013. Zeghnoun and Dor, 2010.
<ul> <li>t. body surface area; BPA oefficient describing the netric mean; per: perme arameters may be diffet a Measured or estimate.</li> <li>b Spearman's rank corr</li> <li>c Haz ardous Substance</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>ti bisphenol A; C<sub>a</sub>;</li> <li>ti bisphenol A; C<sub>a</sub>;</li> <li>thrin; phe: phena</li> <li>thrin; phena<!--</th--><th>SVOC total concent tr of a gas phase SV nthrene: p<sub>bart</sub>: dens stribution law becat mass and body surf D), ChemIDplus, CF</th><th>ration in indoor air; DC from the bulk in ity of airborne parti ise of diversity of re ace area is 0.99 for a emspider, Chemical</th><th>cs: SVOC concentration in door air to the boundary li- does: or standard deviation porting data in the literati 1.4-year-old male child (S. ize and the French toxicol</th><th>the gas phase; diaz: diazin ayer adjacent to the skin; H n; <math>\sigma_{g}</math>; geometric standard df ure. abaterie et al., 2013). logical and environmental (</th><th>on; DMP: dimethyl phthala I: Henry's law constant; HH eviation; t: daily exposure - data sheets from INERIS.</th><th>ite; f<sub>om – part</sub>: volume fracti iCB: galaxolide; K<sub>ow</sub>: octan duration; [TSP]: total suspe</th><th>n of organic matt ol/water partition nded particle conc</th><th>er associated with airborne particles; coefficient; μ: arithmetic mean; μ<sub>2</sub>: g entration; W: body weight. Distribut</th></li></ul>	SVOC total concent tr of a gas phase SV nthrene: p <sub>bart</sub> : dens stribution law becat mass and body surf D), ChemIDplus, CF	ration in indoor air; DC from the bulk in ity of airborne parti ise of diversity of re ace area is 0.99 for a emspider, Chemical	cs: SVOC concentration in door air to the boundary li- does: or standard deviation porting data in the literati 1.4-year-old male child (S. ize and the French toxicol	the gas phase; diaz: diazin ayer adjacent to the skin; H n; $\sigma_{g}$ ; geometric standard df ure. abaterie et al., 2013). logical and environmental (	on; DMP: dimethyl phthala I: Henry's law constant; HH eviation; t: daily exposure - data sheets from INERIS.	ite; f <sub>om – part</sub> : volume fracti iCB: galaxolide; K <sub>ow</sub> : octan duration; [TSP]: total suspe	n of organic matt ol/water partition nded particle conc	er associated with airborne particles; coefficient; μ: arithmetic mean; μ <sub>2</sub> : g entration; W: body weight. Distribut

constructed or retrieved from the literature as detailed below. For a given group of occupants in a given indoor setting, some of these parameters will be the same for all SVOCs ( $_{Vd}$ , [TSP],  $f_{om} - _{part}$ ,  $\rho_{partb}$  W, A and t) while others will vary from one compound to another ( $K_{ow}$ , H,  $C_g$  and  $C_a$ ).

#### 2.2.1. Physical-chemical parameters

For each SVOC, measured or estimated values of log  $(K_{ow})$  and Henry's law constant (H) at 25 °C were retrieved from: online databases - Hazardous Substances Data Bank (HSBD) and ChemIDplus (http:// toxnet.nlm.nih.gov/), Chemspider (http://www.chemspider.com/), and Chemicalize (http://www.chemicalize.org/); toxicological and environmental data sheets from the French National Competence Centre for Industrial Safety and Environmental Protection (INERIS) (http:// www.ineris.fr/substances/fr/page/21); online calculators - Chemexper (https://www.chemexper.com/) and ACD/Labs (http://www.acdlabs. com/); EPI Suite software (US EPA, v4.1) and the Handbook of Physical-Chemical Properties and Environment Fate for Organic Chemicals (Mackay et al., 2010a, b, c, d). Only values at 25 °C (reference temperature) were selected, in order to be consistent and to estimate DI<sub>dermal</sub> – gas at a constant temperature. For each SVOC, where at least 15 values for their log (Kow) and H were retrieved from the sources mentioned above, distributions were fitted - and otherwise we used triangular distributions (between minimum, average and maximum values). Corresponding distributions are displayed in Table 1.

## 2.2.2. Contamination data

In situation A (Cg measured): SVOC gas phase concentration values (Cg) were retrieved from Blanchard et al. (2014). When 100% (i.e. in 30 out of 30 dwellings) of the data were > the limit of quantification (LOQ), log-normal distributions were fitted. When 100% of the values were <LOQ, uniform distributions between 0 and LOQ were used. Lastly when single values were >LOQ, custom distributions were constructed, related to their probabilities of occurrence, with continuous range between 0 and LOQ and discrete ranges for the values > LOQ. In situation B (Cg measured from Ca): SVOC indoor air concentration values (Ca) were retrieved from the literature (Fromme et al., 2004; Fromme et al., 2009 and Rudel et al., 2010). Log-normal distributions were fitted where possible; otherwise custom distributions were constructed, related to their probabilities of occurrence, with continuous ranges from 0 to LOQ and from LOQ to maximum value, or triangular distributions between minimum, average and maximum values. Corresponding distributions are displayed in Table 1.

# 2.2.3. Human parameters

We considered a 4-year-old male child to be representative of the sensitive population in terms of the identified toxicological effects and exposure behavior. As an example we searched literature for body weight (W), surface area (A), and time spent in dwellings (t) for a child living in France. Log-normal distributions were used for weight and body surface area. Normal distribution was used for the space-time-budget. Corresponding distributions are displayed in Table 1.

# 2.2.4. Exposure media properties

The assessment of gas phase SVOC dermal transfer requires the use of exposure media properties such as  $y_{d}$ . [TSP],  $f_{om-part}$  and  $\rho_{part}$ . Triangular distribution was used for  $y_d$ , using the minimum and maximum values found in the literature and the generally-assumed 6 m/h as the most likely value to occur. Log-normal distribution was used for [TSP] and  $f_{om-part}$ . Normal distribution was used for  $\rho_{part}$ . Corresponding distributions are displayed in Table 1.

# 3. Simulation

Dermal intake sensitivity analysis (Eq. (1)) was performed using Crystal Ball® software (Oracle©, version 11.1.1.3.00). For each SVOC

and for each of the two situations regarding  $C_g$  (A:  $C_g$  measured, B:  $C_g$  modeled), Latin Hypercube one-dimensional simulations were carried out with  $10^5$  runs.

# 4. Results and discussion

# 4.1. Daily dermal intake variation

Daily dermal intake variations are presented in Table 2.

The relative interdecile range of  $DI_{dermal - gas}$ , when  $C_g$  value is measured (situation A), ranged from 1.2 for BPA to 6.3 for galaxolide (HHCB). When  $C_g$  is estimated from  $C_a$  (situation B),  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  variation was highest for BPA having a relative interdecile range of 17.8 and lowest for phenanthrene, at 1.4. The following sensitivity analysis results allow us to interpret  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  variation, particularly for compounds having high relative interdecile ranges.

# 4.2. Sensitivity to model parameters

Results of the sensitivity analysis are presented in Fig. 1 as tornado charts, showing relative contributions to total variation of gas phase SVOC daily dermal intakes ( $\mu$ g/kg-bw/d) according to key parameters. Parameters having a relative contribution that is always lower than 5% are not shown in Fig. 1, that is, each of the human parameters: W, A and t (situation A and B) and  $\chi$ d (only for situation B).

The sensitivity analysis of DI<sub>dermal</sub> - gas calculation, when Cg is measured (situation A), reveals that for the studied compounds the most influential parameters are: Cg, H and log (K<sub>ow</sub>). DI<sub>dermal</sub> - gas estimation is mainly driven by variability in Cg.

When C<sub>g</sub> is estimated from C<sub>a</sub> (situation B), DI<sub>dermal – gas</sub> variation is dominated by variability in C<sub>a</sub>, with the exception of HHCB and BDE 154 for which it is mainly driven by uncertainty in log (K<sub>ow</sub>). For permethrin and BDE 154, uncertainties in f<sub>om – part</sub>,  $\rho_{part}$  and [TSP] are also significant, though less influential in DI<sub>dermal – gas</sub> calculation.

For a given age group in both situations, the following parameters make a marginal or null contribution to  $DI_{dermal} - g_{as}$  variation for all of the studied SVOCs: t, W, A, and  $y_d$  - with the exception of BPA in situation A, for which  $y_d$  makes a significant contribution.

# 4.3. Variability and uncertainty in $C_g$ and $C_a$ measurements

Indoor air SVOCs concentrations can be variable and/or uncertain. Variabilities in indoor air concentrations ( $C_g$  and  $C_a$ ) are high due to several conditions, such as differences in occupant habits, variety of sources, and dwelling characteristics. For example, Clausen et al.

#### Table 2

Variations in daily dermal intake ( $DI_{dermal} - g_{as}$ ), expressed as the relative interdecile range, for each SVOC and for each of the two situations regarding gas phase concentration (A:  $C_g$  measured, B:  $C_g$  modeled).

Situation	SVOC	Relative interdecile range $=\frac{d90-d10}{d50}$
А	Dimethyl phthalate (DMP)	3.1
	Phenanthrene	1.9
	Galaxolide (HHCB)	6.3
	Permethrin	2.2
	Diazinon	3.1
	PCB 105	2.8
	Bisphenol A (BPA)	1.2
	BDE 154	1.6
В	Dimethyl phthalate (DMP)	6.2
	Phenanthrene	1.4
	Galaxolide (HHCB)	2.8
	Permethrin	3.6
	Diazinon	3.1
	PCB 105	3.7
	Bisphenol A (BPA)	17.8
	BDE 154	7.3





Fig. 1. Relative contribution (%) to total variation of gaseous SVOC daily dermal intakes ( $\mu g/kg$ -bw/d) according to key parameters:  $C_g$ ,  $C_a$ ,  $\log (K_{ow})$ , H,  $y_d$ ,  $f_{om - part}$ ,  $\rho_{part}$ , and [TSP] for both situations: A)  $C_g$  is measured and B)  $C_g$  is estimated from  $C_a$ .

(2012) found that indoor temperature has a significant influence on DEHP air concentrations: this increases by a factor of about 10 with an increase of 12 °C in indoor temperature. Furthermore, these concentrations may vary considerably from one country to another depending, for

example, on national regulations regarding the use of specific SVOCs (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008). In this sensitivity analysis,  $C_g$  and  $C_a$  were retrieved from studies (Fromme et al., 2004; Fromme et al., 2009; Rudel et al., 2010 and Blanchard et al., 2014) having measured

these concentrations at various indoor temperatures and in different countries. But  $C_g$  and  $C_a$  are also uncertain, especially when all or most values are below the LOQ. When  $C_g$  and  $C_a$  values were below the LOQ (permethrin, diazinon, PCB 105, BPA and BDE 154), the applied distribution shape (custom, triangular and uniform) also brings uncertainty to these unknown values. In order to assess the impact of the distribution on  $C_g$  and  $C_a$  uncertainty, triangular distributions (between 0, LOQ/2 and LOQ) were also tested in place of uniform distributions (data not shown). The same results were found, providing evidence that distribution shape does not influence the relative contribution of  $C_g$  and  $C_a$  uncertainty in DI<sub>dermal-gas</sub> result variation.

Moreover, some LOQs used as maxima in uniform distribution regarding  $C_g$  (permethrin, BPA and BDE 154) are open to discussion because they are high in comparison with other studies in which fewer compounds were measured at the same time. This uncertainty can lead to discrepancy between the two situations regarding the distribution we used, especially for BDE 154 concentrations in indoor air (see Table 1) where  $C_g$  maximum value (0.6 = LOQ) is larger than  $C_a$  maximum (0.01). This unrealistic situation is the only one in our study - but it is important to bear in mind that the objective here is a sensitivity analysis linked to information availability, rather than an exposure assessment.

# 4.4. Uncertainty in physical-chemical parameter values

Physical-chemical parameters can either be measured experimentally or calculated using other chemical properties. Depending on which of these methods is used, it follows that values vary by one order of magnitude or more (Finizio et al., 1997) - and these uncertainties will be propagated in the calculation of  $k_{p}$  –  $_{g}$ ,  $C_{g}$  and  $DI_{dermal}$  –  $_{gas}$ . On this topic, Weschler and Nazaroff (2008) warned that H, Kow and Koa values, calculated using the SPARC Online Calculator v4.0 (Hilal et al., 2003, 2004), sometimes vary substantially from experimentally derived values. For the same parameters, Schossler et al. (2011) demonstrated that values vary by one order of magnitude or more between the results obtained using software tools such as EPI Suite (US EPA, 2013) or the SPARC Online Calculator v4.6. In this study, log (Kow) and H values were collected from several databases, online calculators and literature sources at 25 °C, and for each SVOC (see Table 1). The wide intervals obtained for certain compounds -such as H for HHCB - corroborate the relatively high level of uncertainty for these parameters.

When assessing gas/particle SVOC distribution (see Eq. (8) in the supplementary material for the detailed calculation), Salthammer and Schripp (2015) assumed normal distributions for H and log ( $K_{ow}$ ). Due to the lack of data (as discussed above) the authors calculated mean and standard deviation, in order to build normal distribution using just two values for certain compounds. In our study, where at least 15 values for these parameters were retrieved from literature, log-normal distributions were fitted - otherwise we used triangular, minimum extreme or logistic distributions (see Table 1). However, in order to assess the impact of distribution, other distributions, such as uniform, were also tested and the same parameters were found to be most sensitive regarding  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  variability, providing evidence that choice of distribution shape does not influence the relative contribution made by H and log ( $K_{ow}$ ) in  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  result variation.

In each situation (A and B), H and log ( $K_{ow}$ ) have a significant influence on DI<sub>dermal – gas</sub> variability, depending on the range of H and log ( $K_{ow}$ ) values. For example, H values for HHCB range from [7.66E-2 to 13.4], which logically leads to this parameter having a greater influence on DI<sub>dermal – gas</sub> variability (see Fig. 1). These results are consistent with previous studies: Weschler and Nazaroff (2014) assessed  $k_{p - g}$  sensitivity (see Eq. (2)) to the same key parameters and also found that the permeability coefficient was more sensitive to H. In the same way, Salthammer and Schripp (2015) assessed the sensitivity of  $K_p$  (see Eqs. (8) and (9) in the supplementary material for the detailed calculation) and found that the error margin in  $K_p$  calculation was dominated

by H uncertainty. Because log ( $K_{ow}$ ) and H are two of the most influential parameters on  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  variation for every SVOC and in both situations, reducing their uncertainties could significantly reduce variation on  $DI_{dermal - gas}$  and uncertainty in exposure analysis.

## 4.5. Uncertainty in exposure media properties

In earlier studies, default values were used for  $f_{om - part}$ ,  $\rho_{part}$ , [TSP] and  $y_d$ . Regarding the volume fraction of organic matter associated with airborne particles,  $f_{om - part}$ , we assumed the same normal distribution parameters as Salthammer and Schripp (2015). Regarding particle density,  $\rho_{\text{part}}$ , several values are found in the literature and  $1.10^6 \text{ g/m}^3$  is often assumed, as a default value (Turpin and Lim, 2001). In order to assess DI<sub>dermal - gas</sub> sensitivity to this parameter, normal distribution was used rather than a single value (Pitz et al., 2003). Regarding total suspended particle concentration, [TSP], a default value of 20 µg/m<sup>3</sup> was assumed by Weschler and Nazaroff (2008). More recently, Salthammer and Schripp (2015) found that [TSP] strongly influenced gas/particle partitioning, and we decided to build a log-normal distribution for this parameter using data on indoor PM<sub>10</sub> concentrations (Ramalho et al., 2012). These data are weekly-averaged, and cover different climate zones and seasons. Regarding  $\ensuremath{\S{k}}\xspace_d$  , a value of 6 m/h is assumed for the coefficient describing the external transport of a gas phase SVOC from bulk indoor air to the boundary layer adjacent to the skin (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012). The authors have previously estimated this parameter to range between 5 and 10 m/h (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008). In this study, triangular distribution was built between these three values. This parameter variation's influence on  $DI_{dermal} - gas$ variation was insignificant, with the exception of BPA in situation A (see Fig. 1, A). Nevertheless, Weschler and Nazaroff (2008) also proposed an estimate of 3 m/h for the mass-transfer coefficient. In order to provide a comprehensive sensitivity analysis we assessed different distribution shapes: triangular with a minimum of 3, a likeliest value of 6 and a maximum of 10 and uniform between 3 and 10. The results (not shown) were identical and <sub>Xd</sub> did not become an influential parameter.

While exposure media properties such as  $f_{om - part}$ ,  $\rho_{part}$  [TSP] and  $\chi_d$  have a slight influence (<10%, see Fig. 1) for some compounds (permethrin, BPA and BDE 154), they make a marginal or null contribution (<5%) to the variance of dermal intake for a given age group, for the other SVOCs and in both situations.

## 4.6. Variability in human parameters

Human parameters such as body weight (W), body surface area (A) and daily exposure (t) make a marginal or null contribution (<5%) to the variance of dermal intake for a given age group, for each SVOC and in each situation. However, one has to bear in mind that we ran the model for a given age group and that these parameters would have a larger impact when applied on a more diverse population. Regarding the role of clothing in dermal exposure, Piotrowski (1971) assessed the exposed body surface area (A) and found little difference in dermal absorption between clothed and naked people exposed to phenol vapor. More recently Morrison et al. (2016a, b) assessed the influence of clothing on the dermal uptake of two phthalates (DEP and DnBP). The authors found that clean clothes were protective against air pollutants; whereas worn clothes, because they have adsorbed air pollutants, increased dermal intake. Because only clean clothes could be considered protective, we decided to not take into account the role of clothing in this sensitivity analysis, and to assume total body surface area exposed to indoor air when calculating  $\text{DI}_{\text{dermal}\,-\,\text{gas}}.$  However, the fact that we found A to make a marginal or null contribution (<5%) to the variance of dermal intake, does not mean that clothing should not, when possible, be taken into account in assessing dermal exposure. In this case the proportion of exposed body surface area has to be taken into account.

In addition to the important role of clothing, other parameters not included in this model are suspected of influencing or playing a role in dermal exposure were not taken into account in this sensitivity analysis: skin temperature, metabolic processes on (e.g. ionization) or in the skin, the effects of bathing on SVOC levels in skin-surface lipids, etc.

Furthermore, it is important to bear in mind that we did not assess model uncertainty - only parametric uncertainty when using this model. A first source of uncertainty is model boundaries. Indeed our model relies partly on equation of Mitragotri (2002) that may lead to greater uncertainty when MW is higher than 400, which is the case for BDE 154. In addition, more sophisticated, and recent, models exist taking into account the dynamics of aerosols and/or the clothing effect. Regarding the dynamics of aerosols, Shi and Zhao (2015) showed that, in their model, air exchange rate and surfaces cleaning frequency were influential parameters, while density of settled dust and its organic fraction were important media properties. Also, the transient model proposed by Gong et al. (2014), addresses the rapidly changing conditions and concentrations and considers a convective mass transfer resistance in the boundary air layer adjacent to the skin, and leads to lower estimates of dermal uptake. Morrison et al. (2016a, b) improved this model taking clothing effect modeling, and showed that bathing frequency and change of clothes frequency were influential. Also, the introduction of a skin surface lipid film in the models and its interactions with clothing may affect the results, so do the corresponding additional parameters, such as for instance the thickness of this lipidic film.

# 5. Conclusion

When assessing dermal absorption of gas phase SVOCs, variation of dermal intake estimation is driven firstly by variability and uncertainty in indoor air concentration ( $C_g$  or  $C_a$ ), and secondly by uncertainty in SVOC physical-chemical parameters: log ( $K_{ow}$ ) and H. While exposure media properties such as volume fraction of organic matter in the particle phase ( $f_{om-part}$ ), particle density ( $\rho_{part}$ ), concentration ([TSP]) and transport coefficient ( $\chi_d$ ) do have a slight influence (<10%) for some compounds, human parameters such as body weight (W), body surface area (A) and daily exposure (t) make a marginal or null contribution (<5%) to the variance of dermal intake for a given age group.

Considering that  $DI_{dermal} - g_{as}$  variation can be high for some compounds, exposure assessors aiming to assess SVOC  $DI_{dermal} - g_{as}$  using the  $k_p - g$ , or to estimate  $C_g$  from  $C_a$ , must pay particular attention to the determination, estimation, and selection of the following SVOC-specific parameters: concentration in gas phase ( $C_g$ ) or indoor air ( $C_a$ ),  $K_{ow}$  and H.

It is however important to remain aware, when analyzing these results, that exposure to an SVOC is strongly dependent on its partition between gas phase and particulate phase. When an SVOC is more abundant in the gas phase, dermal absorption will be greater than dust ingestion, and conversely, when a SVOC is more present in the particulate phase, dust ingestion is likely to be greater than dermal absorption (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012). Therefore, less volatile SVOCs ( $P_s < 10^{-6}$  Pa), which are more present in the particulate phase and have a low predicted dermal absorption, do not require the same caution in estimation of dermal intake in order to assess their total exposure to indoor SVOC.

In general, inclusion of an uncertainty analysis in exposure assessment appears to be essential. In view of these sensitivity analysis results, reducing log ( $K_{ow}$ ) and H uncertainties could significantly reduce uncertainties in  $DI_{dermal} - gas$  assessment.

# Acknowledgments

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

## Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2017.02.005.

# References

- Armstrong, B., Hutchinson, E., Unwin, J., Fletcher, T., 2004. Lung cancer risk after exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review and meta-analysis. Environ. Health Perspect. 112, 970–978.
- Baldi, I., Filleul, L., Mohammed-Brahim, B., Fabrigoule, C., Dartigues, J.F., Schwall, S., Drevet, J.P., Salamon, R., Brochard, P., 2001. Neuropsychologic effects of long-term exposure to pesticides: results from the French Phytoner study. Environ. Health Perspect. 109, 839–844.
- Beko, G., Weschler, C.J., Langer, S., Callesen, M., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2013. Children's phthalate intakes and resultant cumulative exposures estimated from urine compared with estimates from dust ingestion, inhalation and dermal absorption in their homes and daycare centers. PLoS One 8 (4), e62442.
- Blanchard, O., Glorennec, P., Mercier, F., Bonvallot, N., Chevrier, C., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., 2014. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor air and settled dust in 30 French dwellings. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 3959–3969.
- Blanc-Lapierre, A., Bouvier, G., Garrigou, A., Canal-Raffin, M., Raherison, C., Brochard, P., Baldi, I., 2012. Chronic central nervous system effects of pesticides: state-of-the-art. Rev. Epidemiol. Sante 60 (5), 389–400.
- Bonvallot, N., Wandin, C., Mercier, F., Le Bot, B., Glorennec, P., 2010. Health ranking of ingested semivolatile organic compounds in house dust: an application to France. Indoor Air 20, 458–472.
- Clausen, P.A., Liu, Z., Kofoed-Sørensen, V., Little, J., Wolkoff, P., 2012. Influence of temperature on the emission of di-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) from PVC flooring in the emission cell FLEC, Environ. Sci. Technol. 46 (2), 909–915.
- Elbaz, A., Clavel, J., Rathouz, P.J., Moisan, F., Galanaud, J.P., Delemotte, B., Alperovitch, A., Tzourio, C., 2009. Professional exposure to pesticides and Parkinson disease. Ann. Neurol. 66, 494–504.
- Finizio, A., Mackay, D., Bidleman, T., Harner, T., 1997. Octanol-air partition coefficient as a predictor of partitioning of semivolatile organic chemicals to aerosols. Atmos. Environ. 31, 2289–2296.
- Fromme, H., Koerner, W., Shahin, N., Wanner, A., Albrecht, M., Boehmer, S., Parlar, H., Mayer, R., Liebl, B., Bolte, G., 2009. Human exposure to polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDE), as evidenced by data from a duplicate diet study, indoor air, house dust, and biomonitoring in Germany. Environ. Int. 35, 1125–1135.
- Fromme, H., Lahrz, T., Piloty, M., Gebhart, H., Oddoy, A., Ruden, H., 2004. Occurrence of phthalates and musk fragrances in indoor air and dust from apartments and kindergartens in berlin (Germany). Indoor Air 14, 188–195.
- Gong, M., Zhang, Y., Weschler, C.J., 2014. Predicting dermal absorption of gas phase chemicals: transient model development, evaluation, and application. Indoor Air 24, 292–306.
- Grandjean, P., Bellinger, D., Bergman, A., Cordier, S., Davey-Smith, G., Eskenazi, B., Gee, D., Gray, K., Hanson, M., Van den Hazel, P., Heindel, J.J., Heinzow, B., Hertz-Picciotto, I., Hu, H., Huang, T.T.K., Jensen, T.K., Landrigan, P.J., McMillen, I.C., Murata, K., Ritz, B., Schoeters, G., Skakkebaek, N.E., Skerfving, S., Weihe, P., 2008. The faroes statement: human health effects of developmental exposure to chemicals in our environment. Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 102, 73–75.
- Hilal, S.H., Karickhoff, S.W., Carreira, L.A., 2003. Prediction of the vapor pressure boiling point, heat of vaporization and diffusion coefficient of organic compounds. Mol. Inf. 22 (6), 565–574.
- Hilal, S.H., Karickhoff, S.W., Carreira, L.A., 2004. Prediction of the solubility, activity coefficient and liquid/liquid partition coefficient of organic compounds. Mol. Inf. 23 (9), 709–720.
- and liquid/liquid partition coefficient of organic compounds. Mol. Inf. 23 (9), 709–720. IARC, 2015a. Polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated biphenyls. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risk Chem. Hum. vol. 107 (available online: http://monographs.iarc.fr/ENG/ Monographs/vol107/index.php). IARC, 2015b. Some organophosphate insecticides and herbicides: diazinon, glyphosate, malathi-
- IARC, 2015b. Some organophosphate insecticides and herbicides: diazinon, glyphosate, malathion, parathion, and tetrachlorvinphos. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risk Chem. Hum. vol. 112 (available online: http://monographs.iarc.fr/ENG/Monographs/vol112/index.php).
- 112 (available online: http://monographs.iarc.fr/ENG/Monographs/vol112/index.php). Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010a. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. Introduction and Hydrocarbons. vol. 1. CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010b. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. Halogenated Hydrocarbons. vol. 2. CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010c. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. Oxygen Containing Compounds. vol. 3. CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010d. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. Nitrogen and Sulfur Containing Compounds and Pesticides. vol. 4. CRC Pressed.
- Mitragotri, S., 2002. A theoretical analysis of permeation of small hydrophobic solutes across the stratum corneum based on scaled particle theory. J. Pharm. Sci. 91, 744–752.Moreau-Guigon, E., Chevreuil, M., 2014. Human exposure to endocrine disruptors via ambient
- Moreau-Guigon, E., Chevreuil, M., 2014. Human exposure to endocrine disruptors via ambient air: an unknown health risk. Arch. Mal. Prof. Environ. 75, 74–81.
- Morrison, G.C., Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., 2016a. Dermal uptake directly from air under transient conditions: advances in modeling and comparisons with experimental results for human subjects. Indoor Air 26, 913–924.
- Morrison, G.C., Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., Koch, H.M., Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2016b. Role of clothing in both accelerating and impeding dermal absorption of airborne SVOCs. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 26, 113–118.
- NHANES, 2015. Fourth National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals. US Department of Health and Human and Service. Updated tables, February 2015. Center for Disease Control and Prevention.
- Pandrangi, L.S., Morrison, G.C., 2008. Ozone interactions with human hair: ozone uptake rates and product formation. Atmos. Environ. 42, 5079–5089.

- Pankow, J.F., 1998. Further discussion of the octanol/air partition coefficient K-oa as a correlating parameter for gas/particle partitioning coefficients. Atmos. Environ. 32, 1493–1497.
- Piotrowski, J.K., 1971. Evaluation of exposure to phenol: absorption of phenol vapour in the lungs and through the skin and excretion of phenol in urine. Br. J. Ind. Med. 28, 172–178.
- Pitz, M., Cyrys, J., Karg, E., Wiedensohler, A., Wichmann, H.E., Heinrich, J., 2003. Variability of apparent particle density of an urban aerosol. Environ. Sci. Technol. 37 (19), 4336–4342.
- Ramalho, O., Lucas, J.P., Mandin, C., Derbez, M., Kirchner, S., 2012. Niveaux de particules dans les environnements intérieurs en France. Pollution Atmosphérique: climat, santé, société 37–42 (spécial).
   Rubin, B.S., 2011. Bisphenol A: an endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple
- Rubin, B.S., 2011. Bisphenol A: an endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple effects. J. Steroid Biochem. 127, 27–34.
- Rudel, R., Dodson, R., Perovich, L., Morello-Frosch, R., Camann, D., Zuniga, M., Yau, A., Just, A., Brody, J., 2010. Semivolatile endocrine-disrupting compounds in paired indoor and outdoor air in two northern California communities. Environ. Sci. Technol. 44, 6583–6590.
- Rudel, R., Camann, D., Spengler, J., Korn, L., Brody, J., 2003. Phthalates, alkylphenols, pesticides, polybrominated diphenyl ethers, and other endocrine-disrupting compounds in indoor air and dust. Environ. Sci. Technol. 37 (20), 4543–4553.
- Sabaterie, N., Kairo, C., Zeghnoun, A., 2013. Body surface area in the French population: a proposed distribution for health risk assessments. Environ. Risque Sante 12, 397–407. Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., 2015. Application of the Junge- and Pankow-equation for estimating
- indoor gas/particle distribution and exposure to SVOCs. Atmos. Environ. 106, 467–476.
- Schossler, P., Schripp, T., Salthammer, T., Bahadir, M., 2011. Beyond phthalates: gas phase concentrations and modeled gas/particle distribution of modern plasticizers. Sci. Total Environ. 409, 4031–4038.
- Shi, S., Zhao, B., 2015. Estimating indoor semi-volatile organic compounds (SVOCs) associated with settled dust by an integrated kinetic model accounting for aerosol dynamics. Atmos. Environ. 107, 52–61.

- Tamas, G., Weschler, C.J., Bako-Biro, Z., Wyon, D.P., Strom-Tejsen, P., 2006. Factors affecting ozone removal rates in a simulated aircraft cabin environment. Atmos. Environ. 40, 6122–6133.
- Tanguy, J., Zeghnoun, A., Dor, F., 2007. Description of body weight according to sex and age in the French population. Environ. Risque Sante 6, 179–187.
- Turpin, B.J., Lim, H.J., 2001. Species contributions to PM2.5 mass concentrations: revisiting common assumptions for estimating organic mass. Aerosol Sci. Technol. 35, 602–610.
   US EPA, 2013. Estimation Program Interface (EPI) Suite (last updated on 15.3.2013, Version EPI
- 4.11). Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., Koch, H.M., Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2015.
- Transdermal uptake of diethyl phthalate and di (n-butyl) phthalate directly from air: experimental verification. Environ. Health Perspect. 1–6.
- Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2014. Dermal uptake of organic vapors commonly found in indoor air. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 1230–1237.
   Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2012. SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal pathways. In-
- door Air 22, 356–377. Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2010. SVOC partitioning between the gas phase and settled dust
- indoors. Atmos. Environ. 44, 3609–3620. Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2008. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor environments.
- Atmos. Environ. 42, 9018–9040.
  Zaganas, I., Kapetanaki, S., Mastorodemos, V., Kanavouras, K., Colosio, C., Wilks, M.F., Tsatsakis, A.M., 2013. Linking pesticide exposure and dementia: what is the evidence? Toxicology 307, 3–11.
- Zeghnoun, A., Dor, F., 2010. Description of Space-time-budget and Exposure Assessment of the French Population in the Home, Report (in French). Institut de veille sanitaire–Observatoire de la qualité de l'air intérieur (37 pp, available online: http://www.oqai.fr/userdata/ documents/298\_InVS\_OQAI\_BET\_Logements\_2010\_Internet.pdf).

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

# Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas phase: sensitivity of exposure assessment to key parameters

Maud Pelletier<sup>1,2</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>1,2</sup>, Olivier Ramalho<sup>3</sup>, Olivier Blanchard<sup>1,2</sup>, Fabien Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>,

Corinne Mandin<sup>2,3,4</sup>, Barbara Le Bot<sup>1,2,4</sup>, Philippe Glorennec<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>2</sup>INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

<sup>3</sup>University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue Jean Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France

<sup>4</sup>LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic Platform), Rennes, France

\*Corresponding author:

INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France. EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.

Tel.: +33-2 99 02 26 80.

E-mail address: philippe.glorennec@ehesp.fr

# Contents

Intermediate equations used to derive the SVOC transdermal permeability coefficient and to estimate the gas phase concentration from its concentration in total indoor air.

# Transdermal permeability coefficient

The transdermal permeability coefficient,  $k_{p-g}$  (m/h), is calculated using a resistors-in-series approach proposed by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012):

$$\frac{1}{k_{p-g}} = \frac{1}{\chi_d} + \frac{1}{k_{p-b}}$$
(1)

Where  $y_d$  is the coefficient that describes the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin (m/h) and  $k_{p-b}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient which describes the SVOC's transport from the gas phase at the skin surface through the epidermis to the dermal capillaries (m/h) and is estimated as follows:

$$k_{p-b} = \frac{k_{p-w}}{K_{gw}} \tag{2}$$

Where  $K_{gw}$  is the equilibrium partition coefficient for the SVOC between the gas phase and water and can be estimated as follows (Meylan and Howard, 1991):

$$K_{gw} = \frac{H}{RT}$$
(3)

Where H is the Henry's law constant (Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol), R is the gas constant (8.314 Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol.K) and T is temperature (K).

In Equation 2,  $k_{p-w}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient through the stratum corneum/viable epidermis when the vehicle in contact with skin is water (cm/h) and is estimated as follows:

$$k_{p-w} = \frac{k_{p-cw}}{1+B} \tag{4}$$

Where  $k_{p-cw}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient through the stratum corneum when the vehicle in contact with the skin is water (cm/s) and is estimated using Equation 5 (Mitragotri, 2002):

$$\log(k_{p-cw}) = 0.7 \times \log(K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{\frac{2}{3}} - 5.252$$
(5)

Where  $K_{ow}$  is the species octanol-water partition coefficient and MW is the molecular weight of the compound (g/mol).

In Equation 4, B is the ratio of the stratum corneum permeability ( $k_{p-cw}$ ) to the viable epidermis permeability for the selected compound and is estimated using Equation 6 (Bunge et al., 1995):

$$B = \frac{k_{p-cw} \times MW^{0.5}}{2.6}$$
(6)

Where  $k_{p-cw}$  is expressed in cm/h.

SVOC gas phase concentration ( $C_g$ ) can be estimated from its concentration in total indoor air ( $C_a$ ) using a partitioning model proposed by Weschler and Nazaroff (2010):

$$C_g = \frac{C_a}{1 + ([TSP] \times K_p)} \tag{7}$$

Where [TSP] is the total suspended particle concentration ( $\mu g/m^3$ ) and  $K_p$  is the gas/particle distribution coefficient ( $m^3/\mu g$ ).  $K_p$  can be estimated according to Equation 8 (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2010):

$$K_p = \frac{f_{om-part} \times K_{oa}}{\rho_{part} \times 10^6} \tag{8}$$

Where  $f_{om-part}$  is the volume fraction of organic matter associated with airborne particles,  $\rho_{part}$  is the density of airborne particles (g/m<sup>3</sup>) and K<sub>oa</sub> is the octanol/air partition coefficient. K<sub>oa</sub> can be estimated according to Equation 9:

$$K_{oa} = \frac{K_{ow} \times R \times T}{H} \tag{9}$$

Where  $K_{ow}$  is the octanol/water distribution coefficient, H is the Henry's law constant (Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol), R is the gas constant (8.314 Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol.K) and T is temperature (K).

We combined these equations to express and estimate  $C_g$  from  $C_a$  as follows:

$$C_g = \frac{C_a}{1 + ([TSP] \times \frac{f_{om-part} \times K_{ow} \times R \times T}{\rho_{part} \times 10^6 \times H})}$$
(10)

When using these models we made the implicit assumption that SVOC are in equilibrium between gas and particulate phases.

# References

Bunge, A.L. Cleek, R.L and Vecchia, B.E. (1995) A new method for estimating dermal absorption from chemical exposure. 3. Compared with steady-state methods for prediction and data analysis, *Pharm. Res.*, 12, 972-982.

Meylan, W. and Howard, P. (1991) Bond contribution method for estimating Henry's law constants, *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.*, 10, 1283-1293.

Mitragotri, S. (2002) A theoretical analysis of permeation of small hydrophobic solutes across the stratum corneum based on scaled particle theory, *J. Pharm. Sci.*, 91, 744-752.

Weschler, C.J. and Nazaroff, W.W. (2012) SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal pathways, *Indoor Air*, 22, 356-377.

Weschler, C.J. and Nazaroff, W.W. (2010) SVOC partitioning between the gas phase and settled dust indoors, *Atmos. Environ.*, 44, 3609-3620.

# 3.2. Choix des composés pour l'estimation des

# expositions

La sélection des composés finalement étudiés dans ce travail découle de nombreux choix effectués à plusieurs étapes du projet ECOS-Habitat. La Figure 6 propose un schéma récapitulatif de ces étapes, elles-mêmes détaillées ci-après.

254	Liste initiale des COSV identifiés comme pouvant être présents dans l'habitat .
<b>↓</b> 66	COSV hiérarchisés sur la base de données de contamination et de toxicité (Bonvallot et al., 2010).
48 66 57	COSV analysables par une approche multi résidus (Mercier et al., 2012, 2014) recherchés respectivement dans les échantillons de poussières (Mandin et al., 2016), et dans les phases particulaire (Mandin et al., 2014) et gazeuse de l'air (Blanchard et al., 2014) des habitats français.
40	COSV dont les données de contamination étaient disponibles dans les trois médias étudiés.
↓ 32	COSV disposant de données de contamination permettant l'estimation des expositions.

# Figure 6 : Sélection des COSV étudiés pour l'estimation des expositions.

Une première étape de hiérarchisation des substances, sur la base de données de contamination et de toxicité, avait conduit à sélectionner 66 composés parmi une liste initiale de 254 substances identifiées comme pouvant être présentes dans l'habitat (Bonvallot et al., 2010). Dans un second temps, les composés qui étaient analysables par une approche multi résidus (en chromatographie en phase gazeuse couplée à la spectrométrie de masse en tandem) (Mercier et al., 2012, 2014) ont été recherchés parmi ces 66 dans les échantillons de poussières (Mandin et al., 2016), et dans les phases particulaire (Mandin et al., 2014) et gazeuse de l'air (Blanchard et al., 2014) des habitats français, soit 48, 66 et 57 composés respectivement.

Enfin, l'étape d'évaluation des expositions par inhalation d'air, par ingestion de poussières et par contact cutané avec les COSV présents dans la phase gazeuse de l'air nécessitait de disposer de données de contamination dans les trois médias étudiés pour chaque composé. Cette étape a conduit à la sélection des 40 composés remplissant cette condition (en rouge dans le Tableau 3). Parmi ces composés, une recherche dans la littérature a été conduite pour ceux pour lesquels la détection était trop faible dans l'un ou plus des trois médias étudiés (lorsque 99 % ou plus de leurs données de contamination étaient inférieures à la limite de détection (LD)), afin d'identifier d'autres études les ayant mesurés (de préférence européennes, postérieures à 2000 et dont la méthode de prélèvement et la taille de l'échantillon étaient rapportées). Vingt et un composés étaient concernés par cette recherche et en grande majorité pour leurs concentrations en phase gazeuse. Les études ont été sélectionnées si elles employaient des LD plus faibles que celles des études de Mandin et al. (2014, 2016) et Blanchard et al. (2014). Au final, sur ces 21 COSV, 8 ont été exclus car aucune autre étude, employant une LD plus faible, n'a été trouvée dans la littérature. Cela concerne : le diazinon, l'endrine, l'alpha-endosulfan, la perméthrine, le BDE 119, le PCB 77, le PCB 126 et le bisphénol-A. Ainsi, l'estimation des expositions agrégées concernent 32 COSV au total (en rouge et en gras dans le Tableau 3).

Cette méthode a été appliquée afin d'éviter la surestimation de l'exposition par une modélisation trop incertaine de leur contamination, notamment en phase gazeuse.

# Tableau 3 : COSV ayant été recherchés dans les médias étudiés dans les logements français (2003 à 2011).

Familles chimiques	cosv <sup>1</sup>	Poussières (n=48) <sup>2</sup>	Phase particulaire (n=66) <sup>3</sup>	Phase gazeuse (n=57) <sup>4</sup>
Alkylphénols	4-tert-butylphénol		X	(11 01)
	4-tert-octylphénol		Х	
	4-n-nonvlphénol		X	
Hydrocarbures	Acépnaphtène	Х		Х
aromatiques polycyliques	Anthracène	Х	Х	Х
	Benzo[a]pyrène	Х	Х	Х
	Fluorène	Х	Х	Х
	Phénanthrène	Х	Х	Х
	Fluoranthène		Х	Х
	Pyrène		Х	Х
	Benzo[a]anthracène		Х	
	Chrysène		Х	
	Benzo[b]fluoranthène		Х	
	Benzo[k]fluoranthène		Х	
	Dibenzo[a,h]anthracène		Х	
	Indéno[1,2,3-c,d]pyrène		Х	
	Benzo[g,h,i]pérylène		Х	
Muscs polycycliques	Galaxolide	Х	Х	Х
	Tonalide	Х	Х	Х
Pesticides	Dichlorvos	Х		Х
organophosphorés	Chlorpyrifos	Х	Х	Х
	Diazinon	Х	Х	Х
Pesticides organochlorés	Aldrine	Х	Х	Х
	Atrazine		X	
	Dieldrine	Х	Х	Х
	Endrine	Х	X	X
	Alpha-HCH		X	X
	Gamma-HCH (Lindane)	X	X	Х
	Oxadiazon	X	X	
	4,4'-DDE	X	<u>X</u>	
		X	<u> </u>	X
	Alpha-endosultan	X	X	X
	Cis-chiordane		<u> </u>	×
	I rans-chiordane		<u> </u>	×
	Métalaphiera		X	^
Phtalatos	RED	v	X	×
Fillalates		×	X	~ 
		×	×	×
	DEP	×	×	X
	DIBP	X X	X	X
	DINP	×	X	X
	DMP	Λ	X	X
	DMEP		X	X
	DOP		X	
Pvréthrinoïdes	Cvfluthrine	Х		
	Cyperméthrine	Х		Х
	Deltaméthrine	Х		
	Perméthrine	Х	Х	Х
	Tetraméthrine			Х
Polybromodiphényléthers	Congénères 28, 47, 85, 99, 100, 119, 153, 154 et 209	X	X (sauf 209)	Х
Polychlorobiphényles	Congénères 28, 31, 52, 77, 101, 105, 118, 126, 138, 153 et 180	X (sauf 180)	X	Х
Bisphénols	Bisphénol-A	X	X	Х
	Bisphénol-M			Х
	Diglycidyl ether de bisphénol-A (BADGE)			Х
Autres composés	Triclosan		Х	
	Tributylphosphate	X	X	Х

<sup>1</sup> Les COSV en rouge sont ceux ayant été recherchés dans les trois médias et en gras ceux pour lesquels l'estimation des expositions agrégées a été conduite.
 <sup>2</sup> Mandin et al., 2014. <sup>3</sup> Mandin et al., 2016. <sup>4</sup> Blanchard et al., 2014.

# 3.3. Estimation des expositions agrégées

Les expositions par inhalation d'air (phases gazeuse et particulaire), par ingestion de poussières et par contact cutané avec les COSV présents dans la phase gazeuse de l'air, ont été estimées pour chacun des 32 COSV par l'utilisation d'équations de DJE. Les DJE sont exprimées en doses internes par la prise en compte de la biodisponibilité pulmonaire pour l'exposition par inhalation, de la biodisponibilité orale et de la bioaccessibilité des composés dans les poussières pour l'exposition par ingestion et par l'estimation du coefficient de perméabilité pour l'exposition cutanée. Ces DJE ont ensuite été sommées afin d'estimer l'exposition agrégée pour chaque composé et ce pour plusieurs tranches d'âge allant de la naissance à 30 ans. La variabilité diminue entre les tranches d'âge au-delà de 30 ans. Pour cette raison, les DJE estimées pour la tranche d'âge des 21-30 ans peuvent être considérées comme valables pour les adultes de plus de 30 ans.

Une démarche probabiliste, par simulations de Monte Carlo en deux dimensions, a été conduite afin de tenir compte séparément de l'incertitude et de la variabilité associée aux paramètres d'entrée. Cette estimation des expositions a fait l'objet d'une publication dans *Environment International* et est présentée sous forme d'article dans la suite de ce chapitre 3.3.

Au vu du nombre de résultats, il a été choisi de présenter dans cet article ceux obtenus pour la tranche d'âge des 2-3 ans car une des plus exposées (évolution au sol, contacts main-bouche plus fréquents, fréquence respiratoire élevée) et une des plus sensibles en terme d'effets (par le développement des principaux systèmes organiques continuant après la naissance). Le détail des résultats obtenus par tranche d'âge est présenté en matériel supplémentaire. Les DJE agrégées estimées pour les 32 COSV pour un enfant de 2-3 ans couvrent plusieurs ordres de grandeur, avec des valeurs médianes allant de 8,7 pg/kg/j pour le BDE 85 à 1,3 µg/kg/j pour le DiBP. La part de chaque voie dans l'exposition varie selon les composés et liée à leur degré de volatilité. Cependant, l'air apparaît comme le média dominant pour 28 des 32 COSV avec une contribution de l'inhalation d'air et du contact cutané avec la phase gazeuse supérieure à 50 %.

L'analyse de sensibilité a révélé que la variation des résultats de DJE était majoritairement influencée par la variabilité des données de contaminations dans un premier temps, puis par l'incertitude associée aux paramètres physico-chimiques dans un second temps.

Environment International 109 (2017) 81-88

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



# **Environment International**

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/envint



# Indoor residential exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France

CrossMark

Maud Pelletier<sup>a,b</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>a,b</sup>, Olivier Ramalho<sup>c</sup>, Corinne Mandin<sup>c</sup>, Wenjuan Wei<sup>c</sup>, Gaëlle Raffy<sup>a,b,d</sup>, Fabien Mercier<sup>a,b,d</sup>, Olivier Blanchard<sup>a,b</sup>, Barbara Le Bot<sup>a,b,d</sup>, Philippe Glorennec<sup>a,b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> EHESP - School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>b</sup> INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

<sup>c</sup> University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue

Jean Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France

<sup>d</sup> LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic Platform), Rennes, France

# ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Aggregate exposure Cumulative exposure Chemicals Monte Carlo simulation Indoor air quality Dermal exposure

# ABSTRACT

Multiple chemicals are emitted in residential accommodation. Aggregate Daily Doses (ADD) (ng/kg-bw/d) were estimated for 32 semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) of different chemical families that are frequently detected in French dwellings in both air and settled dust. Daily doses were determined using steady-state models for the population, categorized into 11 age groups covering birth to age 30. Three routes of exposure were taken into account: dust ingestion, inhalation (gaseous and particulate phases) and dermal contact with the gaseous phase of air. Contamination levels were preferentially retrieved from large, nationwide representative datasets. A two-dimensional probabilistic approach was used to assess parametric uncertainty and identify the most influential factors. For children aged 2 to 3 years, ADD estimates spanned orders of magnitude, with median values ranging from 8.7 pg/kg-bw/d for 2,2',3,4,4'-pentabromodiphenylether (BDE 85) to  $1.3 \,\mu$ g/kg-bw/d for di-isobutyl phthalate (DiBP). Inhalation, ingestion and dermal pathway contributed at varying levels, and depending on compound, air was the dominant medium for 28 of the 32 compounds (either by inhalation or dermal contact). Indoor exposure estimate variance was mainly driven by indoor contamination variability, and secondarily by uncertainty in physical and chemical parameters. These findings lend support to the call for cumulative risk assessment of indoor SVOCs.

# 1. Introduction

Both consumer product use and the production of chemicals have been rising constantly since the mid-20th century, and many of these chemicals are semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs). SVOCs include compounds from various chemical families: phthalates, bisphenols, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), organophosphorus (OPs), organochlorines (OCs), synthetic musks, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and polybromodiphenylethers (PBDEs).

The health effects of SVOCs have been assessed by numerous studies on both humans and animals; some are suspected of having reprotoxic (Casas et al., 2013; Rubin, 2011), neurotoxic (Baldi et al., 2001; Blanc-Lapierre et al., 2012; Elbaz et al., 2009; Zaganas et al., 2013) or carcinogenic effects (Armstrong et al., 2004; IARC, 2015a, 2015b).

SVOCs are emitted by volatilization from their source materials and contaminate other compartments; in some cases, they can also migrate directly from source (Sukiene et al., 2017). In the indoor environment,

they are found in the gas phase, airborne particles, settled dust (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008) and on any other available surfaces such as walls, ceiling and flooring - as well as on human skin and clothing. In addition to dietary exposure and dermal contact with consumer products, humans are continuously exposed to these chemicals through various pathways, including inhalation of indoor air (gaseous and particulate phases), ingestion of settled dust and dermal contact with indoor air and settled dust (on floor and other surfaces). Many authors have assessed indoor exposure to certain families of SVOCs (phthalates. PBDEs, etc.), taking into account one or more exposure media via oral, respiratory (and sometimes dermal) pathways (Bekö et al., 2013; Gaspar et al., 2014; Linares et al., 2010; Mitro et al., 2016; Roosens et al., 2010; Trudel et al., 2011; Wilson et al., 2003). Mitro et al. (2016) recently estimated indoor exposures based on US dust surveys and an air contamination model. Here, we seek to use measurement data to assess the exposure of a large population and estimate the associated uncertainty.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2017.08.024

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: EHESP - School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France. *E-mail address*: philippe.glorennec@ehesp.fr (P. Glorennec).

Received 19 May 2017; Received in revised form 25 August 2017; Accepted 28 August 2017 0160-4120/ © 2017 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

The objective of this study was to estimate the indoor exposure of people of various age groups, to 32 SVOCs from different chemical families frequently detected in French dwellings (Blanchard et al., 2014; Mandin et al., 2014, 2016). Three routes of exposure were taken into account: dust ingestion, inhalation of air (gaseous and particulate phases) and dermal contact with the gaseous phase of air. Contamination levels were preferentially retrieved from large, representative datasets. A two-dimensional probabilistic approach was used to assess the uncertainty associated with the different parameters, and identify the most impacting factors.

# 2. Methods

# 2.1. Target population

To address exposure across a broad section of the population, we estimated exposures for 11 age groups from birth to age 30 (as an example of an adult), following the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA, 2005) recommendations as to which age groups should be considered within a health risk assessment.

# 2.2. Compounds selection

32 SVOCs were selected on the basis of their health interest (Bonvallot et al., 2010), and because they were detected in both the air and the settled dust of French dwellings (Blanchard et al., 2014; Mandin et al., 2014, 2016).

#### 2.3. Exposure model

The Aggregate Daily Doses (ADD) (ng/kg-bw/d) were assessed by summing internal (uptake) daily doses from dust ingestion ( $DD_{ing-dust}$ ), inhalation of air (both gaseous and particulate phases) ( $DD_{inh-air}$ ) and dermal contact with gas phase ( $DD_{derm-gas}$ ).

Very few studies included the dermal exposure to dust pathway when assessing aggregate exposures to SVOCs. Trudel et al. (2011) studied dermal exposure to 8 PBDEs in dust. Even though they overestimated this pathway using in vitro experimental data with acetone as carrier vehicle (Roper et al., 2006), they found the contribution of dermal exposure to dust to be consistently < 20%, even for the most contaminated region, and for every age group (below 1 year to 65 years of age). Bekö et al. (2013) estimated indoor exposure to five phthalates and found a very low (< 1%) contribution of dermal exposure to dust, in comparison to other pathways. Since this pathway is typically found to be minor and required uptake parameters are ill-suited to dust exposure even when available, dermal exposure to dust was not addressed in this work.

# 2.4. Equations for exposure dose estimation

Daily Doses (DD) can be estimated in steady-state conditions using the following equations. These were adapted from relationships developed by Bekö et al. (2013) and Weschler and Nazaroff (2012, 2014). Ingestion of settled dust:

$$DD_{ing-dust} = \frac{C_{dust} \times DI \times f_{oral} \times f_{dust} \times t}{BW}$$
(1)

where  $C_{dust}$  is the SVOC concentration in settled dust (ng/g), DI is the amount of dust ingested by an individual per day (g/d),  $f_{oral}$  is the oral bioavailability of the SVOC (-),  $f_{dust}$  is the bioaccessibility of the SVOC from the dust (-), t is the fraction of time spent in dwellings (-), BW is the body weight (kg), and DD<sub>ing-dust</sub> is expressed in ng/kg-bw/d.

Inhalation of indoor air:

$$DD_{inh-air} = \frac{(C_{part} + C_{gas}) \times IR \times f_{pulm} \times t}{BW}$$
(2)

where  $C_{part}$  is the SVOC particulate phase concentration  $(ng/m^3)$ ,  $C_{gas}$  is the SVOC gas phase concentration  $(ng/m^3)$ , IR is the inhalation rate for an individual per day  $(m^3/d)$ ,  $f_{pulm}$  is the pulmonary bioavailability of the SVOC (–), t is the fraction of time spent in dwellings (–), BW is the body weight (kg), and DD<sub>inh-air</sub> is expressed in ng/kg-bw/d.

Dermal contact with the gas phase:

$$DD_{derm-gas} = \frac{C_{gas} \times k_{p-g} \times BSA \times t}{BW}$$
(3)

where  $C_{gas}$  is the SVOC gas phase concentration (ng/m<sup>3</sup>),  $k_{p-g}$  is the SVOC transdermal permeability coefficient (m/h), BSA is the body surface area (m<sup>2</sup>), t is the daily duration exposure (h/d), BW is the body weight (kg), and DD<sub>derm-gas</sub> is expressed in ng/kg-bw/d. The steady-state model adapted by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012, 2014) used to estimate  $k_{p-g}$  is described in more detail in Supplemental Material (see S1). This requires use of the SVOC octanol/water partition coefficients (log (K<sub>ow</sub>)), Henry's law constants (H) and coefficients describing the external transport of a gaseous SVOC from the bulk indoor air to the boundary layer adjacent to the skin ( $\gamma_d$ ).

The ADD for a single SVOC for an individual was then calculated by summing the previous doses according to the following equation, and expressed in ng/kg-bw/d:

$$ADD = DD_{ing-dust} + DD_{inh-air} + DD_{derm-gas}$$
(4)

# 2.5. Parameter estimation for exposure model

Parameter distributions were constructed or retrieved from the literature as detailed below. Some of these parameters will be the same for all SVOCs ( $\gamma_d$ , BW, BSA, IR, DI and t) while others will vary from one compound to another ( $f_{oral}$ ,  $f_{dust}$ ,  $f_{pulm}$ , log ( $K_{ow}$ ), H,  $C_{dust}$ ,  $C_{part}$  and  $C_{gas}$ ).

## 2.5.1. Physical and chemical parameters

For each SVOC, measured or estimated values of log (Kow) and H at 25 °C were retrieved from: online databases - Hazardous Substances Data Bank (HSBD) and ChemIDplus (http://toxnet.nlm.nih.gov/), Chemspider (http://www.chemspider.com/), and Chemicalize (http:// www.chemicalize.org/); toxicological and environmental data sheets from the French National Competence Center for Industrial Safety and Environmental Protection (INERIS) (http://www.ineris.fr/substances/ fr/page/21); online calculators - Chemexper (https://www.chemexper. com/) and ACD/Labs (http://www.acdlabs.com/); EPI Suite software (U.S. EPA, 2013, v4.1) and the Handbook of Physical-Chemical Properties and Environment Fate for Organic Chemicals (Mackay et al., 2010a, 2010b, 2010c, 2010d). Particular attention was paid to avoiding duplicates (EPI Suite software, HSBD and ChemIDplus often used the same sources for these parameters). Furthermore, only values at the reference temperature of 25 °C were selected, in order to obtain comparable data between compounds and estimate DD at a constant temperature. At least two values were available for each SVOC. Where at least 15 values for log (Kow) and H were available, distributions were fitted. Otherwise, we used either triangular distributions having at least three values (minimum, average and maximum), or uniform distributions for two retrieved values. See Table S1 for corresponding distributions and input parameters for each SVOC.

# 2.5.2. Contamination data

Contamination data were provided from measurements taken in recent French housing surveys. Concentration levels in settled dust collected from vacuum cleaner bags were retrieved from a national survey covering the 3.6 million French dwellings that were home to at least one child aged 6 months to 6 years in 2008–2009, using 145 samples (Mandin et al., 2014). Concentration levels in airborne Particulate Matter (PM) of 10  $\mu$ m in diameter were retrieved from a national survey covering the 24.7 million French main residences, using 285

samples (Mandin et al., 2016). PM samples were collected from each living room over a period of one week, and assumed to be representative of each dwelling as a whole. SVOC gas phase concentrations were not available at national scale; data from 30 French dwellings (Blanchard et al., 2014) were used as a surrogate.

Modeling was established regarding the percentage of samples above the limit of detection (LOD) or the limit of quantification (LOQ) for the retrieved studies. For settled dust and PM measurements, lognormal distributions were fitted using summary statistics when > 75% of data were above LOD (Burmaster and Hull, 1997). This concerns 20 and 14 compounds, for settled dust and PM measurements respectively. Where detection frequency ranged from 20 to 75%, the maximumlikelihood estimation (MLE) was used to estimate lognormal distributions (Helsel, 2011; Helsel and Hirsch, 1992). This statistical method could be used to estimate the undetected data in the studies of Mandin et al. (2014, 2016), because sample sizes were large enough - with 145 and 285 samples for dust and PM respectively. The number of compounds concerned was 7 for settled dust and 11 for PM measurements. Where detection frequency ranged from 1 to 20%, custom distribution was modeled with discrete probability for the quantified values, and continuous uniform probability from 0 to LOD and from LOD to LOQ. The number of compounds concerned was 5 for settled dust and 7 for PM measurements. For the gas phase measurements, the Blanchard et al. (2014) sample size (n = 30) was too small to use MLE. So, where detection frequency ranged from 1 to 99%, custom distribution was modeled using continuous uniform probability from 0 to LOQ and discrete probability for the quantified values. For all three media, a literature survey was conducted to retrieve specific data when detection frequency was < 1%. Publications were selected in the following order of preference: conducted in Europe, post-2000 and providing sample size, measurement method, LOD and/or LOQ values and percentage of samples above the LOD and/or LOQ. Where a lower LOD or LOQ was used, other contamination information was used instead of the initiallyselected data (Blanchard et al., 2014; Mandin et al., 2014, 2016). See Table S2 for corresponding distributions and input parameters for each SVOC in each medium.

#### 2.5.3. Exposure media properties

Assessment of DD<sub>derm-gas</sub> (Eq. 3) requires use of a transdermal permeability coefficient,  $k_{p-g}$ , estimated using the specific physical and chemical parameters of each SVOC, and a non-specific mass transport coefficient,  $\gamma_d$ . This last describes the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin, see Eq. 1 (Supplemental Material). A triangular distribution was modeled for  $\gamma_d$ , using the minimum and maximum values found in the literature and the generally assumed value of 6 m/h as most likely (Pandrangi and Morrison, 2008; Tamas et al., 2006; Weschler and Nazaroff, 2008). See Table S3 for corresponding distribution and input parameters.

# 2.5.4. Bioaccessibility and bioavailabilities

Bioaccessibility in dust ( $f_{dust}$ ) is the fraction of pollutant released from settled dust into the gastrointestinal tract and available for absorption (Rostami and Juhasz, 2011). For each SVOC,  $f_{dust}$  was retrieved from the literature survey performed by Raffy et al. (2016). Oral bioavailability ( $f_{oral}$ ) is the fraction of a contaminant reaching the digestive system and absorbed into systemic circulation (Rostami and Juhasz, 2011). Pulmonary bioavailability ( $f_{pulm}$ ) is the fraction of a contaminant reaching the alveolar system and absorbed into systemic circulation. For each SVOC,  $f_{oral}$  and  $f_{pulm}$  were retrieved from the following online databases: the HSBD (https://toxnet.nlm.nih.gov/cgibin/sis/htmlgen?HSDB) and the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) (https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/). For each compound displaying at least three available values, triangular distributions were modeled (minimum, average and maximum values). Where only two values were retrieved, uniform distributions were modeled (minimum and maximum). Where only a single value was available, triangular distributions were modeled between this value (as the likeliest), and the minimum and the maximum values retrieved from other compounds belonging to the same chemical family. Finally, if no value was found for an SVOC, a uniform distribution was modeled between the minimum and the maximum values found for the other compounds from the same chemical family - or from the entire studied chemical families taken together if no other compound from the same chemical family was assessed. See Table S4 for corresponding distributions and input parameters for each SVOC.

# 2.5.5. Human body parameters

The World Health Organization (WHO, 2006) has identified and suggested common critical life stages for use in exposure and risk assessment. Because these were not available for every parameter and age group for populations living in France, we used the U.S. EPA Exposure Factors Handbook (U.S. EPA, 2011). The potential influence of this is covered in the discussion section. We compiled the distribution of human body weight (BW), body surface area (BSA), dust ingestion (DI), inhalation rate (IR) and time spent in dwellings (t). Lognormal distributions were used for BW, BSA and DI. Normal distributions were used for IR and t. See Table S5 for corresponding distributions and input parameters.

## 2.6. Simulation

DD from all three routes of exposure (Eqs. (1) to (3)) and ADD (Eq. (4)) were estimated using Crystal Ball<sup>®</sup> software (Oracle<sup>©</sup>, version 11.1.1.3.00). Latin Hypercube two-dimensional simulations were carried out with 500,000 runs for each SVOC, and each age group. Two-dimensional simulations take into account both the uncertainty (lack of knowledge about a parameter) and the variability (heterogeneity of a parameter in a population) of the input parameters. The following parameters were considered variable (i.e. high variability in relation to uncertainty):  $C_{dust}$ ,  $C_{part}$ ,  $C_{gas}$ ,  $\gamma_d$ , BW, BSA, IR and t, whereas log (K<sub>ow</sub>), H, f<sub>oral</sub>, f<sub>dust</sub> and f<sub>pulm</sub>, were considered uncertain. DI was considered both uncertain and variable. Sensitivity analysis was performed in a one-dimensional simulation by assessing the contribution of each input parameter to ADD variance (the output), using linear regression.

# 3. Results

ADD (ng/kg-bw/d) estimates for the 32 SVOCs for children aged 2 to 3 years are shown in Fig. 1. We are presenting results for this specific segment because young children are more vulnerable than the rest of the population in terms of exposure to contaminants (due to more frequent contact with the ground and deposited dust, carrying objects in their mouths, higher inhalation rates, etc.) and more sensitive in terms of effects (due to ongoing development of the main organ systems, which continues after birth). Detailed results for ADD and the three DD from each exposure route for all 11 age groups (birth to age 30) are shown in Tables S8 to S18. ADD estimations spanned orders of magnitude, with median values ranging from 8.7 pg/kg-bw/d for 2,2',3,4,4'-pentabromodiphenylether (BDE 85) to 1.3 µg/kg-bw/d for diisobutyl phthalate (DiBP) for children aged 2 to 3 years. Variability of ADD (relative interpercentile range, see Table S6) ranged from 1.2 for 2,2',4,4',5-pentabromodiphenylether (BDE 99) to 12 for 2,3,3',4,4'pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 105), with a median value of 4. The median uncertainty on the mean was 40%, ranging from 11% for the benzo[a] pyrene to 230% for 2,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 118) (see detailed relative errors in Table S13).

The relative contribution of exposure pathways to aggregated median exposure is presented in Fig. 1 (bottom panel) for children aged 2 to 3 years. The relative contributions made by each route of exposure to total indoor estimates differ by compound, and could be related to their degree of volatility. For the most volatile SVOCs - that is those





Fig. 1. Top panel of the graph shows Aggregate daily dose of each SVOC for a child aged 2 to 3 years (ng/kg-bw/d), percentiles 5th, 25th, 75th and 95th are presented in box plot format. The bottom panel of the graph shows the contribution made by each route of exposure (ingestion, inhalation and dermal exposure from air) to total indoor exposure, based on the median value estimated for each SVOC for children aged 2 to 3 years (ng/kg-bw/d).

compounds having an octanol-air partition coefficient (log (Koa)) value of 9 or less (see Table S1) and expected to be primarily gaseous (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012), inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase were the dominant routes of exposure: fluorene, anthracene, aldrin, dieldrin, tonalide, galaxolide, tributylphosphate, diethyl phthalate (DEP), dibutyl phthalate (DBP), DiBP and 2,4,4'-trichlorobiphenyl (PCB 28), 2,4',5-trichlorobiphenyl (PCB 31) and 2,2',5,5'-tetrachlorobiphenyl (PCB 52). For less volatile SVOCs - that is those compounds having a log ( $K_{oa}$ ) value of 13 or greater (see Table S1) and expected to be primarily in the particle phase (Weschler and Nazaroff, 2012), dust ingestion was the dominant route of exposure: diethylhexyl phthalate (DEHP), di-isononyl phthalate (DiNP) and 2,2',4,4',5,6'-hexabromodiphenylether (BDE 154). The contribution made by different pathways was more contrasted for SVOCs having a log (K<sub>0a</sub>) value of between 9 and 13 (see Table S1). On the whole, air was the dominant exposure medium (sum of inhalation and dermal contact > 50% of ADD) for 28 compounds out of 32, while dust was the major contributor for DEHP, DiNP, benzyl butyl phthalate (BBP) and 2,2',4,5,5'-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 101). Overall, dust ingestion is more contributive to exposure for less volatile chemicals, although this is not the case with BBP and PCB 101, both of which are found in relatively high concentrations in dust.

Relative contributions of exposure pathways for P95 values were similar to median values. Notable exceptions were that higher contributions from dust ingestion were found for PCB 118, 2,2',3,4,4',5'-hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 138) and 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB 153), and higher contributions from inhalation were found for benzo[*a*]pyrene and DBP.

The main sensitivity analysis results are shown in Fig. 2 (see Table

S7 for detailed results). These reveal that contamination parameters are most influential:  $C_{gas}$ ,  $C_{part}$  and  $C_{dust}$ , the only exception being H for BDE 99. Their relative contributions to ADD variance ranged from 30% for galaxolide ( $C_{part}$ ) and BDE 99 (H) to 89% for fluorene ( $C_{gas}$ ). For most compounds, the other influential parameters (having contributions higher than 10%) are the other contamination parameters:  $C_{gas}$ ,  $C_{part}$  and  $C_{dust}$ , and also  $f_{pulm}$ . For some compounds, other influential parameters are fdust (DEHP and DiNP) alongside physical and chemical parameters: log ( $K_{ow}$ ) and H (lindane and BDE 99). Furthermore, compounds have been ranked by volatility in Fig. 2 (based on their log ( $K_{oa}$ ) values), from most volatile (fluorene) to least volatile (DiNP). Among the most volatile SVOCs,  $C_{gas}$  tended to be the more influential parameter, while  $C_{dust}$  and  $C_{part}$  appeared influential for the least volatile. Lastly, we note that within each age group, human parameters were not influential.

ADD (ng/kg-bw/d) estimates for the 32 SVOCs for four age groups are shown in Fig. 3: infants aged 0 to 1 months, infants aged 1 to 3 months, children aged 2 to 3 years and adults aged 21 to 30 years. As expected, ADD decreases with age because of increasing BW - except within the [0–1 month] category where the dust ingestion rate equals 0 mg, and ADD may be lower in comparison with other groups. This is true in particular of compounds making a major contribution to dust ingestion (PCB 101, BBP, DEHP and DiNP). Detailed results for ADD across all 11 age groups (birth to age 30) are shown in Tables S8 to S18.

# 4. Discussion

Indoor exposure to 32 SVOCs was modeled using contamination measurements from dwellings and human body parameters. ADD

## M. Pelletier et al.

SVOC		Relative contribution (%)										Relative contribution (%)						
SVUC	[10-20]	[10-20] [20-30] [30-40] [40-50] [50-60] [60-70]						[80-90]										
Fluorene								Cgas										
DEP	Cdust	fpulm			Cgas													
Anthracene								Cgas										
Phenanthrene	Cdust						Cgas											
PCB 28			fpulm	Cgas														
PCB 31		fpulm			Cgas													
Tonalide		fpulm		Cpart														
Aldrin			fpulm		Cgas													
Dieldrin			fpulm		Cpart													
Galaxolide		fpulm Cgas	Cpart															
Tributylphosphate							Cgas											
Dibp		Cdust				Cgas												
PCB 52	Cdust	fpulm			Cpart													
DBP		fpulm			Cpart													
Lindane	fpulm H	Cpart	Cgas															
Chlorpyrifos		fpulm			Cgas													
BBP	Cpart				Cdust													
PCB 101	Cgas					Cdust												
BDE 28	fpulm	Cpart		Cgas														
PCB 138		Cgas				Cdust												
PCB 153			Cgas	Cdust														
PCB 118		Cdust			Cgas													
PCB 105	fpulm					Cpart												
BDE 47								Cgas										
Benzo[a]pyrene								Cpart										
BDE 99		Kow	н															
BDE 85							Cgas											
BDE 100	fpulm					Cpart												
BDE 153	Cdust					Cgas												
DEHP	fdust					Cdust												
BDE 154		Cdust				Cgas												
DINP			fdust	Cdust														

#### Environment International 109 (2017) 81-88

**Fig. 2.** Relative contribution (%) of key parameters ( $C_{gas}$ ,  $C_{part}$ ,  $C_{dust}$ ,  $f_{pulm}$ ,  $f_{dust}$ ,  $\log (K_{ow})$  and H) to total variation of Aggregate daily doses from exposures to 32 indoor SVOCs (ng/kg-bw/d) for children aged 2 to 3 years. Only relative contributions above 10% are represented. Bold font indicates the more influential parameter for each SVOC. Compounds are ranked according to their volatility (based on their log ( $K_{oa}$ ) values) from the most volatile (fluorene) to the least volatile (fluorene) to the least volatile (DiNP).

spanned orders of magnitude from 8.7 pg/kg-bw/d to 1.3  $\mu$ g/kg-bw/d. Inhalation, ingestion and dermal pathway all contributed, though differently across compounds. Indoor exposure estimations were influenced more by variability in indoor concentrations (C<sub>gas</sub>, C<sub>part</sub> and C<sub>dust</sub>) than by uncertainty in physical and chemical parameters.

Study strengths include: 1) estimation of indoor exposure to numerous SVOCs from different chemical families via gas- and particlephase inhalation, dermal contact with gas phase, and ingestion of settled dust; 2) use of field measurements in dust, particulate and gaseous phases; 3) use, when available, of large and nationwide representative datasets; 4) choice of a two-dimensional probabilistic approach, and 5) consideration of many age groups. Study limitations include: 1) use of an exposure model that neglects dynamic conditions; 2) use of different data sets for different exposure media, and 3) uncertainty analysis being restricted to parameter uncertainty.

We used steady-state models to estimate indoor exposure to SVOCs. Because indoor air measurements were performed over a period of one week, and settled dust being collected in a vacuum cleaner, we assumed that equilibrium had been reached. Because we frequently move from one environment into another, or between rooms having different concentrations, equilibrium is rarely achieved for the transfer from air to skin. A transient model developed by Gong et al. (2014) considered convective mass transfer resistance in the boundary air layer adjacent



☑ 0-1month □ 1-3months Sin 2-3years Imes 21-30years

Fig. 3. Aggregate daily dose of each SVOC for four age groups (ng/kg-bw/d).

to the skin. Morrison et al. (2016) have recently improved this model by including skin surface lipids, which increase overall resistance to SVOC uptake from air. However, because these models require parameters that are not available for all compounds, default parameters are employed - rendering a probabilistic assessment difficult.

For contamination data in the three media when the detection frequency was < 1% (Blanchard et al., 2014; Mandin et al., 2014, 2016) a literature survey was conducted to retrieve other contamination information, which was then employed (instead of the initially-targeted data) where a lower LOD or LOQ was used by the authors (see Table S2). This concerned settled dust and gas phase concentrations for the 2,4,4'-tribromodiphenylether (BDE 28), and gas phase concentration alone for 12 other SVOCs: benzo[*a*]pyrene, PCB 31, PCB 105, PCB 118, PCB 138, PCB 153, BDE 47, BDE 85, BDE 99, 2,2',4,4',6-pentabromodiphenylether (BDE 100), 2,2',4,4',5,5'-hexabromodiphenylether (BDE 153) and BDE 154.

To put our results into perspective, this indoor aggregate multimedia and multipathway exposure assessment was compared to the few other studies investigating the same exposure pathways, namely: Bekö et al. (2013), Gaspar et al. (2014) and Mitro et al. (2016), who investigated phthalates and galaxolide for children aged 3 to 6 years in Denmark, California (US) and 14 states of the US, respectively. Our ADD estimated median values for children aged 3 to 6 years (see Table S14) were compared to: estimated median values for DBP and DEHP (Bekö et al., 2013; Gaspar et al., 2014); estimated median values for DiBP, BBP and DEP (Bekö et al., 2013), and estimated average values for DBP, DEHP, DiBP, BBP, DEP and galaxolide (Mitro et al., 2016). Similar results were found for DBP, DEHP and DEP. For DiBP, we found a median value equal to 1.1  $\mu$ g/kg-bw/d, consistent with the 1.5  $\mu$ g/kgbw/d found by Bekö et al. (2013). Using a dust contamination level for this compound that was seven times lower, Mitro et al. (2016) found a lower exposure level equal to 0.1 µg/kg-bw/d. This difference in concentration data between French and US samples may also reflect a shift in the use of phthalates as a result of changes to the formulation of plasticizers. For BBP, we found a median value equal to 0.1 µg/kg-bw/ d, consistent with the 0.2  $\mu$ g/kg-bw/d of Mitro et al. (2016). Using a dust contamination level for this compound that was four times lower, Bekö et al. (2013) found a lower exposure level equal to 0.01 µg/kgbw/d. Regarding galaxolide, our exposure level of 0.05  $\mu g/kg\text{-}bw/d$  is consistent with Mitro et al. (2016) who found 0.1 µg/kg-bw/d - in line with dust contamination that was twice as high as ours.

Pathway contributions were found to be similar to Mitro et al. (2016) for DBP, DEP and galaxolide, with inhalation as the main route of exposure (> 50%), followed by dermal absorption from the gas phase and dust ingestion. Pathway contribution estimates from Bekö et al. (2013) for DiBP, BBP and DEHP are also similar to our findings, with total uptake dominated by dermal absorption from the gas phase for DiBP, and dust ingestion for BBP and DEHP. The results of the present study were also comparable to Gaspar et al. (2014), with dust ingestion dominating total uptake of DEHP.

In addition to the indoor exposure in dwellings assessed by this study, other sources of exposure (e.g. diet and personal care products) and other indoor environments (e.g. schools and offices) for many of these compounds contribute to total exposure, as well as direct dermal contact with surfaces. The use of personal care products, directly applied to skin or inhaled from aerosols, could have a non-negligible contribution to total exposure for some compounds, e.g., for certain phthalates (Romero-Franco et al., 2011) and musks (Zhang et al., 2017). Most of the studies addressing SVOC exposure assessment also looked at dietary ingestion (Beamer et al., 2012; Duggan et al., 2003; Lorber, 2007; Roosens et al., 2010; Trudel et al., 2011; Wilson et al., 2003; Wormuth et al., 2006). This could naturally lead to higher ADD estimates and different pathway contributions. Diet has been shown to be an important source of exposure for certain compounds: e.g. some PBDEs (Trudel et al., 2011) and some phthalates (Wilson et al., 2003). However, several authors who have performed exposure assessments on

both indoor and diet exposure found that dietary ingestion was not the main route of exposure for chlorpyrifos (Beamer et al., 2012; Duggan et al., 2003), DEP, BBP and DiNP (Wormuth et al., 2006), some PBDEs (Lorber, 2007), some PCBs and some OCs (Wilson et al., 2003). For certain compounds, exposure via dietary ingestion could also equal exposure via non-dietary ingestion: e.g. DEHP (Wormuth et al., 2006), and anthracene, phenanthrene, benzo[a]pyrene and fluorene (Wilson et al., 2003). To put our results in perspective, we compared them to those of the French infant total diet study (ANSES, 2016a, 2016b). We compared to lower bound (LB) and upper bound (UB) median estimates for children aged 2 to 3 years. For 6 PCBs (sum of PCB 28, 52, 101, 138, 153 and 2,2',3,4,4',5,5'-heptachlorobiphenyl (PCB 180)) our median residential indoor ADDs were about one order of magnitude lower than dietary exposure estimates (LB and UB). For 7 PBDEs (sum of BDE 28, 47, 99, 100, 153, 154 and 2,2',3,4,4',5',6-heptabromodiphenylether (BDE 183)) they were about one order of magnitude higher (LB and UB). For DEHP they were of the same order of magnitude (LB and UB). For DiNP and lindane they were of the same order of magnitude as the LB estimates and about one order of magnitude lower than the UB. For BBP, DEP and DBP they were of the order of magnitude of UB estimates, and one order of magnitude higher than the LB. For DiBP they were about one or two orders of magnitude higher than UB and LB respectively. For chlorpyrifos, dieldrin and aldrin they were of the same order of magnitude, in comparison with the LB estimates, and about two orders of magnitude lower, in comparison with the UB.

Compared to more traditional deterministic approaches, probabilistic methods (e.g. Monte Carlo simulations) have the main advantage of addressing input parameters featuring both uncertainty and variability. ADD estimations were mainly dependent on variability in indoor concentrations (Cgas, Cpart and Cdust), and secondarily by uncertainty in f<sub>pulm</sub> and physical and chemical parameters. Uncertainty of parameters is related to lack of total knowledge, whereas data variability refers to true heterogeneity. An interesting finding is that although input parameter uncertainty has been accused of causing broad uncertainty in exposure estimates (Pelletier et al., 2017; Salthammer and Schripp, 2015), it appeared to contribute less to total variance of ADD than did variability. For every compound but one, variability of a concentration explains at least 40% of ADD variance; in half of all cases, this exceeded 60%. Concentrations of a chemical within dwellings span orders of magnitude, especially as a result of the presence (or absence) of a source in the dwelling. Physical and chemical parameters can either be measured experimentally or calculated using other chemical properties. Depending on which of these methods is used, it follows that values vary by one order of magnitude or more (Finizio et al., 1997) - and these uncertainties are propagated in the calculation of DD<sub>derm-gas</sub> and then ADD. Up to 34% of ADD variation for aldrin could be explained by uncertainty in  $f_{pulm}$  (see Table S7) because data for most of the SVOCs were unavailable. Indeed, data were available for just two compounds: 2,2',4,4'-tetrabromodiphenylether (BDE 47) and benzo[a]pyrene, leading to modeling of uniform distribution between 0 and 100% for most compounds (see Table S4) and to potential overestimation of inhalation exposure. The same limit was encountered for the other uptake fractions (foral and fdust), though to a lesser extent. For most SVOCs, in respect of foral, even where pharmacokinetics studies were available and provided qualitative evidence that the SVOC was absorbed following oral exposure, no quantitative data describing in vivo oral absorption were available in the literature. Moreover, in laboratory animals, absorption of a compound can also depend strongly on experimental parameters, such as the carrier vehicle employed (Huwe et al., 2008). For example, gastrointestinal lindane bioavailability in rats ranged from 6% when the compound was suspended in water to 99% when given in oil. A further aspect is that we used PM<sub>10</sub> measurements, whereas a smaller sampling fraction would have been more representative of respirable particles - this may result in an overestimation of the inhalation pathway for those SVOCs mainly present in the particulate phase (BDE 47, BDE 99, benzo[a]pyrene, PCB 118, PCB 138 and PCB 153). Human

Environment International 109 (2017) 81-88

body parameters (BW, BSA, IR, DI and t) are highly variable and, to a lesser extent, uncertain. Özkaynak et al. (2011) found significant uncertainty on DI, and this result led us to consider both uncertainty and variability for this parameter in our study. Nevertheless, we found that human body parameters made a marginal or null contribution (see Table S7) to the variance of ADD for a child aged 2 to 3 years, for each SVOC. It is however important to bear in mind both that we ran the model age-group by age-group, and that these parameters can have a broader impact when applied to a more diverse population.

Recent studies have investigated and modeled the clothing effect. Morrison et al. (2016) have shown that frequency of bathing and changing clothes were influential in terms of dermal uptake. In addition, introduction to the model of a skin surface lipid film, and its interactions with clothing, may affect results. The authors assessed the influence of clothing on the dermal uptake of two phthalates (DEP and DBP). They found that clean clothes were protective against air pollutants, whereas worn clothes, because they had adsorbed air pollutants, increased dermal uptake. Because only clean clothes could be considered protective, we decided to not take into account the role of clothing in this study, making the assumption that the total body surface area was exposed to the gaseous phase.

# 5. Conclusions

This indoor aggregate multimedia and pathway exposure assessment considered a wide range of pollutants, across a broad population. It reveals that exposure spanned orders of magnitude, from pg/kg-bw/d to  $\mu$ g/kg-bw/d and was mainly dependent on indoor SVOC contaminations. Within the boundaries of the conceptual model we used, exposure variability overwhelmed its uncertainty. Air was the dominant medium for most compounds, either by inhalation or dermal contact. Along with evidence of these compounds causing similar toxic effects (Fournier et al., 2014; Mitro et al., 2016), these findings lend support to the call for cumulative risk assessment of indoor SVOCs.

# Acknowledgments

This work was supported by a doctoral Grant (Maud Pelletier) from Fondation de France (Grant Number 2014-00053331) and Agence de l'Environnement et de la Maîtrise de l'énergie (Grant Number TEZ14-36).

The authors declare having no competing financial interests.

## Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data to this article can be found online at http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2017.08.024.

#### References

- ANSES, 2016a. Etude de l'Alimentation Totale infantile 2 (EATi) Tome 2 Partie 3: composés organiques. Rapport d'expertise collective. https://www.anses.fr/fr/ system/files/ERCA2010SA0317Ra-Tome2-Part3.pdf.
- ANSES, 2016b. Etude de l'Alimentation Totale infantile 2 (EATi) Tome 2 Partie 4: résultats relatifs aux résidus de pesticides. Rapport d'expertise collective. https:// www.anses.fr/fr/system/files/ERCA2010SA0317Ra-Tome2-Part4.pdf.
- Armstrong, B., Hutchinson, E., Unwin, J., Fletcher, T., 2004. Lung cancer risk after exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review and meta-analysis. Environ. Health Perspect. 112, 970–978.
- Baldi, I., Filleul, L., Mohammed-Brahim, B., Fabrigoule, C., Dartigues, J.F., Schwall, S., Drevet, J.P., Salamon, R., Brochard, P., 2001. Neuropsychologic effects of long-term exposure to pesticides: results from the French Phytoner study. Environ. Health Perspect. 109, 839–844.
- Beamer, P.I., Canales, R.A., Ferguson, A.C., Leckie, J.O., Bradman, A., 2012. Relative pesticide and exposure route contribution to aggregate and cumulative dose in young farmworker children. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 9 (1), 73–96.
- Bekö, G., Weschler, C.J., Langer, S., Callesen, M., Toftum, J., Clausen, G., 2013. Children's phthalate intakes and resultant cumulative exposures estimated from urine compared with estimates from dust ingestion, inhalation and dermal absorption in their homes and daycare centers. PLoS One 8 (4), e62442.

- Blanchard, O., Glorennec, P., Mercier, F., Bonvallot, N., Chevrier, C., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., 2014. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor air and settled dust in 30 French dwellings. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 3959–3969.
- Blanc-Lapierre, A., Bouvier, G., Garrigou, A., Canal-Raffin, M., Raherison, C., Brochard, P., Baldi, I., 2012. Chronic central nervous system effects of pesticides: state-of-theart. Rev. Epidemiol. Sante. 60 (5), 389–400.
- Bonvallot, N., Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Le Bot, B., Glorennec, P., 2010. Health ranking of ingested semi-volatile organic compounds in house dust: an application to France. Indoor Air 20, 458–472.
- Burmaster, D.E., Hull, D.A., 1997. Using lognormal distributions and lognormal probability plots in probabilistic risk assessments. Hum. Ecol. Risk. Assess. 3 (2), 235–255.
- Casas, M., Chevrier, C., Den Hond, E., Fernandez, M.F., Pierik, F., Philippat, C., Slama, R., Toft, G., Vandentorren, S., Wilhelm, M., Vrijheid, M., 2013. Exposure to brominated flame retardants, perfluorinated compounds, phthalates and phenols in European birth cohorts: ENRIECO evaluation, first human biomonitoring results, and recommendations. Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health 216 (3), 230–242.
- Duggan, A., Charnley, G., Chen, W., Chukwudebe, A., Hawk, R., Krieger, R.I., Ross, J., Yarborough, C., 2003. Di-alkyl phosphate biomonitoring data: assessing cumulative exposure to organophosphate pesticides. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 37 (3), 382–395.
- Elbaz, A., Clavel, J., Rathouz, P.J., Moisan, F., Galanaud, J.P., Delemotte, B., Alperovitch, A., Tzourio, C., 2009. Professional exposure to pesticides and Parkinson disease. Ann. Neurol. 66, 494–504.
- Finizio, A., Mackay, D., Bidleman, T., Harner, T., 1997. Octanol-air partition coefficient as a predictor of partitioning of semivolatile organic chemicals to aerosols. Atmos. Environ. 31, 2289–2296.
- Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., Bonvallot, N., 2014. An exposure-based framework for grouping pollutants for a cumulative risk assessment approach: case study of indoor semi-volatile organic compounds. Environ. Res. 130, 20–28.
- Gaspar, F.W., Castorina, R., Maddalena, R.L., Nishioka, M.G., McKone, T.E., Bradman, A., 2014. Phthalate exposure and risk assessment in California child care facilities. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48 (13), 7593–7601.
- Gong, M., Zhang, Y., Weschler, C.J., 2014. Predicting dermal absorption of gas phase chemicals: transient model development, evaluation, and application. Indoor Air 24, 292–306.
- Helsel, D.R., 2011. Statistics for Censored Environmental Data Using Minitab and R. Vol. 77 John Wiley & Sons.
- Helsel, D.R., Hirsch, R.M., 1992. Statistical Methods in Water Resources. Vol. 49 Elsevier. Huwe, J.K., Hakk, H., Smith, D.J., Diliberto, J.J., Richardson, V., Stapleton, H.M.,
- Birnbaum, L.S., 2008. Comparative absorption and bioaccumulation of polybrominated diphenyl ethers following ingestion via dust and oil in male rats. Environ. Sci. Technol. 42 (7), 2694–2700.
- IARC, 2015a. Polychlorinated biphenyls and polybrominated biphenyls, IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risk Chem. Hum., Vol. 107. http://monographs.iarc.fr/ENG/ Monographs/vol107/index.php.
- IARC, 2015b. Some organophosphate insecticides and herbicides: diazinon, glyphosate, malathion, parathion, and tetrachlorvinphos, IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risk Chem. Hum., Vol. 112. http://monographs.iarc.fr/ENG/Monographs/vol112/index. php.
- Linares, V., Perelló, G., Nadal, M., Gómez-Catalán, J., Llobet, J.M., Domingo, J.L., 2010. Environmental versus dietary exposure to POPs and metals: a probabilistic assessment of human health risks. J. Environ. Monit. 12 (3), 681–688.
- Lorber, M., 2007. Exposure of Americans to polybrominated diphenyl ethers. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 18 (1), 2–19.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010a. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. In: Introduction and Hydrocarbons. Vol. 1 CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010b. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. In: Halogenated Hydrocarbons. Vol. 2 CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010c. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. In: Oxygen Containing Compounds. Vol. 3 CRC Pressed.
- Mackay, D., Shiu, W.Y., Ma, K.C., Lee, S.C., 2010d. Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals. In: Nitrogen and Sulfur Containing Compounds and pesticides. Vol. 4 CRC Pressed.
- Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Lucas, J.-P., Ramalho, O., Blanchard, O., Bonvallot, N., Raffy, G., Gilles, E., Glorennec, P., Le Bot, B., 2014. ECOS-POUSS: A Nationwide Survey of Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds in Home Settled Dust. Proceedings of the Indoor Air Conference 2014, July 7–12 2014, Hong Kong. Vol. VI. pp. 143–148.Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Ramalho, O., Lucas, J.P., Gilles, E., Blanchard, O., Bonvallot, N.,
- Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Ramalho, O., Lucas, J.P., Gilles, E., Blanchard, O., Bonvallot, N., Glorennec, P., Le Bot, B., 2016. Semi-volatile organic compounds in the particulate phase in dwellings: a nationwide survey in France. Atmos. Environ. 136, 82–94.
- Mitro, S.D., Dodson, R.E., Singla, V., Adamkiewicz, G., Elmi, A.F., Tilly, M.K., Zota, A.R., 2016. Consumer product chemicals in indoor dust: a quantitative meta-analysis of U.S. studies. Environ. Sci. Technol. 50 (19), 10661–10672.
- Morrison, G.C., Weschler, C.J., Bekö, G., 2016. Dermal uptake directly from air under transient conditions: advances in modeling and comparisons with experimental results for human subjects. Indoor Air 26 (6), 913–924.
- Özkaynak, H., Xue, J., Zartarian, V.G., Glen, G., Smith, L., 2011. Modeled estimates of soil and dust ingestion rates for children. Risk Anal. 31 (4), 592–608.
   Pandrangi, L.S., Morrison, G.C., 2008. Ozone interactions with human hair: ozone uptake
- Pandrangi, L.S., Morrison, G.C., 2008. Ozone interactions with human hair: ozone uptake rates and product formation. Atmos. Environ. 42, 5079–5089.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Blanchard, O., Mercier, F., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., Glorennec, P., 2017. Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas phase: sensitivity of exposure assessment by steady state modeling to key parameters. Environ. Int. 102, 106–113.

M. Pelletier et al.

- Raffy, G., Mercier, F., Glorennec, P., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., 2016. Human exposure to semi-volatile organic compounds (SVOCs) via dust ingestion: a review of influencing factors. Indoor air conference, Ghent. http://www.isiaq.org/docs/Papers/Paper853. pdf.
- Romero-Franco, M., Hernández-Ramírez, R.U., Calafat, A.M., Cebrián, M.E., Needham, L.L., Teitelbaum, S., Wolff, M.S., López-Carrillo, L., 2011. Personal care product use and urinary levels of phthalate metabolites in Mexican women. Environ. Int. 37 (5), 867–871.
- Roosens, L., Cornelis, C., D'Hollander, W., Bervoets, L., Reynders, H., Van Campenhout, K., Van Den Heuvel, R., Neels, H., Covaci, A., 2010. Exposure of the Flemish population to brominated flame retardants: model and risk assessment. Environ. Int. 36 (4), 368–376.
- Roper, C.S., Simpson, A.G., Madden, S., Serex, T.L., Biesemeier, J.A., 2006. Absorption of [<sup>14</sup>C]-tetrabromodiphenyl ether (TeBDE) through human and rat skin in vitro. Drug Chem. Toxicol. 29 (3), 289–301.
- Rostami, I., Juhasz, A.L., 2011. Assessment of persistent organic pollutant (POP) bioavailability and bioaccessibility for human health exposure assessment: a critical review. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 41 (7), 623–656.

Rubin, B.S., 2011. Bisphenol A: an endocrine disruptor with widespread exposure and multiple effects. J. Steroid Biochem. 127, 27–34.

- Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., 2015. Application of the Junge- and Pankow-equation for estimating indoor gas/particle distribution and exposure to SVOCs. Atmos. Environ. 106, 467–476.
- Sukiene, V., von Goetz, N., Gerecke, A.C., Bakker, M.I., Delmaar, C.J., Hungerbuhler, K., 2017. Direct and air-mediated transfer of labeled SVOCs from indoor sources to dust. Environ. Sci. Technol. 51 (6), 3269–3277.
- Tamas, G., Weschler, C.J., Bako-Biro, Z., Wyon, D.P., Strom-Tejsen, P., 2006. Factors affecting ozone removal rates in a simulated aircraft cabin environment. Atmos. Environ. 40, 6122–6133.
- Trudel, D., Scheringer, M., von Goetz, N., Hungerbühler, K., 2011. Total consumer exposure to polybrominated diphenyl ethers in North America and Europe. Environ.

Sci. Technol. 45 (6), 2391-2397.

- U.S. EPA, 2005. Guidance on Selecting Age Groups for Monitoring and Assessing Childhood Exposures to Environmental Contaminants. National Center for Environmental Assessment, Washington, DC; EPA/630/P-03/003F. (Available from: National Technical Information Service, Springfield, VA, and online at http://epa. gov/ncea).
- U.S. EPA, 2011. Exposure Factors Handbook.
- U.S. EPA, 2013. Estimation Program Interface (EPI) Suite. (last updated on 15.3.2013, Version EPI 4.11).
- Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2008. Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor environments. Atmos. Environ. 42, 9018–9040.
   Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2012. SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal
- pathways. Indoor Air 22, 356–377.
- Weschler, C.J., Nazaroff, W.W., 2014. Dermal uptake of organic vapors commonly found in indoor air. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 1230–1237.
- WHO, 2006. Principles for Evaluating Health Risks in Children Associated with Exposure to Chemicals. International Programme on Chemical Safety, World Health Organization, Geneva (Environmental Health Criteria 237).
- Wilson, N.K., Chuang, J.C., Lyu, C., Menton, R., Morgan, M.K., 2003. Aggregate exposures of nine preschool children to persistent organic pollutants at day care and at home. J. Expo. Anal. Environ. Epidemiol. 13 (3), 187–202.
- Wormuth, M., Scheringer, M., Vollenweider, M., Hungerbühler, K., 2006. What are the sources of exposure to eight frequently used Phthalic acid esters in Europeans? Risk Anal. 26 (3), 803–824.
- Zaganas, I., Kapetanaki, S., Mastorodemos, V., Kanavouras, K., Colosio, C., Wilks, M.F., Tsatsakis, A.M., 2013. Linking pesticide exposure and dementia: what is the evidence? Toxicology 307, 3–11.
- Zhang, X., Yu, Y., Gu, Y., Li, X., Zhang, X., Yu, Y., 2017. In vitro determination of transdermal permeation of synthetic musks and estimated dermal uptake through usage of personal care products. Chemosphere 173, 417–424.

# SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

# Indoor exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France

Maud Pelletier<sup>1,2</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>1,2</sup>, Olivier Ramalho<sup>3</sup>, Olivier Blanchard<sup>1,2</sup>, Fabien Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>,

Corinne Mandin<sup>2,3,4</sup>, Barbara Le Bot<sup>1,2,4</sup>, Philippe Glorennec<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>2</sup>INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

<sup>3</sup>University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue Jean Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France

<sup>4</sup>LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic Platform), Rennes, France

\*Corresponding author:

INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France. EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.

Tel.: +33-2 99 02 26 80.

E-mail address: philippe.glorennec@ehesp.fr

# Table of contents:

**S1.** Calculating transdermal permeability coefficient

**Table S1:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC physical and chemical parameters: molecular weight (MW), octanol/water partition coefficient ( $K_{ow}$ ) and Henry's law constant (H), used for the dose estimation regarding the number of values retrieved from literature. Octanol/air partition coefficient ( $K_{oa}$ ) employed to classify SVOC regarding their volatility degree are also displayed

**Table S2:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC concentration in settled dust, particulate and gaseous phases used for the dose estimation regarding the percent of data above LOD or LOQ (from Mandin et al. 2014; Mandin et al. 2016; Blanchard et al. 2014)

**Table S3:** Distribution shape and input parameters of the mass transport coefficient  $(y_d)$ , describing the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin

**Table S4:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC oral and pulmonary bioavailabilities ( $f_{oral}$  and  $f_{pulm}$ ), and dust bioaccessibility ( $f_{dust}$ ) used for the dose estimation regarding the number of values retrieved from literature

**Table S5:** Distribution shapes and input values of human body parameters: body weight (BW), body surface area (BSA), inhalation rate (IR), amount of dust ingested (DI), and time spent in dwellings (t) for an individual in a day, used for the dose estimation for eleven age groups

**Table S6:** Variations in aggregated daily doses (ng/kg-bw/d), expressed as the relative interpercentile range, for 2 to 3 years old children and for each SVOC

**Table S7:** Relative contribution (%) to total variation of aggregated daily doses from exposures to 32 SVOC (ng/kg-bw/d) according to 15 inputs parameters for 2 to 3 years old children

**Table S8:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [0-1 month]

**Table S9:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [1-3 months]

**Table S10:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [3-6 months]

**Table S11:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) 32 SVOC for the age group of [6-12 months]

**Table S12:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [1-2 years]

**Table S13:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [2-3 years]

**Table S14:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [3-6 years]

**Table S15:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [6-11 years]

**Table S16:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [11-16 years]

**Table S17:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [16-21 years]

**Table S18:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOC for the age group of [21-30 years]

# References

# S1. Calculating transdermal permeability coefficient

The transdermal permeability coefficient,  $k_{p-g}$  (m/h), is calculated using a resistors-in-series approach proposed by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012):

$$\frac{1}{k_{p-g}} = \frac{1}{\gamma_d} + \frac{1}{k_{p-b}}$$
(1)

Where  $y_d$  is the coefficient that describes the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin (m/h) and  $k_{p-b}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient which describes the SVOC's transport from the gas phase at the skin surface through the epidermis to the dermal capillaries (m/h) and is estimated as follows:

$$k_{p-b} = \frac{k_{p-w}}{K_{gw}} \tag{2}$$

Where  $K_{gw}$  is the equilibrium partition coefficient for the SVOC between the gas phase and water and can be estimated as follows (Meylan and Howard, 1991):

$$K_{gw} = \frac{H}{RT}$$
(3)

Where H is the Henry's law constant (Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol), R is the gas constant (8.314 Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol.K) and T is temperature (K).

In Equation 2,  $k_{p-w}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient through the stratum corneum/viable epidermis when the vehicle in contact with skin is water (cm/h) and is estimated as follows:

$$k_{p-w} = \frac{k_{p-cw}}{1+B} \tag{4}$$

Where  $k_{p-cw}$  is the compound's permeability coefficient through the stratum corneum when the vehicle in contact with the skin is water (cm/s) and is estimated using Equation 5 (Mitragotri, 2002):

$$\log (k_{p-cw}) = 0.7 \times \log (K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{\frac{2}{3}} - 5.252$$
(5)

Where  $K_{ow}$  is the species octanol-water partition coefficient and MW is the molecular weight of the compound (g/mol).

In Equation 4, B is the ratio of the stratum corneum permeability ( $k_{p-cw}$ ) to the viable epidermis permeability for the selected compound and is estimated using Equation 6 (Bunge et al., 1995):

$$B = \frac{k_{p-cw} \times MW^{0.5}}{2.6} \tag{6}$$

Where  $k_{p-cw}$  is expressed in cm/h.

**Table S1:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC physical and chemical parameters: molecular weight (MW), octanol/water partition coefficient ( $K_{ow}$ ) and Henry's law constant (H), used for the dose estimation regarding the number of values retrieved from literature. Octanol/air partition coefficient ( $K_{oa}$ ) employed to classify SVOC regarding their volatility degree are also displayed

					Log K <sub>ow</sub> <sup>1,2,</sup>	3		H (Pa.m <sup>3</sup> /m	ol) <sup>1,2,3</sup>
SVOCs	CAS number	Log K <sub>oa</sub> <sup>1</sup>	MW (g/mol) <sup>1</sup>	Number of values	Distribution shape	Parameters	Number of values	Distribution shape	Parameters
Aldrin	309-00-2	8.08	364.92	22	Logistic	scale=0.55 mean=5.97 max=7.5	11	Triangular	min=1.42 likeliest=33.58 max=91.23
Anthracene	120-12-7	7.55	178.24	32	Logistic	scale=0.2 mean=4.48 max=5.34	10	Triangular	min=1.96 likeliest=5.11 max=8.68
BBP	85-68-7	9.02	312.37	20	Logistic	scale=0.3 mean=4.63 max=5.08	10	Triangular	min=0.00022 likeliest=0.25 max=0.84
BDE100	189084-64-8	11.98	564.69	10	Triangular	min=6.51 likeliest =7.02 max=8.03	4	Triangular	min=0.07 likeliest=0.23 max=0.38
BDE153	000006-01-7	12.15	643.59	10	Triangular	min=6.86 likeliest =7.47 max=8.55	4	Triangular	min=0.05 likeliest=0.15 max=0.34
BDE154	207122-15-4	13.27	643.59	9	Triangular	min=6.86 likeliest =7.76 max=8.83	3	Triangular	min=0.048 likeliest=0.15 max=0.24
BDE28	41318-75-6	9.5	406.9	11	Triangular	min=5.47 likeliest =5.8 max=6.7	5	Triangular	min=0.75 likeliest=2.13 max=5.1
BDE47	5436-43-1	10.53	485.8	13	Triangular	min=5.87 likeliest =6.31 max=7.39	5	Triangular	min=0.3 likeliest=0.93 max=1.5
BDE85	182346-21-0	11.66	564.69	10	Triangular	min=6.64 likeliest =7.1 max=8.02	4	Triangular	min=0.11 likeliest=0.65 max=2.03
BDE99	60348-60-9	11.31	564.69	13	Triangular	min=6.61 likeliest =7.03 max=8.19	5	Triangular	min=0.12 likeliest=0.65 max=2.03
Benzo[a]pyrene	50-32-8	10.86	252.32	28	Logistic	scale=0.29 mean=6.28 max=7.99	6	Triangular	min=0.021 likeliest=0.051 max=0.082
Chlorpyrifos	2921-88-2	8.88	350.59	23	Min Extreme	scale=0.27 likeliest=5.03 max=5.27	13	Triangular	min=0.0041 likeliest=1.36 max=7.9
DBP	84-74-2	8.63	278.35	26	Weibull	min=3.23 mean=4.48 max=5.2	12	Triangular	min=0.028 likeliest=0.17 max=0.46
DEHP	117-81-7	12.56	390.57	27	Min Extreme	scale=1.33 likeliest=7.9 max=9.68	16	Beta	min=0.0041 alpha=0.33 beta=1.03 max=5.04
DEP	84-66-2	7.02	222.24	18	Logistic	scale=0.21 mean=2.57 max=3.22	9	Triangular	min=0.002 likeliest=0.56 max=4.71
DiBP	84-69-5	8.41	278.35	13	Triangular	min=4.11 likeliest =4.32 max=4.47	4	Triangular	min=6.43E-07 likeliest=0.069 max=0.133
Dieldrin	60-57-1	8.13	380.91	27	Logistic	scale=0.46 mean=4.85 max=6.2	14	Triangular	min=0.02 likeliest=1.71 max=5.88

						min=8.6			min=0.15
DiNP	28553-12-0	13.59	418.62	7	Triangular	likeliest =9.04	5	Triangular	likeliest=11
						max=9.4			max=41.4
					Min	scale=0.17			min=3.5
Fluorene	86-73-7	6.79	166.22	22		likeliest=4.2	11	Triangular	likeliest=9.16
					Extreme	max=4.51			max=16.92
						scale=0.2			location=0.0019
Lindane	58-89-9	8.84	290.83	34	Logistic	mean=3.68	26	Lognormal	mean=1.88
					_	max=5.32		_	SD=14.38
						min=3.42			
Galaxolide	1222-05-5	8.17	258.41	6	Triangular	likeliest =5.41	2	Uniform	min=0.077
						max=6.26			max=13.37
						scale=0.3			min=9.12
PCB101	37680-73-2	9.06	326.44	33	Logistic	mean=6.44	14	Triangular	likeliest=25.59
						max=7.64			max=47.19
						scale=0.35			min=2 43
PCB105	32598-14-4	10	326 44	18	Min	likeliest=6 72	11	Triangular	likeliest=22.43
I CD105	02370 14 4	10	020.44	10	Extreme	max=7.14		Thangalar	may=83 59
									min=3.94
DCB118	31508-00-6	0.82	326 44	16	Max	likeliest=6.59	10	Triangular	likeliest=20.96
FCDIIO	31300-00-0	7.02	520.44	10	Extreme	max=7.42	10	Thangulai	max=40.8
						location=5.00			min-2.6
DCD120	25045 28 2	0.51	240.00	20	Lognormal	10cation=3.77	11	Triangular	likeliest=4.05
FCB130	33003-20-2	7.51	300.00	20	Lognorman	SD=0.29	11	Thangulai	max=5.00
						Jacotion-E 04			Indx-J.07
DCD152	25065 27 1	0.70	240.00	24	Looporpol	10cation=5.90	10	Looport	iocation=0.01
PCB153	35065-27-1	9.73	300.00	30	Lognormai	mean=7.05	19	Lognormai	mean=21.47
						SD=0.44			SD=22.79
DCD00	7040 07 5	774	057.55	47	Min	scale=0.13	10	Tuisus sullau	min=17.02
PCB28	/012-37-5	/./1	257.55	1/	Extreme	likeliest=5.67	10	Triangular	likeliest=29.22
						max=5.81			max=38.51
Depot		7.00	057.55		Max	scale=0.23	4.0	-· ·	min=17.02
PCB31	16606-02-3	/.92	257.55	20	Extreme	likeliest=5.6/	12	Iriangular	likeliest=30.95
						max=6.33			max=94.13
					Min	scale=0.23		Max	scale=14.31
PCB52	35693-99-3	8.47	291.99	22	Extreme	likeliest=6.03	24	Extreme	likeliest=25.72
					2.000	max=6.34		2,41 01110	max=94.15
						scale=0.11			min=2.38
Phenanthrene	85-01-8	7.57	178.24	39	Logistic	mean=4.49	11	Triangular	likeliest=3.83
						max=5.15			max=5.55
						min=3.98			min=1.1
Tonalide	21145-77-7	7.95	258.41	5	Triangular	likeliest =5.47	3	Triangular	likeliest=6.49
						max=6.37			max=14.08
Tributy						min=2.5			min=0.14
nhocenhate	126-73-8	8.24	266.32	12	Triangular	likeliest =3.86	4	Triangular	likeliest=0.28
phosphate						max=4.26			max=0.53

<sup>1</sup>EPI Suite software (US EPA, v4.1)

<sup>2</sup>Online databases (Hazardous substances data bank (HSBD), ChemIDplus, Chemspider, Chemicalize and INERIS); Chemexper; ACD/Labs calculators; Mackay et al. (2010a; 2010b; 2010c; 2010d) <sup>3</sup>Measured or estimated values were retrieved at 25°C

**Table S2:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC concentration in settled dust, particulate and gaseous phases used for the dose estimation regarding the percent of data above LOD or LOQ (from Mandin et al. 2014; Mandin et al. 2016; Blanchard et al. 2014)

	C <sub>dust</sub> (ng/g)				C <sub>part</sub> (r	ng/m³)	C <sub>gas</sub> (ng/m <sup>3</sup> )			
SVOCs	% > LOD	Distribution shape	Parameters	% > LOD	Distribution shape	Parameters	% > LOQ	Distribution shape	Parameters	
Aldrin	7	Custom	[0-5.3]=93% [5.3-13.2]=4% max=1834.5	1	Custom	[0-0.002]=99% [0.002-0.004]=0% max =0.02	7	Custom	[0-0.6]=93% max=1.2	
Anthracene	92	Lognormal	p50=49.5 p75=111.4 p95=289.2	98	Lognormal	GM=0.01 GSD=0.003 p95=0.05	47	Custom	[0-0.6]=53% max=5.5	
BBP	100	Lognormal	GM=15470 GSD=5002 p95=439300	98	Lognormal	GM=2 GSD=5 p95=31.9	20	Custom	[0-1.3]=80% max=6.5	
BDE100	38	Lognormal	GM=7.1 GSD=2.8 p75=13	47	Lognormal	GM=2.7 GSD=2.3 P75=4.3	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.2 SD=0.2 p75=0.2	
BDE153	19	Custom	[0-21.1]=80% [21.1-52.6]=17% max =222.5	7	Custom	[0-0.004]=93% [0.004-0.008]=4% max =0.1	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.03 SD=0.06 p75=0.02	
BDE154	19	Custom	[0-21.1]=80% [21.1-52.6]=17% max =160.5	3	Custom	[0-0.004]=97% [0.004-0.008]=2% max =0.1	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.02 SD=0.03 p75=0.01	
BDE28	7	Lognormal <sup>1</sup>	GM=0.6 p50=0.3 p95=1.7	22	Lognormal	GM=0.4 GSD=2 P75=0.4	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.3 SD=0.4 p75=0.4	
BDE47	86	Lognormal	p50=17.4 p75=36.7 p95=122.6	88	Lognormal	p50=0.01 p75=0.03 p95=0.1	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=2.5 SD=2.4 p75=3.9	
BDE85	13	Custom	[0-5.3]=87% [5.3-13.2]=10% max =103	1	Custom	[0-0.004]=99% [0.004-0.008]=0.4% max =0.09	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.01 SD=0.02 p75=0.008	
BDE99	90	Lognormal	p50=24.5 p75=41.5 p95=161.7	87	Lognormal	p50=0.009 p75=0.02 p95=0.06	0	Lognormal <sup>2</sup>	AM=0.76 SD=1.1 p75=0.7	
Benzo[a]pyrene	99	Lognormal	GM=102.6 p25=32.6 p95=637.2	100	Lognormal	GM=0.1 GSD=4.9 p95=1.1	0	Triangular <sup>3</sup>	min=0.004 GM=0.007 max=0.01	
Chlorpyrifos	67	Lognormal	GM=7.5 GSD=4 p75=11.5	10	Custom	[0-0.04]=90% [0.04-0.08]=7% max =0.5	7	Custom	[0-0.6]=93% max=1.2	
DBP	100	Lognormal	GM=13890 GSD=2204 p95=55040	72	Lognormal	GM=1145.3 GSD=4.6 P75=3289.8	100	Lognormal	AM=94.6 SD=51 location=-44.1	
DEHP	100	Lognormal	GM=299800 GSD=2293 p95=1171000	100	Lognormal	GM=52.57 p25=22.34 p95=389.4	7	Custom	[0-10]=93% max=20.2	
DEP	98	Lognormal	p50=3239 p75=5322 p95=27800	62	Lognormal	GM=960.4 GSD=4.3 P75=2557.6	100	Lognormal	AM=204.1 SD=164.2 location=9.9	
DiBP	100	Lognormal	GM=25300 GSD=2755 p95=176900	96	Lognormal	p50=0.9 p75=2.8 p95=22.9	100	Lognormal	AM=649.7 SD=620.4 location=7.7	
Dieldrin	53	Lognormal	GM=8 GSD=2.9 p75=13	23	Lognormal	GM=4.1 GSD=2.4 P75=4.1	10	Custom	[0-0.6]=90% max=5.5	
Dinp	100	Lognormal	GM=159900 GSD=2761 p95=906700	99	Lognormal	GM=8.7 GSD=3 p95=50.1	10	Custom	[0-25]=90% max=35.6	
Fluorene	99	Lognormal	GM=41.5 p25=31.7 p95=93.8	99	Lognormal	GM=0.03 p25=0.01 p95=0.2	33	Custom	[0-0.6]=67% max=33.5	
Lindane	94	Lognormal	p50=24.7 p75=43.2 p95=252.7	56	Lognormal	GM=3.7 GSD=3.4 P75=6.4	83	Custom	[0-0.6]=17% max=66.1	
Galaxolide	100	Lognormal	GM=901.1	47	Lognormal	GM=65	100	Lognormal	AM=104.2	

			p25=401.1			GSD=4.4			SD=125.3
			p95=3492			P75=122.5			location=0
			p50=7.7			p50=0.001			[0,0,2]-02%
PCB101	80	Lognormal	p75=75.2	89	Lognormal	p75=0.005	7	Custom	[0-0.3]=93%
			p95=425.1			p95=0.03			max=2.2
			GM=6.1			GM=1			AM=0.1
PCB105	54	Lognormal	GSD=7.2	61	Lognormal	GSD=4.6	1	Lognormal <sup>4</sup>	SD=1.6
		-	P75=21.5		-	P75=2.6		-	location=0.002
			GM=11.4			p50=0.002			AM=0.4
PCB118	74	Lognormal	GSD=8.9	86	Lognormal	p75=0.006	1	Lognormal <sup>4</sup>	SD=2.8
			p75=65.5			p95=0.05			location=0.01
			p50=6.3			p50=0.002			AM=0.2
PCB138	82	Lognormal	p75=54.4	89	Lognormal	p75=0.008	1	Lognormal <sup>4</sup>	SD=1.5
			p95=385			p95=0.05			location=0.003
			p50=7.3			p50=0.002			AM=0.4
PCB153	79	Lognormal	p75=52.7	89	Lognormal	p75=0.008	1	Lognormal <sup>4</sup>	SD=7.4
			p95=388.7			p95=0.04			location=0.003
			GM=3.3			[0-0.0004]=82%			[0,0,0],07%
PCB28	45	Lognormal	GSD=2.7	18	Custom	[0.0004-0.001]=10%	3	Custom	[0-0.3]=97%
			P75=6			max =0.009			max=0.3
			GM=3.2			GM=0.4			AM=1.4
PCB31	48	Lognormal	GSD=3	23	Lognormal	GSD=2	1	Lognormal <sup>4</sup>	SD=2.6
			P75=5.5			P75=0.4			location=0
			p50=3.7			GM=0.8			
PCB52	78	Lognormal	p75=26.29	58	Lognormal	GSD=3.6	13	Custom	[0-0.3]=87%
			p95=219.8			P75=1.9			max=0.5
			GM=354.9			GM=0.06			AM=11.2
Phenanthrene	100	Lognormal	p25=177	100	Lognormal	p25=0.03	100	Lognormal	SD=10.7
		-	p95=1625		-	p95=0.3		-	location=4.2
			GM=309.5			GM=21.6			AM=20.2
Tonalide	99	Lognormal	p25=204.3	58	Lognormal	GSD=4.5	100	Lognormal	SD=19.4
		-	p95=1021		-	P75=41		-	location=2.7
			p50=218.7			[0-0.04]=88%			[a a (] a70(
Tributylphosphate	99	Lognormal	p75=325.8	12	Custom	[0.04-0.08]=4%	63	Custom	[0-0.6]=37%
		-	p95=646.7			max =1.5			max=5.4

AM: arithmetic mean; GM: geometric mean; GSD: geometric standard deviation; p: percentile; SD: standard deviation <sup>1</sup>Fromme et al. (2009)

<sup>2</sup>Batterman et al. (2009) <sup>3</sup>Naumova et al. (2002)

<sup>4</sup>Zhang et al. (2011)

**Table S3:** Distribution shape and input parameters of the mass transport coefficient ( $y_d$ ), describing the external transport of an SVOC from the gas phase in the core of a room through the boundary layer adjacent to the skin

	Distribution shape	Parameters	Sources
		min=5	Tamas et al. (2006)
8d	<b>Y</b> d Triangular	likeliest=6	Pandrangi and Morrison (2008)
(11/11)		max=10	Weschler and Nazaroff (2008)
**Table S4:** Distribution shapes and input parameters of SVOC oral and pulmonary bioavailabilities ( $f_{oral}$  and  $f_{pulm}$ ), and dust bioaccessibility ( $f_{dust}$ ) used for the dose estimation regarding the number of values retrieved from literature

		f <sub>oral</sub> (-) <sup>1</sup>			f <sub>pulm</sub> (−) <sup>1</sup>		f <sub>dust</sub> (-) <sup>2</sup>			
SVOCs	Number of values	Distribution shape	Parameters	Number of values	Distribution shape	Parameters	Number of values	Distribution shape	Parameters	
Aldrin	0	Uniform	min=6 max=99	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	1	Triangular	min=12 likeliest=12 max=52	
Anthracene	4	Triangular	min=53 likeliest=68 max=75	0	Uniform	min=50 max=70	0	Uniform	min=2 max=17	
BBP	0	Uniform	min=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	4	Triangular	min=5 likeliest=13 max=17	
BDE100	5	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=84 max=92	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	12	Triangular	min=20 likeliest=41 max=68	
BDE153	5	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=85 max=95	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	12	Triangular	min=26 likeliest=40 max=55	
BDE154	6	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=83 max=95	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	12	Triangular	min=26 likeliest=38 max=58	
BDE28	0	Uniform	min=70 max=95	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	8	Triangular	min=29 likeliest=37 max=50	
BDE47	8	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=85 max=95	1	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	12	Triangular	min=22 likeliest=39 max=71	
BDE85	1	Triangular	min=44 likeliest=44 max=95	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	9	Triangular	min=19 likeliest=40 max=50	
BDE99	5	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=82 max=92	0	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=91 max=100	12	Triangular	min=16 likeliest=33 max=71	
Benzo[a]pyrene	7	Triangular	min=23 likeliest=43 max=80	4	Triangular	min=50 likeliest=59 max=70	7	Triangular	min=2 likeliest=5 max=9	
Chlorpyrifos	3	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=83 max=90	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	2	Uniform	min=13 max=41	
DBP	0	Uniform	min=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	4	Triangular	min=3 likeliest=9 max=15	
DEHP	2	Uniform	min=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	4	Triangular	min=1 likeliest=8 max=16	
DEP	0	Uniform	min=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	3	Triangular	min=20 likeliest=25 max=30	
DiBP	0	Uniform	min=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	3	Triangular	min=13 likeliest=13 max=17	
Dieldrin	0	Uniform	min=6 max=99	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	1	Triangular	min=12 likeliest=12 max=52	
Dinp	0	Uniform	min=50	0	Uniform	min=0	0	Uniform	min=1	

			max=100			max=100			max=81
Fluorene	0	Uniform	min=23 max=97	0	Uniform	min=50 max=70	0	Uniform	min=2 max=17
Lindane	3	Triangular	min=6 likeliest=80 max=99	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	2	Uniform	min=31 max=52
Galaxolide	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=1 max=92
PCB101	2	Uniform	min=48 max=92	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	3	Triangular	min=3 likeliest=50 max=76
PCB105	2	Uniform	min=61 max=99	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	1	Triangular	min=3 likeliest=3 max=76
PCB118	0	Uniform	min=27 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	2	Uniform	min=10 max=23
PCB138	6	Triangular	min=70 likeliest=89 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	3	Triangular	min=19 likeliest=22 max=47
PCB153	8	Triangular	min=27 likeliest=72 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	3	Triangular	min=16 likeliest=24 max=41
PCB28	4	Triangular	min=60 likeliest=78 max=98	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	4	Triangular	min=36 likeliest=54 max=74
PCB31	2	Uniform	min=60 max=98	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=3 max=76
PCB52	2	Uniform	min=73 max=93	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	1	Triangular	min=3 likeliest=22 max=76
Phenanthrene	3	Triangular	min=86 likeliest=93 max=97	0	Uniform	min=50 max=70	0	Uniform	min=2 max=17
Tonalide	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=1 max=92
Tributyl phosphate	1	Triangular	min=0 likeliest=50 max=100	0	Uniform	min=0 max=100	0	Uniform	min=1 max=92

<sup>1</sup>Online databases (Agency for toxic substances and disease registry (ATSDR); Hazardous substances data bank (HSBD))

<sup>2</sup> Yu et al. (2011 ; 2012 ; 2013); Abdallah et al. (2012); Ertl et al. (2012); Kang et al. (2012 ; 2013); Wang et al. (2013); Fang et al. (2014); He et al. (2015)

**Table S5:** Distribution shapes and input values of human body parameters: body weight (BW), body surface area (BSA), inhalation rate (IR), amount of dust ingested (DI), and time spent in dwellings (t) for an individual in a day, used for the dose estimation for eleven age groups

	BW	BSA	IR	DI	t
	(kg)	(m²)	(m³/d)	(mg/j)	(h/d)
General			re Factors Handbook	(ILS EDA 2011)	
source		0.5. LI A Exposu			
Specific source(s)	U.S. EPA Analysis o 2006 (	f NHANES, 1999- data	Arcus-Arth and Blaisdell (2007); Brochu et al. (2006); U.S. EPA (2009); Stifelman (2007)	Hogan et al. (1998)	U.S. EPA re- analysis of source data from U.S. EPA (1996)
Distribution shape	Lognormal	Lognormal Lognormal		Lognormal	Normal
Parameters	AM, p5, p10, p15, p25, p50, p75, p85, p90, p95		AM, p95	Central tendency, upper percentile	AM, p95

AM: arithmetic mean; p: percentile

For DI we modelled lognormal distributions using the central tendency and the upper percentile recommended by the U.S. EPA Exposure Factors Handbook. We also made the following assumptions suitable to the U.S. EPA Exposure Factors Handbook:

- Before 6 weeks the DI is considered equal to 0 mg/d.
- Until 6 weeks to 30 years old we considered an upper percentile of 100 mg/d.
- For the age group of [3-6years] we considered a central tendency of 60 mg/d.

**Table S6:** Variations in aggregated daily doses (ng/kg-bw/d), expressed as the relative interpercentile range, for 2 to 3 years old children and for each SVOC

SVOCe	n5	n50	n95	Relative interpercentile range $p95 - p5$
57005	p5	p30	p75	$=\frac{p+1}{p50}$
Aldrin	7,8E-03	7,1E-02	2,4E-01	3,2
Dieldrin	9,7E-02	7,2E-01	4,1E+00	5,5
Lindane	2,7E-01	1,7E+00	1,4E+01	7,7
Chlorpyrifos	2,5E-02	1,4E-01	3,7E-01	2,4
Tributylphosphate	2,0E-01	9,4E-01	3,6E+00	3,7
Galaxolide	1,4E+01	6,3E+01	3,1E+02	4,7
Tonalide	4,3E+00	1,7E+01	9,7E+01	5,5
Anthracene	4,3E-02	3,3E-01	1,7E+00	5,1
Benzo[a]pyrene	4,6E-02	1,4E-01	9,0E-01	6,0
Fluorene	4,5E-02	9,3E-01	5,6E+00	6,0
Phenanthrene	2,4E+00	6,2E+00	3,2E+01	4,8
PCB 28	9,4E-03	3,9E-02	9,3E-02	2,1
PCB 31	2,0E-01	4,1E-01	7,8E-01	1,4
PCB 52	4,6E-02	2,6E-01	1,8E+00	6,7
PCB 101	2,1E-02	1,1E-01	8,7E-01	7,7
PCB 105	3,3E-02	2,7E-01	3,3E+00	12,0
PCB 118	5,3E-02	9,7E-02	2,3E-01	1,8
PCB 138	3,4E-02	7,4E-02	3,8E-01	4,7
PCB 153	3,5E-02	7,1E-02	3,1E-01	3,9
BBP	2,0E+01	1,7E+02	4,8E+02	2,7
DBP	1,3E+02	4,4E+02	3,4E+03	7,4
DEHP	7,6E+01	5,4E+02	1,5E+03	2,6
DEP	5,0E+01	2,6E+02	2,5E+03	9,3
DiBP	3,6E+02	1,3E+03	4,2E+03	3,0
DINP	6,6E+01	5,9E+02	1,6E+03	2,7
BDE 28	5,1E-02	2,6E-01	9,1E-01	3,3
BDE 47	2,4E-01	1,7E+00	4,6E+00	2,6
BDE 85	2,5E-03	8,7E-03	3,6E-02	3,8
BDE 99	3,7E-01	5,9E-01	1,1E+00	1,2
BDE 100	2,6E-01	1,1E+00	4,9E+00	4,2
BDE 153	1,2E-02	4,3E-02	2,1E-01	4,7
BDE 154	1,0E-02	3,7E-02	1,5E-01	3,7

SVOCs	Cpart	Cgas	Cdust	foral	fdust	fpulm	Н	logKow	BW	BSA	IR	t (-)	t (h)	DI	٧d
Aldrin	0	52	0	0	0	34	1	1	2	2	7	2	0	0	0
Dieldrin	54	3	0	0	0	32	0	0	1	1	6	2	0	0	0
Lindane	21	38	7	0	0	11	16	1	1	1	2	1	0	0	0
Chlorpyrifos	1	54	2	0	0	23	5	2	2	2	5	3	0	0	0
Tributylphosphate	1	71	6	2	3	4	1	6	1	1	1	1	1	1	0
Galaxolide	30	24	7	0	0	22	6	2	1	1	5	2	0	0	0
Tonalide	44	13	2	0	0	27	1	1	2	2	6	2	0	0	0
Anthracene	1	83	9	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	2	1	1	0	0
Benzo[a]pyrene	81	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	2	2	6	3	0	1	0
Fluorene	0	89	3	0	0	0	1	0	1	1	3	1	0	0	0
Phenanthrene	0	78	11	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	3	1	2	0	0
PCB 28	0	48	0	0	0	33	0	0	3	3	7	4	0	1	0
PCB 31	6	52	3	0	0	28	0	0	1	1	6	2	0	0	0
PCB 52	53	2	11	0	0	24	0	0	1	1	5	2	0	0	0
PCB 101	1	17	63	1	4	4	0	0	2	2	1	3	0	2	0
PCB 105	68	1	5	0	0	19	0	0	1	1	4	1	0	0	0
PCB 118	2	58	26	1	1	5	0	0	1	1	1	2	0	1	0
PCB 138	2	26	63	0	1	2	0	0	1	1	0	2	0	2	0
PCB 153	6	39	46	2	1	2	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	1	0
BBP	15	1	58	4	5	0	0	0	2	2	0	4	0	9	0
DBP	59	5	0	0	0	23	2	2	2	2	5	2	1	0	0
DEHP	0	0	65	5	19	0	0	0	3	3	0	6	0	0	0
DEP	53	6	10	0	0	22	1	1	1	1	4	1	0	0	0
DiBP	3	61	26	0	0	0	4	0	1	1	0	0	3	0	0
DiNP	4	1	42	3	38	0	0	0	2	2	0	3	0	6	0
BDE 28	23	49	0	0	0	11	1	1	2	2	8	3	0	0	0
BDE 47	0	80	0	0	0	3	3	6	1	1	3	1	2	0	0
BDE 85	0	73	6	1	1	2	3	2	2	2	2	3	1	2	0
BDE 99	0	7	2	0	0	9	30	23	6	5	7	4	6	0	0
BDE 100	64	5	2	0	0	12	1	1	2	2	8	3	0	0	0
BDE 153	1	67	15	0	1	0	2	4	2	2	0	2	2	2	0
BDE 154	0	62	22	0	1	0	1	4	2	2	0	2	2	3	0

**Table S7:** Relative contribution (%) to total variation of aggregated daily doses from exposures to 32 SVOC(ng/kg-bw/d) according to 15 inputs parameters for 2 to 3 years old children

Table S8	: Daily dose	s (DD)	from eac	h route	e of ex	posure	e (ingestion	ı of dı	ıst, inha	lation	and d	ermal	cont	act
with the	gas phase)	and ag	ggregated	daily d	doses	(ADD)	estimated	(ng/k	g-bw/d)	for 32	2 SVOC	Cs for	the a	age
group of	[0-1 month]	l												

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	5,40E-03	3,30E-02	7,92E-02	1,51E-01	3,13E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,11E-03	5,56E-03	1,11E-02	1,71E-02	2,90E-02	122
	ADD	8,11E-03	4,06E-02	9,12E-02	1,67E-01	3,37E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	8,14E-02	3,57E-01	9,04E-01	2,08E+00	5,99E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,32E-03	6,60E-03	1,33E-02	2,05E-02	1,07E-01	166
	ADD	9,32E-02	3,73E-01	9,27E-01	2,11E+00	6,04E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,86E-01	7,84E-01	1,97E+00	4,85E+00	1,73E+01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,28E-02	5,73E-02	9,77E-02	2,67E-01	1,77E+00	126
	ADD	2,53E-01	8,98E-01	2,18E+00	5,28E+00	1,89E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	8,98E-03	3,95E-02	8,76E-02	1,62E-01	3,28E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	9,48E-03	4,71E-02	9,44E-02	1,45E-01	2,29E-01	104
	ADD	2,48E-02	9,85E-02	1,90E-01	3,02E-01	5,32E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,85E-02	9,94E-02	2,61E-01	5,97E-01	1,50E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	6,75E-02	3,41E-01	7,99E-01	1,72E+00	3,82E+00	55
	ADD	1,01E-01	4,77E-01	1,10E+00	2,34E+00	5,14E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	6,88E+00	2,58E+01	5,74E+01	1,24E+02	3,96E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	4,09E+00	1,05E+01	2,01E+01	3,82E+01	9,30E+01	140
	ADD	1,70E+01	4,44E+01	8,60E+01	1,66E+02	4,50E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,01E+00	7,16E+00	1,60E+01	3,63E+01	1,31E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	1,66E+00	2,94E+00	4,74E+00	8,05E+00	1,81E+01	65
	ADD	5,29E+00	1,21E+01	2,27E+01	4,52E+01	1,40E+02	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,46E-02	7,70E-02	1,91E-01	4,13E-01	1,26E+00	9
	DDderm-gas	2,29E-02	1,17E-01	2,45E-01	4,65E-01	1,34E+00	40
	ADD	4,68E-02	2,15E-01	4,57E-01	8,81E-01	2,56E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	6,59E-03	3,94E-02	1,21E-01	3,35E-01	1,23E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	3,15E-02	3,96E-02	4,54E-02	5,13E-02	6,01E-02	21
	ADD	5,06E-02	8,53E-02	1,66E-01	3,81E-01	1,28E+00	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,37E-02	1,25E-01	5,58E-01	1,59E+00	5,26E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	1,52E-02	7,58E-02	5,36E-01	8,82E-01	2,87E+00	38
	ADD	5,02E-02	2,11E-01	1,22E+00	2,48E+00	8,30E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	5,92E-01	1,80E+00	3,42E+00	7,50E+00	2,15E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	2,17E+00	3,17E+00	5,42E+00	1,20E+01	2,85E+01	23
	ADD	3,37E+00	5,28E+00	9,03E+00	1,99E+01	4,80E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,18E-03	1,33E-02	3,17E-02	5,95E-02	1,14E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,11E-03	5,60E-03	1,12E-02	1,71E-02	2,48E-02	21
	ADD	4,24E-03	2,09E-02	4,38E-02	7,56E-02	1,35E-01	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	9,25E-02	2,82E-01	4,58E-01	6,79E-01	1,12E+00	118
	DDderm-gas	7,30E-02	9,19E-02	1,05E-01	1,19E-01	1,39E-01	120
	ADD	1,96E-01	3,86E-01	5,63E-01	7,85E-01	1,23E+00	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,73E-02	1,12E-01	2,71E-01	6,64E-01	2,40E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,37E-03	6,82E-03	1,37E-02	2,13E-02	4,53E-02	112
	ADD	3,79E-02	1,27E-01	2,90E-01	6,89E-01	2,42E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,81E-03	1,51E-02	3,52E-02	6,68E-02	1,61E-01	60
	DDderm-gas	1,27E-03	6,37E-03	1,28E-02	1,96E-02	3,93E-02	43
	ADD	5,44E-03	2,38E-02	4,89E-02	8,51E-02	1,94E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,56E-02	1,13E-01	3,36E-01	9,93E-01	4,60E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	6,67E-03	8,39E-03	9,60E-03	1,09E-02	1,27E-02	370
	ADD	3,51E-02	1,22E-01	3,45E-01	1,00E+00	4,61E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,64E-02	4,98E-02	8,01E-02	1,16E-01	1,80E-01	288
	DDderm-gas	2,41E-02	3,03E-02	3,47E-02	3,92E-02	4,60E-02	272
	ADD	5,03E-02	8,42E-02	1,15E-01	1,51E-01	2,16E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	9,75E-03	2,95E-02	4,75E-02	6,91E-02	1,09E-01	227
	DDderm-gas	1,28E-02	1,61E-02	1,85E-02	2,09E-02	2,45E-02	284
	ADD	2,79E-02	4,78E-02	6,61E-02	8,79E-02	1,29E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,02E-02	3,10E-02	4,99E-02	7,22E-02	1,13E-01	228
	DDderm-gas	1,47E-02	1,85E-02	2,11E-02	2,39E-02	2,80E-02	250
	ADD	3,09E-02	5,19E-02	7,10E-02	9,37E-02	1,35E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	4,44E-01	1,34E+00	2,30E+00	3,92E+00	1,11E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	1,06E-01	5,31E-01	1,07E+00	1,72E+00	4,90E+00	75
	ADD	1,13E+00	2,33E+00	3,61E+00	5,84E+00	1,44E+01	41
DBP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	4,08E+01	1,44E+02	3,60E+02	9,91E+02	4,52E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	5,96E+01	1,24E+02	1,87E+02	2,69E+02	4,20E+02	47
	ADD	1,68E+02	3,40E+02	5,87E+02	1,22E+03	4,75E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	2,09E+00	7,35E+00	1,65E+01	3,82E+01	1,33E+02	57
	DDderm-gas	9,97E-01	4,98E+00	9,94E+00	1,52E+01	2,38E+01	84
	ADD	7,24E+00	1,74E+01	2,88E+01	5,16E+01	1,45E+02	51
DEP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	3,44E+01	1,30E+02	3,14E+02	8,11E+02	3,50E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	7,01E+00	1,33E+01	2,13E+01	3,42E+01	6,48E+01	88
	ADD	5,29E+01	1,54E+02	3,43E+02	8,40E+02	3,52E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,82E+01	6,22E+01	1,27E+02	2,46E+02	5,88E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	4,05E+02	8,80E+02	1,52E+03	2,62E+03	5,46E+03	27
	ADD	4,46E+02	9,67E+02	1,67E+03	2,87E+03	5,96E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	8,72E-01	3,29E+00	6,61E+00	1,18E+01	2,61E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	4,05E-01	2,03E+00	4,05E+00	6,26E+00	1,03E+01	91
	ADD	2,24E+00	6,48E+00	1,13E+01	1,78E+01	3,29E+01	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	3,30E-02	1,31E-01	2,77E-01	5,31E-01	1,19E+00	37
	DDderm-gas	4,55E-03	2,40E-02	5,67E-02	1,16E-01	2,74E-01	50
	ADD	5,79E-02	1,80E-01	3,53E-01	6,45E-01	1,38E+00	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	9,78E-02	5,13E-01	1,17E+00	2,23E+00	4,54E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	1,33E-01	5,71E-01	1,09E+00	1,75E+00	2,81E+00	47
	ADD	2,97E-01	1,22E+00	2,36E+00	3,94E+00	6,92E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	4,66E-04	1,82E-03	3,90E-03	8,29E-03	2,43E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,61E-04	1,46E-03	3,80E-03	8,91E-03	2,58E-02	59
	ADD	1,19E-03	3,72E-03	8,01E-03	1,73E-02	4,88E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	7,58E-02	2,30E-01	3,72E-01	5,47E-01	9,15E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	2,97E-01	3,77E-01	4,37E-01	5,08E-01	7,38E-01	63
	ADD	4,74E-01	6,53E-01	8,13E-01	1,02E+00	1,53E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,24E-01	5,15E-01	1,19E+00	2,53E+00	6,93E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	9,58E-02	1,34E-01	1,86E-01	2,95E-01	6,84E-01	37
	ADD	3,08E-01	7,58E-01	1,46E+00	2,82E+00	7,20E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	1,20E-03	4,07E-03	8,74E-03	1,95E-02	6,33E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	4,73E-03	1,22E-02	2,63E-02	5,90E-02	1,83E-01	44
	ADD	7,28E-03	1,74E-02	3,61E-02	7,91E-02	2,43E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	0	0	0	0	0	-
	DDinh-air	8,71E-04	3,05E-03	6,39E-03	1,34E-02	3,79E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	3,75E-03	1,11E-02	2,35E-02	4,96E-02	1,32E-01	38
	ADD	5,76E-03	1,51E-02	3,08E-02	6,34E-02	1,67E-01	24

<sup>1</sup>For the younger age group [0-1 month], the dust ingestion rate was considered equal to 0 mg, leading to a DDing-dust equal to zero and an ADD estimated from inhalation and dermal contact.

Table S9	9: Daily dose	s (DD)	from ea	ch rout	e of ex	posure	e (ingestion	n of d	lust, inha	alatior	n and	dermal	cont	tact
with the	e gas phase)	and a	ggregate	d daily	doses	(ADD)	estimated	(ng/k	kg-bw∕d)	for 3	2 SVC	DCs for	the	age
group of	[1-3 months	5]												

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	5,23E-05	2,67E-04	6,18E-04	1,29E-03	4,17E-03	74
	DDinh-air	5,46E-03	2,90E-02	6,35E-02	1,12E-01	2,20E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,02E-03	5,08E-03	1,02E-02	1,57E-02	2,67E-02	122
	ADD	8,51E-03	3,72E-02	7,68E-02	1,31E-01	2,59E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	1,46E-04	9,15E-04	2,68E-03	7,22E-03	2,78E-02	71
	DDinh-air	8,20E-02	3,04E-01	7,22E-01	1,58E+00	4,31E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,21E-03	6,06E-03	1,21E-02	1,88E-02	9,84E-02	166
	ADD	9,76E-02	3,24E-01	7,49E-01	1,62E+00	4,35E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	9,17E-03	2,11E-02	3,95E-02	8,15E-02	4,06E-01	62
	DDinh-air	1,92E-01	6,58E-01	1,56E+00	3,67E+00	1,28E+01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,18E-02	5,25E-02	8,97E-02	2,45E-01	1,62E+00	126
	ADD	2,87E-01	8,17E-01	1,84E+00	4,23E+00	1,48E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	3,80E-04	2,06E-03	6,22E-03	1,85E-02	8,65E-02	44
	DDinh-air	9,27E-03	3,42E-02	6,96E-02	1,20E-01	2,29E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	8,68E-03	4,32E-02	8,64E-02	1,33E-01	2,11E-01	104
	ADD	3,16E-02	1,01E-01	1,81E-01	2,73E-01	4,72E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	4,82E-02	1,13E-01	2,11E-01	3,98E-01	1,04E+00	82
	DDinh-air	1,83E-02	8,50E-02	2,09E-01	4,54E-01	1,07E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	6,17E-02	3,12E-01	7,34E-01	1,58E+00	3,49E+00	55
	ADD	2,65E-01	6,92E-01	1,32E+00	2,41E+00	5,01E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	7,64E-02	3,00E-01	7,09E-01	1,61E+00	5,06E+00	92
	DDinh-air	7,18E+00	2,17E+01	4,51E+01	9,34E+01	2,89E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	3,75E+00	9,59E+00	1,84E+01	3,50E+01	8,55E+01	140
	ADD	1,61E+01	3,90E+01	7,23E+01	1,35E+02	3,44E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	5,49E-02	1,48E-01	2,95E-01	5,92E-01	1,62E+00	96
	DDinh-air	2,11E+00	5,98E+00	1,25E+01	2,74E+01	9,64E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,52E+00	2,69E+00	4,35E+00	7,38E+00	1,67E+01	65
	ADD	5,16E+00	1,08E+01	1,93E+01	3,63E+01	1,05E+02	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	9,97E-04	5,67E-03	1,55E-02	3,89E-02	1,34E-01	56
	DDinh-air	1,45E-02	6,67E-02	1,52E-01	3,11E-01	9,18E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	2,12E-02	1,07E-01	2,25E-01	4,27E-01	1,22E+00	40
	ADD	5,47E-02	2,11E-01	4,24E-01	7,83E-01	2,18E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	5,82E-04	3,25E-03	9,19E-03	2,45E-02	9,63E-02	50
	DDinh-air	6,24E-03	3,35E-02	9,68E-02	2,57E-01	9,06E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	2,88E-02	3,63E-02	4,16E-02	4,71E-02	5,55E-02	21
	ADD	5,94E-02	9,97E-02	1,69E-01	3,29E-01	9,69E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	2,20E-03	5,25E-03	9,65E-03	1,77E-02	4,24E-02	68
	DDinh-air	2,29E-02	1,01E-01	5,13E-01	1,19E+00	3,92E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	1,39E-02	6,94E-02	4,91E-01	8,09E-01	2,63E+00	38
	ADD	5,44E-02	1,89E-01	1,11E+00	2,00E+00	6,65E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	1,42E-02	4,94E-02	1,15E-01	2,63E-01	8,66E-01	53
	DDinh-air	6,70E-01	1,48E+00	2,63E+00	5,74E+00	1,53E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,99E+00	2,91E+00	4,97E+00	1,10E+01	2,62E+01	23
	ADD	3,13E+00	4,68E+00	7,93E+00	1,73E+01	4,09E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	4,42E-04	1,93E-03	4,85E-03	1,18E-02	4,04E-02	36
	DDinh-air	2,21E-03	1,17E-02	2,54E-02	4,42E-02	7,88E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	1,02E-03	5,14E-03	1,03E-02	1,57E-02	2,27E-02	21
	ADD	1,10E-02	2,81E-02	4,69E-02	7,02E-02	1,13E-01	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,83E-04	1,15E-03	3,37E-03	9,00E-03	3,28E-02	64
	DDinh-air	1,17E-01	2,42E-01	3,50E-01	4,85E-01	7,67E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	6,68E-02	8,41E-02	9,65E-02	1,09E-01	1,29E-01	120
	ADD	2,17E-01	3,45E-01	4,55E-01	5,93E-01	8,79E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	3,84E-04	3,03E-03	1,15E-02	4,31E-02	2,86E-01	55
	DDinh-air	2,82E-02	9,36E-02	2,15E-01	5,04E-01	1,75E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,25E-03	6,26E-03	1,25E-02	1,95E-02	4,15E-02	112
	ADD	4,99E-02	1,35E-01	2,83E-01	6,17E-01	1,96E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	3,60E-03	2,53E-02	8,24E-02	2,52E-01	1,18E+00	52
	DDinh-air	2,88E-03	1,32E-02	2,80E-02	4,92E-02	1,12E-01	60
	DDderm-gas	1,16E-03	5,85E-03	1,17E-02	1,80E-02	3,61E-02	43
	ADD	2,48E-02	6,98E-02	1,39E-01	3,36E-01	1,32E+00	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	2,88E-05	2,32E-04	8,93E-04	3,37E-03	2,24E-02	72
	DDinh-air	2,45E-02	9,41E-02	2,67E-01	7,63E-01	3,40E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	6,09E-03	7,67E-03	8,80E-03	9,97E-03	1,17E-02	370
	ADD	3,53E-02	1,07E-01	2,81E-01	7,79E-01	3,42E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	2,68E-03	6,57E-03	1,34E-02	3,32E-02	2,05E-01	51
	DDinh-air	2,10E-02	4,30E-02	6,12E-02	8,27E-02	1,21E-01	288
	DDderm-gas	2,20E-02	2,77E-02	3,18E-02	3,60E-02	4,24E-02	272
	ADD	6,29E-02	9,02E-02	1,15E-01	1,51E-01	3,14E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	1,11E-03	8,22E-03	2,88E-02	9,74E-02	5,31E-01	37
	DDinh-air	1,23E-02	2,54E-02	3,63E-02	4,92E-02	7,35E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	1,17E-02	1,48E-02	1,69E-02	1,92E-02	2,26E-02	284
	ADD	4,01E-02	6,20E-02	8,93E-02	1,58E-01	5,90E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	7,49E-04	5,65E-03	2,05E-02	7,17E-02	4,11E-01	49
	DDinh-air	1,29E-02	2,67E-02	3,81E-02	5,14E-02	7,61E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	1,34E-02	1,69E-02	1,94E-02	2,19E-02	2,58E-02	250
	ADD	4,14E-02	6,21E-02	8,56E-02	1,38E-01	4,77E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,76E+01	9,12E+01	2,07E+02	4,13E+02	1,01E+03	42
	DDinh-air	5,31E-01	1,12E+00	1,74E+00	2,85E+00	8,14E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	9,67E-02	4,86E-01	9,77E-01	1,58E+00	4,48E+00	75
	ADD	2,15E+01	9,53E+01	2,11E+02	4,18E+02	1,01E+03	41
DBP	DDing-dust	1,54E+00	7,92E+00	1,79E+01	3,58E+01	8,77E+01	45
	DDinh-air	4,21E+01	1,19E+02	2,83E+02	7,57E+02	3,35E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	5,47E+01	1,14E+02	1,71E+02	2,46E+02	3,84E+02	47
	ADD	1,65E+02	3,19E+02	5,23E+02	1,00E+03	3,60E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	5,32E+01	2,73E+02	6,19E+02	1,24E+03	3,02E+03	50
	DDinh-air	2,19E+00	6,12E+00	1,29E+01	2,89E+01	9,69E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	9,15E-01	4,57E+00	9,12E+00	1,40E+01	2,19E+01	84
	ADD	8,40E+01	3,09E+02	6,57E+02	1,28E+03	3,07E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	7,03E-01	1,60E+00	2,95E+00	5,95E+00	2,60E+01	37
	DDinh-air	3,51E+01	1,08E+02	2,47E+02	6,19E+02	2,58E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	6,40E+00	1,22E+01	1,95E+01	3,13E+01	5,95E+01	88
	ADD	5,37E+01	1,35E+02	2,80E+02	6,56E+02	2,63E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	1,94E+01	9,98E+01	2,26E+02	4,52E+02	1,11E+03	36
	DDinh-air	1,94E+01	5,25E+01	9,94E+01	1,84E+02	4,18E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	3,70E+02	8,07E+02	1,39E+03	2,40E+03	5,00E+03	27
	ADD	5,06E+02	1,10E+03	1,85E+03	3,06E+03	5,99E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	6,21E+01	3,15E+02	7,13E+02	1,43E+03	3,50E+03	71
	DDinh-air	9,43E-01	2,84E+00	5,17E+00	8,75E+00	1,84E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	3,70E-01	1,86E+00	3,71E+00	5,74E+00	9,43E+00	91
	ADD	7,20E+01	3,25E+02	7,24E+02	1,44E+03	3,51E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	7,61E-05	1,78E-04	3,33E-04	6,58E-04	1,91E-03	33
	DDinh-air	3,53E-02	1,12E-01	2,19E-01	3,96E-01	8,43E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	4,17E-03	2,20E-02	5,20E-02	1,06E-01	2,51E-01	50
	ADD	5,43E-02	1,54E-01	2,87E-01	5,02E-01	1,03E+00	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	3,85E-03	1,05E-02	2,31E-02	5,54E-02	2,19E-01	39
	DDinh-air	1,01E-01	4,48E-01	9,34E-01	1,66E+00	3,15E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	1,22E-01	5,24E-01	9,98E-01	1,60E+00	2,58E+00	47
	ADD	3,01E-01	1,10E+00	2,06E+00	3,32E+00	5,53E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	2,36E-04	1,22E-03	2,82E-03	5,89E-03	1,60E-02	42
	DDinh-air	4,92E-04	1,53E-03	3,05E-03	6,27E-03	1,76E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,39E-04	1,34E-03	3,50E-03	8,16E-03	2,38E-02	59
	ADD	2,90E-03	6,59E-03	1,17E-02	2,09E-02	4,77E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	7,19E-03	1,66E-02	3,09E-02	6,20E-02	2,32E-01	43
	DDinh-air	9,57E-02	1,98E-01	2,84E-01	3,90E-01	6,21E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	2,71E-01	3,45E-01	4,01E-01	4,67E-01	6,77E-01	63
	ADD	4,79E-01	6,20E-01	7,41E-01	9,01E-01	1,39E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	5,70E-04	2,97E-03	7,97E-03	2,03E-02	7,35E-02	38
	DDinh-air	1,28E-01	4,39E-01	9,40E-01	1,90E+00	4,98E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	8,75E-02	1,23E-01	1,71E-01	2,71E-01	6,28E-01	37
	ADD	3,04E-01	6,75E-01	1,21E+00	2,19E+00	5,27E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	1,25E-03	6,52E-03	1,54E-02	3,41E-02	1,17E-01	34
	DDinh-air	1,28E-03	3,38E-03	6,83E-03	1,47E-02	4,61E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	4,35E-03	1,12E-02	2,41E-02	5,41E-02	1,68E-01	44
	ADD	1,53E-02	3,36E-02	6,01E-02	1,11E-01	2,93E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	1,19E-03	6,17E-03	1,46E-02	3,22E-02	1,07E-01	34
	DDinh-air	9,33E-04	2,56E-03	4,99E-03	1,01E-02	2,74E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	3,44E-03	1,01E-02	2,16E-02	4,54E-02	1,22E-01	38
	ADD	1,29E-02	2,94E-02	5,21E-02	9,32E-02	2,13E-01	24

**Table S10:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age group of [3-6 months]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	p50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	4,20E-05	2,14E-04	4,96E-04	1,03E-03	3,32E-03	74
	DDinh-air	6,07E-03	2,99E-02	6,20E-02	1,04E-01	1,95E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	9,45E-04	4,74E-03	9,48E-03	1,46E-02	2,49E-02	122
	ADD	8,43E-03	3,71E-02	7,42E-02	1,21E-01	2,31E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	1,16E-04	7,36E-04	2,16E-03	5,78E-03	2,22E-02	71
	DDinh-air	9,00E-02	3,05E-01	7,00E-01	1,48E+00	3,91E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,12E-03	5,63E-03	1,13E-02	1,75E-02	9,13E-02	166
	ADD	1,04E-01	3,23E-01	7,23E-01	1,52E+00	3,95E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	7,36E-03	1,69E-02	3,15E-02	6,52E-02	3,25E-01	62
	DDinh-air	2,12E-01	6,54E-01	1,52E+00	3,45E+00	1,18E+01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,09E-02	4,88E-02	8,33E-02	2,27E-01	1,52E+00	126
	ADD	2,91E-01	7,89E-01	1,76E+00	3,94E+00	1,37E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	3,05E-04	1,65E-03	4,99E-03	1,48E-02	6,93E-02	44
	DDinh-air	1,03E-02	3,51E-02	6,78E-02	1,11E-01	2,02E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	8,08E-03	4,02E-02	8,03E-02	1,23E-01	1,95E-01	104
	ADD	2,91E-02	9,37E-02	1,69E-01	2,51E-01	4,21E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	3,88E-02	9,10E-02	1,69E-01	3,19E-01	8,33E-01	82
	DDinh-air	1,99E-02	8,59E-02	2,04E-01	4,28E-01	9,65E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	5,76E-02	2,90E-01	6,80E-01	1,46E+00	3,25E+00	55
	ADD	2,30E-01	6,15E-01	1,18E+00	2,19E+00	4,61E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	6,17E-02	2,42E-01	5,69E-01	1,29E+00	4,06E+00	92
	DDinh-air	7,99E+00	2,18E+01	4,31E+01	8,70E+01	2,63E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	3,48E+00	8,92E+00	1,71E+01	3,25E+01	7,96E+01	140
	ADD	1,57E+01	3,75E+01	6,82E+01	1,26E+02	3,15E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	4,42E-02	1,18E-01	2,36E-01	4,73E-01	1,29E+00	96
	DDinh-air	2,33E+00	5,97E+00	1,20E+01	2,57E+01	8,87E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,41E+00	2,50E+00	4,04E+00	6,85E+00	1,55E+01	65
	ADD	5,04E+00	1,04E+01	1,82E+01	3,39E+01	9,67E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	7,93E-04	4,56E-03	1,24E-02	3,11E-02	1,07E-01	56
	DDinh-air	1,59E-02	6,75E-02	1,46E-01	2,89E-01	8,37E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	1,96E-02	9,94E-02	2,08E-01	3,96E-01	1,14E+00	40
	ADD	5,01E-02	1,95E-01	3,91E-01	7,18E-01	2,00E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	4,65E-04	2,63E-03	7,40E-03	1,96E-02	7,67E-02	50
	DDinh-air	6,65E-03	3,36E-02	9,39E-02	2,43E-01	8,34E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	2,68E-02	3,38E-02	3,87E-02	4,37E-02	5,13E-02	21
	ADD	5,58E-02	9,30E-02	1,57E-01	3,05E-01	8,89E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	1,76E-03	4,21E-03	7,73E-03	1,41E-02	3,38E-02	68
	DDinh-air	2,48E-02	9,76E-02	5,39E-01	1,10E+00	3,64E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	1,29E-02	6,47E-02	4,57E-01	7,53E-01	2,44E+00	38
	ADD	5,08E-02	1,77E-01	1,08E+00	1,84E+00	6,07E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	1,14E-02	3,97E-02	9,23E-02	2,12E-01	6,93E-01	53
	DDinh-air	7,77E-01	1,44E+00	2,49E+00	5,42E+00	1,39E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,85E+00	2,70E+00	4,61E+00	1,02E+01	2,43E+01	23
	ADD	2,98E+00	4,33E+00	7,36E+00	1,61E+01	3,79E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	3,58E-04	1,55E-03	3,89E-03	9,42E-03	3,23E-02	36
	DDinh-air	2,45E-03	1,21E-02	2,49E-02	4,10E-02	6,88E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	9,48E-04	4,78E-03	9,55E-03	1,46E-02	2,11E-02	21
	ADD	1,00E-02	2,61E-02	4,36E-02	6,38E-02	9,85E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,47E-04	9,26E-04	2,70E-03	7,17E-03	2,61E-02	64
	DDinh-air	1,47E-01	2,44E-01	3,28E-01	4,35E-01	6,63E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	6,22E-02	7,83E-02	8,96E-02	1,01E-01	1,19E-01	120
	ADD	2,38E-01	3,38E-01	4,24E-01	5,35E-01	7,66E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	3,07E-04	2,42E-03	9,19E-03	3,47E-02	2,28E-01	55
	DDinh-air	3,11E-02	9,31E-02	2,08E-01	4,74E-01	1,61E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,16E-03	5,81E-03	1,16E-02	1,81E-02	3,86E-02	112
	ADD	5,00E-02	1,29E-01	2,65E-01	5,68E-01	1,77E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	2,87E-03	2,02E-02	6,59E-02	2,01E-01	9,45E-01	52
	DDinh-air	3,18E-03	1,35E-02	2,72E-02	4,54E-02	9,80E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	1,07E-03	5,42E-03	1,09E-02	1,67E-02	3,36E-02	43
	ADD	2,20E-02	6,15E-02	1,18E-01	2,76E-01	1,08E+00	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	2,30E-05	1,86E-04	7,15E-04	2,70E-03	1,78E-02	72
	DDinh-air	2,59E-02	9,38E-02	2,60E-01	7,24E-01	3,15E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	5,68E-03	7,14E-03	8,17E-03	9,24E-03	1,09E-02	370
	ADD	3,57E-02	1,05E-01	2,72E-01	7,38E-01	3,17E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	2,16E-03	5,30E-03	1,08E-02	2,67E-02	1,65E-01	51
	DDinh-air	2,68E-02	4,37E-02	5,77E-02	7,40E-02	1,03E-01	288
	DDderm-gas	2,05E-02	2,58E-02	2,96E-02	3,34E-02	3,92E-02	272
	ADD	6,35E-02	8,52E-02	1,05E-01	1,33E-01	2,63E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	8,81E-04	6,57E-03	2,31E-02	7,79E-02	4,24E-01	37
	DDinh-air	1,57E-02	2,58E-02	3,41E-02	4,40E-02	6,30E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	1,09E-02	1,38E-02	1,58E-02	1,78E-02	2,09E-02	284
	ADD	3,95E-02	5,68E-02	7,85E-02	1,34E-01	4,81E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	5,97E-04	4,54E-03	1,64E-02	5,74E-02	3,28E-01	49
	DDinh-air	1,65E-02	2,70E-02	3,58E-02	4,60E-02	6,49E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	1,25E-02	1,57E-02	1,80E-02	2,03E-02	2,39E-02	250
	ADD	4,10E-02	5,75E-02	7,60E-02	1,18E-01	3,89E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,42E+01	7,30E+01	1,65E+02	3,30E+02	8,04E+02	42
	DDinh-air	6,44E-01	1,12E+00	1,63E+00	2,61E+00	7,49E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	9,02E-02	4,53E-01	9,07E-01	1,46E+00	4,16E+00	75
	ADD	1,78E+01	7,68E+01	1,69E+02	3,34E+02	8,08E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	1,24E+00	6,37E+00	1,44E+01	2,87E+01	7,02E+01	45
	DDinh-air	4,57E+01	1,17E+02	2,73E+02	7,16E+02	3,08E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	5,07E+01	1,06E+02	1,59E+02	2,29E+02	3,57E+02	47
	ADD	1,57E+02	3,00E+02	4,92E+02	9,38E+02	3,30E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	4,28E+01	2,20E+02	4,98E+02	9,90E+02	2,42E+03	50
	DDinh-air	2,42E+00	6,07E+00	1,24E+01	2,71E+01	8,83E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	8,48E-01	4,25E+00	8,48E+00	1,30E+01	2,03E+01	84
	ADD	7,11E+01	2,53E+02	5,33E+02	1,03E+03	2,46E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	5,64E-01	1,28E+00	2,37E+00	4,76E+00	2,09E+01	37
	DDinh-air	3,87E+01	1,07E+02	2,37E+02	5,82E+02	2,37E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	5,97E+00	1,14E+01	1,81E+01	2,91E+01	5,53E+01	88
	ADD	5,51E+01	1,32E+02	2,68E+02	6,16E+02	2,41E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	1,57E+01	7,99E+01	1,81E+02	3,61E+02	8,81E+02	36
	DDinh-air	2,19E+01	5,26E+01	9,54E+01	1,71E+02	3,77E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	3,45E+02	7,49E+02	1,30E+03	2,23E+03	4,62E+03	27
	ADD	4,61E+02	9,97E+02	1,68E+03	2,78E+03	5,47E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	4,97E+01	2,53E+02	5,74E+02	1,15E+03	2,80E+03	71
	DDinh-air	1,08E+00	2,88E+00	4,96E+00	8,05E+00	1,65E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	3,42E-01	1,72E+00	3,45E+00	5,33E+00	8,76E+00	91
	ADD	5,88E+01	2,63E+02	5,84E+02	1,16E+03	2,81E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	6,11E-05	1,43E-04	2,67E-04	5,25E-04	1,53E-03	33
	DDinh-air	3,99E-02	1,13E-01	2,11E-01	3,68E-01	7,52E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	3,90E-03	2,05E-02	4,83E-02	9,89E-02	2,33E-01	50
	ADD	5,56E-02	1,50E-01	2,73E-01	4,68E-01	9,26E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	3,09E-03	8,42E-03	1,86E-02	4,43E-02	1,74E-01	39
	DDinh-air	1,13E-01	4,59E-01	9,09E-01	1,54E+00	2,78E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	1,14E-01	4,86E-01	9,26E-01	1,49E+00	2,39E+00	47
	ADD	2,81E-01	1,04E+00	1,94E+00	3,10E+00	5,02E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	1,91E-04	9,74E-04	2,26E-03	4,71E-03	1,27E-02	42
	DDinh-air	5,61E-04	1,53E-03	2,92E-03	5,86E-03	1,59E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,22E-04	1,24E-03	3,25E-03	7,59E-03	2,20E-02	59
	ADD	2,59E-03	5,83E-03	1,03E-02	1,85E-02	4,29E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	5,78E-03	1,33E-02	2,48E-02	4,98E-02	1,85E-01	43
	DDinh-air	1,21E-01	2,00E-01	2,67E-01	3,49E-01	5,39E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	2,53E-01	3,21E-01	3,72E-01	4,33E-01	6,30E-01	63
	ADD	4,66E-01	5,83E-01	6,83E-01	8,15E-01	1,25E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	4,60E-04	2,39E-03	6,38E-03	1,61E-02	5,86E-02	38
	DDinh-air	1,42E-01	4,42E-01	9,05E-01	1,78E+00	4,51E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	8,14E-02	1,14E-01	1,58E-01	2,52E-01	5,82E-01	37
	ADD	3,04E-01	6,58E-01	1,16E+00	2,04E+00	4,78E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	1,01E-03	5,21E-03	1,24E-02	2,73E-02	9,32E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,43E-03	3,35E-03	6,54E-03	1,38E-02	4,23E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	4,03E-03	1,04E-02	2,24E-02	5,03E-02	1,56E-01	44
	ADD	1,35E-02	2,96E-02	5,28E-02	9,83E-02	2,61E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	9,67E-04	4,95E-03	1,17E-02	2,59E-02	8,56E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,05E-03	2,54E-03	4,78E-03	9,41E-03	2,48E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	3,21E-03	9,40E-03	2,00E-02	4,22E-02	1,13E-01	38
	ADD	1,14E-02	2,59E-02	4,58E-02	8,21E-02	1,88E-01	24

<b>Table S11:</b> Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) 32 SVOCs for the age group of
[6-12 months]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	3,34E-05	1,71E-04	3,94E-04	8,26E-04	2,66E-03	74
	DDinh-air	6,38E-03	3,15E-02	6,51E-02	1,09E-01	2,04E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	8,85E-04	4,42E-03	8,87E-03	1,36E-02	2,31E-02	122
	ADD	8,45E-03	3,82E-02	7,66E-02	1,25E-01	2,37E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	9,32E-05	5,86E-04	1,72E-03	4,63E-03	1,78E-02	71
	DDinh-air	9,47E-02	3,21E-01	7,37E-01	1,56E+00	4,11E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,05E-03	5,26E-03	1,06E-02	1,63E-02	8,52E-02	166
	ADD	1,07E-01	3,37E-01	7,59E-01	1,59E+00	4,15E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	5,87E-03	1,35E-02	2,51E-02	5,21E-02	2,60E-01	62
	DDinh-air	2,24E-01	6,87E-01	1,60E+00	3,63E+00	1,25E+01	59
	DDderm-gas	1,02E-02	4,57E-02	7,77E-02	2,11E-01	1,41E+00	126
	ADD	2,94E-01	8,07E-01	1,81E+00	4,07E+00	1,42E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	2,42E-04	1,32E-03	4,00E-03	1,18E-02	5,51E-02	44
	DDinh-air	1,08E-02	3,70E-02	7,14E-02	1,17E-01	2,12E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	7,55E-03	3,75E-02	7,51E-02	1,15E-01	1,81E-01	104
	ADD	2,77E-02	9,05E-02	1,64E-01	2,44E-01	4,08E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	3,08E-02	7,26E-02	1,35E-01	2,55E-01	6,69E-01	82
	DDinh-air	2,10E-02	9,06E-02	2,14E-01	4,52E-01	1,02E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	5,37E-02	2,71E-01	6,35E-01	1,37E+00	3,04E+00	55
	ADD	2,03E-01	5,58E-01	1,09E+00	2,06E+00	4,36E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	4,89E-02	1,92E-01	4,52E-01	1,03E+00	3,24E+00	92
	DDinh-air	8,38E+00	2,28E+01	4,54E+01	9,15E+01	2,77E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	3,27E+00	8,33E+00	1,60E+01	3,03E+01	7,40E+01	140
	ADD	1,57E+01	3,75E+01	6,87E+01	1,27E+02	3,23E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	3,52E-02	9,41E-02	1,88E-01	3,78E-01	1,03E+00	96
	DDinh-air	2,46E+00	6,27E+00	1,26E+01	2,69E+01	9,32E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,32E+00	2,34E+00	3,77E+00	6,40E+00	1,44E+01	65
	ADD	4,98E+00	1,04E+01	1,84E+01	3,46E+01	1,00E+02	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	6,31E-04	3,62E-03	9,92E-03	2,48E-02	8,56E-02	56
	DDinh-air	1,67E-02	7,12E-02	1,54E-01	3,04E-01	8,79E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	1,83E-02	9,30E-02	1,95E-01	3,70E-01	1,06E+00	40
	ADD	4,76E-02	1,88E-01	3,79E-01	7,01E-01	1,96E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	3,71E-04	2,09E-03	5,89E-03	1,57E-02	6,14E-02	50
	DDinh-air	7,00E-03	3,53E-02	9,89E-02	2,55E-01	8,76E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	2,51E-02	3,16E-02	3,61E-02	4,08E-02	4,76E-02	21
	ADD	5,25E-02	8,91E-02	1,55E-01	3,09E-01	9,23E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	1,41E-03	3,36E-03	6,17E-03	1,13E-02	2,70E-02	68
	DDinh-air	2,60E-02	1,03E-01	5,67E-01	1,15E+00	3,82E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	1,21E-02	6,04E-02	4,27E-01	7,02E-01	2,29E+00	38
	ADD	4,93E-02	1,75E-01	1,07E+00	1,85E+00	6,11E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	9,04E-03	3,18E-02	7,35E-02	1,69E-01	5,49E-01	53
	DDinh-air	8,20E-01	1,51E+00	2,62E+00	5,70E+00	1,45E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,74E+00	2,52E+00	4,31E+00	9,53E+00	2,27E+01	23
	ADD	2,88E+00	4,20E+00	7,13E+00	1,56E+01	3,69E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	2,83E-04	1,23E-03	3,10E-03	7,50E-03	2,59E-02	36
	DDinh-air	2,57E-03	1,27E-02	2,61E-02	4,31E-02	7,26E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	8,92E-04	4,46E-03	8,92E-03	1,36E-02	1,96E-02	21
	ADD	9,27E-03	2,50E-02	4,26E-02	6,31E-02	9,79E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,17E-04	7,36E-04	2,15E-03	5,73E-03	2,10E-02	64
	DDinh-air	1,55E-01	2,56E-01	3,45E-01	4,59E-01	6,96E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	5,83E-02	7,33E-02	8,38E-02	9,46E-02	1,10E-01	120
	ADD	2,39E-01	3,43E-01	4,35E-01	5,50E-01	7,90E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	2,43E-04	1,94E-03	7,34E-03	2,75E-02	1,83E-01	55
	DDinh-air	3,30E-02	9,80E-02	2,18E-01	4,98E-01	1,70E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	1,09E-03	5,43E-03	1,09E-02	1,69E-02	3,60E-02	112
	ADD	5,00E-02	1,30E-01	2,68E-01	5,78E-01	1,82E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	2,31E-03	1,61E-02	5,27E-02	1,61E-01	7,53E-01	52
	DDinh-air	3,34E-03	1,43E-02	2,86E-02	4,77E-02	1,04E-01	60
	DDderm-gas	1,01E-03	5,07E-03	1,01E-02	1,56E-02	3,13E-02	43
	ADD	2,04E-02	5,67E-02	1,06E-01	2,33E-01	9,27E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	1,84E-05	1,48E-04	5,68E-04	2,15E-03	1,42E-02	72
	DDinh-air	2,73E-02	9,88E-02	2,72E-01	7,61E-01	3,31E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	5,31E-03	6,68E-03	7,64E-03	8,62E-03	1,01E-02	370
	ADD	3,64E-02	1,09E-01	2,83E-01	7,72E-01	3,33E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	1,72E-03	4,21E-03	8,59E-03	2,12E-02	1,30E-01	51
	DDinh-air	2,82E-02	4,59E-02	6,06E-02	7,78E-02	1,09E-01	288
	DDderm-gas	1,92E-02	2,42E-02	2,76E-02	3,12E-02	3,64E-02	272
	ADD	6,19E-02	8,37E-02	1,03E-01	1,30E-01	2,33E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	7,04E-04	5,24E-03	1,85E-02	6,21E-02	3,37E-01	37
	DDinh-air	1,66E-02	2,71E-02	3,59E-02	4,63E-02	6,61E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	1,02E-02	1,29E-02	1,47E-02	1,66E-02	1,94E-02	284
	ADD	3,87E-02	5,56E-02	7,51E-02	1,20E-01	3,94E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	4,78E-04	3,62E-03	1,31E-02	4,56E-02	2,62E-01	49
	DDinh-air	1,74E-02	2,84E-02	3,77E-02	4,85E-02	6,83E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	1,17E-02	1,47E-02	1,68E-02	1,90E-02	2,22E-02	250
	ADD	4,01E-02	5,64E-02	7,37E-02	1,08E-01	3,23E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,13E+01	5,83E+01	1,32E+02	2,63E+02	6,44E+02	42
	DDinh-air	6,79E-01	1,18E+00	1,72E+00	2,75E+00	7,88E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	8,40E-02	4,23E-01	8,47E-01	1,37E+00	3,90E+00	75
	ADD	1,49E+01	6,21E+01	1,36E+02	2,67E+02	6,49E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	9,77E-01	5,06E+00	1,15E+01	2,29E+01	5,59E+01	45
	DDinh-air	4,83E+01	1,23E+02	2,87E+02	7,52E+02	3,25E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	4,75E+01	9,89E+01	1,49E+02	2,13E+02	3,33E+02	47
	ADD	1,53E+02	2,94E+02	4,87E+02	9,54E+02	3,46E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	3,44E+01	1,76E+02	3,97E+02	7,91E+02	1,94E+03	50
	DDinh-air	2,55E+00	6,39E+00	1,31E+01	2,85E+01	9,28E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	7,93E-01	3,97E+00	7,92E+00	1,21E+01	1,89E+01	84
	ADD	6,17E+01	2,09E+02	4,34E+02	8,29E+02	1,98E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	4,48E-01	1,02E+00	1,89E+00	3,78E+00	1,66E+01	37
	DDinh-air	4,07E+01	1,12E+02	2,49E+02	6,15E+02	2,51E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	5,58E+00	1,06E+01	1,69E+01	2,71E+01	5,16E+01	88
	ADD	5,56E+01	1,36E+02	2,77E+02	6,45E+02	2,54E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	1,25E+01	6,37E+01	1,44E+02	2,88E+02	7,04E+02	36
	DDinh-air	2,32E+01	5,53E+01	1,00E+02	1,80E+02	3,95E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	3,22E+02	7,00E+02	1,21E+03	2,08E+03	4,32E+03	27
	ADD	4,25E+02	9,16E+02	1,54E+03	2,56E+03	5,07E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	3,95E+01	2,01E+02	4,56E+02	9,14E+02	2,24E+03	71
	DDinh-air	1,14E+00	3,03E+00	5,22E+00	8,46E+00	1,73E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	3,22E-01	1,61E+00	3,23E+00	4,98E+00	8,16E+00	91
	ADD	4,87E+01	2,10E+02	4,67E+02	9,25E+02	2,25E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	4,86E-05	1,14E-04	2,13E-04	4,18E-04	1,22E-03	33
	DDinh-air	4,22E-02	1,19E-01	2,21E-01	3,87E-01	7,90E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	3,64E-03	1,91E-02	4,51E-02	9,23E-02	2,17E-01	50
	ADD	5,67E-02	1,54E-01	2,79E-01	4,80E-01	9,54E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	2,46E-03	6,74E-03	1,48E-02	3,54E-02	1,40E-01	39
	DDinh-air	1,19E-01	4,84E-01	9,55E-01	1,62E+00	2,93E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	1,06E-01	4,55E-01	8,66E-01	1,39E+00	2,23E+00	47
	ADD	2,73E-01	1,02E+00	1,91E+00	3,06E+00	5,00E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	1,50E-04	7,78E-04	1,80E-03	3,76E-03	1,01E-02	42
	DDinh-air	5,92E-04	1,61E-03	3,07E-03	6,15E-03	1,68E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,06E-04	1,16E-03	3,03E-03	7,08E-03	2,05E-02	59
	ADD	2,39E-03	5,35E-03	9,51E-03	1,72E-02	4,09E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	4,60E-03	1,06E-02	1,98E-02	3,96E-02	1,48E-01	43
	DDinh-air	1,28E-01	2,10E-01	2,80E-01	3,67E-01	5,64E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	2,37E-01	3,00E-01	3,48E-01	4,03E-01	5,84E-01	63
	ADD	4,50E-01	5,66E-01	6,64E-01	7,93E-01	1,20E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	3,66E-04	1,90E-03	5,09E-03	1,29E-02	4,67E-02	38
	DDinh-air	1,49E-01	4,66E-01	9,50E-01	1,87E+00	4,73E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	7,62E-02	1,07E-01	1,48E-01	2,35E-01	5,44E-01	37
	ADD	3,00E-01	6,68E-01	1,18E+00	2,11E+00	4,97E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	8,06E-04	4,16E-03	9,89E-03	2,17E-02	7,47E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,52E-03	3,53E-03	6,87E-03	1,45E-02	4,47E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	3,76E-03	9,72E-03	2,09E-02	4,69E-02	1,46E-01	44
	ADD	1,23E-02	2,65E-02	4,75E-02	8,92E-02	2,39E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	7,69E-04	3,94E-03	9,37E-03	2,06E-02	6,76E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,11E-03	2,67E-03	5,03E-03	9,88E-03	2,61E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,99E-03	8,80E-03	1,87E-02	3,94E-02	1,06E-01	38
	ADD	1,03E-02	2,32E-02	4,10E-02	7,38E-02	1,70E-01	24

Table S12: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age
group of [1-2 years]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	p50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	6,36E-05	3,19E-04	6,50E-04	1,10E-03	2,54E-03	74
	DDinh-air	3,94E-03	2,15E-02	4,80E-02	8,65E-02	1,73E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	7,92E-04	3,99E-03	8,02E-03	1,25E-02	2,14E-02	122
	ADD	6,47E-03	2,82E-02	5,87E-02	1,01E-01	2,06E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	1,76E-04	1,02E-03	2,72E-03	6,51E-03	2,10E-02	71
	DDinh-air	5,93E-02	2,27E-01	5,48E-01	1,21E+00	3,36E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	9,46E-04	4,74E-03	9,55E-03	1,50E-02	7,80E-02	166
	ADD	7,18E-02	2,43E-01	5,70E-01	1,24E+00	3,39E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	1,52E-02	2,47E-02	3,60E-02	6,20E-02	3,34E-01	62
	DDinh-air	1,39E-01	4,93E-01	1,19E+00	2,82E+00	9,85E+00	59
	DDderm-gas	9,17E-03	4,11E-02	7,17E-02	1,96E-01	1,30E+00	126
	ADD	2,17E-01	6,21E-01	1,41E+00	3,27E+00	1,15E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	4,70E-04	2,25E-03	6,20E-03	1,66E-02	6,83E-02	44
	DDinh-air	6,64E-03	2,55E-02	5,30E-02	9,30E-02	1,81E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	6,82E-03	3,38E-02	6,79E-02	1,06E-01	1,71E-01	104
	ADD	2,54E-02	7,96E-02	1,43E-01	2,15E-01	3,71E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	7,68E-02	1,33E-01	2,04E-01	3,26E-01	6,98E-01	82
	DDinh-air	1,33E-02	6,37E-02	1,59E-01	3,49E-01	8,37E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	4,86E-02	2,45E-01	5,81E-01	1,25E+00	2,74E+00	55
	ADD	2,42E-01	5,67E-01	1,04E+00	1,90E+00	3,90E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	1,01E-01	3,44E-01	7,12E-01	1,41E+00	3,63E+00	92
	DDinh-air	5,13E+00	1,62E+01	3,42E+01	7,17E+01	2,24E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	2,93E+00	7,55E+00	1,45E+01	2,78E+01	6,83E+01	140
	ADD	1,23E+01	3,00E+01	5,58E+01	1,05E+02	2,68E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	7,98E-02	1,70E-01	2,91E-01	5,00E-01	1,09E+00	96
	DDinh-air	1,52E+00	4,48E+00	9,54E+00	2,11E+01	7,47E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,18E+00	2,12E+00	3,44E+00	5,88E+00	1,33E+01	65
	ADD	3,98E+00	8,34E+00	1,49E+01	2,81E+01	8,19E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	1,21E-03	6,39E-03	1,58E-02	3,49E-02	9,90E-02	56
	DDinh-air	1,06E-02	4,95E-02	1,15E-01	2,39E-01	7,07E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	1,65E-02	8,39E-02	1,78E-01	3,40E-01	9,79E-01	40
	ADD	4,40E-02	1,65E-01	3,31E-01	6,14E-01	1,72E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	7,16E-04	3,64E-03	9,26E-03	2,20E-02	7,31E-02	50
	DDinh-air	4,58E-03	2,50E-02	7,35E-02	1,96E-01	7,03E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	2,13E-02	2,83E-02	3,31E-02	3,81E-02	4,56E-02	21
	ADD	4,81E-02	7,96E-02	1,32E-01	2,53E-01	7,51E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	3,43E-03	6,28E-03	9,54E-03	1,45E-02	2,65E-02	68
	DDinh-air	1,68E-02	7,65E-02	3,76E-01	9,19E-01	3,02E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	1,09E-02	5,47E-02	3,81E-01	6,47E-01	2,13E+00	38
	ADD	4,26E-02	1,46E-01	8,51E-01	1,57E+00	5,21E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	1,88E-02	5,59E-02	1,15E-01	2,31E-01	6,27E-01	53
	DDinh-air	4,73E-01	1,11E+00	2,02E+00	4,39E+00	1,20E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,53E+00	2,31E+00	3,94E+00	8,70E+00	2,09E+01	23
	ADD	2,43E+00	3,68E+00	6,23E+00	1,36E+01	3,23E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	5,65E-04	2,18E-03	4,86E-03	1,04E-02	2,98E-02	36
	DDinh-air	1,61E-03	8,65E-03	1,92E-02	3,40E-02	6,23E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	8,01E-04	4,03E-03	8,07E-03	1,25E-02	1,84E-02	21
	ADD	9,68E-03	2,26E-02	3,69E-02	5,49E-02	8,80E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	2,21E-04	1,28E-03	3,40E-03	8,14E-03	2,48E-02	64
	DDinh-air	8,01E-02	1,80E-01	2,68E-01	3,79E-01	6,08E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	4,94E-02	6,55E-02	7,68E-02	8,83E-02	1,06E-01	120
	ADD	1,60E-01	2,61E-01	3,51E-01	4,65E-01	6,98E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	4,49E-04	3,25E-03	1,14E-02	3,96E-02	2,38E-01	55
	DDinh-air	2,03E-02	7,01E-02	1,63E-01	3,87E-01	1,37E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	9,81E-04	4,90E-03	9,85E-03	1,56E-02	3,35E-02	112
	ADD	3,84E-02	1,05E-01	2,20E-01	4,81E-01	1,52E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	4,27E-03	2,77E-02	8,25E-02	2,29E-01	9,38E-01	52
	DDinh-air	2,08E-03	9,80E-03	2,12E-02	3,81E-02	8,84E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	9,10E-04	4,58E-03	9,18E-03	1,43E-02	2,88E-02	43
	ADD	2,22E-02	6,22E-02	1,26E-01	2,95E-01	1,04E+00	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	3,38E-05	2,49E-04	8,87E-04	3,09E-03	1,84E-02	72
	DDinh-air	1,80E-02	7,07E-02	2,03E-01	5,85E-01	2,64E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	4,51E-03	5,97E-03	7,00E-03	8,06E-03	9,64E-03	370
	ADD	2,66E-02	8,11E-02	2,14E-01	5,97E-01	2,66E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	4,26E-03	7,33E-03	1,20E-02	2,76E-02	1,72E-01	51
	DDinh-air	1,43E-02	3,18E-02	4,68E-02	6,46E-02	9,66E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	1,63E-02	2,16E-02	2,53E-02	2,91E-02	3,48E-02	272
	ADD	4,89E-02	7,09E-02	9,17E-02	1,21E-01	2,57E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	1,30E-03	8,90E-03	2,88E-02	8,90E-02	4,30E-01	37
	DDinh-air	8,52E-03	1,89E-02	2,78E-02	3,85E-02	5,88E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	8,68E-03	1,15E-02	1,35E-02	1,55E-02	1,86E-02	284
	ADD	3,16E-02	5,09E-02	7,55E-02	1,36E-01	4,77E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	8,87E-04	6,09E-03	2,04E-02	6,56E-02	3,38E-01	49
	DDinh-air	8,88E-03	1,98E-02	2,91E-02	4,01E-02	6,06E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	9,92E-03	1,31E-02	1,54E-02	1,77E-02	2,12E-02	250
	ADD	3,23E-02	5,00E-02	7,07E-02	1,17E-01	3,91E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	2,16E+01	1,09E+02	2,21E+02	3,62E+02	6,25E+02	42
	DDinh-air	3,69E-01	8,42E-01	1,34E+00	2,22E+00	6,33E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	7,57E-02	3,82E-01	7,69E-01	1,26E+00	3,56E+00	75
	ADD	2,47E+01	1,12E+02	2,24E+02	3,65E+02	6,29E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	1,89E+00	9,49E+00	1,92E+01	3,15E+01	5,41E+01	45
	DDinh-air	3,04E+01	8,94E+01	2,15E+02	5,78E+02	2,58E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	4,22E+01	8,91E+01	1,35E+02	1,96E+02	3,11E+02	47
	ADD	1,27E+02	2,48E+02	4,07E+02	7,72E+02	2,78E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	6,56E+01	3,28E+02	6,64E+02	1,09E+03	1,88E+03	50
	DDinh-air	1,58E+00	4,62E+00	9,86E+00	2,22E+01	7,48E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	7,15E-01	3,58E+00	7,17E+00	1,11E+01	1,78E+01	84
	ADD	9,06E+01	3,55E+02	6,92E+02	1,12E+03	1,92E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	1,17E+00	1,89E+00	2,73E+00	4,49E+00	2,09E+01	37
	DDinh-air	2,52E+01	8,10E+01	1,88E+02	4,76E+02	1,99E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	4,97E+00	9,59E+00	1,54E+01	2,49E+01	4,78E+01	88
	ADD	4,03E+01	1,03E+02	2,15E+02	5,05E+02	2,03E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	2,38E+01	1,19E+02	2,42E+02	3,96E+02	6,81E+02	36
	DDinh-air	1,38E+01	3,92E+01	7,58E+01	1,42E+02	3,28E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	2,88E+02	6,34E+02	1,10E+03	1,91E+03	4,00E+03	27
	ADD	4,10E+02	8,89E+02	1,47E+03	2,42E+03	4,73E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	7,57E+01	3,78E+02	7,65E+02	1,26E+03	2,17E+03	71
	DDinh-air	6,66E-01	2,11E+00	3,93E+00	6,76E+00	1,44E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	2,90E-01	1,45E+00	2,92E+00	4,57E+00	7,56E+00	91
	ADD	8,34E+01	3,85E+02	7,73E+02	1,26E+03	2,18E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	1,24E-04	2,07E-04	3,13E-04	5,33E-04	1,40E-03	33
	DDinh-air	2,52E-02	8,38E-02	1,66E-01	3,05E-01	6,60E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	3,27E-03	1,73E-02	4,10E-02	8,43E-02	2,01E-01	50
	ADD	4,08E-02	1,17E-01	2,20E-01	3,89E-01	8,04E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	5,61E-03	1,15E-02	2,20E-02	4,82E-02	1,67E-01	39
	DDinh-air	7,27E-02	3,33E-01	7,08E-01	1,28E+00	2,50E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	9,52E-02	4,09E-01	7,87E-01	1,27E+00	2,08E+00	47
	ADD	2,36E-01	8,59E-01	1,61E+00	2,61E+00	4,37E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	2,89E-04	1,45E-03	2,97E-03	5,07E-03	1,07E-02	42
	DDinh-air	3,55E-04	1,14E-03	2,32E-03	4,81E-03	1,36E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	1,88E-04	1,06E-03	2,76E-03	6,48E-03	1,89E-02	59
	ADD	2,66E-03	5,71E-03	9,48E-03	1,62E-02	3,63E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	1,19E-02	1,94E-02	2,87E-02	4,84E-02	1,79E-01	43
	DDinh-air	6,58E-02	1,47E-01	2,17E-01	3,05E-01	4,96E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	2,02E-01	2,70E-01	3,20E-01	3,78E-01	5,48E-01	63
	ADD	3,68E-01	4,85E-01	5,84E-01	7,16E-01	1,11E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	7,06E-04	3,34E-03	8,01E-03	1,80E-02	5,49E-02	38
	DDinh-air	9,17E-02	3,29E-01	7,15E-01	1,47E+00	3,87E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	6,68E-02	9,71E-02	1,36E-01	2,16E-01	5,01E-01	37
	ADD	2,31E-01	5,16E-01	9,31E-01	1,70E+00	4,10E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	1,54E-03	7,69E-03	1,59E-02	2,90E-02	7,81E-02	34
	DDinh-air	9,17E-04	2,55E-03	5,21E-03	1,13E-02	3,60E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	3,39E-03	8,82E-03	1,90E-02	4,29E-02	1,34E-01	44
	ADD	1,39E-02	2,94E-02	4,95E-02	8,72E-02	2,37E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	1,46E-03	7,26E-03	1,50E-02	2,74E-02	7,36E-02	34
	DDinh-air	6,68E-04	1,91E-03	3,80E-03	7,73E-03	2,13E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,70E-03	7,96E-03	1,70E-02	3,61E-02	9,73E-02	38
	ADD	1,18E-02	2,58E-02	4,32E-02	7,39E-02	1,68E-01	24

Table S13: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age
group of [2-3 years]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	4,9E-05	2,4E-04	4,9E-04	8,3E-04	1,9E-03	74
	DDinh-air	5,8E-03	2,9E-02	6,2E-02	1,1E-01	2,0E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	7,0E-04	3,5E-03	7,0E-03	1,1E-02	1,9E-02	122
	ADD	7,8E-03	3,5E-02	7,1E-02	1,2E-01	2,4E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	1,3E-04	7,8E-04	2,1E-03	4,9E-03	1,6E-02	71
	DDinh-air	8,7E-02	3,0E-01	7,0E-01	1,5E+00	4,1E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	8,3E-04	4,2E-03	8,4E-03	1,3E-02	6,8E-02	166
	ADD	9,7E-02	3,2E-01	7,2E-01	1,5E+00	4,1E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	1,2E-02	1,9E-02	2,7E-02	4,7E-02	2,5E-01	62
	DDinh-air	2,0E-01	6,5E-01	1,5E+00	3,5E+00	1,2E+01	59
	DDderm-gas	8,1E-03	3,6E-02	6,3E-02	1,7E-01	1,1E+00	126
	ADD	2,7E-01	7,6E-01	1,7E+00	3,9E+00	1,4E+01	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	3,6E-04	1,7E-03	4,7E-03	1,3E-02	5,1E-02	44
	DDinh-air	9,9E-03	3,5E-02	6,8E-02	1,1E-01	2,1E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	6,0E-03	3,0E-02	6,0E-02	9,2E-02	1,5E-01	104
	ADD	2,5E-02	8,0E-02	1,4E-01	2,2E-01	3,7E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	5,8E-02	1,0E-01	1,5E-01	2,5E-01	5,3E-01	82
	DDinh-air	1,9E-02	8,5E-02	2,0E-01	4,3E-01	1,0E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	4,3E-02	2,2E-01	5,1E-01	1,1E+00	2,4E+00	55
	ADD	2,0E-01	5,0E-01	9,4E-01	1,8E+00	3,6E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	7,6E-02	2,6E-01	5,4E-01	1,1E+00	2,8E+00	92
	DDinh-air	7,6E+00	2,2E+01	4,4E+01	8,9E+01	2,7E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	2,6E+00	6,6E+00	1,3E+01	2,4E+01	5,9E+01	140
	ADD	1,4E+01	3,4E+01	6,3E+01	1,2E+02	3,1E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	6,1E-02	1,3E-01	2,2E-01	3,8E-01	8,3E-01	96
	DDinh-air	2,2E+00	5,9E+00	1,2E+01	2,6E+01	9,1E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,0E+00	1,9E+00	3,0E+00	5,1E+00	1,2E+01	65
	ADD	4,3E+00	9,3E+00	1,7E+01	3,2E+01	9,7E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	9,2E-04	4,8E-03	1,2E-02	2,6E-02	7,5E-02	56
	DDinh-air	1,5E-02	6,7E-02	1,5E-01	3,0E-01	8,7E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	1,5E-02	7,4E-02	1,6E-01	3,0E-01	8,5E-01	40
	ADD	4,3E-02	1,6E-01	3,3E-01	6,2E-01	1,7E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	5,4E-04	2,8E-03	7,0E-03	1,7E-02	5,5E-02	50
	DDinh-air	6,5E-03	3,3E-02	9,5E-02	2,5E-01	8,6E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,9E-02	2,5E-02	2,9E-02	3,3E-02	3,9E-02	21
	ADD	4,6E-02	8,1E-02	1,4E-01	2,9E-01	9,0E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	2,6E-03	4,8E-03	7,2E-03	1,1E-02	2,0E-02	68
	DDinh-air	2,4E-02	9,9E-02	5,2E-01	1,1E+00	3,7E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	9,6E-03	4,8E-02	3,4E-01	5,6E-01	1,8E+00	38
	ADD	4,5E-02	1,6E-01	9,3E-01	1,7E+00	5,6E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	1,4E-02	4,2E-02	8,7E-02	1,8E-01	4,7E-01	53
	DDinh-air	7,3E-01	1,4E+00	2,5E+00	5,5E+00	1,4E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,4E+00	2,0E+00	3,4E+00	7,6E+00	1,8E+01	23
	ADD	2,4E+00	3,6E+00	6,2E+00	1,3E+01	3,2E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	4,3E-04	1,6E-03	3,7E-03	7,9E-03	2,2E-02	36
	DDinh-air	2,4E-03	1,2E-02	2,5E-02	4,2E-02	7,3E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	7,0E-04	3,5E-03	7,1E-03	1,1E-02	1,6E-02	21
	ADD	9,4E-03	2,3E-02	3,9E-02	5,9E-02	9,3E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,7E-04	9,7E-04	2,6E-03	6,2E-03	1,9E-02	64
	DDinh-air	1,3E-01	2,4E-01	3,3E-01	4,5E-01	7,1E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	4,5E-02	5,8E-02	6,7E-02	7,6E-02	9,1E-02	120
	ADD	2,0E-01	3,1E-01	4,1E-01	5,3E-01	7,8E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	3,4E-04	2,5E-03	8,6E-03	3,0E-02	1,8E-01	55
	DDinh-air	3,0E-02	9,3E-02	2,1E-01	4,8E-01	1,7E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	8,6E-04	4,3E-03	8,6E-03	1,4E-02	2,9E-02	112
	ADD	4,6E-02	1,2E-01	2,6E-01	5,6E-01	1,8E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	3,3E-03	2,1E-02	6,3E-02	1,7E-01	7,1E-01	52
	DDinh-air	3,1E-03	1,3E-02	2,7E-02	4,7E-02	1,0E-01	60
	DDderm-gas	8,0E-04	4,0E-03	8,0E-03	1,2E-02	2,5E-02	43
	ADD	2,1E-02	5,9E-02	1,1E-01	2,4E-01	8,7E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	2,6E-05	1,9E-04	6,7E-04	2,3E-03	1,4E-02	72
	DDinh-air	2,5E-02	9,4E-02	2,6E-01	7,3E-01	3,3E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	4,1E-03	5,3E-03	6,1E-03	7,0E-03	8,3E-03	370
	ADD	3,3E-02	1,0E-01	2,7E-01	7,4E-01	3,3E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	3,3E-03	5,6E-03	9,1E-03	2,1E-02	1,3E-01	51
	DDinh-air	2,4E-02	4,3E-02	5,9E-02	7,7E-02	1,1E-01	288
	DDderm-gas	1,5E-02	1,9E-02	2,2E-02	2,5E-02	3,0E-02	272
	ADD	5,3E-02	7,6E-02	9,7E-02	1,2E-01	2,3E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	9,9E-04	6,8E-03	2,2E-02	6,7E-02	3,3E-01	37
	DDinh-air	1,4E-02	2,5E-02	3,5E-02	4,6E-02	6,7E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	7,8E-03	1,0E-02	1,2E-02	1,3E-02	1,6E-02	284
	ADD	3,4E-02	5,3E-02	7,4E-02	1,2E-01	3,8E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	6,7E-04	4,6E-03	1,5E-02	4,9E-02	2,5E-01	49
	DDinh-air	1,5E-02	2,7E-02	3,6E-02	4,8E-02	6,9E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	8,9E-03	1,2E-02	1,3E-02	1,5E-02	1,8E-02	250
	ADD	3,5E-02	5,3E-02	7,1E-02	1,1E-01	3,1E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,6E+01	8,3E+01	1,7E+02	2,8E+02	4,7E+02	42
	DDinh-air	5,9E-01	1,1E+00	1,7E+00	2,7E+00	7,7E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	6,6E-02	3,3E-01	6,7E-01	1,1E+00	3,1E+00	75
	ADD	2,0E+01	8,6E+01	1,7E+02	2,8E+02	4,8E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	1,4E+00	7,2E+00	1,5E+01	2,4E+01	4,1E+01	45
	DDinh-air	4,4E+01	1,2E+02	2,8E+02	7,3E+02	3,2E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	3,7E+01	7,8E+01	1,2E+02	1,7E+02	2,7E+02	47
	ADD	1,3E+02	2,6E+02	4,4E+02	8,9E+02	3,4E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	5,0E+01	2,5E+02	5,0E+02	8,2E+02	1,4E+03	50
	DDinh-air	2,3E+00	6,1E+00	1,3E+01	2,8E+01	9,1E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	6,3E-01	3,1E+00	6,3E+00	9,7E+00	1,5E+01	84
	ADD	7,6E+01	2,8E+02	5,4E+02	8,6E+02	1,5E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	8,9E-01	1,4E+00	2,1E+00	3,4E+00	1,6E+01	37
	DDinh-air	3,7E+01	1,1E+02	2,4E+02	6,0E+02	2,5E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	4,4E+00	8,4E+00	1,3E+01	2,2E+01	4,2E+01	88
	ADD	5,0E+01	1,3E+02	2,6E+02	6,2E+02	2,5E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	1,8E+01	9,0E+01	1,8E+02	3,0E+02	5,2E+02	36
	DDinh-air	2,1E+01	5,2E+01	9,6E+01	1,8E+02	3,9E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	2,5E+02	5,6E+02	9,6E+02	1,7E+03	3,5E+03	27
	ADD	3,6E+02	7,7E+02	1,3E+03	2,1E+03	4,2E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	5,7E+01	2,9E+02	5,8E+02	9,5E+02	1,6E+03	71
	DDinh-air	1,0E+00	2,8E+00	5,0E+00	8,3E+00	1,7E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	2,5E-01	1,3E+00	2,6E+00	4,0E+00	6,6E+00	91
	ADD	6,6E+01	2,9E+02	5,9E+02	9,6E+02	1,6E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	9,4E-05	1,6E-04	2,4E-04	4,0E-04	1,1E-03	33
	DDinh-air	3,8E-02	1,1E-01	2,1E-01	3,8E-01	7,9E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	2,9E-03	1,5E-02	3,6E-02	7,4E-02	1,7E-01	50
	ADD	5,1E-02	1,4E-01	2,6E-01	4,5E-01	9,1E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	4,3E-03	8,7E-03	1,7E-02	3,6E-02	1,3E-01	39
	DDinh-air	1,1E-01	4,5E-01	9,1E-01	1,6E+00	2,9E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	8,4E-02	3,6E-01	6,9E-01	1,1E+00	1,8E+00	47
	ADD	2,4E-01	9,0E-01	1,7E+00	2,7E+00	4,6E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	2,2E-04	1,1E-03	2,2E-03	3,8E-03	8,1E-03	42
	DDinh-air	5,3E-04	1,5E-03	2,9E-03	6,0E-03	1,7E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	1,6E-04	9,2E-04	2,4E-03	5,7E-03	1,6E-02	59
	ADD	2,5E-03	5,2E-03	8,7E-03	1,5E-02	3,6E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	9,1E-03	1,5E-02	2,2E-02	3,7E-02	1,4E-01	43
	DDinh-air	1,1E-01	2,0E-01	2,7E-01	3,6E-01	5,8E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	1,8E-01	2,4E-01	2,8E-01	3,3E-01	4,8E-01	63
	ADD	3,7E-01	4,9E-01	5,9E-01	7,2E-01	1,1E+00	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	5,4E-04	2,5E-03	6,1E-03	1,4E-02	4,2E-02	38
	DDinh-air	1,4E-01	4,4E-01	9,1E-01	1,8E+00	4,7E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	5,9E-02	8,5E-02	1,2E-01	1,9E-01	4,4E-01	37
	ADD	2,6E-01	6,0E-01	1,1E+00	2,0E+00	4,9E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	1,2E-03	5,8E-03	1,2E-02	2,2E-02	5,9E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,4E-03	3,3E-03	6,6E-03	1,4E-02	4,4E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	3,0E-03	7,7E-03	1,7E-02	3,7E-02	1,2E-01	44
	ADD	1,2E-02	2,5E-02	4,3E-02	7,7E-02	2,1E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	1,1E-03	5,5E-03	1,1E-02	2,1E-02	5,6E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,0E-03	2,5E-03	4,8E-03	9,6E-03	2,6E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,4E-03	7,0E-03	1,5E-02	3,1E-02	8,5E-02	38
	ADD	1,0E-02	2,2E-02	3,7E-02	6,4E-02	1,5E-01	24

Table S14: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age
group of [3-6 years]

Aldrin DDing-dust 3,39E-05 1,69E-04 3,52E-04 6,15E-04 1,47E-03 74   Image: Ima
IndexDDinh-air5,14E-032,52E-025,21E-028,88E-021,7DE-0159IndexDDderm-gas6,12E-043,06E-036,21E-039,90E-031,73E-02122IndexADD6,60E-033,00E-026,05E-021,01E-011,97E-0151DieldrinDDing-dust9,26E-055,48E-041,48E-033,60E-031,18E-027,1IndexDDinh-air7,57E-022,57E-015,94E-011,26E+003,39E+005,66E-02IndexDDderm-gas7,23E-043,63E-037,39E-031,20E-026,09E-021,66E-03IndaneDDing-dust7,49E-032,68E-016,09E-011,28E+003,41E+005,55E-01IndaneDDing-dust7,49E-031,33E-022,02E-023,52E-021,87E-015,59E-01IndaneDDinh-air1,78E-015,53E-011,29E+001,01E+015,59E-01IndaneDDinh-air7,02E-033,15E-025,74E-021,58E-011,02E+001,26E+00IndaneDDinh-air7,02E-033,15E-025,74E-021,58E-011,02E+001,26E+00IndaneDDinh-air7,02E-033,15E-025,74E-021,58E-011,02E+001,26E+00IndaneDDinh-air7,02E-033,15E-025,74E-021,58E-011,02E+001,26E+00IndaneDDinh-air6,02E-016,38E-011,44E+003,27E+001,14E+016,88E+00IndaneDDinh-air0,02E-016,38E-0
Image: bit
ADD 6,60E-03 3,00E-02 6,05E-02 1,01E-01 1,97E-01 51   Dieldrin DDing-dust 9,26E-05 5,48E-04 1,48E-03 3,60E-03 1,18E-02 71   Louin-air DDinh-air 7,57E-02 2,57E-01 5,94E-01 1,26E+00 3,39E+00 56   Louin-air DDderm-gas 7,23E-04 3,63E-03 7,39E-03 1,20E+02 6,09E-02 166   Louin-air BADD 8,42E-02 2,68E-01 6,09E-01 1,28E+00 3,41E+00 55   Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,87E-01 62   Lindane DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   Lindane DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   Louin-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 1,02E+00 1,02E+00 126   Louin-air DDinh-air 6,38E-01 1,4
Dieldrin DDing-dust 9,26E-05 5,48E-04 1,48E-03 3,60E-03 1,18E-02 71   DDinh-air DDinh-air 7,57E-02 2,57E-01 5,94E-01 1,26E+00 3,39E+00 56   DDderm-gas 7,23E-04 3,63E-03 7,39E-03 1,20E+02 6,09E-02 166   ADD 8,42E-02 2,68E-01 6,09E-01 1,28E+00 3,41E+00 55   Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,01E+01 62   DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   Lindane DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 1,01E+01 59   Lindane DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 1,01E+01 59   Lindane DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   Lindane DDinh-air 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68<
Image: DDinh-air 7,57E-02 2,57E-01 5,94E-01 1,26E+00 3,39E+00 56   Image: DDinh-air DDderm-gas 7,23E-04 3,63E-03 7,39E-03 1,20E-02 6,09E-02 166   Image: ADD 8,42E-02 2,68E-01 6,09E-01 1,28E+00 3,41E+00 55   Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,87E-01 62   DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   MDD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
DDderm-gas 7,23E-04 3,63E-03 7,39E-03 1,20E-02 6,09E-02 166   ADD 8,42E-02 2,68E-01 6,09E-01 1,28E+00 3,41E+00 55   Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,87E-01 62   DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
ADD 8,42E-02 2,68E-01 6,09E-01 1,28E+00 3,41E+00 55   Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,87E-01 62   DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
Lindane DDing-dust 7,49E-03 1,33E-02 2,02E-02 3,52E-02 1,87E-01 62   DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
DDinh-air 1,78E-01 5,53E-01 1,29E+00 2,95E+00 1,01E+01 59   DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
DDderm-gas 7,02E-03 3,15E-02 5,74E-02 1,58E-01 1,02E+00 126   ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
ADD 2,27E-01 6,38E-01 1,44E+00 3,27E+00 1,14E+01 68
Chiorpyritos DDing-dust 2,46E-04 1,21E-03 3,38E-03 9,18E-03 3,82E-02 44
DDinh-air 8,66E-03 2,94E-02 5,72E-02 9,50E-02 1,78E-01 58
DDderm-gas 5,22E-03 2,60E-02 5,26E-02 8,37E-02 1,41E-01 104
ADD 2,09E-02 6,76E-02 1,23E-01 1,88E-01 3,24E-01 49
Tributylphosphate DDing-dust 3,83E-02 7,15E-02 1,12E-01 1,83E-01 4,00E-01 82
DDinh-air 1,68E-02 7,26E-02 1,73E-01 3,65E-01 8,38E-01 56
DDderm-gas 3,71E-02 1,90E-01 4,54E-01 9,75E-01 2,14E+00 55
ADD 1,57E-01 4,10E-01 7,98E-01 1,52E+00 3,18E+00 37
Galaxolide DDing-dust 5,22E-02 1,84E-01 3,89E-01 7,85E-01 2,07E+00 92
DDinh-air 6,66E+00 1,83E+01 3,67E+01 7,47E+01 2,28E+02 56
DDderm-gas 2,21E+00 5,84E+00 1,14E+01 2,19E+01 5,46E+01 140
ADD 1,18E+01 2,88E+01 5,36E+01 1,01E+02 2,61E+02 64
Tonalide DDing-dust 4,08E-02 9,12E-02 1,60E-01 2,80E-01 6,31E-01 96
DDinh-air 1,96E+00 5,04E+00 1,02E+01 2,20E+01 7,60E+01 56
DDderm-gas 8,80E-01 1,64E+00 2,70E+00 4,66E+00 1,07E+01 65
ADD 3,73E+00 7,98E+00 1,44E+01 2,76E+01 8,15E+01 46
Anthracene DDing-dust 6,32E-04 3,42E-03 8,56E-03 1,93E-02 5,66E-02 56
DDinh-air 1,34E-02 5,68E-02 1,24E-01 2,47E-01 7,26E-01 9
DDderm-gas 1,26E-02 6,46E-02 1,39E-01 2,70E-01 7,77E-01 40
ADD 3,56E-02 1,40E-01 2,86E-01 5,37E-01 1,52E+00 21
Benzo[a]pyrene DDing-dust 3,74E-04 1,95E-03 5,04E-03 1,22E-02 4,13E-02 50
DDinh-air 5,64E-03 2,85E-02 7,98E-02 2,07E-01 7,19E-01 10
DDderm-gas 1,49E-02 2,14E-02 2,61E-02 3,10E-02 3,85E-02 21
ADD 3,83E-02 6,79E-02 1,20E-01 2,45E-01 7,53E-01 11
Fluorene DDing-dust 1,72E-03 3,34E-03 5,24E-03 8,17E-03 1,53E-02 68
DDinh-air 2,09E-02 8,28E-02 4,46E-01 9,41E-01 3,13E+00 10
DDderm-gas 8,38E-03 4,25E-02 2,87E-01 5,19E-01 1,73E+00 38
ADD 3,72E-02 1,34E-01 7,98E-01 1,45E+00 4,85E+00 16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	9,79E-03	3,00E-02	6,27E-02	1,28E-01	3,57E-01	53
	DDinh-air	6,41E-01	1,21E+00	2,13E+00	4,63E+00	1,20E+01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,12E+00	1,82E+00	3,10E+00	6,84E+00	1,68E+01	23
	ADD	2,04E+00	3,17E+00	5,39E+00	1,18E+01	2,84E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	2,95E-04	1,17E-03	2,66E-03	5,77E-03	1,69E-02	36
	DDinh-air	2,08E-03	1,02E-02	2,09E-02	3,50E-02	6,06E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	6,12E-04	3,08E-03	6,25E-03	9,85E-03	1,51E-02	21
	ADD	7,33E-03	1,91E-02	3,27E-02	4,95E-02	7,85E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,16E-04	6,87E-04	1,85E-03	4,49E-03	1,40E-02	64
	DDinh-air	1,20E-01	2,02E-01	2,78E-01	3,77E-01	5,91E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	3,46E-02	4,97E-02	6,06E-02	7,19E-02	8,93E-02	120
	ADD	1,76E-01	2,64E-01	3,43E-01	4,46E-01	6,64E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	2,37E-04	1,76E-03	6,21E-03	2,18E-02	1,33E-01	55
	DDinh-air	2,63E-02	7,87E-02	1,76E-01	4,06E-01	1,39E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	7,49E-04	3,76E-03	7,62E-03	1,24E-02	2,72E-02	112
	ADD	3,86E-02	1,02E-01	2,13E-01	4,64E-01	1,47E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	2,27E-03	1,48E-02	4,49E-02	1,26E-01	5,26E-01	52
	DDinh-air	2,69E-03	1,14E-02	2,29E-02	3,88E-02	8,76E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	6,99E-04	3,51E-03	7,11E-03	1,14E-02	2,32E-02	43
	ADD	1,64E-02	4,56E-02	8,60E-02	1,83E-01	6,78E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	1,80E-05	1,34E-04	4,83E-04	1,71E-03	1,04E-02	72
	DDinh-air	2,18E-02	7,96E-02	2,20E-01	6,18E-01	2,73E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	3,15E-03	4,53E-03	5,53E-03	6,56E-03	8,14E-03	370
	ADD	2,82E-02	8,70E-02	2,28E-01	6,26E-01	2,74E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	2,13E-03	3,97E-03	6,69E-03	1,53E-02	9,56E-02	51
	DDinh-air	2,18E-02	3,61E-02	4,87E-02	6,40E-02	9,25E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	1,14E-02	1,64E-02	2,00E-02	2,37E-02	2,94E-02	272
	ADD	4,41E-02	6,36E-02	8,09E-02	1,04E-01	1,85E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	6,88E-04	4,79E-03	1,57E-02	4,91E-02	2,42E-01	37
	DDinh-air	1,28E-02	2,13E-02	2,88E-02	3,81E-02	5,64E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	6,07E-03	8,72E-03	1,06E-02	1,26E-02	1,57E-02	284
	ADD	2,81E-02	4,31E-02	6,02E-02	9,61E-02	2,89E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	4,67E-04	3,29E-03	1,11E-02	3,60E-02	1,88E-01	49
	DDinh-air	1,35E-02	2,24E-02	3,02E-02	3,98E-02	5,81E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	6,93E-03	9,97E-03	1,22E-02	1,44E-02	1,79E-02	250
	ADD	2,90E-02	4,34E-02	5,85E-02	8,71E-02	2,40E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,13E+01	5,73E+01	1,19E+02	2,02E+02	3,65E+02	42
	DDinh-air	5,25E-01	9,33E-01	1,39E+00	2,26E+00	6,45E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	5,82E-02	2,93E-01	5,98E-01	1,01E+00	2,82E+00	75
	ADD	1,40E+01	6,02E+01	1,22E+02	2,05E+02	3,69E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	9,93E-01	5,01E+00	1,04E+01	1,76E+01	3,18E+01	45
	DDinh-air	3,84E+01	9,91E+01	2,32E+02	6,11E+02	2,65E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	3,13E+01	6,82E+01	1,06E+02	1,56E+02	2,53E+02	47
	ADD	1,11E+02	2,21E+02	3,77E+02	7,58E+02	2,80E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	3,42E+01	1,73E+02	3,58E+02	6,07E+02	1,10E+03	50
	DDinh-air	2,03E+00	5,13E+00	1,06E+01	2,33E+01	7,63E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	5,49E-01	2,75E+00	5,54E+00	8,80E+00	1,47E+01	84
	ADD	5,54E+01	1,98E+02	3,85E+02	6,38E+02	1,13E+03	51
DEP	DDing-dust	5,74E-01	1,01E+00	1,52E+00	2,56E+00	1,17E+01	37
	DDinh-air	3,23E+01	9,05E+01	2,02E+02	5,00E+02	2,04E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	3,72E+00	7,41E+00	1,21E+01	1,98E+01	3,84E+01	88
	ADD	4,28E+01	1,07E+02	2,22E+02	5,22E+02	2,06E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	1,25E+01	6,29E+01	1,30E+02	2,21E+02	3,98E+02	36
	DDinh-air	1,83E+01	4,42E+01	8,09E+01	1,46E+02	3,27E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	2,16E+02	4,90E+02	8,63E+02	1,51E+03	3,21E+03	27
	ADD	3,00E+02	6,57E+02	1,11E+03	1,86E+03	3,76E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	3,96E+01	2,00E+02	4,12E+02	6,99E+02	1,26E+03	71
	DDinh-air	9,10E-01	2,42E+00	4,19E+00	6,90E+00	1,44E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	2,21E-01	1,12E+00	2,26E+00	3,62E+00	6,12E+00	91
	ADD	4,64E+01	2,07E+02	4,20E+02	7,08E+02	1,27E+03	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	6,13E-05	1,11E-04	1,74E-04	3,00E-04	7,90E-04	33
	DDinh-air	3,37E-02	9,54E-02	1,79E-01	3,14E-01	6,53E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	2,50E-03	1,34E-02	3,19E-02	6,66E-02	1,60E-01	50
	ADD	4,40E-02	1,20E-01	2,21E-01	3,83E-01	7,72E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	2,85E-03	6,21E-03	1,21E-02	2,68E-02	9,47E-02	39
	DDinh-air	9,53E-02	3,85E-01	7,66E-01	1,32E+00	2,43E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	7,26E-02	3,14E-01	6,11E-01	1,01E+00	1,69E+00	47
	ADD	2,04E-01	7,67E-01	1,45E+00	2,36E+00	3,98E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	1,51E-04	7,66E-04	1,61E-03	2,83E-03	6,15E-03	42
	DDinh-air	4,68E-04	1,28E-03	2,48E-03	5,01E-03	1,38E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	1,43E-04	8,16E-04	2,15E-03	5,11E-03	1,51E-02	59
	ADD	1,92E-03	4,14E-03	7,14E-03	1,28E-02	3,10E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	5,83E-03	1,04E-02	1,60E-02	2,74E-02	1,00E-01	43
	DDinh-air	9,91E-02	1,66E-01	2,26E-01	3,03E-01	4,82E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	1,42E-01	2,05E-01	2,53E-01	3,08E-01	4,53E-01	63
	ADD	3,06E-01	4,17E-01	5,08E-01	6,24E-01	9,59E-01	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	3,69E-04	1,78E-03	4,37E-03	9,99E-03	3,11E-02	38
	DDinh-air	1,19E-01	3,72E-01	7,67E-01	1,52E+00	3,90E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	4,86E-02	7,55E-02	1,07E-01	1,72E-01	4,01E-01	37
	ADD	2,27E-01	5,17E-01	9,36E-01	1,70E+00	4,08E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	8,06E-04	4,06E-03	8,63E-03	1,62E-02	4,51E-02	34
	DDinh-air	1,19E-03	2,83E-03	5,55E-03	1,18E-02	3,66E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	2,58E-03	6,85E-03	1,49E-02	3,38E-02	1,06E-01	44
	ADD	9,58E-03	2,03E-02	3,52E-02	6,47E-02	1,79E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	7,75E-04	3,86E-03	8,18E-03	1,53E-02	4,24E-02	34
	DDinh-air	8,83E-04	2,14E-03	4,06E-03	8,06E-03	2,14E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	2,05E-03	6,18E-03	1,33E-02	2,84E-02	7,75E-02	38
	ADD	8,10E-03	1,77E-02	3,04E-02	5,37E-02	1,26E-01	24

Table S15: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age
group of [6-11 years]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	1,84E-05	9,26E-05	1,95E-04	3,53E-04	8,78E-04	74
	DDinh-air	3,32E-03	1,63E-02	3,42E-02	6,03E-02	1,21E-01	59
	DDderm-gas	4,82E-04	2,43E-03	4,93E-03	7,92E-03	1,41E-02	122
	ADD	4,35E-03	1,99E-02	4,06E-02	6,96E-02	1,40E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	5,07E-05	3,04E-04	8,29E-04	2,04E-03	6,88E-03	71
	DDinh-air	4,85E-02	1,69E-01	3,94E-01	8,52E-01	2,35E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	5,71E-04	2,88E-03	5,88E-03	9,61E-03	4,83E-02	166
	ADD	5,46E-02	1,77E-01	4,05E-01	8,69E-01	2,37E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	3,91E-03	7,27E-03	1,15E-02	2,05E-02	1,07E-01	62
	DDinh-air	1,14E-01	3,64E-01	8,58E-01	1,99E+00	6,94E+00	59
	DDderm-gas	5,55E-03	2,49E-02	4,60E-02	1,27E-01	8,15E-01	126
	ADD	1,48E-01	4,26E-01	9,74E-01	2,23E+00	7,89E+00	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	1,35E-04	6,75E-04	1,91E-03	5,23E-03	2,22E-02	44
	DDinh-air	5,54E-03	1,91E-02	3,76E-02	6,46E-02	1,27E-01	58
	DDderm-gas	4,12E-03	2,05E-02	4,18E-02	6,69E-02	1,14E-01	104
	ADD	1,43E-02	4,76E-02	8,81E-02	1,37E-01	2,41E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	2,01E-02	3,93E-02	6,33E-02	1,05E-01	2,35E-01	82
	DDinh-air	1,08E-02	4,75E-02	1,14E-01	2,44E-01	5,85E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	2,93E-02	1,51E-01	3,62E-01	7,77E-01	1,71E+00	55
	ADD	1,02E-01	2,86E-01	5,80E-01	1,12E+00	2,39E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	2,82E-02	1,01E-01	2,18E-01	4,48E-01	1,21E+00	92
	DDinh-air	4,25E+00	1,20E+01	2,44E+01	5,08E+01	1,57E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	1,75E+00	4,65E+00	9,06E+00	1,76E+01	4,39E+01	140
	ADD	8,19E+00	2,01E+01	3,77E+01	7,15E+01	1,86E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	2,17E-02	5,01E-02	8,95E-02	1,60E-01	3,69E-01	96
	DDinh-air	1,24E+00	3,29E+00	6,83E+00	1,49E+01	5,24E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	6,93E-01	1,31E+00	2,16E+00	3,73E+00	8,61E+00	65
	ADD	2,58E+00	5,56E+00	1,01E+01	1,93E+01	5,70E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	3,48E-04	1,89E-03	4,80E-03	1,10E-02	3,27E-02	56
	DDinh-air	8,70E-03	3,70E-02	8,22E-02	1,68E-01	4,98E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	1,01E-02	5,12E-02	1,11E-01	2,16E-01	6,25E-01	40
	ADD	2,47E-02	1,00E-01	2,08E-01	3,96E-01	1,13E+00	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	2,07E-04	1,08E-03	2,83E-03	6,94E-03	2,39E-02	50
	DDinh-air	3,63E-03	1,87E-02	5,30E-02	1,40E-01	4,94E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	1,16E-02	1,69E-02	2,08E-02	2,50E-02	3,17E-02	21
	ADD	2,71E-02	4,72E-02	8,22E-02	1,68E-01	5,21E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	9,07E-04	1,83E-03	2,94E-03	4,70E-03	9,16E-03	68
	DDinh-air	1,34E-02	5,49E-02	2,83E-01	6,41E-01	2,16E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	6,62E-03	3,38E-02	2,26E-01	4,16E-01	1,39E+00	38
	ADD	2,53E-02	9,42E-02	5,58E-01	1,05E+00	3,58E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	5,28E-03	1,65E-02	3,52E-02	7,35E-02	2,09E-01	53
	DDinh-air	3,97E-01	7,98E-01	1,44E+00	3,12E+00	8,32E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	8,80E-01	1,45E+00	2,48E+00	5,47E+00	1,34E+01	23
	ADD	1,47E+00	2,36E+00	4,03E+00	8,81E+00	2,14E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	1,60E-04	6,44E-04	1,49E-03	3,28E-03	9,81E-03	36
	DDinh-air	1,33E-03	6,57E-03	1,37E-02	2,37E-02	4,33E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	4,86E-04	2,45E-03	4,96E-03	7,87E-03	1,23E-02	21
	ADD	4,58E-03	1,25E-02	2,20E-02	3,41E-02	5,69E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	6,34E-05	3,81E-04	1,04E-03	2,55E-03	8,09E-03	64
	DDinh-air	7,30E-02	1,29E-01	1,86E-01	2,62E-01	4,29E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	2,68E-02	3,92E-02	4,83E-02	5,80E-02	7,35E-02	120
	ADD	1,16E-01	1,77E-01	2,37E-01	3,17E-01	4,89E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	1,31E-04	9,77E-04	3,49E-03	1,24E-02	7,59E-02	55
	DDinh-air	1,67E-02	5,18E-02	1,17E-01	2,75E-01	9,58E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	5,96E-04	2,98E-03	6,07E-03	9,95E-03	2,20E-02	112
	ADD	2,48E-02	6,72E-02	1,41E-01	3,11E-01	1,00E+00	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	1,24E-03	8,24E-03	2,52E-02	7,18E-02	3,04E-01	52
	DDinh-air	1,73E-03	7,40E-03	1,51E-02	2,65E-02	6,31E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	5,49E-04	2,78E-03	5,66E-03	9,12E-03	1,87E-02	43
	ADD	1,02E-02	2,87E-02	5,40E-02	1,11E-01	4,21E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	9,87E-06	7,47E-05	2,71E-04	9,66E-04	5,91E-03	72
	DDinh-air	1,40E-02	5,24E-02	1,46E-01	4,17E-01	1,87E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	2,45E-03	3,57E-03	4,40E-03	5,28E-03	6,70E-03	370
	ADD	1,89E-02	5,78E-02	1,52E-01	4,23E-01	1,87E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	1,12E-03	2,20E-03	3,83E-03	8,81E-03	5,55E-02	51
	DDinh-air	1,33E-02	2,29E-02	3,24E-02	4,45E-02	6,84E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	8,87E-03	1,29E-02	1,59E-02	1,91E-02	2,43E-02	272
	ADD	2,93E-02	4,27E-02	5,58E-02	7,39E-02	1,26E-01	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	3,79E-04	2,66E-03	8,81E-03	2,79E-02	1,39E-01	37
	DDinh-air	7,82E-03	1,35E-02	1,92E-02	2,65E-02	4,15E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	4,72E-03	6,87E-03	8,47E-03	1,02E-02	1,29E-02	284
	ADD	1,85E-02	2,87E-02	4,05E-02	6,29E-02	1,75E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	2,58E-04	1,83E-03	6,23E-03	2,05E-02	1,08E-01	49
	DDinh-air	8,20E-03	1,42E-02	2,01E-02	2,77E-02	4,30E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	5,39E-03	7,85E-03	9,68E-03	1,16E-02	1,48E-02	250
	ADD	1,92E-02	2,91E-02	3,99E-02	5,85E-02	1,47E-01	173
BBP	DDing-dust	6,24E+00	3,16E+01	6,61E+01	1,15E+02	2,18E+02	42
	DDinh-air	3,23E-01	6,05E-01	9,40E-01	1,56E+00	4,44E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	4,58E-02	2,32E-01	4,76E-01	8,11E-01	2,26E+00	75
	ADD	8,09E+00	3,36E+01	6,83E+01	1,17E+02	2,21E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	5,45E-01	2,75E+00	5,75E+00	1,00E+01	1,90E+01	45
	DDinh-air	2,43E+01	6,54E+01	1,55E+02	4,13E+02	1,81E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	2,48E+01	5,42E+01	8,45E+01	1,25E+02	2,05E+02	47
	ADD	7,90E+01	1,58E+02	2,69E+02	5,31E+02	1,94E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	1,90E+01	9,55E+01	1,99E+02	3,46E+02	6,58E+02	50
	DDinh-air	1,29E+00	3,38E+00	7,06E+00	1,57E+01	5,29E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	4,33E-01	2,18E+00	4,41E+00	7,03E+00	1,19E+01	84
	ADD	3,31E+01	1,13E+02	2,17E+02	3,68E+02	6,87E+02	51
DEP	DDing-dust	3,01E-01	5,54E-01	8,65E-01	1,49E+00	6,73E+00	37
	DDinh-air	2,06E+01	5,94E+01	1,35E+02	3,38E+02	1,40E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	2,92E+00	5,89E+00	9,65E+00	1,58E+01	3,11E+01	88
	ADD	2,85E+01	7,20E+01	1,50E+02	3,55E+02	1,42E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	6,83E+00	3,45E+01	7,21E+01	1,26E+02	2,39E+02	36
	DDinh-air	1,16E+01	2,88E+01	5,37E+01	9,94E+01	2,28E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	1,71E+02	3,89E+02	6,88E+02	1,21E+03	2,58E+03	27
	ADD	2,22E+02	4,89E+02	8,37E+02	1,43E+03	2,94E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	2,17E+01	1,09E+02	2,28E+02	3,98E+02	7,53E+02	71
	DDinh-air	5,78E-01	1,56E+00	2,78E+00	4,71E+00	1,01E+01	58
	DDderm-gas	1,76E-01	8,83E-01	1,80E+00	2,90E+00	4,94E+00	91
	ADD	2,65E+01	1,14E+02	2,34E+02	4,04E+02	7,61E+02	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	3,22E-05	6,12E-05	9,85E-05	1,73E-04	4,61E-04	33
	DDinh-air	2,14E-02	6,20E-02	1,18E-01	2,14E-01	4,62E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	1,99E-03	1,06E-02	2,55E-02	5,33E-02	1,29E-01	50
	ADD	2,94E-02	8,17E-02	1,52E-01	2,68E-01	5,57E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	1,52E-03	3,45E-03	6,86E-03	1,53E-02	5,48E-02	39
	DDinh-air	6,20E-02	2,50E-01	5,05E-01	8,91E-01	1,73E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	5,80E-02	2,49E-01	4,86E-01	8,04E-01	1,37E+00	47
	ADD	1,44E-01	5,49E-01	1,04E+00	1,72E+00	2,97E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	8,27E-05	4,20E-04	8,93E-04	1,62E-03	3,62E-03	42
	DDinh-air	2,99E-04	8,41E-04	1,66E-03	3,40E-03	9,47E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	1,13E-04	6,50E-04	1,71E-03	4,08E-03	1,21E-02	59
	ADD	1,21E-03	2,71E-03	4,84E-03	9,02E-03	2,27E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	3,06E-03	5,72E-03	9,07E-03	1,59E-02	5,80E-02	43
	DDinh-air	6,03E-02	1,05E-01	1,50E-01	2,11E-01	3,50E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	1,10E-01	1,62E-01	2,02E-01	2,49E-01	3,69E-01	63
	ADD	2,15E-01	2,97E-01	3,71E-01	4,66E-01	7,19E-01	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	2,02E-04	9,86E-04	2,45E-03	5,69E-03	1,80E-02	38
	DDinh-air	7,63E-02	2,44E-01	5,10E-01	1,03E+00	2,71E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	3,80E-02	6,00E-02	8,61E-02	1,38E-01	3,22E-01	37
	ADD	1,58E-01	3,55E-01	6,42E-01	1,17E+00	2,86E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	4,43E-04	2,24E-03	4,83E-03	9,30E-03	2,66E-02	34
	DDinh-air	7,54E-04	1,86E-03	3,72E-03	8,00E-03	2,51E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	2,03E-03	5,44E-03	1,19E-02	2,71E-02	8,57E-02	44
	ADD	6,38E-03	1,37E-02	2,44E-02	4,65E-02	1,29E-01	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	4,22E-04	2,12E-03	4,57E-03	8,79E-03	2,49E-02	34
	DDinh-air	5,57E-04	1,40E-03	2,72E-03	5,48E-03	1,49E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	1,62E-03	4,90E-03	1,06E-02	2,27E-02	6,21E-02	38
	ADD	5,37E-03	1,19E-02	2,11E-02	3,83E-02	9,14E-02	24

Table S16: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age
group of [11-16 years]

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	p5	p25	p50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	1,01E-05	5,12E-05	1,08E-04	1,97E-04	5,09E-04	74
	DDinh-air	2,24E-03	1,12E-02	2,39E-02	4,26E-02	8,84E-02	59
	DDderm-gas	3,77E-04	1,92E-03	3,97E-03	6,48E-03	1,17E-02	122
	ADD	3,01E-03	1,41E-02	2,89E-02	4,99E-02	1,02E-01	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	2,81E-05	1,68E-04	4,62E-04	1,15E-03	3,88E-03	71
	DDinh-air	3,27E-02	1,17E-01	2,75E-01	6,02E-01	1,69E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	4,54E-04	2,29E-03	4,73E-03	7,88E-03	3,91E-02	166
	ADD	3,74E-02	1,23E-01	2,85E-01	6,16E-01	1,70E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	2,16E-03	4,03E-03	6,37E-03	1,16E-02	6,06E-02	62
	DDinh-air	7,67E-02	2,52E-01	6,00E-01	1,41E+00	4,96E+00	59
	DDderm-gas	4,36E-03	1,99E-02	3,77E-02	1,04E-01	6,63E-01	126
	ADD	1,02E-01	2,98E-01	6,87E-01	1,59E+00	5,72E+00	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	7,43E-05	3,75E-04	1,06E-03	2,93E-03	1,24E-02	44
	DDinh-air	3,76E-03	1,32E-02	2,62E-02	4,56E-02	9,24E-02	58
	DDderm-gas	3,25E-03	1,64E-02	3,36E-02	5,47E-02	9,57E-02	104
	ADD	1,01E-02	3,51E-02	6,58E-02	1,03E-01	1,85E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	1,11E-02	2,18E-02	3,52E-02	5,91E-02	1,34E-01	82
	DDinh-air	7,38E-03	3,28E-02	7,99E-02	1,73E-01	4,24E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	2,32E-02	1,21E-01	2,93E-01	6,31E-01	1,40E+00	55
	ADD	6,74E-02	2,06E-01	4,34E-01	8,63E-01	1,87E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	1,56E-02	5,62E-02	1,21E-01	2,51E-01	6,83E-01	92
	DDinh-air	2,87E+00	8,26E+00	1,71E+01	3,59E+01	1,13E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	1,37E+00	3,71E+00	7,34E+00	1,43E+01	3,61E+01	140
	ADD	5,99E+00	1,48E+01	2,77E+01	5,25E+01	1,37E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	1,20E-02	2,79E-02	5,00E-02	8,98E-02	2,09E-01	96
	DDinh-air	8,35E-01	2,28E+00	4,79E+00	1,06E+01	3,76E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	5,37E-01	1,05E+00	1,75E+00	3,05E+00	7,10E+00	65
	ADD	1,89E+00	4,07E+00	7,39E+00	1,41E+01	4,13E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	1,93E-04	1,05E-03	2,67E-03	6,13E-03	1,85E-02	56
	DDinh-air	5,91E-03	2,55E-02	5,72E-02	1,19E-01	3,57E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	7,91E-03	4,08E-02	8,95E-02	1,77E-01	5,12E-01	40
	ADD	1,79E-02	7,50E-02	1,57E-01	3,02E-01	8,71E-01	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	1,14E-04	6,00E-04	1,58E-03	3,89E-03	1,35E-02	50
	DDinh-air	2,48E-03	1,29E-02	3,71E-02	9,88E-02	3,52E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	8,62E-03	1,34E-02	1,69E-02	2,07E-02	2,70E-02	21
	ADD	2,01E-02	3,44E-02	5,90E-02	1,20E-01	3,73E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	5,00E-04	1,02E-03	1,64E-03	2,63E-03	5,21E-03	68
	DDinh-air	9,14E-03	3,84E-02	1,94E-01	4,52E-01	1,54E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	5,23E-03	2,73E-02	1,78E-01	3,41E-01	1,14E+00	38
	ADD	1,81E-02	6,97E-02	4,13E-01	7,89E-01	2,70E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	2,93E-03	9,19E-03	1,96E-02	4,11E-02	1,18E-01	53
	DDinh-air	2,65E-01	5,53E-01	1,02E+00	2,21E+00	5,95E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	6,77E-01	1,17E+00	2,02E+00	4,43E+00	1,11E+01	23
	ADD	1,11E+00	1,81E+00	3,12E+00	6,80E+00	1,67E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	8,83E-05	3,57E-04	8,29E-04	1,84E-03	5,56E-03	36
	DDinh-air	9,06E-04	4,51E-03	9,54E-03	1,67E-02	3,17E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	3,82E-04	1,94E-03	3,98E-03	6,42E-03	1,03E-02	21
	ADD	3,00E-03	8,65E-03	1,56E-02	2,45E-02	4,19E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	3,51E-05	2,11E-04	5,78E-04	1,43E-03	4,57E-03	64
	DDinh-air	4,80E-02	8,87E-02	1,30E-01	1,86E-01	3,19E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	1,99E-02	3,10E-02	3,93E-02	4,81E-02	6,27E-02	120
	ADD	8,24E-02	1,27E-01	1,71E-01	2,30E-01	3,68E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	7,25E-05	5,42E-04	1,94E-03	6,91E-03	4,28E-02	55
	DDinh-air	1,12E-02	3,57E-02	8,22E-02	1,94E-01	6,84E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	4,69E-04	2,36E-03	4,88E-03	8,16E-03	1,83E-02	112
	ADD	1,71E-02	4,64E-02	9,80E-02	2,17E-01	7,13E-01	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	6,88E-04	4,57E-03	1,41E-02	4,01E-02	1,71E-01	52
	DDinh-air	1,18E-03	5,06E-03	1,05E-02	1,87E-02	4,72E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	4,34E-04	2,21E-03	4,54E-03	7,44E-03	1,56E-02	43
	ADD	6,65E-03	1,89E-02	3,48E-02	6,88E-02	2,62E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	5,45E-06	4,15E-05	1,51E-04	5,40E-04	3,36E-03	72
	DDinh-air	9,59E-03	3,63E-02	1,02E-01	2,93E-01	1,33E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	1,82E-03	2,83E-03	3,58E-03	4,38E-03	5,71E-03	370
	ADD	1,34E-02	4,04E-02	1,07E-01	2,97E-01	1,33E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	6,17E-04	1,22E-03	2,13E-03	4,96E-03	3,07E-02	51
	DDinh-air	8,72E-03	1,58E-02	2,26E-02	3,16E-02	5,09E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	6,58E-03	1,02E-02	1,29E-02	1,58E-02	2,07E-02	272
	ADD	2,10E-02	3,07E-02	4,00E-02	5,29E-02	8,96E-02	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	2,10E-04	1,47E-03	4,90E-03	1,56E-02	7,77E-02	37
	DDinh-air	5,13E-03	9,30E-03	1,34E-02	1,88E-02	3,09E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	3,51E-03	5,45E-03	6,89E-03	8,44E-03	1,10E-02	284
	ADD	1,31E-02	2,02E-02	2,80E-02	4,21E-02	1,06E-01	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	1,42E-04	1,02E-03	3,46E-03	1,14E-02	6,10E-02	49
	DDinh-air	5,39E-03	9,78E-03	1,40E-02	1,97E-02	3,20E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	3,99E-03	6,23E-03	7,87E-03	9,64E-03	1,26E-02	250
	ADD	1,38E-02	2,07E-02	2,81E-02	4,03E-02	9,17E-02	173
BBP	DDing-dust	3,46E+00	1,75E+01	3,68E+01	6,42E+01	1,24E+02	42
	DDinh-air	2,15E-01	4,17E-01	6,59E-01	1,11E+00	3,22E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	3,62E-02	1,84E-01	3,83E-01	6,65E-01	1,86E+00	75
	ADD	4,81E+00	1,90E+01	3,84E+01	6,60E+01	1,26E+02	41
DBP	DDing-dust	3,00E-01	1,53E+00	3,20E+00	5,59E+00	1,08E+01	45
	DDinh-air	1,64E+01	4,53E+01	1,09E+02	2,92E+02	1,30E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	1,90E+01	4,31E+01	6,83E+01	1,02E+02	1,71E+02	47
	ADD	5,82E+01	1,18E+02	2,00E+02	3,87E+02	1,40E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	1,04E+01	5,28E+01	1,11E+02	1,93E+02	3,71E+02	50
	DDinh-air	8,65E-01	2,33E+00	4,95E+00	1,11E+01	3,78E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	3,43E-01	1,73E+00	3,54E+00	5,76E+00	1,00E+01	84
	ADD	2,03E+01	6,50E+01	1,25E+02	2,09E+02	3,94E+02	51
DEP	DDing-dust	1,66E-01	3,07E-01	4,81E-01	8,43E-01	3,78E+00	37
	DDinh-air	1,40E+01	4,12E+01	9,45E+01	2,39E+02	1,01E+03	60
	DDderm-gas	2,26E+00	4,71E+00	7,82E+00	1,29E+01	2,57E+01	88
	ADD	2,02E+01	5,11E+01	1,07E+02	2,52E+02	1,02E+03	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	3,75E+00	1,92E+01	4,02E+01	7,01E+01	1,36E+02	36
	DDinh-air	7,79E+00	1,99E+01	3,76E+01	7,04E+01	1,65E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	1,33E+02	3,11E+02	5,57E+02	9,86E+02	2,13E+03	27
	ADD	1,67E+02	3,73E+02	6,50E+02	1,12E+03	2,36E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	1,20E+01	6,07E+01	1,27E+02	2,22E+02	4,30E+02	71
	DDinh-air	3,87E-01	1,07E+00	1,94E+00	3,34E+00	7,39E+00	58
	DDderm-gas	1,38E-01	7,01E-01	1,44E+00	2,37E+00	4,11E+00	91
	ADD	1,56E+01	6,44E+01	1,31E+02	2,27E+02	4,36E+02	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	1,78E-05	3,39E-05	5,48E-05	9,71E-05	2,59E-04	33
	DDinh-air	1,44E-02	4,28E-02	8,26E-02	1,51E-01	3,35E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	1,57E-03	8,46E-03	2,05E-02	4,33E-02	1,06E-01	50
	ADD	2,09E-02	5,87E-02	1,10E-01	1,95E-01	4,13E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	8,43E-04	1,92E-03	3,82E-03	8,53E-03	3,10E-02	39
	DDinh-air	4,17E-02	1,72E-01	3,52E-01	6,30E-01	1,26E+00	35
	DDderm-gas	4,55E-02	1,98E-01	3,92E-01	6,57E-01	1,14E+00	47
	ADD	1,05E-01	4,10E-01	7,86E-01	1,30E+00	2,28E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	4,57E-05	2,33E-04	4,96E-04	9,05E-04	2,05E-03	42
	DDinh-air	2,00E-04	5,80E-04	1,16E-03	2,40E-03	6,87E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	8,98E-05	5,18E-04	1,38E-03	3,31E-03	9,93E-03	59
	ADD	7,97E-04	1,84E-03	3,39E-03	6,57E-03	1,73E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	1,69E-03	3,17E-03	5,04E-03	8,96E-03	3,25E-02	43
	DDinh-air	3,97E-02	7,23E-02	1,05E-01	1,50E-01	2,63E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	8,25E-02	1,29E-01	1,65E-01	2,07E-01	3,12E-01	63
	ADD	1,59E-01	2,24E-01	2,81E-01	3,55E-01	5,63E-01	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	1,11E-04	5,48E-04	1,36E-03	3,18E-03	1,02E-02	38
	DDinh-air	5,12E-02	1,68E-01	3,57E-01	7,29E-01	1,97E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	2,90E-02	4,82E-02	7,02E-02	1,13E-01	2,66E-01	37
	ADD	1,15E-01	2,56E-01	4,63E-01	8,47E-01	2,09E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	2,45E-04	1,24E-03	2,69E-03	5,21E-03	1,51E-02	34
	DDinh-air	5,06E-04	1,28E-03	2,61E-03	5,67E-03	1,81E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	1,60E-03	4,36E-03	9,62E-03	2,20E-02	7,03E-02	44
	ADD	4,42E-03	9,54E-03	1,74E-02	3,44E-02	9,70E-02	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	2,33E-04	1,18E-03	2,55E-03	4,93E-03	1,41E-02	34
	DDinh-air	3,73E-04	9,71E-04	1,90E-03	3,87E-03	1,06E-02	36
	DDderm-gas	1,27E-03	3,93E-03	8,59E-03	1,85E-02	5,11E-02	38
	ADD	3,69E-03	8,33E-03	1,50E-02	2,83E-02	6,88E-02	24

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	р5	p25	р50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	6,55E-06	3,36E-05	7,23E-05	1,32E-04	3,35E-04	74
	DDinh-air	1,49E-03	7,65E-03	1,67E-02	3,06E-02	6,40E-02	59
	DDderm-gas	2,82E-04	1,45E-03	3,05E-03	5,10E-03	9,34E-03	122
	ADD	2,12E-03	9,93E-03	2,06E-02	3,63E-02	7,42E-02	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	1,82E-05	1,11E-04	3,06E-04	7,61E-04	2,58E-03	71
	DDinh-air	2,16E-02	8,03E-02	1,93E-01	4,30E-01	1,23E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	3,34E-04	1,73E-03	3,64E-03	6,23E-03	3,00E-02	166
	ADD	2,51E-02	8,53E-02	2,00E-01	4,41E-01	1,24E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	1,37E-03	2,68E-03	4,27E-03	7,67E-03	3,99E-02	62
	DDinh-air	5,05E-02	1,75E-01	4,19E-01	1,00E+00	3,54E+00	59
	DDderm-gas	3,24E-03	1,51E-02	2,94E-02	8,11E-02	5,20E-01	126
	ADD	6,99E-02	2,11E-01	4,86E-01	1,14E+00	4,10E+00	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	4,79E-05	2,47E-04	7,04E-04	1,95E-03	8,26E-03	44
	DDinh-air	2,47E-03	9,01E-03	1,84E-02	3,28E-02	6,70E-02	58
	DDderm-gas	2,40E-03	1,23E-02	2,58E-02	4,30E-02	7,66E-02	104
	ADD	7,35E-03	2,58E-02	4,89E-02	7,75E-02	1,39E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	7,09E-03	1,44E-02	2,36E-02	3,96E-02	8,93E-02	82
	DDinh-air	4,88E-03	2,26E-02	5,60E-02	1,23E-01	3,07E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,72E-02	9,19E-02	2,26E-01	4,89E-01	1,11E+00	55
	ADD	4,84E-02	1,52E-01	3,25E-01	6,56E-01	1,43E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	9,98E-03	3,70E-02	8,06E-02	1,67E-01	4,56E-01	92
	DDinh-air	1,88E+00	5,72E+00	1,21E+01	2,56E+01	8,13E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,00E+00	2,83E+00	5,68E+00	1,12E+01	2,85E+01	140
	ADD	4,31E+00	1,08E+01	2,03E+01	3,85E+01	9,99E+01	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	7,71E-03	1,84E-02	3,33E-02	5,99E-02	1,40E-01	96
	DDinh-air	5,48E-01	1,58E+00	3,37E+00	7,51E+00	2,70E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	3,90E-01	8,03E-01	1,36E+00	2,39E+00	5,64E+00	65
	ADD	1,36E+00	2,97E+00	5,38E+00	1,03E+01	3,01E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	1,25E-04	6,90E-04	1,77E-03	4,09E-03	1,23E-02	56
	DDinh-air	3,88E-03	1,75E-02	4,04E-02	8,48E-02	2,56E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	5,82E-03	3,10E-02	6,91E-02	1,39E-01	4,04E-01	40
	ADD	1,31E-02	5,57E-02	1,18E-01	2,28E-01	6,57E-01	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	7,35E-05	3,94E-04	1,05E-03	2,58E-03	8,97E-03	50
	DDinh-air	1,68E-03	8,89E-03	2,59E-02	6,98E-02	2,52E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	5,92E-03	1,02E-02	1,32E-02	1,66E-02	2,19E-02	21
	ADD	1,47E-02	2,54E-02	4,27E-02	8,62E-02	2,68E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	3,17E-04	6,74E-04	1,10E-03	1,77E-03	3,47E-03	68
	DDinh-air	6,08E-03	2,70E-02	1,31E-01	3,24E-01	1,10E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	3,89E-03	2,10E-02	1,33E-01	2,69E-01	8,98E-01	38
	ADD	1,31E-02	5,13E-02	3,03E-01	5,90E-01	1,99E+00	16

**Table S17:** Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age group of [16-21 years]

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	1,88E-03	6,06E-03	1,30E-02	2,73E-02	7,80E-02	53
	DDinh-air	1,71E-01	3,86E-01	7,18E-01	1,56E+00	4,31E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	4,90E-01	9,09E-01	1,57E+00	3,45E+00	8,80E+00	23
	ADD	8,10E-01	1,37E+00	2,35E+00	5,14E+00	1,27E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	5,71E-05	2,35E-04	5,51E-04	1,23E-03	3,68E-03	36
	DDinh-air	6,01E-04	3,06E-03	6,68E-03	1,20E-02	2,31E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	2,82E-04	1,46E-03	3,06E-03	5,04E-03	8,26E-03	21
	ADD	2,10E-03	6,15E-03	1,12E-02	1,79E-02	3,07E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	2,27E-05	1,39E-04	3,83E-04	9,52E-04	3,05E-03	64
	DDinh-air	2,98E-02	6,12E-02	9,25E-02	1,35E-01	2,31E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	1,37E-02	2,35E-02	3,07E-02	3,83E-02	5,08E-02	120
	ADD	5,67E-02	9,11E-02	1,24E-01	1,69E-01	2,69E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	4,76E-05	3,57E-04	1,29E-03	4,60E-03	2,85E-02	55
	DDinh-air	7,40E-03	2,47E-02	5,76E-02	1,38E-01	4,94E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	3,45E-04	1,78E-03	3,75E-03	6,42E-03	1,46E-02	112
	ADD	1,17E-02	3,26E-02	6,91E-02	1,54E-01	5,14E-01	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	4,43E-04	3,00E-03	9,30E-03	2,67E-02	1,14E-01	52
	DDinh-air	7,70E-04	3,47E-03	7,39E-03	1,35E-02	3,36E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	3,19E-04	1,67E-03	3,50E-03	5,86E-03	1,24E-02	43
	ADD	4,60E-03	1,33E-02	2,45E-02	4,76E-02	1,81E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	3,57E-06	2,74E-05	1,00E-04	3,60E-04	2,22E-03	72
	DDinh-air	6,46E-03	2,52E-02	7,21E-02	2,09E-01	9,45E-01	61
	DDderm-gas	1,26E-03	2,15E-03	2,81E-03	3,50E-03	4,64E-03	370
	ADD	9,39E-03	2,83E-02	7,55E-02	2,12E-01	9,49E-01	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	3,95E-04	8,12E-04	1,43E-03	3,30E-03	2,06E-02	51
	DDinh-air	5,37E-03	1,09E-02	1,62E-02	2,30E-02	3,70E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	4,55E-03	7,76E-03	1,01E-02	1,27E-02	1,67E-02	272
	ADD	1,48E-02	2,24E-02	2,95E-02	3,90E-02	6,35E-02	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	1,36E-04	9,76E-04	3,25E-03	1,04E-02	5,17E-02	37
	DDinh-air	3,17E-03	6,43E-03	9,58E-03	1,37E-02	2,25E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	2,42E-03	4,14E-03	5,40E-03	6,74E-03	8,92E-03	284
	ADD	9,22E-03	1,46E-02	2,04E-02	3,02E-02	7,22E-02	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	9,25E-05	6,70E-04	2,30E-03	7,63E-03	4,04E-02	49
	DDinh-air	3,34E-03	6,74E-03	1,00E-02	1,43E-02	2,33E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	2,77E-03	4,72E-03	6,17E-03	7,70E-03	1,02E-02	250
	ADD	9,69E-03	1,51E-02	2,05E-02	2,92E-02	6,32E-02	173
BBP	DDing-dust	2,21E+00	1,15E+01	2,44E+01	4,31E+01	8,27E+01	42
	DDinh-air	1,35E-01	2,89E-01	4,71E-01	8,00E-01	2,30E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	2,68E-02	1,40E-01	2,96E-01	5,25E-01	1,45E+00	75
	ADD	3,18E+00	1,26E+01	2,56E+01	4,44E+01	8,44E+01	41
DBP	DDing-dust	1,94E-01	9,99E-01	2,13E+00	3,74E+00	7,18E+00	45
	DDinh-air	1,09E+01	3,16E+01	7,65E+01	2,07E+02	9,29E+02	56
	DDderm-gas	1,37E+01	3,27E+01	5,29E+01	8,07E+01	1,37E+02	47
	ADD	4,23E+01	8,73E+01	1,48E+02	2,81E+02	1,00E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	6,70E+00	3,46E+01	7,37E+01	1,30E+02	2,48E+02	50
	DDinh-air	5,68E-01	1,62E+00	3,49E+00	7,91E+00	2,72E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	2,51E-01	1,30E+00	2,72E+00	4,51E+00	8,01E+00	84
	ADD	1,38E+01	4,36E+01	8,39E+01	1,42E+02	2,65E+02	51
DEP	DDing-dust	1,05E-01	2,04E-01	3,23E-01	5,59E-01	2,52E+00	37
	DDinh-air	9,22E+00	2,85E+01	6,67E+01	1,70E+02	7,20E+02	60
	DDderm-gas	1,65E+00	3,59E+00	6,07E+00	1,02E+01	2,04E+01	88
	ADD	1,41E+01	3,62E+01	7,60E+01	1,79E+02	7,30E+02	47
DiBP	DDing-dust	2,41E+00	1,26E+01	2,68E+01	4,71E+01	9,02E+01	36
	DDinh-air	5,04E+00	1,37E+01	2,66E+01	5,04E+01	1,20E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	9,72E+01	2,37E+02	4,32E+02	7,74E+02	1,69E+03	27
	ADD	1,22E+02	2,81E+02	4,96E+02	8,67E+02	1,85E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	7,76E+00	3,97E+01	8,45E+01	1,49E+02	2,86E+02	71
	DDinh-air	2,47E-01	7,36E-01	1,37E+00	2,41E+00	5,35E+00	58
	DDderm-gas	1,02E-01	5,28E-01	1,11E+00	1,86E+00	3,28E+00	91
	ADD	1,05E+01	4,24E+01	8,75E+01	1,53E+02	2,91E+02	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	1,13E-05	2,25E-05	3,67E-05	6,47E-05	1,73E-04	33
	DDinh-air	9,34E-03	2,94E-02	5,83E-02	1,08E-01	2,43E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	1,17E-03	6,44E-03	1,58E-02	3,38E-02	8,41E-02	50
	ADD	1,46E-02	4,21E-02	7,96E-02	1,43E-01	3,04E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	5,42E-04	1,27E-03	2,55E-03	5,70E-03	2,06E-02	39
	DDinh-air	2,71E-02	1,17E-01	2,47E-01	4,52E-01	9,16E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	3,34E-02	1,50E-01	3,02E-01	5,14E-01	9,12E-01	47
	ADD	7,63E-02	3,02E-01	5,85E-01	9,74E-01	1,72E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	2,96E-05	1,53E-04	3,30E-04	6,05E-04	1,37E-03	42
	DDinh-air	1,30E-04	4,00E-04	8,21E-04	1,71E-03	4,93E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	6,71E-05	3,95E-04	1,07E-03	2,58E-03	7,80E-03	59
	ADD	5,58E-04	1,32E-03	2,48E-03	4,87E-03	1,30E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	1,08E-03	2,11E-03	3,38E-03	5,97E-03	2,18E-02	43
	DDinh-air	2,46E-02	5,02E-02	7,53E-02	1,09E-01	1,89E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	5,72E-02	9,81E-02	1,29E-01	1,65E-01	2,50E-01	63
	ADD	1,13E-01	1,67E-01	2,13E-01	2,71E-01	4,22E-01	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	7,17E-05	3,60E-04	9,06E-04	2,12E-03	6,77E-03	38
	DDinh-air	3,37E-02	1,16E-01	2,51E-01	5,21E-01	1,41E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	2,06E-02	3,70E-02	5,50E-02	8,90E-02	2,10E-01	37
	ADD	8,28E-02	1,84E-01	3,35E-01	6,13E-01	1,50E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	1,56E-04	8,16E-04	1,79E-03	3,48E-03	1,01E-02	34
	DDinh-air	3,33E-04	8,92E-04	1,84E-03	4,03E-03	1,30E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	1,19E-03	3,35E-03	7,45E-03	1,71E-02	5,53E-02	44
	ADD	3,18E-03	6,96E-03	1,28E-02	2,58E-02	7,34E-02	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	1,49E-04	7,74E-04	1,69E-03	3,29E-03	9,39E-03	34
	DDinh-air	2,43E-04	6,70E-04	1,34E-03	2,75E-03	7,66E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	9,41E-04	3,00E-03	6,64E-03	1,44E-02	4,03E-02	38
	ADD	2,66E-03	6,08E-03	1,11E-02	2,11E-02	5,21E-02	24
Table S18: Daily doses (DD) from each route of exposure (ingestion of dust, inhalation and dermal contact							
---							
with the gas phase) and aggregated daily doses (ADD) estimated (ng/kg-bw/d) for 32 SVOCs for the age							
group of [21-30 years]							

SVOCs	Estimated daily doses <sup>1</sup>	p5	p25	p50	p75	p95	Uncertainty on the mean (%)
Aldrin	DDing-dust	3,09E-06	1,64E-05	3,95E-05	8,66E-05	2,96E-04	74
	DDinh-air	1,83E-03	9,07E-03	1,92E-02	3,36E-02	6,75E-02	59
	DDderm-gas	3,48E-04	1,77E-03	3,66E-03	6,04E-03	1,09E-02	122
	ADD	2,45E-03	1,16E-02	2,37E-02	4,00E-02	7,83E-02	51
Dieldrin	DDing-dust	8,68E-06	5,68E-05	1,72E-04	4,78E-04	1,91E-03	71
	DDinh-air	2,68E-02	9,37E-02	2,19E-01	4,73E-01	1,31E+00	56
	DDderm-gas	4,12E-04	2,10E-03	4,38E-03	7,37E-03	3,62E-02	166
	ADD	3,08E-02	9,93E-02	2,27E-01	4,85E-01	1,32E+00	55
Lindane	DDing-dust	5,12E-04	1,30E-03	2,57E-03	5,53E-03	2,76E-02	62
	DDinh-air	6,29E-02	2,02E-01	4,77E-01	1,11E+00	3,88E+00	59
	DDderm-gas	4,00E-03	1,83E-02	3,50E-02	9,65E-02	6,21E-01	126
	ADD	8,35E-02	2,41E-01	5,49E-01	1,27E+00	4,54E+00	68
Chlorpyrifos	DDing-dust	2,27E-05	1,29E-04	4,03E-04	1,22E-03	5,91E-03	44
	DDinh-air	3,06E-03	1,07E-02	2,11E-02	3,59E-02	7,03E-02	58
	DDderm-gas	2,96E-03	1,50E-02	3,10E-02	5,10E-02	8,93E-02	104
	ADD	7,97E-03	2,93E-02	5,61E-02	8,82E-02	1,54E-01	49
Tributylphosphate	DDing-dust	2,69E-03	7,00E-03	1,36E-02	2,69E-02	7,43E-02	82
	DDinh-air	6,00E-03	2,63E-02	6,38E-02	1,36E-01	3,24E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	2,10E-02	1,11E-01	2,71E-01	5,86E-01	1,30E+00	55
	ADD	4,57E-02	1,66E-01	3,67E-01	7,55E-01	1,65E+00	37
Galaxolide	DDing-dust	4,47E-03	1,87E-02	4,57E-02	1,08E-01	3,55E-01	92
	DDinh-air	2,35E+00	6,66E+00	1,36E+01	2,82E+01	8,76E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	1,25E+00	3,43E+00	6,80E+00	1,33E+01	3,37E+01	140
	ADD	5,09E+00	1,25E+01	2,33E+01	4,36E+01	1,10E+02	64
Tonalide	DDing-dust	3,12E-03	9,09E-03	1,90E-02	3,96E-02	1,14E-01	96
	DDinh-air	6,84E-01	1,84E+00	3,80E+00	8,30E+00	2,91E+01	56
	DDderm-gas	4,88E-01	9,68E-01	1,62E+00	2,84E+00	6,66E+00	65
	ADD	1,63E+00	3,45E+00	6,16E+00	1,16E+01	3,27E+01	46
Anthracene	DDing-dust	5,83E-05	3,51E-04	9,96E-04	2,59E-03	9,37E-03	56
	DDinh-air	4,77E-03	2,06E-02	4,58E-02	9,37E-02	2,79E-01	9
	DDderm-gas	7,25E-03	3,76E-02	8,30E-02	1,65E-01	4,79E-01	40
	ADD	1,45E-02	6,40E-02	1,36E-01	2,61E-01	7,55E-01	21
Benzo[a]pyrene	DDing-dust	3,44E-05	2,02E-04	5,90E-04	1,62E-03	6,69E-03	50
	DDinh-air	2,02E-03	1,04E-02	2,95E-02	7,77E-02	2,74E-01	10
	DDderm-gas	7,64E-03	1,23E-02	1,58E-02	1,95E-02	2,54E-02	21
	ADD	1,68E-02	2,86E-02	4,80E-02	9,59E-02	2,92E-01	11
Fluorene	DDing-dust	1,23E-04	3,24E-04	6,25E-04	1,20E-03	3,03E-03	68
	DDinh-air	7,41E-03	3,06E-02	1,58E-01	3,56E-01	1,20E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	4,78E-03	2,53E-02	1,63E-01	3,19E-01	1,06E+00	38
	ADD	1,48E-02	5,88E-02	3,58E-01	6,69E-01	2,25E+00	16

Phenanthrene	DDing-dust	8,19E-04	3,07E-03	7,41E-03	1,76E-02	6,08E-02	53
	DDinh-air	2,20E-01	4,43E-01	7,99E-01	1,73E+00	4,62E+00	10
	DDderm-gas	6,12E-01	1,09E+00	1,87E+00	4,12E+00	1,04E+01	23
	ADD	9,65E-01	1,59E+00	2,72E+00	5,97E+00	1,47E+01	14
PCB 28	DDing-dust	2,60E-05	1,19E-04	3,11E-04	7,81E-04	2,81E-03	36
	DDinh-air	7,38E-04	3,66E-03	7,66E-03	1,32E-02	2,41E-02	56
	DDderm-gas	3,48E-04	1,78E-03	3,68E-03	5,99E-03	9,64E-03	21
	ADD	1,98E-03	6,69E-03	1,26E-02	1,98E-02	3,28E-02	37
PCB 31	DDing-dust	1,09E-05	7,13E-05	2,16E-04	5,93E-04	2,26E-03	64
	DDinh-air	4,04E-02	7,23E-02	1,03E-01	1,45E-01	2,39E-01	118
	DDderm-gas	1,77E-02	2,86E-02	3,66E-02	4,51E-02	5,87E-02	120
	ADD	7,15E-02	1,07E-01	1,41E-01	1,85E-01	2,84E-01	112
PCB 52	DDing-dust	2,31E-05	1,89E-04	7,37E-04	2,83E-03	1,94E-02	55
	DDinh-air	9,23E-03	2,87E-02	6,55E-02	1,53E-01	5,33E-01	56
	DDderm-gas	4,25E-04	2,17E-03	4,52E-03	7,62E-03	1,71E-02	112
	ADD	1,35E-02	3,64E-02	7,61E-02	1,68E-01	5,51E-01	48
PCB 101	DDing-dust	2,15E-04	1,57E-03	5,28E-03	1,66E-02	8,11E-02	52
	DDinh-air	9,52E-04	4,11E-03	8,42E-03	1,47E-02	3,53E-02	60
	DDderm-gas	3,95E-04	2,03E-03	4,20E-03	6,96E-03	1,46E-02	43
	ADD	4,06E-03	1,23E-02	2,21E-02	3,97E-02	1,63E-01	36
PCB 105	DDing-dust	1,74E-06	1,45E-05	5,76E-05	2,22E-04	1,50E-03	72
	DDinh-air	7,79E-03	2,91E-02	8,15E-02	2,32E-01	1,04E+00	61
	DDderm-gas	1,61E-03	2,61E-03	3,34E-03	4,11E-03	5,36E-03	370
	ADD	1,12E-02	3,27E-02	8,52E-02	2,36E-01	1,04E+00	55
PCB 118	DDing-dust	1,51E-04	4,11E-04	8,82E-04	2,23E-03	1,38E-02	51
	DDinh-air	7,35E-03	1,29E-02	1,81E-02	2,46E-02	3,79E-02	288
	DDderm-gas	5,83E-03	9,45E-03	1,21E-02	1,49E-02	1,94E-02	272
	ADD	1,77E-02	2,55E-02	3,25E-02	4,14E-02	6,24E-02	230
PCB 138	DDing-dust	6,55E-05	5,13E-04	1,85E-03	6,42E-03	3,63E-02	37
	DDinh-air	4,31E-03	7,62E-03	1,07E-02	1,47E-02	2,31E-02	227
	DDderm-gas	3,10E-03	5,02E-03	6,43E-03	7,92E-03	1,03E-02	284
	ADD	1,07E-02	1,58E-02	2,09E-02	2,87E-02	5,94E-02	132
PCB 153	DDing-dust	4,50E-05	3,53E-04	1,31E-03	4,70E-03	2,80E-02	49
	DDinh-air	4,54E-03	8,00E-03	1,12E-02	1,53E-02	2,39E-02	228
	DDderm-gas	3,56E-03	5,73E-03	7,34E-03	9,05E-03	1,18E-02	250
	ADD	1,14E-02	1,66E-02	2,16E-02	2,88E-02	5,39E-02	173
BBP	DDing-dust	1,05E+00	5,55E+00	1,32E+01	2,76E+01	7,23E+01	42
	DDinh-air	1,79E-01	3,38E-01	5,22E-01	8,68E-01	2,48E+00	57
	DDderm-gas	3,29E-02	1,69E-01	3,55E-01	6,21E-01	1,73E+00	75
	ADD	2,05E+00	6,81E+00	1,46E+01	2,91E+01	7,41E+01	41
DBP	DDing-dust	9,04E-02	4,82E-01	1,15E+00	2,40E+00	6,22E+00	45
	DDinh-air	1,35E+01	3,63E+01	8,60E+01	2,30E+02	1,01E+03	56
	DDderm-gas	1,72E+01	3,97E+01	6,33E+01	9,56E+01	1,60E+02	47
	ADD	5,00E+01	1,01E+02	1,70E+02	3,18E+02	1,10E+03	39

DEHP	DDing-dust	3,16E+00	1,67E+01	3,96E+01	8,32E+01	2,17E+02	50
	DDinh-air	7,10E-01	1,87E+00	3,93E+00	8,77E+00	2,94E+01	57
	DDderm-gas	3,11E-01	1,59E+00	3,28E+00	5,37E+00	9,38E+00	84
	ADD	1,02E+01	2,67E+01	5,17E+01	9,75E+01	2,35E+02	51
DEP	DDing-dust	3,92E-02	9,91E-02	1,93E-01	4,04E-01	1,78E+00	37
	DDinh-air	1,14E+01	3,30E+01	7,50E+01	1,88E+02	7,79E+02	60
	DDderm-gas	2,06E+00	4,34E+00	7,25E+00	1,21E+01	2,40E+01	88
	ADD	1,69E+01	4,20E+01	8,60E+01	1,99E+02	7,90E+02	47
Dibp	DDing-dust	1,14E+00	6,05E+00	1,44E+01	3,01E+01	7,89E+01	36
	DDinh-air	6,41E+00	1,61E+01	3,00E+01	5,53E+01	1,27E+02	58
	DDderm-gas	1,21E+02	2,87E+02	5,17E+02	9,20E+02	1,99E+03	27
	ADD	1,42E+02	3,25E+02	5,74E+02	1,01E+03	2,14E+03	22
DINP	DDing-dust	3,61E+00	1,93E+01	4,57E+01	9,56E+01	2,50E+02	71
	DDinh-air	3,17E-01	8,72E-01	1,55E+00	2,62E+00	5,65E+00	58
	DDderm-gas	1,26E-01	6,47E-01	1,34E+00	2,21E+00	3,85E+00	91
	ADD	6,65E+00	2,26E+01	4,93E+01	9,96E+01	2,54E+02	68
BDE 28	DDing-dust	4,28E-06	1,10E-05	2,17E-05	4,44E-05	1,35E-04	33
	DDinh-air	1,17E-02	3,46E-02	6,60E-02	1,19E-01	2,56E-01	37
	DDderm-gas	1,43E-03	7,79E-03	1,90E-02	4,03E-02	9,91E-02	50
	ADD	1,76E-02	4,91E-02	9,09E-02	1,60E-01	3,31E-01	29
BDE 47	DDing-dust	2,19E-04	6,56E-04	1,50E-03	3,70E-03	1,50E-02	39
	DDinh-air	3,38E-02	1,39E-01	2,82E-01	4,97E-01	9,61E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	4,13E-02	1,82E-01	3,62E-01	6,12E-01	1,07E+00	47
	ADD	8,76E-02	3,52E-01	6,76E-01	1,12E+00	1,92E+00	31
BDE 85	DDing-dust	1,39E-05	7,44E-05	1,80E-04	3,93E-04	1,12E-03	42
	DDinh-air	1,65E-04	4,67E-04	9,21E-04	1,89E-03	5,31E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	8,21E-05	4,77E-04	1,28E-03	3,08E-03	9,25E-03	59
	ADD	5,25E-04	1,33E-03	2,63E-03	5,39E-03	1,47E-02	27
BDE 99	DDing-dust	4,04E-04	1,03E-03	2,01E-03	4,20E-03	1,59E-02	43
	DDinh-air	3,34E-02	5,92E-02	8,38E-02	1,17E-01	1,96E-01	35
	DDderm-gas	7,32E-02	1,19E-01	1,54E-01	1,94E-01	2,92E-01	63
	ADD	1,36E-01	1,95E-01	2,44E-01	3,04E-01	4,69E-01	39
BDE 100	DDing-dust	3,38E-05	1,84E-04	5,11E-04	1,33E-03	5,08E-03	38
	DDinh-air	4,19E-02	1,35E-01	2,84E-01	5,74E-01	1,51E+00	34
	DDderm-gas	2,61E-02	4,46E-02	6,52E-02	1,05E-01	2,48E-01	37
	ADD	9,95E-02	2,16E-01	3,82E-01	6,83E-01	1,62E+00	29
BDE 153	DDing-dust	7,42E-05	3,99E-04	9,91E-04	2,28E-03	8,21E-03	34
	DDinh-air	4,17E-04	1,03E-03	2,07E-03	4,46E-03	1,40E-02	35
	DDderm-gas	1,46E-03	4,03E-03	8,92E-03	2,04E-02	6,52E-02	44
	ADD	3,10E-03	7,04E-03	1,36E-02	2,82E-02	8,24E-02	25
BDE 154	DDing-dust	7,10E-05	3,78E-04	9,38E-04	2,16E-03	7,47E-03	34
	DDinh-air	3,08E-04	7,80E-04	1,51E-03	3,04E-03	8,27E-03	36
	DDderm-gas	1,16E-03	3,63E-03	7,95E-03	1,72E-02	4,78E-02	38
	ADD	2,55E-03	6,15E-03	1,17E-02	2,30E-02	5,88E-02	24

## References

Abdallah, M. A. E., Tilston, E., Harrad, S., & Collins, C. (2012). In vitro assessment of the bioaccessibility of brominated flame retardants in indoor dust using a colon extended model of the human gastrointestinal tract. *Journal of Environmental Monitoring*, 14(12), 3276-3283.

Arcus-Arth, A. Blaisdell, R.J. (2007) Statistical distributions of daily breathing rates for narrow age groups of infants and children, *Risk Anal.*, 27, 97-110.

Batterman, S., Chen, T. C., Chernyak, S., & Godwin, C. (2009). Design and performance evaluation of a medium flow sampler for airborne brominated flame retardants (BFRs). *Journal of Environmental Monitoring*, 11(4), 858-866.

Blanchard, O. Glorennec, P. Mercier, F. Bonvallot, N. Chevrier, C. Ramalho, O. Mandin, C. and Le Bot, B. (2014) Semivolatile Organic Compounds in Indoor Air and Settled Dust in 30 French Dwellings, *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 48, 3959–3969.

Brochu, P. Ducré-Robitaille, J.F. Brodeur, J. (2006). Physiological daily inhalation rates for free-living individuals aged 1 month to 96 years, using data from doubly labeled water measurements: A proposal for air quality criteria, standard calculations and health risk assessment, *Hum. Ecol. Risk Assess.*, 12, 675-701.

Bunge, A.L. Cleek, R.L and Vecchia, B.E. (1995) A new method for estimating dermal absorption from chemical exposure. 3. Compared with steady-state methods for prediction and data analysis, *Pharm. Res.*, 12, 972-982.

Ertl, H., & Butte, W. (2012). Bioaccessibility of pesticides and polychlorinated biphenyls from house dust: invitro methods and human exposure assessment. *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology*, 22(6), 574-583.

Fang, M., & Stapleton, H. M. (2014). Evaluating the bioaccessibility of flame retardants in house dust using an in vitro Tenax bead-assisted sorptive physiologically based method. *Environmental science* & *technology*, 48(22), 13323-13330.

Fromme, H., Körner, W., Shahin, N., Wanner, A., Albrecht, M., Boehmer, S., ... & Bolte, G. (2009). Human exposure to polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDE), as evidenced by data from a duplicate diet study, indoor air, house dust, and biomonitoring in Germany. *Environment International*, *35*(8), 1125-1135.

He, R., Li, Y., Xiang, P., Li, C., Zhou, C., Zhang, S., ... & Ma, L. Q. (2016). Organophosphorus flame retardants and phthalate esters in indoor dust from different microenvironments: Bioaccessibility and risk assessment. *Chemosphere*, *150*, 528-535.

Hogan, K. Marcus, A. Smith, R. White, P. (1998) Integrated exposure uptake biokinetic model for lead in children: empirical comparisons with epidemiologic data, *Environ. Health Perspect.*, 106, 1557-1567.

Kang, Y., Yin, Y., Man, Y., Li, L., Zhang, Q., Zeng, L., ... & Wong, M. H. (2013). Bioaccessibility of polychlorinated biphenyls in workplace dust and its implication for risk assessment. *Chemosphere*, *93*(6), 924-930.

Kang, Y., Man, Y. B., Cheung, K. C., & Wong, M. H. (2012). Risk assessment of human exposure to bioaccessible phthalate esters via indoor dust around the Pearl River Delta. *Environmental science* & *technology*, 46(15), 8422-8430.

Mackay, D. Shiu, W.Y. Ma, K.C. and Lee, S.C. (2010a) *Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals*, Vol. 1, Introduction and hydrocarbons. CRC Pressed.

Mackay, D. Shiu, W.Y. Ma, K.C. and Lee, S.C. (2010b) Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals, Vol. 2, Halogenated hydrocarbons. CRC Pressed.

Mackay, D. Shiu, W.Y. Ma, K.C. and Lee, S.C. (2010c) Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals, Vol. 3, Oxygen containing compounds. CRC Pressed.

Mackay, D. Shiu, W.Y. Ma, K.C. and Lee, S.C. (2010d) *Handbook of physical-chemical properties and environmental fate for organic chemicals*, Vol. 4, Nitrogen and sulfur containing compounds and pesticides. CRC Pressed.

Mandin, C. Mercier, F. Ramalho, O. Lucas, J.P. Gilles, E. Blanchard, O. Bonvallot, N. Glorennec, P. Le Bot, B. (2016) Semi-volatile organic compounds in the particulate phase in dwellings: A nationwide survey in France, *Atmos. Environ.*, 136, 82-94.

Mandin C., Mercier F., Lucas J-P., Ramalho O., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Raffy G., Gilles E., Glorennec P., and Le Bot B. ECOS-POUSS: A Nationwide Survey of Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds in Home Settled Dust. Proceedings of the Indoor Air conference 2014, July 7-12 2014, Hong Kong, Vol. VI, 143-148.

Meylan, W. and Howard, P. (1991) Bond contribution method for estimating Henry's law constants, *Environ*. *Toxicol*. *Chem.*, 10, 1283-1293.

Mitragotri, S. (2002) A theoretical analysis of permeation of small hydrophobic solutes across the stratum corneum based on scaled particle theory, *J. Pharm. Sci.*, 91, 744-752.

Naumova, Y. Y., Eisenreich, S. J., Turpin, B. J., Weisel, C. P., Morandi, M. T., Colome, S. D., ... & Kwon, J. (2002). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the indoor and outdoor air of three cities in the US. *Environmental Science & Technology*, *36*(12), 2552-2559.

Pandrangi, L.S. and Morrison, G.C. (2008) Ozone interactions with human hair: Ozone uptake rates and product formation, *Atmos. Environ.*, 42, 5079–5089.

Stifelman, M. (2007) Using doubly-labeled water measurements of human energy expenditure to estimate inhalation rates, *Sci Total Environ.*, 373, 585-590.

Tamas, G. Weschler, C.J. Bako-Biro, Z. Wyon, D.P. and Strom-Tejsen, P. (2006) Factors affecting ozone removal rates in a simulated aircraft cabin environment, *Atmos. Environ.*, 40, 6122–6133.

U.S. EPA (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency) (1996) Descriptive statistics from a detailed analysis of the National Human Activity Pattern Survey (NHAPS) responses, (EPA/600/R-96/148). Washington, DC.

U.S. EPA (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency) (2009) Metabolically derived human ventilation rates: A revised approach based upon oxygen consumption rates (EPA/600/R-06/129F), Washington, DC.

U.S. EPA (2011) U.S. EPA Exposure Factors Handbook

Wang, W., Huang, M. J., Wu, F. Y., Kang, Y., Wang, H. S., Cheung, K. C., & Wong, M. H. (2013). Risk assessment of bioaccessible organochlorine pesticides exposure via indoor and outdoor dust. *Atmospheric environment*, *77*, 525-533.

Weschler, C.J. and Nazaroff, W.W. (2012) SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal pathways, *Indoor Air*, 22, 356-377.

Weschler, C.J. and Nazaroff, W.W. (2010) SVOC partitioning between the gas phase and settled dust indoors, *Atmos. Environ.*, 44, 3609-3620.

Weschler, C.J. and Nazaroff, W.W. (2008) Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor environments, *Atmos. Environ.*, 42, 9018–9040.

Yu, Y., Yang, D., Wang, X., Huang, N., Zhang, X., Zhang, D., & Fu, J. (2013). Factors influencing on the bioaccessibility of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in size-specific dust from air conditioner filters. *Chemosphere*, *93*(10), 2603-2611.

Yu, Y. X., Pang, Y. P., Li, C., Li, J. L., Zhang, X. Y., Yu, Z. Q., ... & Fu, J. M. (2012). Concentrations and seasonal variations of polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) in in-and out-house dust and human daily intake via dust ingestion corrected with bioaccessibility of PBDEs. *Environment international*, *42*, 124-131.

Yu, Y., Pang, Y., Zhang, X., Li, C., Yu, Z., & Fu, J. (2011). Optimization of an in vitro method to measure the bioaccessibility of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in dust using response surface methodology. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 23(10), 1738-1746.

Zhang, X., Diamond, M. L., Robson, M., & Harrad, S. (2011). Sources, emissions, and fate of polybrominated diphenyl ethers and polychlorinated biphenyls indoors in Toronto, Canada. *Environmental science* & *technology*, *45*(8), 3268-3274.

De : Ruth Alcock (Environment International) [mailto:EviseSupport@elsevier.com]
Envoyé : lundi 28 août 2017 04:18
À : Glorennec, Philippe
Objet : Your manuscript ENVINT\_2017\_752\_R2 has been accepted

Ref: ENVINT\_2017\_752\_R2 Title: Indoor Residential Exposure to Semivolatile Organic Compounds in France Journal: Environment International

Dear Dr. GLORENNEC,

I am pleased to inform you that your paper has been accepted for publication.

My own comments as well as any reviewer comments are appended to the end of this letter. Now that your manuscript has been accepted for publication it will proceed to copy-editing and production.

Thank you for submitting your work to Environment International. We hope you consider us again for future submissions.

Kind regards,

**Ruth Alcock and Adrian Covaci** 

co-Editors-in-Chief Environment International

# **Comments from the editors:**

Well done by the authors!

-----

Copyright © 2017 Elsevier B.V. | Privacy Policy

Elsevier B.V., Radarweg 29, 1043 NX Amsterdam, The Netherlands, Reg. No. 33156677.

Chapitre 4 : Évaluation des risques sanitaires liés aux expositions cumulées aux COSV présents dans les logements français

La conduite d'une ERS comporte, une fois le problème formulé, quatre étapes avec : 1) l'identification des dangers, 2) la définition de relations dose-réponse, 3) l'évaluation de l'exposition et 4) la caractérisation des risques.<sup>27</sup> Les deux premières étapes visent à caractériser les dangers et à établir des valeurs toxicologiques de références (VTR) pour les contaminants étudiés. Dans le cadre de ce travail de thèse, les VTR utilisées ont été majoritairement recherchées dans la littérature et sont issues d'instances internationales ou de structures nationales. La troisième étape consistait à évaluer les expositions et a fait l'objet du chapitre 3.3 précédent. Pour la quatrième et dernière étape, traitée dans ce chapitre 4, les expositions agrégées estimées pour les 32 COSV ont été confrontées aux VTR afin de caractériser les risques sanitaires posés lors de l'exposition de l'Homme à ces composés. Ce travail a été conduit pour trois populations différentes : le fœtus (en considérant l'exposition d'une femme enceinte âgée de 21-30 ans), le jeune enfant (en considérant un enfant âgé de 0-2 ans) et l'adulte (en considérant un adulte âgé de 21-30 ans).

Une ERS a d'abord été conduite pour les composé pris individuellement, pour des effets à seuil par l'estimation de quotient de danger (QD) et pour des effets sans seuil par l'estimation « d'excès de risque individuel » (ERI). Ensuite, une ERSC a été réalisée pour des mélanges de composés selon les étapes d'une approche par paliers (Meek et al., 2011). La première étape visait à évaluer les risques, par l'estimation de HI ou d'ERI cumulés, pour des mélanges de composés ayant des effets toxiques communs. Pour l'estimation des HI, sur la base des travaux menés par Fournier et al. (2016, 2017), deux groupes ont été distingués pour les effets

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Démarche d'évaluation quantitative des risques sanitaires proposée pour la première fois en 1983 par le National Research Council des Etats-Unis d'Amérique et qui fait toujours référence

neurotoxiques et les effets reprotoxiques. L'estimation d'ERI cumulés n'a pu être conduite, notamment en raison de sites d'action différents pour les composés cancérigènes étudiés. La deuxième étape visait à évaluer les risques à une échelle biologique plus fine, pour des mélanges de composés ayant des mécanismes d'action ou des effets cellulaire en commun. Des approches employant des RPF ou des « Toxic equivalency factor » (TEF) ont été utilisées pour différents mélanges allant de 2 à 9 composés. Pour la famille des PCB, l'emploi d'une VTR cumulée, établie directement à partir d'une exposition aux composés en mélange, a permis d'évaluer leurs effets immunotoxiques.

Les résultats obtenus par l'ERS révèlent un risque inacceptable (QD>1) pour 50 % des enfants exposés au BDE 47 et pour 5 % des enfants exposés au lindane et au DBP. Les effets sanitaires en cause étant des effets immunotoxiques pour le lindane et des effets reprotoxiques pour le BDE 47 et le DBP.

Les résultats de l'approche cumulée pour des effets toxiques communs ont fourni des informations complémentaires. Pour 95 % des enfants et 5 % des femmes enceintes, exposés à des mélanges de composés reprotoxiques, les effets sont susceptibles de survenir (HI>1). Les PCB 101 et 118, le BDE 47 et le DBP étant les contributeurs majoritaires à ce risque.

Les résultats obtenus par l'ERSC pour des mécanismes d'action ou des effets cellulaires communs, ont révélé un risque inacceptable pour 95 % des enfants exposés à 9 composés neurotoxiques induisant une mort neuronale, pour 5 % des enfants exposés aux PCB 105 et 118 dont les effets toxiques sont médiés par une liaison au récepteur aux hydrocarbures aromatiques (AhR) et pour 25 % des enfants et 5% des adultes exposés à 4 composés reprotoxiques (induisant une diminution du

154

taux de testostérone). Le DEHP, le PCB 105 et le DEP étant les contributeurs majoritaires à ces risques respectivement.

Des effets immunotoxiques sont également susceptibles de survenir pour 5 % des enfants exposés à 8 PCB.

Concernant les effets cancérigènes des composés génotoxiques, les résultats des ERS conduites pour le lindane et le benzo[a]pyrène ont révélés des risques acceptables pour un adulte exposé pendant 30 ans. Les résultats obtenus par l'ERSC pour la survenue de cancers gastro-intestinaux ont révélés un risque acceptable pour un adulte exposé de sa naissance à ses 30 ans à un mélange de 4 HAP.

Les méthodologies mises en place ainsi que les résultats obtenus ont fait l'objet d'une publication soumise dans *Environmental Health Perspectives* et sont présentés sous forme d'article soumis dans la suite de ce chapitre 4.

1	Chemical-by-chemical and cumulative risk assessment of residential indoor exposure to
2	semivolatile organic compounds in France

3

4	Maud Pelletier <sup>1,2</sup> ,	Philippe Glo	rennec <sup>1,2</sup> , Corinn	e Mandin <sup>3</sup> , Barbara	Le Bot <sup>1,2,4</sup> , Olivier
	,	11	,	,	,

5 Ramalho<sup>3</sup>, Fabien Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>1,2\*</sup>.

- 6
- <sup>7</sup> <sup>1</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France
- <sup>2</sup>INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health,
  Rennes, France
- <sup>3</sup>University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and
- 11 Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue Jean
- 12 Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France
- <sup>13</sup> <sup>4</sup>LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic
- 14 Platform), Rennes, France
- 15 <sup>\*</sup>Corresponding author:
- 16 INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health,
- 17 Rennes, France. EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.
- 18 Tel.: +33-2 99 02 26 22.
- 19 E-mail address: <u>nathalie.bonvallot@ehesp.fr</u>

## 20 Running Title: Health risk of indoor SVOCs in France

- 21 Acknowledgments: this work was supported by a doctoral Grant (Maud Pelletier) from
- 22 Fondation de France (grant number 2014-00053331) and Agence de l'Environnement et de la
- 23 Maîtrise de l'Énergie (grant number TEZ14-36).
- 24 The authors declare having no competing financial interests.

#### 25 KEY WORDS

26 Environment, health, impact assessment, mixture.

## 27 ABSTRACT

Background: The toxic effects of environmental exposure to chemicals are increasingly being 28 29 studied and confirmed, notably for semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs). These are found in many products and housing materials, from which they are emitted to indoor air, 30 settled dust and other surfaces. Objectives: The objective of this work is to assess the human 31 32 health risk posed by residential indoor exposure to 32 SVOCs, assessed in previous nationwide studies. Methods: A chemical-by-chemical risk assessment, using a hazard 33 quotient (HQ) method, was supplemented by a cumulative risk assessment (CRA) using a 34 hazard index (HI) method, as well as higher tier approaches using relative potency factor 35 (RPF) or toxic equivalency factor (TEF). Results: HQs were above 1 for 50% of French 36 37 children from birth to 2 years for BDE 47, and for 5% of children for lindane and dibutyl phthalate (DBP). Corresponding hazards are reprotoxic for BDE 47 and DBP, and 38 immunotoxic for lindane. The CRA approach provided additional information of reprotoxic 39 risks (HI>1) that may occur for 95% of children and for 5% of the offspring for pregnant 40 women's exposure. The SVOCs contributing most to these risks were: PCB 101 and 118, 41 BDE 47, and DBP. The higher tier CRA approaches showed that exposure to dwellings' 42 SVOC mixtures were of concern for 95% of children for neurotoxic compounds having 43 effects linked with neuronal death. To a lesser extent, effects mediated by the aryl 44 hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) or by a decrease in testosterone levels may concern 5% of 45 children and adults. Lastly, unacceptable immunotoxic risk related to exposure to 8 indoor 46 PCBs was also observed for 5% of children. Conclusions: In view of uncertainties related to 47

48 compounds' toxicity for humans, these results justify the implementation of preventive49 measures, as well as the production of refined toxicological data for some compounds.

## 50 INTRODUCTION

People are exposed to an increasing number of chemicals, present in all media such as food, 51 water, air, soil, clothes, etc. Exposure in residential indoor environments is of particular 52 concern, due to their ubiquitous contamination and to the large amount of time people spent 53 inside. Among chemicals found in dwellings, semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs) 54 represent a large class of organic compounds belonging to different chemical families and 55 having a vapor pressure of between  $10^{-14}$  and  $10^{-4}$  atm (Weschler and Nazaroff 2008). 56 Because of their diverse properties - plasticizer, flame retardant, biocide, etc. (Mercier et al., 57 2011), they are used in a wide range of materials and products (wall materials, furniture, 58 59 household cleaning products, etc.). Their particular physical-chemical properties render them capable of migrating from their sources and partitioning between indoor air, settled dust and 60 other surfaces (Weschler and Nazaroff 2010); people are thus exposed via inhalation, 61 ingestion and dermal contact. A recent study has estimated aggregate exposure from 62 measurement data for 32 SVOCs from different chemical families, frequently detected in 63 French dwellings (Pelletier et al., 2017a): 6 phthalates, 4 polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons 64 (PAHs), 2 organophosphorus (OPs), 3 organochlorines (OCs), 2 polycyclic musks, 8 65 polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), and 7 polybromodiphenylethers (PBDEs). 66

Many of these SVOCs are suspected of having an endocrine disruption mechanism, leading to potential effects on male reproduction. This is the case for phthalates, which have been studied extensively in human and other mammals. Specific effects on testosterone synthesis have also been shown following rodent exposure to PBDEs (BDE 99) and PAHs (benzo[a]pyrene) (Fournier et al., 2016). SVOCs are also known to be neurotoxic in

experimental mammals, and numerous epidemiological studies suggest an association 72 73 between early-life exposure to SVOCs (OCs, OPs, PCBs, PBDEs, PAHs, and phthalates) and behavioral impairment later in life (Fournier et al., 2017). PAHs (especially benzo[a]pyrene) 74 75 and some OCs or OPs pesticides are also known to be carcinogenic compounds (IARC 2010; Inserm 2013). Many SVOCs thus have common toxic effects, justifying cumulative risk 76 assessment (CRA). Fournier et al. (2014b) proposed an exposure-based framework for 77 78 grouping indoor SVOCs based on similar health effects. On the basis of French indoor 79 contamination data (Mandin et al., 2014, 2016), they proposed 2 groups of SVOCs based on neurotoxic and reprotoxic effects, respectively. 80

CRA refers to exposure from multiple compounds, based on defined criteria such as chemical 81 82 structure, mechanism of action, target organ or toxic effect (EFSA 2008; Boobis et al. 2008). These methods are usually based on the fundamental concept of additivity, and are described 83 extensively elsewhere (Sarigiannis and Hansen 2012; Fournier et al., 2014a). The CRA issue 84 85 is a challenging one, and a consensus has been reached that hierarchical approaches should be adopted, with each tier being more refined than the previous one (Meek et al., 2011). Among 86 current literature referring to CRAs on SVOCs, most focus on hazard index (HI) and relative 87 potency factor (RPF) methods (Pelletier et al., 2017b). HI entails the addition of each 88 chemical's risk indicator, and is considered a Tier 1 approach for CRA. Because they rely on 89 both the existence of a common mode of action and high quality dose-response data, RPFs 90 may be considered a higher tier method for CRA. Similarly, the toxic equivalency factor 91 (TEF) approach relies on the existence of a clearly identified principal mechanism of action 92 93 common to all chemicals included in the mixture. Both the RPF and TEF approaches convert the dose of each compound into an index chemical-equivalent dose by scaling its toxicity 94 relative to the index chemical. 95

96 The objective of this study was, within the framework of the ECOS project (Glorennec et al., 97 2011), to assess the public health risk posed by the 32 SVOCs for which indoor aggregated 98 exposures in dwellings have been assessed in France (Pelletier et al., 2017b). A chemical-by-99 chemical risk assessment was completed using lower to higher tier CRA, as recommended by 100 Meek et al. (2011).

## 101 METHODS

102 Chemical-by-chemical risk assessment

103 For non-carcinogenic SVOCs, hazard quotients (HQ, unitless) were calculated as follows:

$$HQ = \frac{ADD}{RfD \times f_{oral}} \tag{1}$$

104 With

105 ADD: Aggregate Daily Dose (mg/kg-bw/d)

106 RfD: Reference dose (mg/kg-bw/d)

107 f<sub>oral</sub>: Oral bioavailability

108 ADDs were retrieved from a previous exposure study encompassing air inhalation, dust 109 ingestion, and dermal contact and are expressed as internal doses (Pelletier et al. 2017b). RfD is an estimate of a daily oral exposure that is likely to be without an appreciable risk of 110 deleterious effects during a lifetime (US EPA 2002). RfDs based on oral exposure were 111 preferred because they concern most SVOCs. RfDs, or their equivalents (minimal risk levels 112 or acceptable daily intakes), were retrieved from the following online databases: the 113 114 Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS) from US EPA (https://www.epa.gov/iris), the toxicological profiles from Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) 115 (https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/), the Joint Meeting on Pesticide Residues (JMPR) from the WHO 116

(http://apps.who.int/pesticide-residues-jmpr-database/Home/Range/A-C), Joint 117 the 118 FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) (http://apps.who.int/foodadditives-contaminants-jecfa-database/search.aspx), the Office of Environmental Health 119 120 Hazard Assessment (OEHHA) (http://oehha.ca.gov/chemicals), Health Canada (https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada.html), the French agency for food, environment and 121 occupational safety (ANSES) (https://www.anses.fr/fr), and the EU pesticide database from 122 123 European Commission (http://www.efsa.europa.eu/). RfDs were selected according to the following criteria: i) status = final (non-provisional), ii) methods = derived from classical 124 dose-response data, and iii) update = not the oldest value. Finally, where previous criteria 125 126 were met for several RfDs, the most conservative was chosen (see Table S1). Where no RfDs 127 were available for individual PCBs or PBDEs compounds, we made the assumption of similar toxic potency between congeners having the same molecular formula (same number of 128 halogenated atoms) and used the RfD of the known congener. Because ADDs are internal 129 doses, RfDs were converted into internal doses using oral bioavailability coefficients (foral). 130 These are the fraction of a contaminant reaching the digestive system and absorbed into the 131 systemic circulation (Rostami and Juhasz 2011). See Table S2 for corresponding foral 132 133 coefficient for each compound. Where RfDs were based on studies using adult mammals, the 134 risk was assessed for the exposure of both an adult (aged 21 to 30 years, as an example) and a child (from birth to the age of 2 years, as an example). Given that early-life (pre- and 135 postnatal periods) is considered as a very vulnerable period, where RfDs were based on 136 137 prenatal studies, the risk was assessed only for the exposure of a pregnant woman (aged 21-30 years, as an example). And where RfDs were based on postnatal studies, the risk was assessed 138 only for the exposure of a child (from birth to the age of 2 years, as an example). Lastly, HQs 139 were calculated for median and high uptake estimates (ADD 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles, 140 respectively). 141

142 For genotoxic carcinogen SVOCs, excess risks (ER, unitless) were calculated as follows for143 an adult continuously exposed from birth to the age of 30 years:

$$ER = ADD \times (CSF \times f_{oral}) \times \frac{ED}{LD}$$
 (2)

144

145 With

146 CSF: Cancer slope factor  $(mg/kg-bw/d)^{-1}$ 

147 ED: Exposure duration (30 years)

148 LD: Life duration (70 years)

CSF is an estimate of the increased cancer risk from oral exposure to a dose of 1 mg/kg/d over
a lifetime (US EPA 2005). CSFs were retrieved from literature using the same method as for
RfDs (see Table S1). Finally, ERs were calculated for median and high uptake estimates
(ADD 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles, respectively).

## 153 Cumulative risk assessment

The Tier 1 consists of the estimation of HIs for non-carcinogenic compounds. Of the 32 compounds studied, only benzo[a]pyrene and lindane are carcinogenic and genotoxic, and these were not assessed within the Tier 1 because they do not induce the same type of tumor (i.e. gastrointestinal and liver respectively). The Tier 2 uses RPF and TEF approaches to estimate cumulative hazard quotients (CumHQ) or cumulative excess risks (CumER).

159 <u>Tier 1:</u>

160 Of the 32 SVOCs, 17 were grouped for their neurotoxic properties and 15 for their reprotoxic

161 properties (update from Fournier et al., 2016, 2017).

162 HI (unitless) is the sum of n HQs for n SVOCs, using equation (3):

$$HI = \sum_{x=1}^{n} \frac{ADD_x}{RfD_x \times f_{oral_x}}$$
(3)

Oral RfDs for neurotoxic and reprotoxic effects were retrieved from the same databases as for 163 the chemical-by-chemical assessment (see Tables S4 and S6). Where no RfD based on 164 reprotoxic or neurotoxic endpoint was available, a literature survey was conducted in order to 165 retrieve neurotoxic or reprotoxic points of departure (POD). Using the Web Of Knowledge™ 166 167 website (Thomson Reuters, www.webofknowledge.com) publications were selected primarily by searching in the 'topic' field (title, abstract, and key words): ("SVOC name" AND 168 169 (neurotoxicity OR (reproductive OR reprotoxic OR endocrine disruptor)). Secondly, abstract 170 reading was used as a means of filtering out irrelevant publications. Next, study selection criteria included: i) in vivo oral exposure of mammals (by diet or gavage) and where possible 171 ii) testing several (or at least one) dose(s) in comparison with a control group. Lastly, if 172 previous criteria were met, PODs were chosen preferentially if benchmark doses (BMD) > no 173 observed adverse effect level (NOAEL) > low observed adverse effect level (LOAEL). RfDs 174 were calculated by dividing the available POD by uncertainty factors (UF). UF were applied 175 for intraspecies variability (UF<sub>H</sub>), interspecies variability (UF<sub>A</sub>), extrapolation from a LOAEL 176 to a NOAEL (UF<sub>L</sub>), database deficiency (UF<sub>D</sub>), and extrapolation from acute/subchronic (< 177 178 28 days/28 to 90 days) to chronic exposure (> 90 days) (UF<sub>s</sub>) (US EPA 2008).  $f_{oral}$ coefficients were used to convert RfDs into internal doses (see Table S2). Finally, HIs were 179 calculated for median and high uptake estimates (ADD 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles, respectively). 180

181 <u>Tier 2:</u>

Specific RPFs and TEFs were retrieved from previous work from Fournier et al. (2014a,
2016). This concerned 2 PCBs for toxic effects mediated by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor

(AhR) (Van den Berg 1998, 2006), 4 PAHs for carcinogenic effects (Ineris 2003), 3 or 5 184 185 phthalates respectively (Benson et al., 2009; Hannas et al., 2011) for reprotoxic effects, and 4 SVOCs belonging to different chemical classes: HAPs and phthalates, for reprotoxic effects 186 187 (Fournier et al., 2016). We also estimated RPFs from comparable BMDs based on neuronal death and published by Fournier et al. (2017) for 9 SVOCs: benzo[a]pyrene, diethylhexyl 188 phthalate (DEHP), PCB 52, PCB 153, dieldrin, chlorpyrifos, lindane, BDE 47, and BDE 99 189 190 (see Table S9). Chlorpyrifos was chosen as the index compound according to the following criteria: i) well-known neurotoxic effect and ii) available RfDs from databases of good quality 191 and covering as many age groups as possible. RPFs (unitless) express the potency of a 192 compound "x" according to the index compound "i" and were estimated as follows: 193

$$RPF_x = \frac{BMD_i}{BMD_x} \tag{4}$$

194 For non-carcinogenic SVOCs, CumHQs (unitless) were then calculated as follows for n195 compounds:

$$CumHQ = \frac{\sum_{x=1}^{n} (ADD_x \times RPF_x)}{RfD_i \times f_{oral_i}}$$
(5)

Where  $RfD_i$  is the RfD of the index compound. The same equation is used for the TEF approach, replacing the RPFs with TEFs.

198 For genotoxic carcinogen SVOCs, CumERs (unitless) were then calculated as follows for n199 compounds:

$$CumER = \sum_{x=1}^{n} (ADD_x \times RPF_x) \times (CSF_i \times f_{oral_i}) \times \frac{ED}{LD}$$
(6)

- 200 Where  $CSF_i$  is the CSF of the index compound.
- 201 Special case of PCBs:

RfDs were available for industrial mixtures of PCBs (Aroclor). The RfD of 20 ng/kg-bw/d for
immunotoxic effect of Aroclor 1254 was chosen, because this mixture contains our 8 PCBs.
This RfD was proposed by the US EPA in 1996 (US EPA 1996), and extended to the 209
PCBs congeners by the ATSDR (ATSDR 2000), RIVM (Baars et al. 2001) and Afssa (Afssa
206 2003). Because the 8 congeners included in this study (PCB 28, 31, 52, 101, 105, 118, 138,
and 153) represent 34% of the total composition of Aroclor 1254 (ATSDR 2000), we consider
an RfD of 7 ng/kg-bw/d (20\*34/100) (see Table S10).

209 In this case HI (unitless) is estimated using equation (7):

$$HI = \frac{\sum (ADD_x \times \frac{1}{f_{oral_x}})}{RfD_{Aroclor\,1254} \times 0,34}$$
(7)

210

#### 211 **RESULTS**

## 212 Chemical-by-chemical risk assessment

Risk assessment could be carried out for 21 SVOCs of the 32 initially considered: 19, 16, and
9 for the exposures of children, adults, and pregnant women respectively. Indeed, no RfDs
were available in the databases for PCBs (28, 31, 52, 101, 105, 118, 138, and 153) and BDEs
(28, 153, and 154) or for their congeners having the same molecular formula.

ADD compared to oral RfD\* $f_{oral}$  are presented in Figure 1 for the population having the highest HQ for each compound. HQs are >1 for part of the population if ADD box plot intersects the RfD. For di-isononyl phthalate (DiNP) and di-isobutyl phthalate (DiBP), RfDs were available only following in utero exposure (see Table S1), which enable risk assessments only for pregnant women exposure. Detailed HQs are presented in Table S3.

Figure 1: Comparison between residential indoor aggregate daily doses (5<sup>th</sup>, 25<sup>th</sup>, 75<sup>th</sup>, and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles) with internal reference doses (RfD\*f<sub>oral</sub>) represented by dots. Unit is mg/kgbw/d. France 2003-2011.



Health effects may occur for 3 SVOCs considered separately. HQs were above 1 for 50% of children for BDE 47 for reprotoxic effect, and for 5% of children for lindane for immunotoxic effect and dibutyl phthalate (DBP) for reprotoxic effect. For the other compounds, the risk associated with residential SVOC exposure may be considered as acceptable with HQs much lower than 1.

ERs of the genotoxic carcinogens: benzo[a]pyrene and lindane are shown in Figure 2. They are lower than  $10^{-5}$  (Y axis) and may therefore be considered as acceptable (WHO 2008).

Figure 2: Excess risk for residential indoor exposure to benzo[a]pyrene and lindane (50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles) for an adult continuously exposed from birth to the age of 30 years. France 2003-2011.





#### 237 Cumulative risk assessment

## 238 <u>Tier 1 assessment for the neurotoxic SVOCs:</u>

Tier 1 CRA for neurotoxic effects could be carried out for 17 SVOCs of the 32 initially
considered: 15, 6, and 6 were considered for the exposures of children, adults, and pregnant
women, respectively. Seven RfDs were retrieved from literature and 10 were constructed (see
Table S4).

HIs were always below 1 (Figure 3 and Table S5 for detailed results). Neurotoxic risks foreach age group may therefore be considered acceptable.

- **Figure 3:** Hazard index for neurotoxic effects due to residential exposure to indoor SVOCs
- 246 (50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles). France 2003-2011.







249



251

Figure 4 shows the relative contribution of each chemical to neurotoxic HIs for the exposures 252 of children, adults and pregnant women. For the children's exposure, DEHP and DBP each 253 contributed 22% and 42% to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of HI respectively, followed by dieldrin 254 (12%). Other SVOCs contributed less than 10% each. For the adults' exposure, DBP 255 contributed 59% to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of HI, followed by dieldrin (17%), DiBP (13%) and 256 DEHP (12%). Other SVOCs contributed less than 10% each. For the pregnant women's 257 exposure, lindane contributed to 47% of the neurotoxic risk for offspring, followed by PCB 258 52 (39%) for the highest exposure. Other SVOCs contributed less than 5% each. Similar 259 results were found for the median exposure for all populations. 260

261 <u>Tier 1 assessment for the reprotoxic SVOCs:</u>

Tier 1 CRA for reprotoxic effects could be carried out for 15 SVOCs of the 32 initially considered: 11, 7, and 9 were considered for the exposures of children, adults, and pregnant women, respectively. Eleven RfDs were retrieved from literature and 5 were constructed (see Table S6).

- Reprotoxic effects may occur for some mixtures. HIs were above 1 for 95% of children (5<sup>th</sup> percentiles, data not shown), and close to 9 for 5% of them, for the mixture of 11 reprotoxic SVOCs. For the pregnant women's exposure, HIs were above 1 for 5% of them, for the mixture of 9 reprotoxic SVOCs (Figure 5). For adults, HIs were lower than 1 for the mixture of 7 SVOCs (see Table S7 for detailed results).
- Figure 5: Hazard index for reprotoxic effects due to residential exposure to indoor SVOCs
  (50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles). France 2003-2011.





Figure 6: Relative contribution of chemicals to the reprotoxic hazard index.





<sup>277</sup> 

278 Figure 6 shows the relative contribution of each chemical to reprotoxic HIs for the exposures of children, adults and pregnant women. For the children's exposure, PCBs 101/118 279 contributed 45% to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of HI, followed by BDE 47 (25%) and DBP (20%). 280 Other SVOCs contributed less than 10% each. For the adults' exposure, dieldrin contributed 281 45% to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile of HI, followed by DEHP (31%), benzo[a]pyrene (12%) and DBP 282 (10%). Other SVOCs contributed less than 10% each. For the pregnant women's exposure, 283 the sum of PCBs 101/118 contributed to 52% of the reprotoxic risk for offspring, followed by 284 DBP (47%) for the highest exposure. Other SVOCs contributed less than 1% each. Similar 285 results were found for the median exposure for all populations (Figure 6). 286

#### 287 Tier 2 assessment:

#### Table 1: Cumulative hazard quotient (CumHQ) and cumulative excess risk (CumER) using 288

toxic equivalency factors (TEF) and relative potency factors (RPF). 289

SVOCa (affect considered)	Relative toxicity indicator	Risk	Children		Adults		Pregnant women	
SVOCs (effect considered)		indicator	p50	p95	p50	p95	p50	p95
Benzo[a]pyrene, anthracene, fluorene, phenanthrene (gastrointestinal cancer)	TEF (Ineris 2003) <sup>a</sup>	CumER <sup>b</sup>			1.1E-08	5.6E-08		
PCB 105, PCB 118 (toxic effects mediated by the AhR <sup>c</sup> )	TEF (Van den Berg 1998, 2006) <sup>d</sup>	CumHQ	0.2	1.8	0.07	0.6		
DEHP, BBP, DBP, DiBP, DiNP (anti-androgenic)	RPF (Benson 2009) <sup>e</sup>	CumHQ					0.01	0.04
DEHP, DiBP, DiNP (anti- androgenic)	RPF (Hannas et al., 2011) <sup>f</sup>	CumHQ					0.0007	0.002
Benzo[a]pyrene, DEHP, DEP, BBP (decrease in testosterone level)	RPF (Fournier et al., 2016) <sup>g</sup>	CumHQ	0.5	4	0.2	1.4		
Chlorpyrifos, benzo[a]pyrene, DEHP, PCB 52, PCB 153, dieldrin, lindane, BDE 47, BDE 99 (neuronal death)	RPF (this study based on Fournier et al., 2017) <sup>h</sup>	CumHQ	17	40	0.1	0.6		

<sup>a</sup> Ineris selected benzo[a]pyrene as reference chemical; <sup>b</sup> For an adult continuously exposed from birth to the age 290 of 30 years; <sup>c</sup> The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) is a ligand-activated transcription factor that controls the 291 expression of a diverse set of genes; <sup>d</sup> Van den Berg (1998, 2006) selected 2,3,7,8-TCDD as reference chemical; <sup>e</sup> Benson (2009) selected DEHP as reference chemical; <sup>f</sup> Hannas et al. (2001) selected DPP as reference 292 293 chemical; <sup>g</sup> Fournier et al. (2016) selected cypermethrin as reference chemical; <sup>h</sup> We selected chlorpyrifos as 294 295 reference chemical for our RPFs construction. CumHQ of concern are in bold font.

296

297

Tier 2 CRA could be carried out for 19 SVOCs of the 32 initially considered but for relatively 298 299 simple mixtures containing 2 to 9 compounds, as reported in Table 1. For children, neurotoxic effects via neuronal death due to a mixture of 9 SVOCs from different chemical classes were 300 likely to occur for 95% of them (5<sup>th</sup> percentiles, data not shown). Toxic effects mediated by 301 the AhR due to a mixture of 2 PCBs were likely to occur for 5% of children. Reprotoxic 302 303 effects via a decrease in testosterone level due to a mixture of benzo[a]pyrene and 3 phthalates were likely to occur for 25% of children and 5% of adults. For pregnant women's 304

exposure, CumHQs were below 1 for exposure to mixtures of 5 and 3 phthalates with anti-androgenic effects.

Figure 7: Relative contribution of chemicals to cumulative hazard quotients for children'sexposure.



<sup>a</sup> RPF (this study from Fournier et al., 2017); <sup>b</sup> TEF (Van den Berg 1998, 2006); <sup>c</sup> RPF (Fournier et al., 2016;

- 311 B[a]P: benzo[a]pyrene; CPF: chlorpyrifos.
- 312

309

Figure 8: Relative contribution of chemicals to cumulative hazard quotients and cumulative
excess risks for adults' exposure.



<sup>a</sup> RPF (this study from Fournier et al., 2017); <sup>b</sup> TEF (Van den Berg 1998, 2006); <sup>c</sup> RPF (Fournier et al., 2016); <sup>d</sup>
TEF (Ineris 2003); ANT: anthracene; B[a]P: benzo[a]pyrene; CPF: chlorpyrifos; FLU: fluorene; PHE:
phenanthrene.

320 Figure 9: Relative contribution of chemicals to cumulative hazard quotients for pregnant



321 women's exposure.





<sup>319</sup> 

Figures 7, 8 and 9 show the relative contribution of each chemical to CumERs and CumHQs 324 for each age group. PCB 105 for toxic effects mediated by the AhR, diethyl phthalate (DEP) 325 for reprotoxic effects via a decrease in testosterone level, and DEHP for neurotoxic effects via 326 neuronal death contributed largely to the 50<sup>th</sup> and the 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles of CumHOs for both 327 children's and adults' exposure (Figures 7 and 8). For the gastrointestinal cancer risk 328 associated with PAH exposure of adults, benzo[a]pyrene contributed largely to the 50<sup>th</sup> and 329 the 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles of CumER (Figure 8). For pregnant women's exposure, DBP and DiBP 330 contributed most to the 50<sup>th</sup> and the 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles of CumHQs (Figure 9). 331

332 Special case of PCBs:

Immunotoxic risks may occur for 5% of children because of exposure to the 8 PCBs. Foradults and pregnant women's exposure, HIs were lower than 1 (Figure 10).

Figure 10: Hazard index for immunotoxic effects due to residential exposure to indoor PCBs
(50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles). France 2003-2011.



175

A summary of the main findings for both chemical-by-chemical and cumulative riskassessments is presented in Figure 11.

Figure 11: Summary of the main results of the chemical-by-chemical and cumulative riskassessment.



## 343 DISCUSSION

Health risks posed by residential indoor exposure to SVOCs in France were assessed. The chemical-by-chemical assessment revealed unacceptable risk for children because of their exposures to BDE 47 (reprotoxic effect), DBP (reprotoxic effect), and lindane (immunotoxic effect) (Figure 1).

348 The CRA approach provided additional information. The Tier 1 of CRA revealed 349 unacceptable reprotoxic risks (HI>1) for children and for pregnant women's exposure. The following SVOCs were contributing most to the risk: PCB 101 and 118, BDE 47, and DBP (Figure 6).

The higher tier CRA approach showed that neurotoxic effects via neuronal death could be 352 hazardous for children, due to a mixture of chlorpyrifos, benzo[a]pyrene, DEHP, PCB 52, 353 PCB 153, dieldrin, lindane, BDE 47, and BDE 99 (Table 1). The most contributive pollutant 354 355 was DEHP (Figures 7 and 8), mainly because exposure to this compound was much higher than for the others (2 µg/kg-bw/d, p95 values for a children's exposure estimated from 356 Pelletier et al. (2017b), data not shown). According to our RPF estimation, DEHP is twice as 357 potent as the index compound: chlorpyrifos. Much higher CumHQs were observed for 358 children than for adults, because chlorpyrifos' RfD for a sensitive effect was employed for 359 360 children (see Table S8). Also for reprotoxic effects, associated with a decrease in testosterone level, the exposure to benzo[a]pyrene, DEHP, DEP, and benzyl butyl phthalate (BBP) might 361 be hazardous for highly exposed children and adults (Table 1). The most contributive 362 363 pollutant was DEP (Figures 7 and 8), mainly because exposure to this compound was much higher than for the others (2.3 µg/kg-bw/d, 95<sup>th</sup> percentile values for a children's exposure, 364 estimated from Pelletier et al. (2017b)). According to the RPF estimation by Fournier et al. 365 (2016), DEP is 23 times more potent than the index compound: cypermethrin. For toxic 366 effects mediated by the AhR, exposure to PCB 105 and PCB 118 might be hazardous for 367 highly exposed children (Table 1). Equal TEFs were estimated by the WHO (Van den Berg et 368 al., 1998, 2006) for both compounds and we found PCB 105 to be the most contributive 369 pollutant (Figures 7 and 8) only because its exposure was higher than PCB 118 (3 ng/kg-370 bw/d, p95 values for a children's exposure estimated from Pelletier et al. (2017b), data not 371 shown). 372

Lastly, the special case of PCBs CRA revealed unacceptable immunotoxic risk for children's
exposure to 8 indoor PCBs (Figure 10).
375 Study strengths include: i) CRA of numerous SVOCs from different chemical families for 376 different populations, ii) use of nationwide representative exposure estimates, and iii) use of 377 refined, tiered CRA approaches with HI, RPF and TEF being used successively.

378 Study limitations include the existence of uncertainties, mainly due to: i) transposition of 379 effects from animal to human, ii) number of compounds included in the mixtures, iii) 380 exposure data, and iv) RfD and RPF/TEF construction.

381 The assessment requires a certain level of caution for accurate interpretation, due mainly to382 the transposition of effects from animal to human.

In terms of reprotoxic effects, no RfD for reprotoxic endpoint were available in literature for 383 PCBs. The RfD<sub>rep</sub> value we constructed for PCB 101 and 118 was based on decreased relative 384 testes and ovary weight in offspring (F1 and F2) after subchronic exposure of pregnant mice 385 from GD 0 to PND 21 (see Table S6). Human studies supported the endocrine-disrupting 386 387 capacity of PCBs (Dallinga et al., 2002; Den Hond et al., 2002). Dallinga et al. (2002) observed a significantly decreased sperm count in relation to an elevated PCBs (included PCB 388 118) metabolites level in the blood of men with normal semen quality and Den Hond et al. 389 390 (2002) showed a significant delay in puberty in boys (reduction in the genitals and lower testicular volume). These results confirmed the relevance of this endpoint for humans. For 391 BDE 47 the RfD was based on a specific female endpoint: decreased uterus weight in 2 392 month-old female rats after a single exposure on postnatal day (PND) 10 (see Table S1). This 393 endpoint appears relevant to humans. For phthalates (DBP, DEP, and DEHP) toxicity 394 395 indicators were based on their anti-androgenic properties, which have been extensively studied (Gray et al., 2006; Kay et al., 2014). Furthermore, epidemiological and experimental 396 studies have also confirmed their effects as endocrine disruptors as well as their reprotoxic 397

effects on human health (Swan et al. 2005; Habert et al., 2009). This endpoint thereforeappears relevant to humans.

In terms of neurotoxic effects, phthalates were the most contributive compounds. While contrasting results are observed in epidemiological studies, for neurobehavioral developmental effects (psychomotor development, intelligence quotient, primitive reflexes etc.), supporting animal data provide potential evidence of their neurotoxicity (Miodovnik et al., 2014).

In terms of immunotoxic effects, the RfD for lindane was based on biphasic changes in cell-405 and humoral-mediated immunity to red blood cells in adult female mice after chronic 406 exposure (24 weeks) (see Table S1). Although the immunotoxic effects of lindane have been 407 408 confirmed by other oral studies (Dorsey 2005), it is difficult to relate human health effects to 409 specific immunotoxic parameters in laboratory animals due to the complexities of the immune system (Abadin et al., 2007) and there is no evidence for this endpoint in humans. For PCBs 410 (sum of 8 congeners), the RfD of the Tier 2 assessment was based on immunological effects 411 in adult monkeys (see Table S10). Monkeys appeared more sensitive than other species (rats, 412 mice, guinea pigs and rabbits) for effects on antibody responses after oral exposure and 413 provided a better animal model due to phylogenetic and biological similarities to humans 414 (Tryphonas 1994, 1995). However, due to limited information on the immunological effect of 415 PCBs in humans, and insufficient information on exposure-response relationships, the 416 evidence of PCB immunotoxicity in humans is limited. 417

To summarize, given the present state of knowledge, reprotoxic critical effects appear transferable to humans for PCB 101 and PCB 118, DEP and DBP indoor exposure, and in a lesser extent for BDE 47. For phthalates, extrapolation of neurotoxicity data from animal models to humans has led to a lower level of confidence. The same conclusion could be

179

reached for lindane and PCB immunotoxicity, though their effects in humans have beenstudied less extensively.

The refinement of this risk assessment strongly depends on data availability and is linked to 424 the number of compounds included in the mixtures, e.g. the RPF and TEF approaches were 425 conducted for mixtures of only 2 PCBs for toxic effects mediated by the AhR, 4 SVOCs and 5 426 427 or 3 phthalates for reprotoxic effects and 9 SVOCs for neurotoxic effects (Table 1). We also made a distinction between pre- and postnatal periods and adulthood, and this resulted in 428 studying different mixtures containing different SVOCs for each age group, e.g. neurotoxic 429 CRA was conducted for 15 compounds for the children's exposure, for 9 compounds for the 430 adults' exposure, and for 6 compounds for the pregnant women's exposure (Figure 3). In 431 terms of effects, age-related differences in susceptibility to contaminants are due to the fact 432 that critical periods of structural and functional development are happening during pre- and 433 postnatal life. The nervous, immune, respiratory, reproductive and endocrine systems are in a 434 435 particularly sensitive stage of development at these early periods of life (Selevan et al., 2000). Increasing evidence of sensitive populations, in terms of exposure and toxic effects, demands 436 better distinction between the different windows of exposure (US EPA 2002), in particular to 437 avoid overestimation of the risk for adults. Thorough studies may allow the inclusion of new 438 compounds in the different mixtures, which could raise the risk - for example, HI for 439 children's exposure to 15 neurotoxic SVOCs was found to be 0.6, but could reach (or even 440 exceed) 1 were other SVOCs to be included. 441

442 Uncertainty in results may also be due to the exposure data. However, ADDs were estimated 443 using a probabilistic approach and two-dimensional Monte Carlo simulations. Compared to a 444 more traditional deterministic approach, this has the main advantage of taking into account 445 both uncertainty (lack of knowledge about a parameter) and variability (heterogeneity of a 446 parameter in a population) of input parameters. The sensitivity analysis conducted by Pelletier

et al. (2017b) revealed that exposure estimate variance was mainly driven by indoor 447 448 contamination variability (Cgas, Cpart and Cdust), and only secondarily by uncertainty in physical and chemical parameters. Furthermore, because ADDs decrease with age (due to the 449 increased body weight), where risks related to a single effect could be estimated for several 450 age groups, they were always higher for those children exposed from birth to the age of 2 451 years. Regarding exposure, the main limitation seems to be that, despite the relatively high 452 453 number of SVOCs we studied, many could not be included in this study because they were not taken into account in the study by Pelletier et al. (2017b) (e.g. pyrethroids, bisphenols, 454 etc.). 455

The uncertainty linked to RfD construction may also strongly influence the results. For 456 several chemicals of concern, the RfDs had a UF as high as 1,000 (i.e. BDE 47, DBP, and 457 lindane) or even 3,000 (i.e. PCB 101 and PCB 118) - this could be considered as low 458 confidence, reflecting major uncertainties in the databases and in particular because of using 459 460 LOAELs instead of NOAELs and BMDs. Furthermore, internal RfDs were estimated using oral bioavailability coefficients. Averaged values for foral were used (see Table S2). For 461 chemical-by-chemical risk assessment, internal RfDs were also estimated using the minimum 462 and maximum values (data not shown) of foral distributions from Pelletier et al. (2017b). HQ 463 results could be up to 10 times higher when using minimum f<sub>oral</sub> values and up to 2 times 464 lower when using maximum foral values for some SVOCs having broad distribution for this 465 parameter (e.g. lindane and dieldrin). The most contrasted example is lindane, with an HQ of 466 22 when using the minimum value and of 1 when using the maximum value (for the p95 of 467 children's exposure). However, although results may vary depending on the foral value, 468 identification of the compounds that are at risk remains unchanged. Uncertainties could also 469 be related to the read-across extrapolations, required where some of the congeners lacked 470 471 toxicological data, i.e. RfDs for BDE and PCB congeners. Finally, for RPF and TEF construction, the uncertainties mainly depend on data comparability: for example concerning
different exposure routes (intratracheal, breast implants, and cutaneous contact) (Ineris 2003),
endpoints (decrease in fetal testosterone level for all phthalates versus smallness - or absence
of - male reproductive organs for DEHP) (Benson 2009), windows of exposure (prenatal,
postnatal, and adult), and types of experimental systems (cell lines versus primary cultures),
strains (mice, rats, and humans) and types of cells (e.g. pheochromocytoma versus
neuroblastoma cells) (Fournier et al., 2017).

#### 479 CONCLUSIONS

480 This risk assessment, notably its cumulative aspect, allowed the identification of residential aggregated indoor exposures that lead to unacceptable risk for a certain portion of the French 481 population. Furthermore, it allowed the identification of the most contributive compounds for 482 483 different health effects namely DBP, DEP, DEHP, BDE 47, lindane, and PCBs. According to evidence for effects in humans, it is thus possible to prioritize chemicals for prevention (DBP, 484 DEP, and some PCBs) and for supplemental scientific studies to clarify their impact in terms 485 of risk to human health (BDE 47, DEHP, lindane, and PCBs). More generally, to enable a 486 broader cumulative risk assessment, it seems important to ensure that contamination data 487 encompass new chemicals and that toxicological studies are comparable and publicly 488 available. Finally, it is interesting to note that in certain cases, i.e. exposure to neurotoxic 489 compounds, Tier 1 assessments were less conservative than Tier 2 assessments. This finding 490 reveals that, in cumulative risk assessment, lower tier may not be sufficient in every case. 491

#### 492 **REFERENCES**

- Abadin, H. G., Chou, C. H., & Llados, F. T. (2007). Health effects classification and its role
  in the derivation of minimal risk levels: immunological effects. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharm.*, 47(3), 249-256.
- Afssa Agence française de sécurité sanitaire des aliments (2003). Avis du 8 avril 2003 sur
  l'existence éventuelle d'une corrélation significative entre les teneurs des différents
  congénères de PCB. https://www.anses.fr/fr/system/files/RCCP2002sa0149.pdf.
- ATSDR Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (1995). Toxicological profile
   for Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs). Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of
   Health and Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (2000). Toxicological profile
   for Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs). Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and
   Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (2002). Toxicological profile
   for Di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate (DEHP). Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and
   Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (2005). Toxicological profile
  for Hexachlorocyclohexane. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human
  Services, Public Health Service.
- Baars, A. J., Theelen, R. M. C., Janssen, P. J. C. M., Hesse, J. M., van Apeldoorn, M. V.,
  Meijerink, M. V., Verdam, M.J., Zeilmaker, M. J. (2001). Re-evaluation of humantoxicological maximum permissible risk levels. RIVM report 711701025.

- Benson, R. (2009). Hazard to the developing male reproductive system from cumulative
  exposure to phthalate esters—dibutyl phthalate, diisobutyl phthalate, butylbenzyl
  phthalate, diethylhexyl phthalate, dipentyl phthalate, and diisononyl phthalate. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharm.*, 53(2), 90-101.
- Boobis, A. R., Ossendorp, B. C., Banasiak, U., Hamey, P. Y., Sebestyen, I., & Moretto, A.
  (2008). Cumulative risk assessment of pesticide residues in food. *Toxicol. Lett.*, *180*(2), 137-150.
- Dallinga, J. W., Moonen, E. J., Dumoulin, J., Evers, J. L., Geraedts, J. P., & Kleinjans, J.
  (2002). Decreased human semen quality and organochlorine compounds in blood. *Hum. Reprod.*, 17(8), 1973-1979.
- Den Hond, E., Roels, H. A., Hoppenbrouwers, K., Nawrot, T., Thijs, L., Vandermeulen, C.,...
  & Staessen, J. A. (2002). Sexual maturation in relation to polychlorinated aromatic
  hydrocarbons: Sharpe and Skakkebaek's hypothesis revisited. *Environ. Health Persp.*, *110*(8), 771.
- 528 Dorsey, A. (2005). *Toxicological Profile for Alpha-, Beta-, Gamma, and Delta-* 529 *hexachlorocyclohexane*. Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.

EFSA (2008). Panel on Plant Protection Products and their Residues (PPR) Scientific Opinion 530 on a request from the EFSA evaluate the suitability of existing methodologies and, if 531 appropriate, the identification of new approaches to assess cumulative and synergic 532 risks from pesticides to human health with a view to set MRLs for those pesticides in 533 the frame of Regulation (EC) 396/2005. EFSA J., 704, 1-85. 534 https://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/705. 535

536	Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2014a). Construction de valeurs toxicologiques
537	de référence adaptées à la prise en compte des mélanges en évaluation des risques
538	sanitaires: méthodes existantes et applications récentes. Envir. Risques Santé, 13(3),
539	203-221.

- Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2014b). An exposure-based framework for
  grouping pollutants for a cumulative risk assessment approach: Case study of indoor
  semi-volatile organic compounds. *Environ. Res.*, *130*, 20-28.
- Fournier, K., Tebby, C., Zeman, F., Glorennec, P., Zmirou-Navier, D., & Bonvallot, N.
  (2016). Multiple exposures to indoor contaminants: Derivation of benchmark doses
  and relative potency factors based on male reprotoxic effects. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharm.*,
  74, 23-30.
- Fournier, K., Baumont, E., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2017). Relative toxicity for indoor
  semi volatile organic compounds based on neuronal death. *Toxicol. Lett.*, 279, 33-42.
- Glorennec P., Mercier F., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Ramalho O., Mandin C. (2011). 549 Cumulative indoor exposures to Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds (SVOCs) in 550 France: the ECOS project. Indoor Air Conference.Austin,TX,USA; 2011. 551 http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00688091. Proceedings of meeting held 5-10 June 552 ISBN: 2011. Austin. Texas. 9781627482721. 553 554 http://www.proceedings.com/18032.html.
- Gray, L. E., Wilson, V. S., Stoker, T., Lambright, C., Furr, J., Noriega, N.,... & Guillette, L.
  (2006). Adverse effects of environmental antiandrogens and androgens on
  reproductive development in mammals. *Int. J. Androl.*, 29(1), 96-104.

558	Habert, R., Muczynski, V., Lehraiki, A., Lambrot, R., Lécureuil, C., Levacher, C., &
559	Rouiller-Fabre, V. (2009). Adverse effects of endocrine disruptors on the foetal testis
560	development: focus on the phthalates. Folia Histochem. Cyto., 47(5), S67-S74.

- Hannas, B. R., Lambright, C. S., Furr, J., Howdeshell, K. L., Wilson, V. S., & Gray Jr, L. E.
  (2011). Dose-response assessment of fetal testosterone production and gene
  expression levels in rat testes following in utero exposure to diethylhexyl phthalate,
  diisobutyl phthalate, diisoheptyl phthalate, and diisononyl phthalate. *Toxicol. Sci.*, *123*(1), 206-216.
- IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. (2010). Some
   non-heterocyclic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and some related exposures, *IARC Monog. Eval. Carc.*, 92, 1.
- Ineris (2003). Hydrocarbures aromatiques polycycliques (HAPs). Évaluation de la relation
  dose-réponse pour des effets cancérigènes : Approche substance par substance
  (facteurs d'équivalence toxique FET) et approche par mélanges. Évaluation de la
  relation dose-réponse.
- Inserm (2013). Expertise collective : Pesticides Effets sur la santé. ISBN 978-2-85598-906 X. https://www.inserm.fr/thematiques/sante-publique/expertises-collectives.
- Kay, V. R., Bloom, M. S., & Foster, W. G. (2014). Reproductive and developmental effects of
  phthalate diesters in males. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.*, 44(6), 467-498.
- Mandin C., Mercier F., Lucas J-P., Ramalho O., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Raffy G., Gilles
  E., Glorennec P., & Le Bot B (2014). ECOS-POUSS: A Nationwide Survey of SemiVolatile Organic Compounds in Home Settled Dust. Proceedings of the Indoor Air
  conference 2014, July 7-12 2014, Hong Kong, Vol. VI, 143-148.

581	Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Ramalho, O., Lucas, J. P., Gilles, E., Blanchard, O., Bonvallot, N.,
582	Glorennec, P., and Le Bot, B. (2016). Semi-volatile organic compounds in the
583	particulate phase in dwellings: A nationwide survey in France. Atmos. Environ., 136,
584	82-94.

- Meek, M. E., Boobis, A. R., Crofton, K. M., Heinemeyer, G., Van Raaij, M., & Vickers, C.
  (2011). Risk assessment of combined exposure to multiple chemicals: a WHO/IPCS
  framework. *Regul. Toxicol. Pharm.*, 60(2 suppl 1), S1-S14.
- Mercier F., Glorennec P., Thomas O., Le Bot B. (2011). Organic contamination of settled
  house dust: a review for exposure assessment purposes. *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, 45,
  6716-6727.
- Miodovnik, A., Edwards, A., Bellinger, D. C., & Hauser, R. (2014). Developmental
   neurotoxicity of ortho-phthalate diesters: review of human and experimental evidence.
   *Neurotoxicology*, 41, 112-122.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Wei, W., Raffy, G., Mercier, F.,
  Blanchard, O., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2017a). Indoor residential exposure to
  semivolatile organic compounds in France. *Environ. Int.*, in press.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., & Glorennec, P. (2017b). Aggregating exposures & cumulating
  risk for semivolatile organic compounds: A review. *Environ. Res.*, *158*, 649-659.
- Rostami, I., & Juhasz, A. L. (2011). Assessment of persistent organic pollutant (POP)
  bioavailability and bioaccessibility for human health exposure assessment: a critical
  review. *Crit. Rev. Env. Sci. Tec.*, 41(7), 623-656.
- Sarigiannis, D. A., & Hansen, U. (2012). Considering the cumulative risk of mixtures of
  chemicals–a challenge for policy makers. *Environ. Health*, *11*(1), S18.

604	Selevan, S. G., Kimmel, C. A., & Mendola, P. (2000). Identifying critical windows of
605	exposure for children's health. Environ. Health Persp., 108(Suppl 3), 451.

- 606 Swan, S. H., Main, K. M., Liu, F., Stewart, S. L., Kruse, R. L., Calafat, A. M.,... & Teague, J.
- L. (2005). Decrease in anogenital distance among male infants with prenatal phthalate
  exposure. *Environ. Health Persp.*, 1056-1061.
- Tryphonas, H. (1994). Immunotoxicity of polychlorinated biphenyls: present status and future
  considerations. In *Dioxins and the Immune System* (pp. 149-162). Karger Publishers.
- 611 Tryphonas, H. (1995). Immunotoxicity of PCBs (aroclors) in relation to Great Lakes. *Environ*.
  612 *Health Persp.*, *103*(Suppl 9), 35.
- US EPA (1996). PCBs: Cancer Dose-Response Assessment and Application to
  Environmental Mixtures. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research
  and Development, National Center for Environmental Assessment, Washington
  Office, Washington, DC, EPA/600/P-96/001F, 1996.
- 617 US EPA (2002). A Review of the Reference Dose and Reference Concentration Processes.
- 618 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Risk Assessment Forum, Washington, DC,
  619 EPA/630/P-02/002F.
- US EPA (2005). Guidelines for carcinogen risk assessment. U.S. Environmental Protection
  Agency, Risk Assessment Forum, Washington, DC, EPA/630/P-03/001F.
- 622 US EPA (2008). IRIS Glossary. http://www.epa.gov/iris.
- Van den Berg, M., Birnbaum, L., Bosveld, A. T., Brunström, B., Cook, P., Feeley, M.,... &
  Kubiak, T. (1998). Toxic equivalency factors (TEFs) for PCBs, PCDDs, PCDFs for
  humans and wildlife. *Environ. Health Persp.*, *106*(12), 775.

626	Van den Berg, M., Birnbaum, L. S., Denison, M., De Vito, M., Farland, W., Feeley, M., &
627	Rose, M. (2006). The 2005 World Health Organization reevaluation of human and
628	mammalian toxic equivalency factors for dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. Toxicol.
629	<i>Sci.</i> , <i>93</i> (2), 223-241.

- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2008). Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor
  environments. *Atmos. Environ.*, 42(40), 9018-9040.
- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2010). SVOC partitioning between the gas phase and
  settled dust indoors. *Atmos. Environ.*, 44(30), 3609-3620.
- World Health Organization. (2008). Guidelines for drinking-water quality [electronic
  resource]: incorporating 1st and 2nd addenda, vol. 1, Recommendations.

#### SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

# Chemical-by-chemical and cumulative risk assessment of residential indoor exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France

Maud Pelletier<sup>1,2</sup>, Philippe Glorennec<sup>1,2</sup>, Corinne Mandin<sup>3</sup>, Barbara Le Bot<sup>1,2,4</sup>, Olivier Ramalho<sup>3</sup>, Fabien Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>, Nathalie Bonvallot<sup>1,2\*</sup>.

<sup>1</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France

<sup>2</sup>INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France

<sup>3</sup>University of Paris-Est, Scientific and Technical Center for Building (CSTB), Health and Comfort Department, French Indoor Air Quality Observatory (OQAI), 84 Avenue Jean Jaurès, Champs sur Marne, 77447 Marne la Vallée Cedex 2, France

<sup>4</sup>LERES-Environment and Health Research Laboratory (Irset and EHESP Technologic Platform), Rennes, France

\*Corresponding author:

INSERM-U1085, Irset-Research Institute for Environmental and Occupational Health, Rennes, France. EHESP-School of Public Health, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Rennes, France.

Tel.: +33-2 99 02 26 22.

E-mail address: nathalie.bonvallot@ehesp.fr

## Table of contents:

**Table S1:** Reference doses (RfD) and cancer slope factors (CSF) retrieved from literature for most critical effect for SVOCs and used for chemical by chemical risk assessment by estimation of hazard quotients and excess risks

**Table S2:** SVOC oral bioavailabilities ( $f_{oral}$ ) used for the estimation of internal reference doses (average values) retrieved from Pelletier et al. (2017) and online databases

**Table S3:** Hazard quotients estimated for indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

**Table S4:** Neurotoxic reference doses (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors for neurotoxic cumulative assessment group

**Table S5:** Hazard indexes for neurotoxic indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

**Table S6:** Reprotoxic reference doses (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors

 for reprotoxic cumulative assessment group

**Table S7:** Hazard indexes for reprotoxic indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

**Table S8:** Reference compounds's cacer slope factor (CSF) or reference dose (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors for specific health effects and used for cumulative risk assessment by using toxicity equivalency factor and relative potency factor approaches

**Table S9:** Relative potency factors (RPF) values established for 9 SVOCs, based on Fournier et al. (2017) benchmark doses ( $BMD_{10}$ ) corresponding to a decrease of 10% in neuronal viability

**Table S10:** Reference doses (RfD) constructed for the 8 PCBs included in this study from the RfDretrieved from literature for the Aroclor 1254 for immunotoxic effect

## References

**Table S1:** Reference doses (RfD) and cancer slope factors (CSF) retrieved from literature for most critical effect for SVOCs and used for chemical by chemical risk assessment by estimation of hazard quotients and excess risks

SVOC	RfD <sup>ª</sup> (µg/kg- bw/d)	CSF (mg/kg /d) <sup>-1</sup>	Reference	Critical effect (following oral exposure)	Point of departure (mg/kg-bw/d)	Uncertainty factor
Aldrin	0.03		ANSES <sup>b</sup> (2015) ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2002) US EPA <sup>d</sup> (1988)	Liver lesions and increased relative liver weight in adult male and female rats after chronic exposure (2 years)	LOAEL=0.025	UFH=10 UFA= 10 UFL=10
Aldrin	2 (gest)		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016)	Decreased body weight and electroconvulsive shock threshold in offspring male and female after acute exposure (7 days) of pregnant mice	LOAEL=2	UFH= 10 UFA = 10 UFL=10
Anthracene	300		US EPA <sup>d</sup> (1991)	No observed effects in adult male and female mice after subchronic exposure (90 days)	NOAEL=1000	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS= 30
BBP	200		US EPA <sup>d</sup> (2000)	Increased relative liver and brain weights in adult male rats after chronic exposure (6 months)	NOAEL=159	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS= 10
BDE 47	0.002 (child)		Li et al. (2014)	Decreased relative uterus weight in 2 months female rats after single dose exposure at PND 10	BMDL=0.002	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=10 MF=1
BDE 99 <sup>e</sup>	0.1 (child)		US EPA <sup>d</sup> (2008)	Neurobehavioral developmental effects in adult male and female mice after exposure to single dose at PND 10	BMDL <sub>1SD</sub> =0.29	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS= 3 UFD= 10
BDE 99 <sup>e</sup>	10 (gest)		Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Suppression of testosterone levels, reductions of anogenital distance in offspring male after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	NOAEL=1	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.3 (child)		US EPA <sup>d</sup> (2017)	Neurobehavioral impairment in adult male and female rats after postnatal exposure from PND 5 to PND 11	BMDL <sub>s</sub> =0.092	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 3
Benzo[a]pyrene		1	US EPA <sup>d</sup> (2017)	Tumor response in the alimentary tract (forestomach, esophagus, tongue, and larynx) of female mice after oral chronic exposure (2 years).	BMDL <sub>10</sub> <sup>f</sup>	
Chlorpyrifos	0.1 (child)		OEHHA <sup>g</sup> (2010)	Reduced plasma and red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult Beagle dogs after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.03	UFH=10 UFA=3 UF <sup>h</sup> =10
Chlorpyrifos	1		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016) ANSES <sup>b</sup> (2015)	Reduced red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult male and female rats after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.1	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
DBP	2 (gest/ child)		ANSES <sup>b</sup> (2008)	Reduction of spermatocyte development and mammary glands dysplasia in offspring male after subchronic exposure of pregnant rats and offspring from GD 15 to PND 21	LOAEL=2	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 10

DBP	52		RIVM (2001)	Decreased number and body weight of offspring rats (without maternal toxicity) after a two-generation reproductive toxicity study	LOAEL=52	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 10
DEHP	44 (gest)		Health Canada (1994)	Decreased fetus number after acute exposure (17 days) of pregnant mice	NOAEL=44	1000
DEHP	3.7		RIVM (2001)	Sertoli cells vacuolation in adult male rats after subchronic exposure (13 weeks)	NOAEL=3.7	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS= 10
DEP	200		RIVM (2001)	Degenaration and atrophy of testes and spermatogenesis impairment in adult male rats after chronic exposure (16 weeks)	NOAEL=100	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 5
DiBP	200 (gest)		Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Suppression of fetal testosterone synthesis after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	BMDL=40	200
Dieldrin	0.05		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016) ANSES <sup>b</sup> (2009) US EPA <sup>d</sup> (1998)	Increased relative liver weight and hepatic lesions in adult female rats after chronic expsoure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.005	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
DiNP	800 (gest)		Benson (2009)	Decreased fetal testosterone and retained areolas/nipples in offspring male after acute exposure (14 days) of pregnant rats	LOAEL=750	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL=10
Fluorene	40		US EPA <sup>d</sup> (1990)	Decreased red blood cells, packed cell volume and hemoglobin in adult male mice after subchronic exposure (13 weeks)	LOAEL=125	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS=10 UFL= 3
Galaxolide	1500		Bonvallot et al. (2010)	Increased body weight and relative liver weight in adult male and female rats after subchronic exposure (90 days)	NOAEL=150	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Lindane	0.01		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016)	Biphasic changes in cell- and humoral- mediated immunity to red blood cells in adult female mice after chronic exposure (24 weeks)	LOAEL=0.012	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 10
Lindane		1.1	OEHHA <sup>g</sup> (2011)	Increased in liver tumor of male mice after oral chronic exposure (2 years)	i Q <sub>animal</sub>	
Phenanthrene	40		RIVM (2001)	Decreased body weight, increased relative liver and kidney weight (unknown species and duration of exposure)	na	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Tributyl phosphate	1100 (gest)		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016)	Decreased maternal body weight gain after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	BMDL <sub>1SD</sub> =110	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Tributyl phosphate	80		ATSDR <sup>c</sup> (2016)	Urinary bladder hyperplasia in adult male rats after chronic exposure (2 years)	BMDL <sub>10</sub> =8.03	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Tonalide	15		Bonvallot et al. (2010)	Increased relative liver weight in adult rats after subchronic exposure (90 days)	NOAEL=1.5	UFH= 10 UFA= 10

BMDL: benchmark dose modelling; GD: gestational days; LOAEL: low observed adverse effect level; na: not available; MF: modifying factor; NOAEL: no observed adverse effect level; PND: postnatal day; UF<sub>A</sub>: interspecies uncertainty factor; UF<sub>D</sub>: database deficiency uncertainty factor; UF<sub>H</sub>: intraspecies uncertainty factor; UF<sub>S</sub>: acute/subchronic uncertainty factor.

<sup>a</sup> "Gest" correspond to RfD specific to gestational exposure and "child" to RfD specific to postnatal exposure.

<sup>b</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://www.anses.fr/fr/content/les-valeurs-de-r%C3%A9f%C3%A9rence</u>

<sup>c</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/mrls/mrllist.asp</u>

<sup>d</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ncea/iris/search/index.cfm</u>?

<sup>e</sup> Assumption of similar toxic potency between congeners having the same molecular formula (same number of halogenated atoms) led to use the RfD of BDE 99 also for BDE 85 and BDE 100.

<sup>f</sup>  $BMDL_{10}$ : the animal cancer potency was estimated from a linear extrapolation from the 90% confidence bound on the  $BMD_{10}$  (estimated using multistage-Weibull model).

<sup>g</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/chemicals</u>

<sup>h</sup>Additional factor for children extrapolation.

<sup>i</sup> q<sub>animal</sub>: correspond to the animal cancer potency estimated from the upper 95% confidence bound on the linear extrapolation using the Crump linearized multistage polynomial model.

**Table S2:** SVOC oral bioavailabilities ( $f_{oral}$ ) used for the estimation of internal reference doses (average values) retrieved from Pelletier et al. (2017) and online databases

SVOC	f <sub>oral</sub> (-) <sup>1</sup>	SVOC	f <sub>oral</sub> (-) <sup>1</sup>
Aldrin	0.53	Dieldrin	0.53
Anthracene	0.68	Fluorene	0.60
BBP	0.75	Lindane	0.62
BDE 47	0.85	Galaxolide	0.50
BDE 85	0.44	PCB101	0.70
BDE 99	0.82	PCB105	0.80
BDE 100	0.84	PCB118	0.64
BDE 153	0.85	PCB138	0.89
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.43	PCB153	0.72
Chlorpyrifos	0.83	PCB28	0.78
DBP	0.75	PCB31	0.79
DEHP	0.75	PCB52	0.83
DEP	0.75	Phenanthrene	0.93
DiBP	0.75	Tonalide	0.50
DiNP	0.75	Tributyl phosphate	0.50
DPP	0.75	2,3,7,8-TCDD	0.76
Cypermethrin	0.36		

<sup>1</sup>Arithmetic mean estimate from retrieved values from online databases (Agency for toxic substances and disease registry (ATSDR); Hazardous substances data bank (HSBD)).

**Table S3:** Hazard quotients estimated for indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

	Highest hazard		Children		Adults		Pregnant women		
SVOC	quotient								
	p50	p95	p50	p95	p50	p95	p50	p95	
Aldrin	0.004	0.01	0.004	0.01	0.001	0.005	0.00002	0.00007	
Dieldrin	0.03	0.1	0.03	0.1	0.009	0.05			
Lindane	0.3	2.1	0.3	2.1	0.09	0.7			
Chlorpyrifos	0.002	0.005	0.002	0.005	0.00007	0.0002			
Tributylphosphate	0.00003	0.0001	0.00003	0.0001	0.000009	0.00004	0.0000007	0.000003	
Galaxolide	0.00008	0.0004	0.00008	0.0004	0.00003	0.0001			
Tonalide	0.002	0.01	0.002	0.01	0.0008	0.004			
Anthracene	0.000002	0.000009	0.000002	0.000009	0.0000007	0.000004			
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.001	0.007	0.001	0.007					
Fluorene	0.00004	0.0002	0.00004	0.0002	0.00001	0.00009			
Phenanthrene	0.0002	0.001	0.0002	0.001	0.00007	0.0004			
BBP	0.001	0.004	0.001	0.004	0.0001	0.0005			
DBP	0.3	2.1	0.3	2.1	0.004	0.03	0.1	0.7	
DEHP	0.2	0.7	0.2	0.7	0.02	0.08	0.002	0.007	
DEP	0.002	0.02	0.002	0.02	0.0006	0.005			
DiBP	0.004	0.01					0.004	0.01	
DiNP	0.00008	0.0004					0.00008	0.0004	
BDE 47	1	2.7	1	2.7					
BDE 85	0.0002	0.0009	0.0002	0.0009	0.00006	0.0003	0.0000006	0.000003	
BDE 99	0.008	0.01	0.008	0.01			0.00003	0.00006	
BDE 100	0.01	0.06	0.01	0.06	0.005	0.02	0.00005	0.0002	

**Table S4:** Neurotoxic reference doses (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors

 for neurotoxic cumulative assessment group

svoc	RfD <sup>ª</sup> (µg/kg- bw/d)	Reference	Critical effect (following oral exposure, excepted if specified)	Point of departure (mg/kg-bw/d)	Uncertainty factor
Aldrin	2 (gest)	ATSDR <sup>b</sup> (2016)	Decreased body weight and electroconvulsive shock threshold in offspring male and female after acute exposure (7 days) of pregnant mice	LOAEL=2	UFH= 10 UFA = 10 UFL=10
BBP	170 (child)	This study (from Min et al., 2014)	Learning and memory impairment, decreased locomotor activity and induce depression in 1 month-old male rats after acute exposure (2 weeks)	NOAEL=50	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3
BDE 47 0.1 (child		US EPA <sup>c</sup> (2008)	Spontaneous motor behavior impairment and decreased habituation capability in adult male mice after single dose exposure at PND 10	BMDL <sub>1SD</sub> =0.35	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 10 UFS= 3
BDE 99	0.1 (child)	US EPA <sup>c</sup> (2008)	Neurobehavioral developmental effects in adult male and female mice after single dose exposure at PND 10	BMDL <sub>1SD</sub> =0.29	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 10 UFS= 3
BDE 153	3 (child)	This study (from Zhang et al., 2013)	Decreased spontaneous behavior in 1 and 2 months-old male rats after intraperitoneal <sup>d</sup> single dose exposure at PND 10	NOAEL=1	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.3 (child)	US EPA <sup>c</sup> (2017)	Neurobehavioral impairment in adult male and female rats after postnatal exposure from PND 5 to PND 11	BMDL <sub>s</sub> =0.092	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 3
Chlorpyrifos	1	ATSDR <sup>b</sup> (2016) ANSES <sup>e</sup> (2015)	Reduced red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult male and female rats after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.1	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Chlorpyrifos	0.1 (child)	ОЕННА <sup>f</sup> (2010)	Reduced plasma and red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult Beagle dogs after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.03	UFH=10 UFA=3 UF <sup>g</sup> =10
DBP	17	This study (from Yan et al., 2016)	Anxiety and oxidative stress in brain tissue in 10 weeks male rats after 1 month exposure	NOAEL=5	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3
DEHP	17	This study (from Tang et al., 2015)	Spatial learning impairment and memory dysfunction in 2 months-old male mice after acute exposure (10 days)	NOAEL=5	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3
DiBP	170	This study (from Ma et al., 2013)	Learning impairment and increased apoptosis rate of hippocampal cells in adult male and female mice after subchronic exposure (8 weeks)	NOAEL=500	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFD=10 UFS=3

Dieldrin	0.1	ATSDR <sup>b</sup> (2016)	Learning impairment in young adult male monkeys after subchronic exposure (55 days)	NOAEL=0.01	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Fluorene	33	This study (from Peiffer et al., 2016)	Spatial learning ability impairment in adult male rats after acute exposure (4 weeks)	NOAEL=10	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3
PCB 52	0.3 (gest/ child)	This study (from Boix et al., 2010, 2011)	Motor coordination impairment in 4 months-old male and female rats after subchronic exposure of pregnant rats from GD 7 to PND 21	LOAEL=1	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFL=10 UFS=3
PCB 118	0.4 (gest)	This study (from Kuriyama and Chahoud 2004)	Spontaneous reflexes impairment and increased motor activity in offspring male and female after single dose exposure of pregnant rats	LOAEL=0.375	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFL=10
PCB 138 <sup>h</sup>	0.3 (gest/ child)	This study (from Boix et al., 2010, 2011)	Spontaneous motor activity and learning impairment in 4 months-old male and female rats after subchronic exposure of pregnant rats from GD 7 to PND 21	LOAEL=1	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFL=10 UFS=3
Lindane	2.7 (gest/ child)	This study (from Myers 1999)	Increased motor activity and decreased motor reflex in offspring rats after subchronic exposure of pregnant rats from GD 6 to PND 10	NOAEL=0.8	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=3

BMDL: benchmark dose modelling; GD: gestational days; LOAEL: low observed adverse effect level; NOAEL: no observed adverse effect level; PND: postnatal day;  $UF_A$ : interspecies uncertainty factor;  $UF_D$ : database deficiency uncertainty factor;  $UF_H$ : intraspecies uncertainty factor;  $UF_L$ : LOAEL uncertainty factor;  $UF_S$ : acute/subchronic uncertainty factor.

<sup>a</sup> "Gest" correspond to RfD specific to gestational exposure and "child" to RfD specific to postnatal exposure.

<sup>b</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/mrls/mrllist.asp</u>

<sup>c</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ncea/iris/search/index.cfm</u>?

<sup>d</sup> For BDE 153, no studies performing *in vivo* oral exposures of mammalian species were found and the one of Zhang et al. (2013) performing *in vivo* intraperitoneal exposure of rats was selected.

<sup>e</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://www.anses.fr/fr/content/les-valeurs-de-r%C3%A9f%C3%A9rence</u>

<sup>f</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/chemicals</u>

<sup>g</sup>Additional factor for children extrapolation.

<sup>h</sup> Assumption of similar toxic potency between congeners having the same molecular formula (same number of halogenated atoms) led to use the RfD of PCB 138 also for PCB 153.

	Child	dren	Adu	ılts	Pregnant women	
SVOC	p50	p95	p50	p95	p50	p95
Aldrin					0.00002	0.00007
Dieldrin	0.01	0.07	0.004	0.02		
Lindane	0.001	0.008			0.0003	0.003
Chlorpyrifos	0.002	0.005	0.00007	0.0002		
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.001	0.007				
Fluorene	0.00005	0.0003	0.00002	0.0001		
PCB 52	0.001	0.007			0.0003	0.002
PCB 118					0.0001	0.0002
PCB 138	0.0003	0.002			0.00008	0.0002
PCB 153	0.0003	0.002			0.0001	0.0003
BBP	0.002	0.004				
DBP	0.04	0.2	0.01	0.09		
DEHP	0.05	0.1	0.004	0.02		
DiBP	0.01	0.04	0.005	0.02		
BDE 47	0.02	0.05				
BDE 99	0.008	0.01				
BDE 153	0.00002	0.0001				
Hazard index	0.2	0.4	0.03	0.1	0.001	0.005

**Table S5:** Hazard indexes for neurotoxic indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

**Table S6:** Reprotoxic reference doses (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors for reprotoxic cumulative assessment group

svoc	RfD <sup>a</sup> (µg/kg- bw/d)	Reference	Critical effect (following oral exposure)	Point of departure (mg/kg-bw/d)	Uncertainty factor
BBP	1200	ОЕННА <sup>ь</sup> (2013)	Reduced birth weight in F1 male and female rats after a two-generation reproductive toxicity study	NOAEL=20	1000
BDE 47	0.002 (child)	Li et al. (2014)	Decreased relative uterus weight in 2 months female rats after single dose exposure at PND 10	BMDL=0.002	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFS=10 MF=1
BDE 99 <sup>c</sup>	10 (gest)	Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Suppression of testosterone levels, reductions of anogenital distance in offspring male after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	NOAEL=1	UFH= 10 UFA= 10
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.02	This study (from Fournier et al., 2016)	Decreased in testosterone synthesis in adult male rats after subchronic exposure (90 days)	BMDL <sub>10</sub> =0.002	UFA=10 UFH=10
Chlorpyrifos	40 (gest)	This study (from Shin et al., 2015)	Sperm motility impairment in offspring male after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant mice	NOAEL=4	UFA=10 UFH=10
Chlorpyrifos	27	This study (from Sai et al., 2014)	Reduced sperm counts, motility in caudal epididymidis, testosterone level and altered seminiferous tubules in adult male rats after subchronic exposure (90 days)	NOAEL=2.7	UFA=10 UFH=10
DBP	2 (gest/ Child)	ANSES <sup>d</sup> (2008)	Reduction of spermatocyte development and mammary glands dysplasia in offspring male after subchronic exposure of pregnant rats from GD 15 to PND 21	LOAEL=2	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 10
DBP	52	RIVM (2001)	Decreased number and body weight of offspring rats (without maternal toxicity) after a two-generation reproductive toxicity study	LOAEL=52	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 10
DEHP	44 (gest)	Health Canada (1994)	Decreased fetus number after acute exposure (17 days) of pregnant mice	NOAEL=44	1000
DEHP	3.7	RIVM (2001)	Sertoli cells vacuolation in adult male and female rats after subchronic exposure (13 weeks)	NOAEL=3.7	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFS= 10
DEP	200	RIVM (2001)	Degenaration and atrophy of testes and spermatogenesis impairment in adult male rats after chronic exposure (16 weeks)	NOAEL=100	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFD= 5

DiBP	200 (gest)	Kortenkamp and Faust (2010)	Suppression of fetal testosterone synthesis after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	BMDL=40	200
Dieldrin	0.02	This study (from Perobelli et al., 2010)	Increased immotile sperm in adult male rats after subchronic exposure (8 weeks)	LOAEL=0.05	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFL=10 UFS=3
DINP	750 (gest)	Benson (2009)	Decreased fetal testosterone and retained areolas/nipples in offspring male after acute exposure (14 days) of pregnant rats	LOAEL=750	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL=10
PCB 101 and 118 <sup>e</sup>	0.0003 (gest/ child)	This study (from Pocar et al., 2011)	Decreased relative teste and ovary weight in offspring (F1 and F2) after subchronic exposure of pregnant mice from GD 0 to PND 21	LOAEL=0.001	UFA=10 UFH=10 UFL=10 UFS=3
Lindane	3 (child)	ATSDR <sup>f</sup> (2016)	Reduced relative testicular and epididymis weight, spermatid and sperm counts, and testosterone level in male offspring of rats after acute exposure (6 days) during lactation	LOAEL=1	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 3

BMDL: benchmark dose modelling; GD: gestational days; LOAEL: low observed adverse effect level; MF: modifying factor; NOAEL: no observed adverse effect level; PND: postnatal day; UF<sub>A</sub>: interspecies uncertainty factor; UF<sub>D</sub>: database deficiency uncertainty factor; UF<sub>H</sub>: intraspecies uncertainty factor; UF<sub>L</sub>: LOAEL uncertainty factor; UF<sub>S</sub>: acute/subchronic uncertainty factor.

<sup>a</sup> "Gest" correspond to RfD specific to gestational exposure and "child" to RfD specific to postnatal exposure.

<sup>b</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/chemicals</u>

<sup>c</sup> Assumption of similar toxic potency between congeners having the same molecular formula (same number of halogenated atoms) led to use the RfD of BDE 99 also for BDE 100.

<sup>d</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://www.anses.fr/fr/content/les-valeurs-de-r%C3%A9f%C3%A9rence</u>

<sup>e</sup> For PCB 101 and 118, only Pocar et al. (2011) studied combined exposure to both congener and their LOAEL for reprotoxic effects was employed to construct a common RfD<sub>rep</sub>.

<sup>f</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/mrls/mrllist.asp</u>

	Child	dren	Ad	Adults		Pregnant women	
SVOC	p50	p95	p50	p95	p50	p95	
Dieldrin	0.07	0.3	0.02	0.1			
Lindane	0.0009	0.01					
Chlorpyrifos	0.000007	0.00002	0.000003	0.000007	0.000002	0.000005	
Benzo[a]pyrene	0.02	0.1	0.006	0.03			
∑РСВ 101+118	1	5			0.1	1	
BBP	0.0002	0.0006	0.00002	0.00008			
DBP	0.3	2.1	0.004	0.03	0.1	0.7	
DEHP	0.2	0.6	0.02	0.08	0.002	0.007	
DEP	0.002	0.02	0.0006	0.005			
DiBP					0.004	0.01	
DiNP					0.00009	0.0004	
BDE 47	1	2.7					
BDE 99					0.00004	0.00009	
BDE 100					0.00005	0.0002	
Hazard index	3	8.1	0.07	0.2	0.3	1.4	

**Table S7:** Hazard indexes for reprotoxic indoor SVOCs in France (median and high uptakes with percentiles 50<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> respectively)

**Table S8:** Reference compounds's cacer slope factor (CSF) or reference dose (RfD) retrieved from literature or established by the authors for specific health effects and used for cumulative risk assessment by using toxicity equivalency factor and relative potency factor approaches

SVOC	CSF(mg/kg- bw/d) <sup>-1</sup> /RfD <sup>a</sup> (mg/kg-bw/d)	Reference	Critical effect (following oral exposure)	Point of departure (mg/kg-bw/d)	Uncertainty factor
Benzo[a]pyrene	CSF=1	US EPA <sup>b</sup> (2017)	Based on the tumor response in the alimentary tract (forestomach, esophagus, tongue, and larynx) of female mice after oral chronic exposure of 2 years	na	na
Chlorpyrifos	RfD=0.0001 (child)	ОЕННА <sup>с</sup> (2010)	Reduced plasma and red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult Beagle dogs after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.03	UFH=10 UFA=3 UF <sup>d</sup> =10
Chlorpyrifos	RfD=0.001	ATSDR <sup>e</sup> (2016) ANSES <sup>f</sup> (2015)	Reduced red blood cells cholinesterase activity in adult male and female rats after chronic exposure (2 years)	NOAEL=0.1	UFH=10 UFA=10
Cypermethrin	RfD <sub>rep</sub> = 0.04	This study (from Fournier et al., 2016)	Decreased testosterone level in adult male rats after acute exposure (15 days)	BMDL <sub>10</sub> =3.7	UFA=10 UFH=10
DEHP	RfD=0.044 (gest)	Health Canada (1994)	Decreased fetus number after acute exposure (17 days) of pregnant mice	NOAEL=44	1000
DPP	RfD=0.2 (gest)	Benson (2009)	Decreased fetal testosterone production after acute exposure (10 days) of pregnant rats	BMDL <sub>1SD</sub> =17	100
2,3,7,8-TCDD	RfD=7.10 <sup>-10</sup>	US EPA <sup>b</sup> (2012)	Decreased sperm count and motility in men exposed to TCDD as boys. Increased TSH in noenates.	LOAEL=2.10 <sup>-8</sup>	UFH=3 UFL=10

na: not available

<sup>a</sup> "Gest" correspond to RfD specific to gestational exposure and "child" to RfD specific to postnatal exposure.

<sup>b</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ncea/iris/search/index.cfm</u>?

<sup>c</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/chemicals</u>

<sup>d</sup> Additional factor for children extrapolation

<sup>e</sup>Retrieved from: <u>https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/mrls/mrllist.asp</u>

<sup>f</sup> Retrieved from: <u>https://www.anses.fr/fr/content/les-valeurs-de-r%C3%A9f%C3%A9rence</u>

**Table S9:** Relative potency factors (RPF) values established for 9 SVOCs, based on Fournier et al. (2017) benchmark doses (BMD<sub>10</sub>) corresponding to a decrease of 10% in neuronal viability

SVOC	BMD <sub>10</sub> (μM)	RPF
Chlorpyrifos	20.09	1
Benzo[a]pyrene	2.43	8.27
DEHP	10.64	1.89
PCB 52	39.89	0.5
PCB 153	0.072	279.03
Dieldrin	15.54	1.29
Lindane	38.93	0.52
BDE 47	4.83	4.16
BDE 99	6.8	2.95

**Table S10:** Reference doses (RfD) constructed for the 8 PCBs included in this study from the RfD retrieved from literature for the Aroclor 1254 for immunotoxic effect

SVOC	RfD (μg/kg- bw/d)	Reference	Critical effect (following oral exposure)	Point of departure (mg/kg-bw/d)	Uncertainty factor
∑ 8 PCB (28, 31, 52, 101, 105, 118, 138, 153)	0.007	This study (from Arnold et al., 1995 and Tryphonas et al., 1991)	Immunotoxicity in offspring after subchronic exposure to Aroclor 1254 of pregnant monkeys during gestation and lactation (46 weeks) and in adult after chronic exposure of 23 and 55 months	LOAEL=0.005* 0,34 <sup>ª</sup>	UFH= 10 UFA= 10 UFL= 3

<sup>a</sup> The LOAEL was multiplied by a factor of 0.34 which correspond to the proportion (34%) of the 8 congeners in the Aroclor 1254.

### References

Arnold, D. L., Bryce, F., McGuire, P. F., Stapley, R., Tanner, J. R., Wrenshall, E., ... & Malcolm, S. (1995). Toxicological consequences of aroclor 1254 ingestion by female rhesus (Macaca mulatta) monkeys. Part 2. Reproduction and infant findings. *Food and chemical toxicology*, *33*(6), 457-474.

Benson, R. (2009). Hazard to the developing male reproductive system from cumulative exposure to phthalate esters-dibutyl phthalate, diisobutyl phthalate, butylbenzyl phthalate, diethylhexyl phthalate, dipentyl phthalate, and diisononyl phthalate. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*, *53*(2), 90-101.

Boix, J., Cauli, O., & Felipo, V. (2010). Developmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls 52, 138 or 180 affects differentially learning or motor coordination in adult rats. Mechanisms involved. *Neuroscience*, 167(4), 994-1003.

Boix, J., Cauli, O., Leslie, H., & Felipo, V. (2011). Differential long-term effects of developmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls 52, 138 or 180 on motor activity and neurotransmission. Gender dependence and mechanisms involved. *Neurochemistry international*, 58(1), 69-77.

Bonvallot, N., Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2010). Health ranking of ingested semi-volatile organic compounds in house dust: an application to France. *Indoor air*, 20(6), 458-472.

Fournier, K., Tebby, C., Zeman, F., Glorennec, P., Zmirou-Navier, D., & Bonvallot, N. (2016). Multiple exposures to indoor contaminants: Derivation of benchmark doses and relative potency factors based on male reprotoxic effects. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*, *74*, 23-30.

Fournier, K., Baumont, E., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2017). Relative toxicity for indoor semi volatile organic compounds based on neuronal death. *Toxicology Letters*, 279, 33-42.

Health Canada (1994). Canadian Environmental Protection Act. Priority Substance List, Assessment Report : Bis(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate. ISBN 0-662-22031-5.

Kortenkamp, A., & Faust, M. (2010). Combined exposures to anti-androgenic chemicals: steps towards cumulative risk assessment. *International journal of andrology*, *33*(2), 463-474.

Kuriyama, S. N., & Chahoud, I. (2004). In utero exposure to low-dose 2, 3', 4, 4', 5-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 118) impairs male fertility and alters neurobehavior in rat offspring. *Toxicology*, 202(3), 185-197.

Li, L. X., Chen, L., Cao, D., Chen, B. H., Zhao, Y., Meng, X. Z., ... & Zhang, Y. H. (2014). Development of a reference dose for BDE-47, 99, and 209 using benchmark dose methods. *Biomedical and Environmental Sciences*, *9*(27), 733-739.

Ma, N., Liu, S., Gao, P., Cao, P., & Xu, H. (2013). Effect of diisobutyl phthalate on learning and memory behavior and apoptosis of hippocampus cells in mice. *Journal of hygiene research*, 42(1), 57-60.

Min, A., Liu, F., Yang, X., & Chen, M. (2014). Benzyl butyl phthalate exposure impairs learning and memory and attenuates neurotransmission and CREB phosphorylation in mice. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 71, 81-89.

Myers, D.P. (1999) Lindane: Developmental neurotoxicity study in the Han Wistar rat by dietary administration. Unpublished report No. CIL/022 from Huntingdon Life Sciences Ltd, Suffolk, England (*cited in WHO/FAO, 2002*).

Peiffer, J., Grova, N., Hidalgo, S., Salquèbre, G., Rychen, G., Bisson, J. F., ... & Schroeder, H. (2016). Behavioral toxicity and physiological changes from repeated exposure to fluorene administered orally or intraperitoneally to adult male Wistar rats: A dose–response study. *Neurotoxicology*, 53, 321-333.

Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Wei, W., Raffy, G., Mercier, F., Blanchard, O., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2017). Indoor residential exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France. *Environment International*, in press.

Perobelli, J. E., Martinez, M. F., da Silva Franchi, C. A., Fernandez, C. D. B., Camargo, J. L. V. D., & Kempinas, W. D. G. (2010). Decreased sperm motility in rats orally exposed to single or mixed pesticides. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health*, Part A, 73(13-14), 991-1002.

Pocar, P., Fiandanese, N., Secchi, C., Berrini, A., Fischer, B., Schmidt, J. S., ... & Borromeo, V. (2011). Effects of polychlorinated biphenyls in CD-1 mice: reproductive toxicity and intergenerational transmission. *Toxicological Sciences*, *126*(1), 213-226.

RIVM (2001). Re-evaluation of human-toxicological maximum permissible risk levels. Report 711701 025.

Sai, L., Li, X., Liu, Y., Guo, Q., Xie, L., Yu, G., ... & Li, L. (2014). Effects of chlorpyrifos on reproductive toxicology of male rats. *Environmental toxicology*, 29(9), 1083-1088.

Shin, H. S., Seo, J. H., Jeong, S. H., Park, S. W., Park, Y. I., Son, S. W., ... & Kim, J. S. (2015). Effect on the H19 gene methylation of sperm and organs of offspring after chlorpyrifos-methyl exposure during organogenesis period. *Environmental toxicology*, 30(12), 1355-1363.

Tang, J., Yuan, Y., Wei, C., Liao, X., Yuan, J., Nanberg, E., ... & Yang, X. (2015). Neurobehavioral changes induced by di (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate and the protective effects of vitamin E in Kunming mice. *Toxicology Research*, 4(4), 1006-1015.

Tryphonas, H., Luster, M. I., Schiffman, G., Dawson, L. L., Hodgen, M., Germolec, D., ... & Arnold, D. L. (1991). Effect of chronic exposure of PCB (Aroclor 1254) on specific and nonspecific immune parameters in the rhesus (Macaca mulatta) monkey. *Fundamental and applied toxicology*, *16*(4), 773-786.

Yan, B., Guo, J., Liu, X., Li, J., Yang, X., Ma, P., & Wu, Y. (2016). Oxidative stress mediates dibutyl phthalateinduced anxiety-like behavior in Kunming mice. *Environmental toxicology and pharmacology*, 45, 45-51.

Zhang, H., Li, X., Nie, J., & Niu, Q. (2013). Lactation exposure to BDE-153 damages learning and memory, disrupts spontaneous behavior and induces hippocampus neuron death in adult rats. *Brain research*, 1517, 44-56.

## 5.1. Principaux résultats et apports de ce travail de thèse

Ce travail a en premier lieu permis d'estimer les expositions agrégées à 32 COSV fréquemment détectés dans les logements français.

- Trois voies d'exposition ont été prises en compte : l'ingestion des poussières déposées, l'inhalation d'air et le contact cutané avec les composés présents dans la phase gazeuse de l'air ;
- Une approche probabiliste a permis d'obtenir pour chaque composé et pour chaque tranche d'âge étudiée, allant de la naissance à 30 ans, une distribution représentative des expositions des individus des moins au plus exposés ;
- L'air a été identifié comme contributeur majoritaire dans les expositions agrégées pour 28 COSV sur 32 ;
- Enfin, les analyses de sensibilité ont révélé que les expositions étaient majoritairement influencées par la variabilité des données de contaminations puis par l'incertitude associée aux paramètres physico-chimiques.

Ensuite l'évaluation des risques réalisée pour 29 COSV a permis d'identifier les COSV les plus contributeurs au risque dans l'habitat selon différentes populations : le fœtus (en considérant l'exposition d'une femme enceinte âgée de 21-30 ans), le jeune enfant (en considérant un enfant âgé de 0-2 ans) et l'adulte (en considérant un adulte âgé de 21-30 ans).

Les résultats de l'ERS composé par composé ont révélé que des effets immunotoxiques et reprotoxiques étaient susceptibles de survenir pour 5 %
des enfants exposés au lindane et au DBP respectivement, et des effets reprotoxiques étaient susceptibles de survenir pour 50 % des enfants exposés au BDE 47.

- Les résultats de l'ERSC pour des effets toxiques communs ont révélé que des effets reprotoxiques étaient susceptibles de survenir pour 95 % des enfants et pour 5 % des fœtus exposés pendant la grossesse à des mélanges de composés. Les PCB 101 et 118, le BDE 47 et le DBP ont été identifiés comme les contributeurs majoritaires dans la survenue de ce risque reprotoxique.
- Les résultats de l'ERSC pour des mécanismes d'action ou des effets cellulaires communs ont révélé un risque inacceptable pour 95 % des enfants exposés à 9 composés neurotoxiques induisant une mort neuronale, pour 5 % des enfants exposés aux PCB 105 et 118 dont les effets toxiques sont médiés par une liaison au récepteur AhR et pour 25 % des enfants et 5 % des adultes exposés à 4 composés reprotoxiques (induisant une diminution du taux de testostérone). Le DEHP, le PCB 105 et le DEP ont été identifiés comme les contributeurs majoritaires dans la survenue de ces risques respectivement.
- Les résultats de l'ERSC à 8 PCB étudiés en mélange pour leurs effets immunotoxiques ont révélé que des effets étaient susceptibles de survenir pour 5 % des enfants exposés.

Une synthèse de ces principaux résultats est présentée en Figure 7. Les résultats des ERSC conduites par une approche HI (pour des effets toxiques communs) sont indiqués par « ERSC I » et celles conduites par une approche RPF ou TEF (pour des mécanismes d'action ou des effets cellulaires communs) par « ERSC II ». Les résultats sont également classés, suivant l'abscisse, selon le niveau de preuve de

l'effet étudié chez l'Homme et, suivant l'ordonnée, selon les valeurs correspondantes des indicateurs de risque.



Figure 7 : Synthèse des principaux résultats de l'évaluation des risques.

### 5.1.1.Apports de la démarche probabiliste pour l'évaluation des expositions

L'estimation des expositions agrégées a été conduite selon une démarche probabiliste et à partir de données représentatives de la contamination des logements en France, afin de pouvoir quantifier l'incertitude des estimations et d'obtenir, pour chaque tranche d'âge étudiée, une distribution des expositions des individus. Cette approche a nécessité la modélisation de 14 paramètres, utilisés dans les équations de DJE, pour 32 COSV et pour 11 tranches d'âge allant de la naissance à 30 ans. La recherche de ces données dans la littérature peut, du fait de l'hétérogénéité des connaissances, conduire à des jeux de données non homogènes entre les composés, notamment pour les paramètres physico-chimiques, conduisant *in fine* à modéliser des distributions de formes différentes.

L'approche déterministe consiste à employer pour chaque paramètre une valeur numérique unique, qui peut être centrale (moyenne ou médiane) ou plus élevée (percentile 95, maximum), afin d'estimer des DJE moyennes ou maximales respectivement. Si les approches déterministes permettent de donner un premier aperçu de la variabilité des estimations, elles ne permettent pas de quantifier la proportion de la population au-delà d'un certain niveau d'exposition, et donc d'un certain niveau de risque, ni de prendre en compte les incertitudes associées aux paramètres d'entrée. Cependant, l'approche déterministe permet une estimation plus rapide et plus facile des expositions. Ainsi, pour un processus d'estimation des risques et dans une optique de gestion de ces risques, cette démarche permet de donner une première idée du niveau de risque moyen et maximal dans une population. Afin de comparer les résultats obtenus par les deux approches, les DJE agrégées pour les 32 COSV ont donc également été estimées par une approche déterministe en deux temps :

- Dans un premier temps, pour une exposition moyenne considérant les valeurs moyennes des variables humaines d'exposition (le poids, la surface cutanée, la fréquence respiratoire, la quantité de poussières ingérée par jour et le temps passé dans le logement) et les valeurs moyennes (à défaut les médianes) des données de contamination. Pour les composés ayant des données de contamination majoritairement inferieures à la LD, la LD/2 a été utilisée.
- Dans un second temps, pour une forte exposition considérant les percentiles 95 des variables humaines d'exposition et les percentiles 95 (à défaut les maximums) des données de contamination.

Les résultats obtenus par l'approche déterministe pour la tranche d'âge des 2-3 ans sont comparés dans la Figure 8 aux DJE agrégées obtenues par l'approche probabiliste pour la même tranche d'âge, aux percentiles 50 et 95. Pour une exposition moyenne, les estimations sont comparables entre les deux approches. Pour une forte exposition, l'approche déterministe conduit à surestimer les DJE agrégées pour la majorité des composés. Ceci est lié, d'une part à l'utilisation des percentiles 95 pour les paramètres d'entrée et d'autre part à l'emploi des valeurs maximales des données de contamination, lorsque les percentiles 95 n'étaient pas disponibles pour certains composés.



Figure 8 : Comparaison des résultats obtenus pour l'estimation des expositions agrégées pour 32 COSV chez l'enfant de 2-3 ans par une approche probabiliste et par une approche déterministe pour une exposition moyenne et une forte exposition.

Afin d'étudier l'impact de l'approche déterministe sur les résultats de la caractérisation des risques, une ERS a ensuite été conduite pour l'enfant âgé de 0-2 ans pour une exposition moyenne et pour une forte exposition. Les QD « déterministes » obtenus sont comparés dans le tableau 4 aux QD « probabilistes » pour des enfants moyennement exposés (percentile 50) et très exposés (percentile 95). Les mêmes VTR ont été utilisées pour les deux approches.

Tableau 4 : Comparaison des résultats obtenus pour l'évaluation des risques sanitaires pour l'enfant âgé de 0-2 ans, par estimation des quotients de danger (QD), par une approche déterministe et par une approche probabiliste réalisées pour une exposition moyenne et une forte exposition.

	Exposition moyenne			Forte exposition		
COSV	QD Probabiliste	Comparaison →	QD Déterministe	QD Probabiliste	Comparaison →	QD Déterministe
Aldrine	0,004	=	0,004	0,01	<	0,1
Dieldrine	0,03	=	0,03	0,1	<	3,4
Lindane	0,3	=	0,4	2,1	<	49
Chlorpyrifos	0,002	=	0,002	0,005	<	0,3
Tributylphosphate	0,00003	=	0,00005	0,0001	=	0,0002
Galaxolide	0,0008	=	0,00009	0,0004	<	0,03
Tonalide	0,002	=	0,002	0,01	<	0,3
Anthracène	0,000002	=	0,000002	0,000009	<	0,00002
Benzo[a]pyrène	0,001	=	0,002	0,007	=	0,005
Fluorène	0,00004	=	0,00001	0,0002	<	0,001
Phénanthrène	0,0002	=	0,0002	0,001	=	0,002
BBP	0,001	=	0,004	0,004	=	0,003
DBP	0,3	=	0,3	2,1	<	32,7
DEHP	0,2	=	0,3	0,7	=	0,3
DEP	0,002	=	0,002	0,02	<	0,7
BDE 47	1	=	1	2,7	=	4,5
BDE 85	0,0002	=	0,0003	0,0009	<	0,007
BDE 99	0,008	=	0,008	0,01	=	0,07
BDE 100	0,01	=	0,03	0,06	<	2,4

Les résultats de l'analyse de risque obtenus par l'approche déterministe, pour un enfant âgé de 0-2 ans moyennement exposé, sont identiques avec ceux obtenus par l'approche probabiliste au percentile 50. Dans le cas d'une forte exposition, l'ERS par une approche déterministe conduit à estimer des QD plus élevés que ceux obtenus par l'approche probabiliste et ainsi à identifier un risque inacceptable pour deux composés supplémentaires (BDE 100 et dieldrine).

Les résultats de cette comparaison étaient attendus. Ils confirment en effet que les approches déterministes peuvent être employées dans une démarche de gestion du

risque du fait qu'elles permettent de détecter les mêmes composés à risques que ceux révélés par une approche probabiliste. Dans le cadre d'une démarche d'ERS par paliers pour des expositions à des contaminants environnementaux, la conduite d'une première approche déterministe permet d'obtenir une première vue d'ensemble bien qu'elle ne permettent pas de quantifier l'incertitude des estimations et d'obtenir, pour chaque tranche d'âge étudiée, une distribution des expositions des individus des moins au plus exposés.

# 5.1.2. Apports de la démarche par paliers pour l'évaluation des risques

Dans un premier temps, l'évaluation des risques a été conduite pour l'effet le plus sensible pour chaque composé pris individuellement. Les risques ont ensuite été évalués pour des mélanges de composés, selon les étapes d'une démarche par paliers. La première étape visait à évaluer les risques pour des mélanges de composés ayant des effets neuro- ou reprotoxiques communs. La seconde étape visait à évaluer les risques à une échelle biologique plus fine pour des mélanges de composés ayant des mécanismes d'action ou des effets cellulaire en commun. Cette approche est en adéquation avec les recommandations formulées par Meek et al. (2011). Pour la suite de la discussion, l'exemple du DEHP sera étudié car l'ERSC a permis de mettre en évidence des effets neurotoxiques peu étudiés, qui n'avaient pas été révélés par une approche classique d'ERS de premier niveau.

Les phtalates ont des effets reprotoxiques connus chez l'Homme et le DEHP est classé reprotoxique présumé (catégorie 1b selon la classification CLP) pour ses effets sur la fertilité et sur le développement. Ce sont ces effets, considérés comme les plus sensibles, qui ont été retenus pour l'ERS de premier niveau. Le QD était proche de 1 (égal à 0,7) pour des effets reprotoxiques chez les enfants les plus exposés (percentile 95).

L'ERSC de premier niveau pour un mélange de 11 COSV reprotoxiques a révélé un HI > 1 pour 95 % des enfants exposés (percentile 5). Après les PCB 101 et 118, le BDE 47 et le DBP, le DEHP contribue à la hauteur de 8 % de ce risque reprotoxique pour les enfants moyennement exposés et de 6 % pour les plus exposés. L'ERSC de second niveau a été conduite, par une approche RPF, pour un mélange de 4 COSV reprotoxiques engendrant une diminution du taux de testostérone. L'indicateur de risque était > 1 pour 25 % des enfants exposés (percentile 75). Après le DEP (95 %), le DEHP contribue à la hauteur de 10 % de ce risque reprotoxique pour les enfants moyennement exposés et de 4 % pour les plus exposés.

En complément, l'ERSC de premier niveau pour un mélange de 15 COSV neurotoxiques a révélé un HI proche de 1 (égal à 0,4) chez les enfants les plus exposés (percentile 95). Elle a identifié le DEHP et le DBP comme contributeurs majoritaires, à plus de 30 % chacun, de ce risque neurotoxique cumulé. Ce résultat a été confirmé par l'ERSC de second niveau (approche RPF) conduite pour un mélange de 9 COSV neurotoxiques via des mécanismes d'action engendrant une mort neuronale. Cette dernière a révélé un risque inacceptable pour 95 % des enfants exposés (percentile 5) et a permis d'identifier le DEHP comme contributeur majoritaire (96 %) dans la survenue de ce risque neurotoxique cumulé. Un résultat surtout expliqué par une DJE agrégée nettement plus élevée pour le DEHP (de l'ordre du µg/kg/j) que pour les autres COSV inclus dans le mélange (de l'ordre du ng/kg/j), mais aussi par le potentiel qu'a le DEHP d'engendrer la mort neuronale.

Bien qu'il n'y ait pas encore beaucoup de données concernant les effets neurotoxiques des phtalates, certaines études épidémiologiques indiquent que l'exposition des mères à ces composés pourrait engendrer l'apparition de troubles neurocomportementaux chez les enfants (développement psychomoteur, quotient intellectuel, réflexes primitifs, etc.). De plus, les études menées chez l'animal ont fourni des preuves de la neurotoxicité des phtalates (Miodovnik et al., 2014).

Ces résultats conduisent à envisager les effets neurotoxiques du DEHP comme plus sensibles que ses effets reprotoxiques. La conduite d'une ERSC a ainsi permis de mettre en évidence des effets moins étudiés, qui n'avaient pas été révélés par une approche classique.

Dans leur ensemble, les résultats de ce travail de thèse ont permis de répondre de manière affirmative à la question de recherche posée initialement par le projet ECOS-Habitat : « Les expositions cumulées aux multiples COSV présents dans les logements français posent-elles un problème de santé publique ? » et d'identifier les composés, médias et voies d'exposition les plus contributifs à ces risques. Cependant ces résultats doivent être accompagnés d'une analyse critique des limites associées aux méthodologies employées et aux données qui ont été utilisées. Ces limites ont fait l'objet de discussions spécifiques dans les précédents articles pour l'estimation des expositions agrégées (chapitre 3.3) et la caractérisation des risques (chapitre 4). La suite de ce chapitre 5 est consacrée à une discussion plus générale des limites associées à ce travail de thèse et permettra de formuler des recommandations concernant l'approche mise en œuvre.

#### 5.2. Limites de ce travail de thèse

Ce travail a permis d'estimer l'exposition et d'évaluer les risques pour un grand nombre de COSV au regard de la littérature existante. En effet, la revue de la littérature a indiqué que la majorité des études ayant conduit une ERSC pour des COSV l'avait fait pour un nombre restreint de composés et pour la plupart issus de mêmes familles chimiques. Uniquement 5 études sur les 31 sélectionnées ont mené une ERSC pour des composés issus de familles chimiques différentes.

Cependant, depuis le début du projet ECOS-Habitat, plusieurs étapes ont conduit à restreindre le nombre de COSV finalement sélectionnés pour l'évaluation des risques : de 254 COSV potentiellement présents dans l'habitat, 40 disposaient de données de contamination dans les 3 médias étudiés, et 32 avaient des données de contamination suffisantes pour l'estimation des expositions (Figure 6). Finalement, l'évaluation des risques n'a pu être conduite que pour 29 d'entre eux (3 COSV disposaient de données toxicologiques insuffisantes en termes de relations dose-réponse).

Pour le travail de hiérarchisation (Bonvallot et al., 2010), seules les poussières avaient été considérées, ce qui a pu conduire à omettre les COSV les plus volatils. De plus, certains composés n'avaient pas été hiérarchisés du fait d'un manque de données de contamination ou de données toxicologiques. Cette hiérarchisation ayant été conduite sur la base de données publiées avant 2009, de nouveaux ou anciens COSV pourraient être à présent inclus du fait de leur utilisation ou de l'amélioration des techniques analytiques.

Ensuite, les composés qui étaient analysables par une approche multi résidus avec une séparation en chromatographie gazeuse (Mercier et al., 2012, 2014) ont été recherchés parmi les 66 hiérarchisés. Du fait de leur propriétés physico-chimiques particulières, certains composés n'ont pu être analysés par cette approche et ont *de facto* été exclus. Au final, 48 ont été mesurés dans les poussières (Mandin et al., 2014), 66 dans la phase particulaire (Mandin et al., 2016) et 57 dans la phase gazeuse de l'air (Blanchard et al., 2014).

L'étape d'évaluation des expositions agrégées nécessitait de disposer de données de contamination dans les trois médias étudiés pour chaque composé. Cette étape a conduit à la sélection des 40 composés remplissant cette condition. Afin d'éviter la surestimation de l'exposition, 8 autres COSV ont été exclus car ils ne disposaient pas de données suffisantes pour modéliser les concentrations par une approche probabiliste. Ce point de discussion concernant la disponibilité des données de contamination sera discuté au chapitre suivant (chapitre 5.2.1). L'estimation des expositions agrégées a finalement été conduite pour 32 COSV.

Pour finir, l'étape d'évaluation des risques nécessitait de disposer de données toxicologiques (relations dose-réponse) pour chaque composé. A l'exception des BDE 28, 153 et 154, vingt-neuf parmi les 32 composés remplissaient cette condition. Ce point de discussion concernant la disponibilité des données toxicologiques sera discuté dans un chapitre dédié (chapitre 5.2.2).

Ainsi, si la discussion traite des limites du travail réalisé, il faut garder à l'esprit les limites inhérentes au travail non réalisé. Ce point de discussion lié à la formulation du problème (composés considérés) sera discuté dans un chapitre dédié (chapitre 5.2.3).

#### 5.2.1. Disponibilité des données de contamination

L'évaluation des expositions a été conduite suivant une approche probabiliste. Cependant, les données requises pour la modélisation des distributions des paramètres d'entrée des modèles ne sont pas disponibles de façon homogène selon les composés ce qui a conduit à modéliser des distributions de formes différentes (log normale, triangulaire, uniforme, etc.). Une analyse de sensibilité a identifié les données de contamination comme les paramètres les plus influents sur les résultats.

L'incertitude associée aux données de contamination pour un composé augmente quand sa détection dans les logements diminue, c'est-à-dire quand le nombre de logements ayant une concentration supérieure à la LD diminue. Les composés pour lesquels l'incertitude est la plus grande sont ceux pour lesquels 99% des données de contamination sont inférieures à la LD. Vingt et un COSV étaient concernés pour la phase gazeuse de l'air, dont 3 l'étaient également pour leurs données de contamination des poussières et de la phase particulaire de l'air. En effet, si l'emploi d'une analyse « multi résidus » pour la quantification dans les logements (Blanchard et al., 2014 ; Mandin et al., 2014, 2016) a permis d'étudier un large spectre de molécules de familles chimiques différentes elle a, en contrepartie, impliqué des LD et des limites de quantification (LQ) moins optimisées pour chaque famille chimique que pour des filières analytiques dédiées.

Afin de réduire ces incertitudes, ou du moins de ne pas les accroître, il a été décidé de rechercher dans la littérature d'autres études ayant quantifié ces 21 composés dans les médias concernés et de modéliser une distribution à partir de ces données publiées. Les études sélectionnées devaient employer des LD et/ou des LQ plus faibles que la technique « multi résidus ». Au final, 8 composés ont dû être exclus par

manque d'informations disponibles dans la littérature : le diazinon, l'endrine, l'alphaendosulfan, la perméthrine, le BDE 119, le PCB 126, le PCB 77 et le bisphénol-A. Pour ces composés, faute de données plus précises, il a été testé de modéliser une distribution uniforme entre 0 et la LD et entre 0 et la LD/2. Du fait de l'emploi de LD élevées par rapport à la concentration réelle ce choix conduisait à surestimer les concentrations, notamment en phase gazeuse, et par conséquent à surestimer les voies d'exposition associées (par inhalation d'air et par contact cutané avec la phase gazeuse). La surestimation de la contamination en phase gazeuse engendrée pour le bisphénol-A par exemple, positionnait l'inhalation d'air comme la voie d'exposition majoritaire, bien que ce composé soit peu volatil et connu pour être peu présent en phase gazeuse. Cette option méthodologique avait en conséquence été abandonnée.

Plusieurs autres options ont été envisagées, notamment l'estimation de la contamination en phase gazeuse à partir des données de contamination quantifiées dans les autres compartiments, par l'emploi des modèles de prédiction à l'équilibre proposés par Weschler et Nazaroff (2010). Les travaux menés par Blanchard (2014) pour tester ces modèles sur les mêmes COSV que pour ce travail de thèse avaient abouti à la conclusion que leurs concentrations en phase gazeuse pouvaient être correctement estimées uniquement à partir de leurs concentrations dans l'air total (phases gazeuse et particulaire). Ces modèles présentaient certaines limites lorsque l'estimation de la fraction gazeuse était réalisée uniquement à partir de la concentration de la phase particulaire. Cependant, les données de contamination dans l'air total n'étaient pas disponibles pour l'ensemble des composés dans la littérature. Les travaux menés par Wei et al. (2017), pour estimer les concentrations

en phases gazeuse à partir des données de contamination en phase particulaire (Mandin et al., 2016) ont abouti au même constat que celui réalisé par Blanchard (2014). En effet, Wei et al. (2017) ont comparé les données estimées en phase gazeuse avec des données issues de la littérature et ont trouvé des résultats comparables uniquement pour les PBDE et des phtalates. Bien que ce dernier travail représente une avancée intéressante dans le domaine de l'estimation des expositions, notamment en termes de gain de temps et d'économie de moyens, les résultats n'étaient pas systématiquement comparables pour les autres familles, et notamment pour 7 des 8 COSV exclus (à l'exception du BDE 119). Cette option méthodologique n'a pas été retenue non plus.

Cependant, des avancées récentes concernant des modèles de prédiction dynamiques permettraient d'améliorer la prédiction des contaminations dans les différents compartiments des environnements intérieurs (Liu et al., 2013, 2015, 2016). Ces modèles sont plus représentatifs des conditions dynamiques des logements par la prise en compte des taux d'émissions des COSV à partir de leurs sources d'origines, des taux de renouvellement d'air des environnements intérieurs, mais aussi des coefficients de transfert massiques et de partages des COSV entre les différents compartiments. Leur développement et leurs applications en ERS doivent être étudiés avec intérêt.

Pour conclure, l'exclusion des composés pour lesquels les incertitudes de mesure et d'estimation étaient trop élevées permet d'aboutir à une estimation robuste. En contrepartie, elle conduit à une perte d'information pour la prise de décision. Cette vision partielle pourrait nécessiter de les réintégrer dans le cadre d'une démarche plus large d'aide à la décision.

#### 5.2.2. Disponibilité des données toxicologiques

Pour les effets à seuil, des VTR étaient disponibles dans la littérature pour 29 des 32 COSV concernés par l'étape d'estimation des expositions (Figure 6), et des QD ont été estimés pour ces composés. Pour les effets sans seuil, des excès de risque unitaires (ERU) étaient disponibles dans la littérature pour les deux COSV génotoxiques : le lindane et le benzo[a]pyrène, ce qui a permis l'estimation d'ERI.

Par contre, l'ERS n'a pas été conduite pour toutes les tranches d'âge à chaque fois, et l'ERCS a été conduite pour des mélanges de composition variable, tant en nombre de COSV qu'en nature. En effet, l'absence de jeux de données toxicologiques comparables (mêmes systèmes étudiés, mêmes fenêtres d'exposition critiques, etc.) conduit à ne pas pouvoir considérer tous les COSV dans chaque groupe d'effet ni pour les différentes tranches d'âge. Ces limites sont décrites ci-après.

Pour ce travail de thèse, le choix a été fait d'analyser les risques selon trois fenêtres d'exposition distinctes couvrant les périodes prénatale, postnatale et l'âge adulte. En effet, des expositions pré- et postnatales à certains polluants, même à des très faibles doses, sont susceptibles d'engendrer l'apparition de troubles ou de maladies pendant l'enfance, l'adolescence et/ou l'âge adulte. Au cours de ces périodes à risque les différents organes et systèmes sont en développement et les mécanismes de défenses et de détoxification de l'organisme encore insuffisants ou même absents. Ainsi, les VTR basées sur des études réalisées chez l'animal adulte ont été utilisées pour évaluer les risques liés à l'exposition d'un adulte (en considérant un adulte âgé de 21-30 ans) mais aussi d'un enfant (en considérant un enfant âgé de 0-2 ans) en raison du facteur d'incertitude intra-espèce utilisé. Les VTR basées sur des études prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer d'incertitude intra-espèce utilisé. Les VTR basées sur des études réalises des sur des études prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer d'incertitude intra-espèce utilisé. Les VTR basées sur des études prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer les risques liés à l'exposition d'un adulte des des prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer les risques liés pour évaluer les risques liés à l'exposition d'un adulte des des prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer d'incertitude intra-espèce utilisé. Les VTR basées sur des études prénatales ont été utilisées pour évaluer les risques liés à l'exposition d'une

femme lors de la grossesse (en considérant un adulte âgé de 21-30 ans), et de ce fait de l'embryon et du fœtus. Enfin, les VTR basées sur des études postnatales ont été utilisées uniquement pour évaluer les risques liés à l'exposition d'un enfant (en considérant un enfant âgé de 0-2 ans), et non d'un adulte afin de ne pas surestimer l'exposition. Ce choix a permis d'utiliser des indicateurs toxicologiques adaptés et ainsi d'évaluer les risques de facon cohérente selon la fenêtre d'exposition étudiée. Cependant, les indicateurs toxicologiques ne sont pas systématiquement établis pour ces périodes à risque et ont conduit à devoir limiter le nombre de composés étudiés par tranche d'âge (individuellement et en mélange). C'est le cas notamment concernant l'évaluation des risques suite à l'exposition de la femme enceinte. En effet, les données toxicologiques pour une exposition prénatale sont les moins disponibles et peu de VTR sont développées afin d'étudier la survenue d'effets spécifiques (outre la tératogenèse) suite à une exposition prénatale. Par exemple, uniquement 9 COSV sur les 32 disposaient d'une VTR établie pour une exposition prénatale, contre 19 pour une exposition postnatale et 16 pour une exposition à l'âge adulte.

Il apparaît primordial de distinguer ces périodes d'exposition afin de conduire des évaluations des risques utilisables à terme pour la mise en place de mesures de protection des populations sensibles. Il est donc indispensable d'accroitre les données toxicologiques adaptées et il apparaît nécessaire de produire ces données en priorité pour des effets dont la survenue est liée, de manière établie ou présumée, à une exposition pendant les périodes fœtale, postnatale, ou de l'enfance.

Concernant l'ERSC de premier niveau, par l'estimation de HI, 17 et 15 COSV ont pu être étudiés en mélange pour des effets communs neuro- ou reprotoxiques

respectivement (Fournier et al., 2016, 2017). Les autres composés n'ont pas été inclus en raison de l'absence de données en terme d'études toxicologiques ou de relations dose-réponse. Cette absence de données peut être due à une toxicité encore non testée ou non mise en évidence, et ne signifie pas forcément une absence d'effet pour ces composés. Concernant l'ERSC à une échelle plus fine, par l'utilisation de RPF ou de TEF, des mélanges allant de 9 à 2 COSV uniquement ont pu être étudiés, en raison de l'insuffisance des données toxicologiques disponibles ou comparables (en termes d'espèces, de modèles étudiés, de fenêtres, de durée et de voies d'exposition, etc.).

La standardisation des protocoles expérimentaux notamment permettrait d'accroître le nombre de données comparables et de ce fait exploitables pour le calcul d'indicateurs de toxicité pour un plus grand nombre de composés. De plus, comme le recommande Fournier (2015), il apparaît essentiel de veiller à ce que les résultats et surtout les données brutes des études toxicologiques soient accessibles de façon à pouvoir être aisément utilisés par d'autres auteurs. Par ailleurs, disposer de davantage de données toxicologiques établies pour des expositions à des mélanges réels permettrait de s'affranchir de ces limites de comparabilité. Par exemple, Crépet et al. (2013) se sont intéressés à des profils d'expositions réels de la population française à des mélanges de pesticides par voie alimentaire. Ils ont ainsi ouvert la voie sur des estimations plus réalistes des risques cumulés.

#### 5.2.3. Limites liée à la formulation du problème

Les composés perfluorés par exemple, n'ont pas été inclus lors de l'étape de développement analytique du fait de leurs propriétés physico-chimiques et n'ont pas été étudiés lors de ce travail de thèse. Ces composés sont cependant retrouvés dans les poussières des environnements intérieurs (Goosey et al., 2011) et ont des effets neurotoxiques (Johansson et al., 2008) et reprotoxiques (Mitro et al., 2016) identifiés chez l'animal. Mitro et al. (2016) ont estimé les expositions agrégées de plusieurs de ces composés à partir de leurs concentrations dans les poussières d'habitats Nord-Américains. Les auteurs ont également estimé les expositions à plusieurs retardateurs de flammes non étudiés dans le cadre de ce travail de thèse et de composés en commun dont certains phtalates, le galaxolide et le bisphénol-A. Pour ces derniers, les résultats obtenus sont comparables lorsque les données de contamination des poussières utilisées étaient du même ordre de grandeur. Concernant les retardateurs de flamme étudiés par Mitro et al. (2016), les expositions couvrent plusieurs ordres de grandeurs allant de quelques dizaines de pg/kg/j à plusieurs centaines de µg/kg/j. Les expositions estimées pour les perfluorés sont beaucoup plus faibles et n'excèdent pas les ng/kg/j. Les auteurs concluent que pour certains retardateurs de flamme, en raison d'expositions élevées, et pour les perfluorés, en raison de leurs effets toxiques, des mesures de réduction des expositions doivent être envisagées. Ces résultats et recommandations appellent à considérer également ces composés dans le cadre de mesures de prévention et de gestion des risques des COSV présents dans l'habitat français.

De plus, outre son logement, l'Homme est exposé aux COSV dans d'autres environnements intérieurs (bureau, transports en commun, écoles, etc.) et par d'autres médias avec entre autres : l'air extérieur (HAP), l'alimentation (PCB, pesticides) et les cosmétiques (phtalates, muscs de synthèse). Ces expositions sont parfois difficiles à maîtriser *a posteriori*, en raison notamment de la pérennité de certains COSV dans l'environnement et la chaîne alimentaire, du fait d'une longue demi-vie (pouvant aller jusqu'à plusieurs années) et/ou d'un réservoir d'émission important. Par ailleurs, de nouvelles molécules arrivent continuellement sur le marché et certains substituants ayant des effets potentiels sur la santé humaine (bisphénols, nouveaux retardateurs de flamme) ont été identifiés. C'est dans ce contexte global que la notion « d'exposome », introduite au début de ce manuscrit, prend tout son sens et que la recherche doit continuer de faire évoluer les connaissances relatives aux expositions environnementales et à leurs effets sur l'Homme, l'animal et l'environnement.

## Chapitre 6 : Conclusion générale et perspectives

Dans une optique de santé publique il serait nécessaire de pouvoir agir en amont des expositions. La mise en place de restrictions pour limiter ou supprimer l'exposition des populations à de nombreux contaminants se fait malheureusement la plupart du temps *a posteriori*, notamment suite à la confirmation d'effets sanitaires toxiques par des données épidémiologiques. Ce décalage dans le temps rend les sources d'autant plus difficiles à identifier et à éliminer par la suite. Les règlementations récentes mises en place au niveau européen pour la production et l'utilisation des substances chimiques permettent de mieux encadrer leur mise sur le marché, bien qu'elles ne prennent pas encore suffisamment en compte l'ensemble des effets toxiques potentiels d'une substance. Par exemple, aujourd'hui, la classification des substances chimiques (en lien avec le règlement CLP) ne fait pas mention du potentiel neurotoxique d'une substance et de son caractère perturbateur endocrinien.

De plus, pour améliorer les connaissances relatives aux mélanges et à leurs effets, la première et principale question à résoudre est de mieux caractériser les mélanges auxquels la population est réellement exposée. Dans cette optique, de nombreux travaux de recherche conduisent à améliorer les méthodologies existantes et à générer des données de plus en plus réalistes. Par exemple, Kapraun et al. (2017) se sont intéressés à des profils d'expositions réels à des mixtures par l'emploi de données de biomonitoring aux États-Unis.

A l'issue de ce travail de thèse plusieurs perspectives de recherche concernant les risques liés aux COSV peuvent être débattues :

- Mieux caractériser les mélanges de contaminants pour conduire une ERSC représentative de l'exposition réelle dans les environnements intérieurs mais aussi dans les autres milieux ;
- Améliorer les connaissances relatives aux mécanismes d'action toxiques des contaminants afin de pouvoir les regrouper selon une échelle plus fine, notamment via des techniques de screening haut-débit ;
- Développer des protocoles d'études toxicologiques standardisés et homogènes (en termes d'espèces, de modèles étudiés, de fenêtres, de durée et de voies d'exposition, etc.) afin de disposer de données comparables (comme déjà recommandé par Fournier (2015));
- Améliorer la communication des résultats des études afin de disposer de l'ensemble des informations nécessaires à l'estimation des expositions et des risques (données de contamination, relations dose-réponse, etc.);
- Développer des RPF et des TEF comparables pour un plus grand nombre de contaminants de familles chimiques différentes et en particulier pour les composés des mélanges courant.

L'expansion industrielle du 20<sup>ème</sup> siècle a généré un environnement chimique nouveau et son accélération continue de le complexifier chaque année. Si ces innovations procurent des bénéfices elles peuvent aussi générer des risques qui ne sont pas toujours détectables à court termes. C'est le cas notamment des progrès thérapeutiques chimiques qui ont permis d'éradiquer de nombreuses maladies mortelles ou encore d'améliorer la santé de la population générale, mais qui ont aussi leurs lots d'effets indésirables et même dans certains cas qui ont pu engendrer des scandales sanitaires par leurs effets toxiques, voir mortels, sur la santé humaine.

La mise sur le marché d'une substance chimique est déjà fortement encadrée et doit satisfaire, notamment pour les médicaments, le principe du bénéfice-risque. Dans le cas des additifs industriels ou même alimentaires, la réglementation se durcit également. Le principe de précaution devrait être davantage appliqué en l'attente de connaissances scientifiques formelles et notamment face à des résultats expérimentaux incertains. Mais il est parfois inévitable d'attendre de longues expositions pour déceler une toxicité. Cette attente se fait alors au détriment du progrès et du bénéfice attaché à telle ou telle nouvelle substance. On sait également qu'attendre se fait au détriment des intérêts financiers qui incitent parfois à quelques empressements. Ce n'est souvent que rétrospectivement que des mesures de restriction sont prises pour les substances qui s'avèrent dangereuses après plusieurs années de commercialisation et d'utilisation. Toute la difficulté réside dans cette question : quel niveau de preuves, même incomplet, serait suffisant pour décider de l'innocuité d'une substance chimique ? Car même si on ne doit pas arrêter le progrès, attendre la survenue de conséquences sanitaires ou environnementales néfastes conduit trop souvent à agir à retardement.

Pour cela, la recherche scientifique doit évidemment continuer d'enrichir les connaissances relatives aux composés chimiques et à leurs effets toxiques. La communauté européenne et les autres structures de régulation à travers le monde doivent également continuer d'encadrer la production et l'utilisation de ces produits. Les pouvoirs publics ont la responsabilité de rendre disponibles les informations relatives à l'utilisation de ces produits et sur les dangers potentiels, mêmes incertains, encourus. Enfin, pour que chacun devienne acteur de ce défi sanitaire, et faute de pouvoir contrôler le matraquage publicitaire que subissent nos sociétés de consommation, pour permettre à chaque personne désireuse de limiter son exposition de pouvoir adopter un mode de vie en adéquation avec ses principes, des conseils et des informations pratiques, clairs et efficaces doivent être émis et leurs mises en œuvre doivent être facilitées.

## Références bibliographiques

- ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry) (1995). Toxicological profile for Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs). Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry) (2000). Toxicological profile for Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs). Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry) (2003). Toxicological profile for Pyrethrins and Pyrethroids. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service.
- ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry) (2017). Toxicological profile for Polybrominated Diphenyl Ether. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service.
- Anses (2016). Etude de l'Alimentation Totale infantile 2 (EATi) Tome 2 Partie 3 : Composés organiques. Rapport d'expertise collective. https://www.anses.fr/fr/system/files/ERCA2010SA0317Ra-Tome2-Part3.pdf.
- Bamai, Y. A., Shibata, E., Saito, I., Araki, A., Kanazawa, A., Morimoto, K., ... & Chikara, H.
  (2014). Exposure to house dust phthalates in relation to asthma and allergies in both children and adults. *Science of the Total Environment*, *485*, 153-163.
- Barker, D. J., Osmond, C., & Law, C. M. (1989). The intrauterine and early postnatal origins of cardiovascular disease and chronic bronchitis. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, *43*(3), 237-240.

- Bekö, G., Weschler, C. J., Langer, S., Callesen, M., Toftum, J., & Clausen, G. (2013). Children's phthalate intakes and resultant cumulative exposures estimated from urine compared with estimates from dust ingestion, inhalation and dermal absorption in their homes and daycare centers. *PloS one*, *8*(4), e62442.
- Blanchard, O. (2014). *Exposition aux composés organiques semi-volatils reprotoxiques et neurotoxiques dans l'habitat* (Doctoral dissertation, Rennes 1).
- Blanchard, O., Glorennec, P., Mercier, F., Bonvallot, N., Chevrier, C., Ramalho, O., ... & Le
  Bot, B. (2014). Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor air and settled dust in 30
  French dwellings. *Environmental science & technology*, *48*(7), 3959-3969.
- Bonvallot, N. Mandin, C. Mercier, F. Le Bot, B. & Glorennec, P. (2010) Health ranking of ingested semivolatile organic compounds in house dust: an application to France, *Indoor Air*, 20, 458–472.
- Braun, J. M., Sathyanarayana, S., & Hauser, R. (2013). Phthalate exposure and children's health. *Current opinion in pediatrics*, *25*(2), 247.
- Buser, M. C., Murray, H. E., & Scinicariello, F. (2014). Age and sex differences in childhood and adulthood obesity association with phthalates: analyses of NHANES 2007–2010. *International journal of hygiene and environmental health*, *217*(6), 687-694.
- Chiu, Y. H., Afeiche, M. C., Gaskins, A. J., Williams, P. L., Petrozza, J. C., Tanrikut, C., ... & Chavarro, J. E. (2015). Fruit and vegetable intake and their pesticide residues in relation to semen quality among men from a fertility clinic. *Human Reproduction*, *30*(6), 1342-1351.

- Covaci, A., Harrad, S., Abdallah, M. A. E., Ali, N., Law, R. J., Herzke, D., & de Wit, C. A. (2011). Novel brominated flame retardants: a review of their analysis, environmental fate and behaviour. *Environment international*, *37*(2), 532-556.
- Crepet, A., Tressou, J., Graillot, V., Béchaux, C., Pierlot, S., Héraud, F., & Leblanc, J. C. (2013). Identification of the main pesticide residue mixtures to which the French population is exposed. *Environmental research*, *126*, 125-133.
- Dodson, R. E., Nishioka, M., Standley, L. J., Perovich, L. J., Brody, J. G., & Rudel, R. A. (2012). Endocrine disruptors and asthma-associated chemicals in consumer products. *Environmental health perspectives*, *120*(7), 935.
- ECHA (2008). Member state committee support document for identification of HBCD and all major diastereoisomers as a substance of very high concern. 43 pp. http://echa.europa.eu/chem\_data/authorisation\_process/candidate\_list\_table\_en.asp.
- EFSA Panel on Contaminants in the Food Chain (CONTAM) (2011). Scientific Opinion on Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) in Food. EFSA Journal; 9(5):2156. [274 pp.] doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2011.2156.
- Eisenhardt, S., Runnebaum, B., Bauer, K., & Gerhard, I. (2001). Nitromusk compounds in women with gynecological and endocrine dysfunction. *Environmental research*, *87*(3), 123-130.
- Eskenazi, B., Chevrier, J., Rauch, S. A., Kogut, K., Harley, K. G., Johnson, C., ... & Bradman, A. (2013). In utero and childhood polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) exposures and neurodevelopment in the CHAMACOS study. *Environmental health perspectives*, *121*(2), 257.

- Finizio, A., Mackay, D., Bidleman, T., & Harner, T. (1997). Octanol-air partition coefficient as a predictor of partitioning of semi-volatile organic chemicals to aerosols. *Atmospheric Environment*, 31(15), 2289-2296.
- Fournier, K. (2015). Construction d'indicateurs de toxicités cumulées: cas des composés organiques semi volatils dans les environnements intérieurs (Doctoral dissertation, Université Rennes 1).
- Fournier, K., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2014). An exposure-based framework for grouping pollutants for a cumulative risk assessment approach: Case study of indoor semi-volatile organic compounds. *Environmental research*, *130*, 20-28.
- Fournier, K., Tebby, C., Zeman, F., Glorennec, P., Zmirou-Navier, D., & Bonvallot, N. (2016). Multiple exposures to indoor contaminants: Derivation of benchmark doses and relative potency factors based on male reprotoxic effects. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*, *74*, 23-30.
- Fournier, K., Baumont, E., Glorennec, P., & Bonvallot, N. (2017). Relative toxicity for indoor semi volatile organic compounds based on neuronal death. *Toxicology Letters*, 279, 33-42.
- Fréry N, Guldner L, Saoudi A, Garnier R, Zeghnoun A, & Bidondo ML. (2013). Exposition de la population française aux substances chimiques de l'environnement. Tome 2 Polychlorobiphényles (PCB-NDL) et pesticides. Saint-Maurice: Institut de veille sanitaire; 178 p. http://www.invs.sante.fr.
- Glorennec P., Mercier F., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Ramalho O., & Mandin C. (2011). Cumulative indoor exposures to Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds (SVOCs) in

France: the ECOS project. Indoor Air Conference Austin USA, http://hal.archivesouvertes.fr/hal-00688091.

- Glorennec P., Mercier F., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Ramalho O., & Mandin C. (2014). Cumulative indoor exposures to Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds (SVOCs) in France: the ECOS project. Indoor Air Conference Hong-Kong China.
- Gong, M., Zhang, Y., & Weschler, C. J. (2014). Predicting dermal absorption of gas-phase chemicals: transient model development, evaluation, and application. *Indoor Air*, *24*(3), 292-306.
- González-Alzaga, B., Lacasaña, M., Aguilar-Garduño, C., Rodríguez-Barranco, M., Ballester, F., Rebagliato, M., & Hernández, A. F. (2014). A systematic review of neurodevelopmental effects of prenatal and postnatal organophosphate pesticide exposure. *Toxicology letters*, 230(2), 104-121.
- Goosey, E., & Harrad, S. (2011). Perfluoroalkyl compounds in dust from Asian, Australian, European, and North American homes and UK cars, classrooms, and offices. *Environment international*, *37*(1), 86-92.
- Gray, K. A., Klebanoff, M. A., Brock, J. W., Zhou, H., Darden, R., Needham, L., & Longnecker, M. P. (2005). In utero exposure to background levels of polychlorinated biphenyls and cognitive functioning among school-age children. *American journal of epidemiology*, *162*(1), 17-26.
- Grandjean, P., Bellinger, D., Bergman, Å., Cordier, S., Davey-Smith, G., Eskenazi, B., ... & Heindel, J. J. (2008). The Faroes statement: human health effects of developmental exposure to chemicals in our environment. *Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology*, *102*(2), 73-75.

- Guo, Z., Qiu, H., Wang, L., Wang, L., Wang, C., Chen, M., & Zuo, Z. (2017). Association of serum organochlorine pesticides concentrations with reproductive hormone levels and polycystic ovary syndrome in a Chinese population. *Chemosphere*, *171*, 595-600.
- He, F. (2000). Neurotoxic effects of insecticides--current and future research: a review. *Neurotoxicology*, *21*(5), 829-835.
- Heudorf, U., Mersch-Sundermann, V., & Angerer, J. (2007). Phthalates: toxicology and exposure. *International journal of hygiene and environmental health*, *210*(5), 623-634.
- Hoppin, J. A., Jaramillo, R., London, S. J., Bertelsen, R. J., Salo, P. M., Sandler, D. P., &
  Zeldin, D. C. (2013). Phthalate exposure and allergy in the US population: results
  from NHANES 2005–2006. *Environmental health perspectives*, *121*(10), 1129.
- Inserm (2013). Expertise collective : Pesticides Effets sur la santé. ISBN 978-2-85598-906-X. https://www.inserm.fr/thematiques/sante-publique/expertises-collectives.
- Inserm (2008). Cancer et environnement. Expertise collective. ISBN 978-2-85598-868-3. http://www.ipubli.inserm.fr/handle/10608/102.
- Johansson, N., Fredriksson, A., & Eriksson, P. (2008). Neonatal exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) causes neurobehavioural defects in adult mice. *Neurotoxicology*, *29*(1), 160-169.
- Kamel, F., & Hoppin, J. A. (2004). Association of pesticide exposure with neurologic dysfunction and disease. *Environmental health perspectives*, *112*(9), 950.

- Kapraun, D. F., Wambaugh, J. F., Ring, C. L., Tornero-Velez, R., & Setzer, R. W. (2017). A Method for Identifying Prevalent Chemical Combinations in the US Population. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 87017, 1.
- Kim, Y. R., Harden, F. A., Toms, L. M. L., & Norman, R. E. (2014). Health consequences of exposure to brominated flame retardants: a systematic review. *Chemosphere*, *106*, 1-19.
- Le Moal, J., Sharpe, R. M., Levine, H., Jurewicz, J., Mendiola, J., Swan, S. H., ... & Hanke, W. (2015). Toward a multi-country monitoring system of reproductive health in the context of endocrine disrupting chemical exposure. *The European Journal of Public Health*, *26*(1), 76-83.
- Liu, C., Shi, S., Weschler, C., Zhao, B., & Zhang, Y. (2013). Analysis of the dynamic interaction between SVOCs and airborne particles. *Aerosol Science and Technology*, 47(2), 125-136.
- Liu, C., Zhang, Y., Benning, J. L., & Little, J. C. (2015). The effect of ventilation on indoor exposure to semivolatile organic compounds. *Indoor air*, *25*(3), 285-296.
- Liu, C., Cao, J., & Zhang, Y. (2016). Simplifying analysis of sorption of SVOCs to particles: Lumped parameter method and application condition. *International Journal of Heat and Mass Transfer*, *99*, 402-408.
- Mandin, C. (2015). Contamination des logements français en composés organiques semivolatils en phase particulaire. Médecine humaine et pathologie. (Doctoral dissertation, Université Rennes 1).

- Mandin C., Mercier F., Lucas J-P., Ramalho O., Blanchard O., Bonvallot N., Raffy G., Gilles
  E., Glorennec P., & Le Bot B. (2014). ECOS-POUSS: A Nationwide Survey of Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds in Home Settled Dust. Proceedings of the Indoor Air conference, July 7-12 2014, Hong Kong, Vol. VI, 143-148.
- Mandin, C., Mercier, F., Ramalho, O., Lucas, J. P., Gilles, E., Blanchard, O., ... & Le Bot, B. (2016). Semi-volatile organic compounds in the particulate phase in dwellings: A nationwide survey in France. *Atmospheric Environment*, *136*, 82-94.
- Manolio, T. A., Collins, F. S., Cox, N. J., Goldstein, D. B., Hindorff, L. A., Hunter, D. J., ... & Cho, J. H. (2009). Finding the missing heritability of complex diseases. *Nature*, *461*(7265), 747.
- Martin, O. V., Evans, R. M., Faust, M., & Kortenkamp, A. (2017). A Human Mixture Risk Assessment for Neurodevelopmental Toxicity Associated with Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers Used as Flame Retardants. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP826.
- McKinlay, R., Plant, J. A., Bell, J. N. B., & Voulvoulis, N. (2008). Endocrine disrupting pesticides: implications for risk assessment. *Environment international*, *34*(2), 168-183.
- Meek, M. E., Boobis, A. R., Crofton, K. M., Heinemeyer, G., Van Raaij, M., & Vickers, C. (2011). Risk assessment of combined exposure to multiple chemicals: a WHO/IPCS framework. *Regul Toxicol Pharmacol*, 60(2 suppl 1), S1-S14.
- Melzer, D., Rice, N. E., Lewis, C., Henley, W. E., & Galloway, T. S. (2010). Association of urinary bisphenol a concentration with heart disease: evidence from NHANES 2003/06. *PloS one*, 5(1), e8673.

- Mercier, F., Glorennec, P., Thomas, O., & Bot, B. L. (2011). Organic contamination of settled house dust, a review for exposure assessment purposes. *Environmental* science & technology, 45(16), 6716-6727.
- Mercier F., Glorennec P., Blanchard O., & Le Bot B. (2012). Analysis of semi-volatile organic compounds in indoor suspended particulate matter by thermal desorption coupled with gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Journal of Chromatography, 1254, 107-14
- Mercier, F., Gilles, E., Saramito, G., Glorennec, P., & Le Bot, B. (2014). A multi-residue method for the simultaneous analysis in indoor dust of several classes of semivolatile organic compounds by pressurized liquid extraction and gas chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry. *Journal of Chromatography A*, *1336*, 101-111.
- Miodovnik, A., Edwards, A., Bellinger, D. C., & Hauser, R. (2014). Developmental neurotoxicity of ortho-phthalate diesters: review of human and experimental evidence. *Neurotoxicology*, *41*, 112-122.
- Mitro, S. D., Dodson, R. E., Singla, V., Adamkiewicz, G., Elmi, A. F., Tilly, M. K., & Zota, A.
  R. (2016). Consumer product chemicals in indoor dust: a quantitative meta-analysis of US studies. *Environmental science & technology*, *50*(19), 10661-10672.
- Moisan, F., Spinosi, J., Delabre, L., Gourlet, V., Mazurie, J. L., Bénatru, I., ... & Elbaz, A. (2015). Association of Parkinson's disease and its subtypes with agricultural pesticide exposures in men: a case–control study in France. *Environmental health perspectives*, *123*(11), 1123.
- Montgomery, M. P., Kamel, F., Saldana, T. M., Alavanja, M. C. R., & Sandler, D. P. (2008).
  Incident diabetes and pesticide exposure among licensed pesticide applicators:
  Agricultural Health Study, 1993–2003. *American journal of epidemiology*, *167*(10), 1235-1246.
- Morrison, G. C., Weschler, C. J., & Bekö, G. (2016). Dermal uptake directly from air under transient conditions: advances in modeling and comparisons with experimental results for human subjects. *Indoor air*, *26*(6), 913-924.
- OSPAR (Oslo and Paris Convention for the Protection of the Marine Environment of the North-East Atlantic) (2004). OSPAR background document on musk xylene and other musks. OSPAR Commission ISBN: 1-904426-36-0. http://www.ospar.org/
- Pankow, J. F. (1998). Further discussion of the octanol/air partition coefficient K oa as a correlating parameter for gas/particle partitioning coefficients. *Atmospheric Environment*, *32*(9), 1493-1497.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., & Glorennec, P. (2017a). Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk for semivolatile organic compounds: A review. *Environmental Research*, 158, 649-659.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Wei, W., Raffy, G., Mercier, F., Blanchard, O., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2017b). Indoor residential exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France. *Environment International*, in press.
- Pelletier, M., Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Blanchard, O., Mercier, F., Mandin, C., ... & Glorennec, P. (2017c). Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas phase: Sensitivity of exposure assessment by steady state modeling to key parameters. *Environment International*, *102*, 106-113.

- Quirós-Alcalá, L., Mehta, S., & Eskenazi, B. (2014). Pyrethroid pesticide exposure and parental report of learning disability and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in US children: NHANES 1999–2002. *Environmental health perspectives*, *122*(12), 1336.
- Radwan, M., Jurewicz, J., Wielgomas, B., Sobala, W., Piskunowicz, M., Radwan, P., & Hanke, W. (2014). Semen quality and the level of reproductive hormones after environmental exposure to pyrethroids. *Journal of occupational and environmental medicine*, *56*(11), 1113-1119.
- Rappaport, S. M. (2011). Implications of the exposome for exposure science. *Journal of Exposure Science and Environmental Epidemiology*, *21*(1), 5.
- Rappaport, S. M., & Smith, M. T. (2010). Environment and disease risks. *Science*, *330*(6003), 460-461.
- Ribas-Fito, N., Sala, M., Kogevinas, M., & Sunyer, J. (2001). Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and neurological development in children: a systematic review. *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health*, *55*(8), 537-546.
- Rudel, R. A., & Perovich, L. J. (2009). Endocrine disrupting chemicals in indoor and outdoor air. *Atmospheric Environment*, *43*(1), 170-181.
- Salthammer, T., & Schripp, T. (2015). Application of the Junge-and Pankow-equation for estimating indoor gas/particle distribution and exposure to SVOCs. *Atmospheric Environment*, *106*, 467-476.
- Schreurs, R. H., Sonneveld, E., Jansen, J. H., Seinen, W., & van der Burg, B. (2004). Interaction of polycyclic musks and UV filters with the estrogen receptor (ER),

androgen receptor (AR), and progesterone receptor (PR) in reporter gene bioassays. *Toxicological Sciences*, *83*(2), 264-272.

- Seinen, W., Lemmen, J. G., Pieters, R. H., Verbruggen, E. M., & van der Burg, B. (1999). AHTN and HHCB show weak estrogenic—but no uterotrophic activity. *Toxicology letters*, *111*(1), 161-168.
- Sharpe, R. M., & Skakkebaek, N. E. (2008). Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: mechanistic insights and potential new downstream effects. *Fertility and sterility*, *89*(2), e33-e38.
- Stahlhut, R. W., van Wijngaarden, E., Dye, T. D., Cook, S., & Swan, S. H. (2007). Concentrations of urinary phthalate metabolites are associated with increased waist circumference and insulin resistance in adult US males. *Environmental health perspectives*, *115*(6), 876.
- Thany, S. H., Reynier, P., & Lenaers, G. (2013). Neurotoxicité des pesticides-Quel impact sur les maladies neurodégénératives?. *médecine/sciences*, *29*(3), 273-278.
- US EPA (2006). Toxicological review of decabromodiphenyl ether (BDE 209) in support of summary information on the integrated risk information system (IRIS). http://www.epa.gov/iris.
- Wei, W., Mandin, C., Blanchard, O., Mercier, F., Pelletier, M., Le Bot, B., ... & Ramalho, O. (2017). Predicting the gas-phase concentration of semi-volatile organic compounds from airborne particles: Application to a French nationwide survey. *Science of the Total Environment*, *576*, 319-325.

- Weisskopf, M. G., Knekt, P., O'reilly, E. J., Lyytinen, J., Reunanen, A., Laden, F., ... & Ascherio, A. (2010). Persistent organochlorine pesticides in serum and risk of Parkinson disease. *Neurology*, *74*(13), 1055-1061.
- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2008). Semivolatile organic compounds in indoor environments. *Atmospheric Environment*, *42*(40), 9018-9040.
- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2010). SVOC partitioning between the gas phase and settled dust indoors. *Atmospheric Environment*, *44*(30), 3609-3620.
- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2012). SVOC exposure indoors: fresh look at dermal pathways. *Indoor air*, *22*(5), 356-377.
- Weschler, C. J., & Nazaroff, W. W. (2013). Dermal uptake of organic vapors commonly found in indoor air. *Environmental science & technology*, *48*(2), 1230-1237.
- Weschler, C. J., Bekö, G., Koch, H. M., Salthammer, T., Schripp, T., Toftum, J., & Clausen,G. (2015). Transdermal uptake of diethyl phthalate and di (n-butyl) phthalate directlyfrom air: experimental verification. *Environmental health perspectives*, *123*(10), 928.
- Wild, C. P. (2005). Complementing the genome with an "exposome": the outstanding challenge of environmental exposure measurement in molecular epidemiology, *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 14 (8), 1847-1850.
- Xu, Y., & Little, J. C. (2006). Predicting emissions of SVOCs from polymeric materials and their interaction with airborne particles. *Environmental science & technology*, 40(2), 456-461.

Zaganas, I., Kapetanaki, S., Mastorodemos, V., Kanavouras, K., Colosio, C., Wilks, M. F., & Tsatsakis, A. M. (2013). Linking pesticide exposure and dementia: what is the evidence?. *Toxicology*, *307*, 3-11.

# **Articles scientifiques**

- <u>Pelletier, M.</u>, Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Blanchard, O., Mercier, F., Mandin, C., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2017). Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas phase: Sensitivity of exposure assessment by steady state modeling to key parameters. *Environment International*, *102*, 106-113.
- <u>Pelletier, M.</u>, Bonvallot, N., & Glorennec, P. (2017). Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk for semivolatile organic compounds: A review. *Environmental Research*, *158*, 649-659.
- <u>Pelletier, M.</u>, Bonvallot, N., Ramalho, O., Mandin, C., Wei, W., Raffy, G., Mercier, F., Blanchard, O., Le Bot, B., & Glorennec, P. (2017). Indoor residential exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France. *Environment International*, in press.
- <u>Pelletier, M.</u>, Bonvallot, N., & Glorennec, P. (2017). Cumulative risk assessment of residential indoor exposure to semivolatile organic compounds in France. *Environmental Health Pespectives*, submitted.
- Wei, W., Mandin, C., Blanchard, O., Mercier, F., <u>Pelletier, M.</u>, Le Bot, B., Glorennec, P., & Ramalho, O. (2017). Predicting the gas-phase concentration of semi-volatile organic compounds from airborne particles: Application to a French nationwide survey. *Science of the Total Environment*, *576*, 319-325.

# **Communications orales en congrès internationaux**

 Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk to indoor semivolatile organic compounds in France. ASPHER Deans' and Directors' Retreat. Rennes, 31 mai-2 juin 2017.

# Communications par affiches en congrès internationaux

- Aggregate exposures to indoor semivolatile organic compounds in France. *ISES* 2016. Utrecht, the Netherlands, 9-13 October 2016.
- Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas-phase: Sensitivity of exposure assessment to key parameters. *Indoor Air* 2016. Gand, Belgium, 4-8 July 2016.
- Air to skin: An important exposure pathway for some semivolatile endocrine disruptors. 2<sup>nd</sup> Paris Workshop on Endocrine Disruptors Effects on Wildlife and Human Health. Paris, 21-22 January 2016.

# **Communications orales en congrès nationaux**

- Evaluation des expositions cumulées aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. *Rencontres scientifiques du Réseau doctoral EHESP*. Rennes, 15 mars 2017.
- Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk to indoor semivolatile organic compounds in France. 5th day of the young researchers of IRSET. Rennes, 1<sup>st</sup> December 2016.

- Evaluation des expositions cumulées aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. *Journée des Doctorants Air de l'ADEME*. Paris, 1<sup>er</sup> juillet 2016.
- Evaluation des expositions cumulées aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. *Journées des Doctorants ADEME*. Angers, 1-3 février 2016.

# Communications par affiches en congrès nationaux

 Evaluation de l'exposition cumulée aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils (COSV) de l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. *Journées des Doctorants ADEME*. Angers, 2-4 février 2015.

# **Récompenses**

- Evaluation de l'exposition cumulée aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils (COSV) de l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. *Journées des Doctorants ADEME*. Angers, 2-4 février 2015. 1<sup>er</sup> prix
- Concours « Projet innovant ». Doctoriales Bretagne 2016. Brest, 4-7 avril
   2016. 1<sup>er</sup> prix

# **ASPHER Deans' and Directors' Retreat 2017**



### **Abstract Maud Pelletier**

**Title:** Aggregating exposures & cumulating risk to indoor semivolatile organic compounds in France

**Aim:** Indoor semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs): e.g. phthalates, PCBs, PBDEs, PAHs, bisphenols and pesticides partition between gas, suspended and settled dust. At home, humans are exposed through inhalation, dermal contact, and dust ingestion. Several SVOCs are suspected of reprotoxic and neurotoxic effects. The first objective of this work is to estimate global indoor exposure to SVOCs frequently detected in air and settled dust in French dwellings. The second is to assess cumulative risks assessments (CRA) for SVOCs having common toxic effects.

**Methods:** Firstly, exposures were estimated for 32 SVOCs of health interest, for 11 age groups from birth to 30 years, and for 3 pathways: dust ingestion, inhalation of air (gas and particulate phases) and dermal contact with gas phase using nationwide measurements and partitioning modeling with 2 dimensional Monte Carlo simulations to assess separately variability and uncertainty. Secondly, health risks were assessed by comparing exposures to published toxicity data i) for chemicals individually, ii) on the basis of a dose-addition assumption for groups of chemicals having similar mechanism/mode of neurotoxic or reprotoxic action.

**Results:** Exposures spanned from  $\mu$ g/kg.bw.d to pg/kg.bw.d. They were mainly driven by indoor SVOC concentrations. Air was the dominating media for most compounds, either by inhalation or dermal contact. Sensitivity analysis indicated that variance of exposure estimates was dominated by concentration variability, far ahead physical parameters uncertainty. The chemical by chemical approach led to inacceptable risks for 50% of the children for BDE 47, for 5% of the children for lindane, PCBs and DBP, and for 5% of the adults for lindane and BDE 47. Cumulative risks were close or exceeded (for exposure during pregnancy) acceptable risks for neurotoxic effects. Cumulative risks exceeded acceptable risks for 75% of the children and for 5% of the adults for neurotoxic effects.

**Conclusion:** SVOCs indoor exposure and risks need to be assessed simultaneously in order not to underestimate the health risks.

### Tu-Po-37

# Aggregate exposures to indoor semivolatile organic compounds in France

M. Pelletier<sup>1,2</sup>; N. Bonvallot<sup>1,2</sup>; O. Ramalho<sup>3</sup>; O. Blanchard<sup>1,2</sup>; F. Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>; C. Mandin<sup>1,3,4</sup>; Wenjuan Wei<sup>3</sup>; Jean Paul Lucas<sup>5</sup>; B. Le Bot<sup>1,2,4</sup>; P. Glorennec<sup>1,2</sup>



As examples, Figure 1 presents daily uptakes (DU) and aggregated daily uptakes (ADU) of phenanthrene (ng/kg-bw/d) estimated for a children of 2-3 years old and an adult of 21-30 years old. Figure 2 shows relative contributions of each pathway for phenanthrene and permethrin. Similar work is ongoing for 38 other SVOCs



# Dermal absorption of semivolatile organic compounds from the gas-phase: Sensitivity of exposure assessment to key parameters

M. Pelletier<sup>1,2</sup>; N. Bonvallot<sup>1,2</sup>; O. Ramalho<sup>3</sup>; O. Blanchard<sup>1,2</sup>; F. Mercier<sup>1,2,4</sup>; C. Mandin<sup>1,3,4</sup>; B. Le Bot<sup>1,2,4</sup>; P. Glorennec<sup>1,2</sup> <sup>1</sup>IRSET-Research institute for environmental and occupational health, Rennes, France <sup>2</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Rennes, France <sup>3</sup>University of Paris-East, Scientific and Technical Centre for Building, Marne-la-Vallée, France \*LERES-Environment and health research laboratory (Technologic platform of IRSET and EHESP)

irset EHESF **Context & Objectives** Indoor air **Cutaneous contact** Inhalation Ka Settled dust Ingestion Cutaneous contact

Humans are exposed to indoor semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs): e.g. phthalates (DMP), PCBs, PBDEs, PAHs (phenanthrene), bisphenols (BPA) and pesticides (diazinon) through different routes. The dermal pathway, often considered up to now as negligible compared to ingestion and inhalation, has recently received great concern. Recent works suggest that dermal contact with the gas phase could be a significant contribution to exposure (Weschler and Nazaroff, Indoor Air 2012, 22; Morrison et al., J. Expos. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 2016, 26) and models to estimate this pathway have been developed. However their use is subject to criticism due to possible large uncertainties in input

LERES ALVSES - RECHERCHE

The objective of this sensitivity analysis is to evaluate for 8 SVOCs the dermal intake variation that is caused by the uncertainty and variability of input parameters and to identify key parameters when using the model described by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012) for dermal absorption of gas phase SVOCs.

### Methodology

### Dermal intake model

Chronic daily intakes (DI) in µg/kg-bw/day of gas phase SVOC via the dermal pathway were estimated in steady-state conditions using the following equation adapted by Bekö et al (Plos One 2013, 8):

$$DI_{dermal-gas} = \frac{\frac{C_g \times k_{p-g} \times A \times t}{1000}}{\frac{W}{W}}$$

When not measured  $C_g$  can be estimated from  $C_a$  using the partitioning model proposed by Weschler and Nazaroff (Atmos. Environ, 2010, 44):

$$C_g = \frac{C_a}{1 + ([TSP] \times \frac{f_{om-part} \times K_{ow} \times R \times T}{\rho_{part} \times 10^6 \times H})}$$

Daily dermal intake requires the calculation of indoor air transdermal permeability coefficients  $(k_{n-n})$  which can be estimated from recombining equations from steadystate model adapted by Weschler and Nazaroff (2012: Environ. Sci. Technol. 2014. 48):

$$k_{p-g} = 1/(\frac{1}{Y_d} + (H/\frac{10^{(0.7 \times \log (K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times RT}{1 + (10^{(0.7 \times \log (K_{ow}) - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times MW^{0.5}/2.6)}))$$

### **Parameters distributions**

$C_g$	ng/m³	SVOC concentration in the gas phase	Log normal or Uniform [0 - LOQ]
Ca	ng/m³	SVOC total concentration in indoor air	Log normal or Uniform [0 - LOQ]
Kow	-	Octanol/water partition coefficient	Log normal or Triangular
н	Pa.m <sup>3</sup> /mol	Henry's law constant	Triangular
¥ <i>d</i>	m/h	External transport coefficient	Triangular
f <sub>om-part</sub>	-	Volume fraction of organic matter associated with airborne particles	Normal
$\rho_{part}$	g/m³	Density of airborne particles	Normal
[TSP]	μg/m³	Total suspended particle concentration	Log normal
W	kg	Body weight	Log normal
А	m²	Body surface area	Log normal
t	h/day	Time spent in dwellings	Normal
MW	g/mol	SVOC molecular weight	One value
R	Pa.m <sup>3</sup> /mol.K	Ideal gas constant	= 8,314 Pa.m <sup>3</sup> /mol.K
Т	К	Temperature	= 298 K

For each SVOC parameters values were retrieved from the literature, online database, online calculators and EPI Suite software

### Sensitivity analysis

**Results & Implications** 

 $\rightarrow$  Dermal intake sensitivity analysis was then performed using Crystal Ball® software (Oracle<sup>©</sup>, version 11.1.1.3.00).

 $\rightarrow$  Monte Carlo simulations were carried out with 10^5 runs for each SVOC and for each of the two situations regarding C<sub>p</sub> if it is measured (A) or estimated (B).

Relative contribution (%) to total variation of gaseous SVOC daily dermal intakes (µg/kg-bw/d) according to key parameters:  $C_e$ ,  $C_a$ ,  $K_{ow}$ , H,  $\rho_{oart}$ , [TSP], and  $\gamma_d$  for both situations: A)  $C_e$  is measured and B)  $C_e$  is estimated from  $C_a$ .



Parameters having a relative contribution that is always lower than 5% are not presented, that is, formart and each human parameter: W, A and t.

When assessing dermal absorption of gas phase SVOCs, variation of dermal intake estimation is driven firstly by variability and uncertainty in indoor air concentration (Cg or Ca), and secondly by uncertainty in SVOC physical-chemical parameters: Kow and H. While exposure media properties such as transport coefficient ( $\gamma_d$ ), particle density ( $\rho_{part}$ ) and concentration ([TSP]) have a slight influence (less than 10%) for some compounds, volume fraction of organic matter in the particle phase (fom-part) and human parameters such as body weight (W), body surface area (A) and daily exposure (t) have a marginal or null contribution (less than 5%) to the variance of dermal intake for a given age group.

#### These results support the importance of including an uncertainty analysis in exposure assessment.

Particular attention to C<sub>g</sub> and C<sub>a</sub> measurements associated to a reduction of log ( $K_{ow}$ ) and H uncertainties could significantly reduce uncertainties in DI<sub>dermal-gas</sub> assessment.

parameters.

### Air to skin: An important exposure pathway for some semivolatile $\sim irset$ LERES endocrine disruptors

#### EHESP M. PELLETIER<sup>1,2</sup>; N. BONVALLOT<sup>1,2</sup>; B. LE BOT<sup>1,2\*</sup>; O. BLANCHARD<sup>1,2</sup>; O. RAMALHO<sup>3</sup>; P. GLORENNEC<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>IRSET-Research institute for environmental and occupational health, Rennes, France <sup>2</sup>EHESP-School of Public Health, Rennes, France <sup>3</sup>University of Paris-East, Scientific and Technical Centre for Building, Marne-la-Vallée, France "LERES-Environment and health research laboratory (Technologic platform of IRSET and EHESP)



Some environmental endocrine disruptors are semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs): e.g. phthalates (DEHP), PCBs, PBDEs, PAHs (benzo(a)pyrene), bisphenols (BPA) and pesticides (DDT, dieldrin, chlordane). They are found in many household sources and are able to migrate to and partition between different indoor compartments, including indoor air and settled dust. At home, people are permanently exposed to these molecules through different pathways: cutaneous contact with indoor air and settled dust, inhalation of indoor air and ingestion of settled dust.

Dermal exposure is rarely assessed in health risk assessments, because it is presumed to be negligible. Nevertheless, recent research has shown the importance of taking dermal exposure into account.

The aim of this work is to identify residential semivolatile endocrine disruptors for which the dermal pathway has a significant contribution in residential exposures from indoor air.

# Methodology

#### **Compounds selection**

Compounds were selected from 57 SVOCs of health interest previously measured in 30 French dwellings (Blanchard et al., Environ.Sci.Technol. 2014, 48) separately in gas phase and in particulate phase.



Exposures were estimated for 6 age groups: [0-1 year], [1-6 years], [6-12 years], [12-16 years], [16-21 years] and > 21 years.

### **Exposures estimation**

Daily intakes (DI) in µg/kg-bw/day were estimated for 3 pathways by using the following relationships developed by Weschler and Nazaroff (Indoor Air 2012, 22) and Bekö et al. (Plos One 2013, 8). Bekö et al (2013) found insignificant (< 1%) dermal exposure to settled dust regarding 5 phthalates. Similar results were found when assessing the same compounds with our values and this pathway was not assess for the other SVOCs.



transdermal permeability coefficients( $K_{n,q}$ ):

$$k_{p-g} = 1/(\frac{1}{Y_d} + (1/\frac{10^{(0.7 \times \log{(K_{ow})} - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times HRT}{1 + (10^{(0.7 \times \log{(K_{ow})} - 0.0722 \times MW^{2/3} - 5.252)} \times MW^{0.5}/2.6)}))$$

For each SVOC and each age group, parameters values were retrieved from the literature and EPI Suite software.

- SVOC concentration in the gas phase (ng/m<sup>3</sup>)
- $C_p$  $C_d$ SVOC concentration in the particulate phase (ng/m<sup>3</sup>) Mass fraction of SVOC in settled dust  $(\mu g/g)$
- BSA Body surface area (m<sup>2</sup>)
- **BW** Body weight (kg)
- Time spent in dwellings (h/day)
- Vinh Daily volume of air inhaled (m³/day) Ming.
- Daily dust ingestion rate (g/day) Octanol/water partition coefficient
- K<sub>ow</sub> MW SVOC molecular weight (g/mol)
- Henry's law constant (atm.m<sup>3</sup>/mol) R
- Ideal gas constant (= 8.314 Pa.m<sup>3</sup>/mol.K) Temperature (K)

### **Results & Perspectives**

Contribution of the dermal pathway in the residential exposure are presented as a ratio (%) of the daily dermal intake compared to the summation of the daily intakes from the three involved pathways. One specific vulnerable age group of [0-1 year] is presented. Results found for the other age groups follow the same tendency.

Dermal pathway contribution f	for 41 semivolatile endocrine disrupt	ors
-------------------------------	---------------------------------------	-----

	> 95 %	0	-
	50-95 %	3	PCB 126, fluoranthene, diazinon.
	5-50 %	28	DEP, DBP, BBP, DiBP, DiNP, BDE 28, 7 PCB (52-77-101-105-118-138- 153), acenaphthene, benzo(a)pyrene, fluorene, phenanthrene, pyrene, galaxolide, tonalide, TBP, DDT, chlorpyrifos, permethrin, cis-chlordane, trans-chlordane, dieldrin, endrin.
	< 5 %	10	DEHP, 6 BDE (47-99-100-153-154-209), PCB 180, BPA, aldrin.

Compounds concentrations in the studied medias were not available for 16 SVOCs because under the limit of quantification of the method.

These results support the importance to consider dermal absorption for assessing residential exposure to semivolatile endocrine disuptors and in general to SVOCs.



Evaluation de l'exposition cumulée aux Composés Organiques Semi-Volatils (COSV) de l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés



Les populations passent plus de **80%** de leur temps dans des espaces clos qui concentrent de **nombreuses sources** de substances chimiques (meubles, produits de décoration, de nettoyage, produits de combustion, sols...). Nombre d'entres elles sont semi-volatiles et persistent longtemps dans de **multiples compartiments** de l'habitat : poussières, phase particulaire et gazeuse de l'air (Blanchard et *al.*, 2014), en plus de l'alimentation et de l'air extérieur. Les expositions sont donc **multiples** et concernent **toutes les voies** (orale, respiratoire et cutanée) pour une grande **diversité** de molécules chimiques : bisphénols, PCB, phtalates, organochlorés, HAP... utilisées pour leur propriétés variées (plastifiants, retardateurs de flamme, insecticides...) et ayant des **effets toxiques** identifiés sur l'organisme humain (Fournier et *al.*, 2014).



Les expositions aux multiples COSV présents dans les logements posent-ils un problème de santé publique ?

### Méthodes et outils

L'originalité du projet consiste à adopter une **approche agrégée** des expositions, selon les différentes voies d'absorption et pour différents polluants. Mais également la prise en compte de l'**additivité** des effets sanitaires pour les COSV ayant un mécanisme d'action toxiques commun.

Une démarche d'**évaluation des risques cumulés** sera mise en place pour répondre à la question de recherche.

### **Objectifs et résultats attendus**

Ce travail de recherche permettra d'**identifier** les COSV les plus préoccupants et de **déterminer** les voies et les médias d'exposition les plus contributifs au risque.

Il sera donc utile à la mise en place de mesures de santé publique préventives et de protection de la population.



#### Maud PELLETIER/Doctorante

Institut de recherche sur la santé, l'environnement et le travail (UMR1085) Ecole des Hautes Etudes en Santé Publique Tél: +33 (0) 2 99 02 26 70 <u>maud.pelletier@ehesp.fr</u> Diplôme de Pharmacien, Faculté de Pharmacie de Châtenay-Malabry - Université Paris Sud XI. Diplômée du Master « Santé publique et risques environnementaux », Ecole des Hautes Etudes en Santé Publique, Université Paris Sud XI, Université Paris Descartes, Université de Lorraine.

Stage (IRSET - Inserm UMR1085) : Evaluation de l'exposition par la voie cutanée aux COSV présent dans l'habitat.

**Stage** (IRSTEA - UR TSAN) : Mise en place d'une évaluation des risques d'exposition aux produits phytopharmaceutiques des Entrepreneurs de Travaux Agricoles.

VU :

Le Directeur de these

Philippe Glorennec

VU :

Le Responsable de l'École doctorale (Nom et Prénom)

VU pour autorisation de soutenance

Rennes, le

# Le Président de l'Université de Rennes 1

David Alis

VU après soutenance pour autorisation de publication :

Le président de jury, (Nom et Prénom)

### Maud PELLETIER, Expositions agrégées aux composés organiques semivolatils dans l'habitat et risques sanitaires associés. Rennes, France, le 2 novembre 2017.

**Résumé :** Les populations sont exposées dans leur habitat à un nombre croissant de composés chimiques dont les composés organiques semi-volatils (COSV). Ils se distribuent sur les surfaces, les phases particulaire et gazeuse de l'air et les poussières, et participent ainsi à l'exposition des populations par ingestion, par inhalation et par contact cutané. Plusieurs de ces composés sont suspectés d'être toxiques pour l'Homme.

L'objectif de cette thèse est d'évaluer, par une démarche d'évaluation des risques sanitaires, l'impact sur la santé publique des expositions aux COSV fréquemment détectés dans les logements français.

Dans un premier temps, les expositions ont été estimées pour 32 composés à partir de données de contamination et de facteurs humains d'exposition comme le poids, le volume respiratoire, le temps passé dans l'habitat, etc. Les voies orale, pulmonaire et cutanée ont été agrégées pour les COSV les plus préoccupants présents dans l'habitat et pour plusieurs tranches d'âge de la naissance à 30 ans.

Dans un second temps, les risques pour la santé humaine ont été modélisés à partir de ces expositions et des données disponibles sur leur toxicité. Chaque composé a été pris en compte individuellement mais également en mélange sous l'hypothèse d'additivité des doses. Ce travail a permis l'obtention de distributions représentatives des expositions des populations dans l'habitat en France et d'identifier les voies et les médias dominants pour chaque composé ainsi que les COSV les plus à risque pour une certaine proportion de la population française.

**Abstract:** In housing, people are exposed to an increasing number of chemicals, including semivolatile organic compounds (SVOCs). SVOCs are present on surfaces, in the air gas phase, airborne particles and settled dust. Humans are exposed through ingestion, inhalation and dermal contact. Many of these compounds are suspected of toxic effects on human health.

The objective of this thesis is to assess, by a risk assessment approach, the public health risk due to the exposure to SVOCs frequently detected in French dwellings.

At first, indoor exposures were estimated for 32 compounds by using contamination data and human parameters such as body weight, inhalation rate, time spent in dwellings etc. Ingestion, inhalation and dermal contact exposure pathways were aggregated for the indoor SVOCs of greatest concern and for several age groups from birth to age 30.

In a second step, human health risks were modeled from these exposures and from available toxicity data. Each SVOC was considered separately and also in mixtures, based on the assumption of dose additivity. This work provided exposures distributions representative of the French population and identified the dominant media and exposure routes for each compound as well as the most at risk SVOCs for a certain portion of the French population.